If you have issues viewing or accessing this file contact us at NCJRS.gov.
- ot ’ ~-’:sz¢ . .

3 ‘ PB-253 6l

COMMISSION ON THE REVIEW OF THE NATIONAL POLICY TOWARD GAMBLING

FEBRUARY 1975

\

\-

*/

e

Z DISTRIBUTED BY:

e

AN

@ | -

National Technical information Setvice
. S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
5285 Port Royal Road, Springfield Va. 2215E

BBLOT wvm

 BNOLUSINOoYy |

it

\\ This document has been approved for public release and sale.

[



\..3 | | PB-253 6lik

COMMISSION ON THE REVIEW OF THE NATIONAL POLICY TOWARD GAMBLING

FEBRUARY 1975

Lo

8 “

2 g Z DISTRIBUTED BY:

& - £3 N,

o § 7 l‘-
2 Gi , N L LN
; 4 National Technical Information Service

R . U. S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

5285 Port Royal Road, Springfield Va. 22151

This decument has been approved for public release and sale.




BIBLIOGRAPHIC DATA  |1. Report Na, 2 egek dcgls fion No.J, ]
SHEET l “GC~T8/09 I[ ?B,ZSAB 6 q'!'!'

i
4, Title and Subtitle 5. Report Date |
Trenseript of Proceedings--Commission on the Review of the 2/19,26/75 t
“ational Policy Toward Cembling: Sporbs Betting Hearings 6. 1
“eshington, D.C., Februery 19, 1975 l
7. Author(s) 8. Ecrk‘nrmix,!s Organizarion Rept.
Voo
9, Per{orming Organization Name and Address 10. Ptoi‘ecl/'l'nsk/\l'ork Unit No,
sommission on the Review of the National Policy Toward Gembling
2000 ¥ Street, WV Suite 3302 11, Contracr/Grant No.
Weshingbon, D,C, 20032 ,
12, Sponsoring Organization Nameg and Address 13. Type of Report & Period
Covered
same
14,

15, Supplementary Notes

16, Abstracts
Testimony before the lational Gambling Commission concerning sports betting. Hearings
conducted in Washington, D.C. on February 19,20, 1975.

17, Key Words and Document Analysis. 170, Deseriptoss

176, ldentifiers/Open-Ended Terms PRICES SURJECE ’i-c :HANGE

17¢c. COSATI Field/Group

18, Availability Statement 19..Seécurity Class {This |21. No. of Pages
PEPRODCEE BY ; : : o restrictions on distrubution. . Repors) «
NATIONAL TECHNICAL ¥ s 3 Availsble from NTIS, Springfield, Va. 22191 ! P S_!Lusecuﬂ(y‘lcl;s.ssf('[hi—s -
INFORMATION SERVICE " ! ) Poge CLASSIFIED

CE o "
“?ﬁ{#«“&?&? 3;.':?1’1‘5'{“ B 3 3 A : ) : FOAM NT35.33 {REV, 10:73¢  ENDORSED BY ANSI AND UNESCO. THIS FORM MAY BE REPRUDUCED USCOMMOC 8285-F74




I i 1 2
3125 ﬂ
1 LOMMISSION ON THE REVIEW 1 CONTENTS
/px : .
2:1' OF THE 2|l WITNESS PAGE
{
) I - . RIS ol e - 24 ‘o
3 NATIONAL POLICY TOWARD GAMBLING 3|| ART ROONEY, Owner, Pittsburgh Steelers Football Teain 6
1 : o R . . i
4l --- ; 4|| ANDY RUSSELL, Team Captain, Pittsburgh Steelers 17
i i
5% sporxts Batting Hearings 5“ FETE ROZELLE, Commissioner, NFL ‘54
613 64 BOWIE KUHN, Baseball Commissioner 105
i Raom 1202 I .
74 Dirksen Senate Office Buillding 7n JIMMY (THE GREEK) SNYDER, Nationally recoghized
s" Washington, D. C. i
8 g Handicapper 155
i Wednesday, February 13, 1975 ; .
9l 9|
i . t
10§; The hearing was convened at 9:35 a.m., Charles H. 10“ ~ T
Hli Morin, Esq., Chairman of the Commission, presiding. 11:’
1215 COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT: 12
13" CHARLES H. MORIN, ESQ., Chairman ,3};
| .
ol DR. ETHEL D. ALLEN 14%
15 SENATOR HOWARD W. CANNON . 15
16 | JAMES M. COLEMAN, JR., ESQ. 16
17 DAVID D, DOWD, JR., ESQ. V7
18 MR. JAMES N. HANLEY _ 18
19 ROBERT LIST, ESQ. 19
20 MRS. GLADYS N. SPELLMAN 20
21 SAM STEIGER 2 '
22| STAFP: .22 '
23 MR, JAMES RITCHIE, Exacutive Director 23
24 M5. MARILU MARSHALL ‘ : v 24
al Reporters, lnc. Ace-Federal Reporters, inc.
25 25
- ® 3 s i

R

A

¥

N



20
21
22
23
24

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.

25

Chairman Morin. This is a public hearing being conducted
by the Commission on the Review of the National Policy To-
ward Gambling. The Conmission was brought into existence
pursuant to the provisions of the Organized Crime Control
Act of 1970 and has been holding hearings since 1972 for the
purpose of reviewing all the gambling laws of the United
States and-the States thereof, with a view of presenting its
recomnendations to the Congress and the Administration as to
how, if at all, these laws might be changed or amended or
altered in the public interest.

There has been a great deal of publicity attached to

thig particular hearing znd I think it would be very worth-

while if I were to take just a moment for the record o de~ |

serite what this Commission is attempting to de.

Because of the growing amount of public attention, I
think at the outset it should be emphasized that the Commis-
sion is engaged in a fact-finding process consistent with
the mandate given us by the United States Congress. The
Commission has approached its task pragmatically. We have
sought to develop information through the hearing process by
having all sides represented. This is true regarding these
hearings covering the area of sports betting and the effect-
iveness of all State and Pederal laws controlling this activ-
ity.

The witnesses who are presenting testimony in these
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hearings normally have a parf:icular position which they are
urging the Conmission to adopt. This will be true today, to-
morrow, and throughout the balance of the hearing.

The questionz which are posed by the members of the Com-
nigsion and by the staff do not indicate a predisposition
about the subject. The guestions are designed to test the
factual basis of the statement by the witness and Bhould not
be taken to indicate any bias or predisposition on the part of
l the questioner. :

[ Teatimonybgivgn before thia:éommiaaion by .officials of
the United States Department of Justice concluded that the
moneys from.il;egal gambling are responsible, and primarily
responsible, for the financing of othexr activities of organized
crime.

The Department of Justice officials indicated that in
T‘};sn approximately $29 billion to $39 billion =~ I repeat,
$29 billion to $39 billion ~- was wagered illegally. Of the
total amount of illegal wagers, it was estimated that 64 per
cant ig attributable to sports bookmaking -~ not including
horse betting.

The Federal Bureau of Investigation testified that between
the years 1966 and 1973, 724 indictments were returned in

323
gambling cases. Of the 724 indictments, 33 were in the area
of sports bookmaking alone, not including horse betting. Thus,

Federal law enforcement agencies have concluded that tha vast
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majority of illegal gambling is in the arem of sports hook-
making.

Thus, gambling by the American public on sporting events
can quite correctly be viewed as a menace to our scociety 8o
long as the proceeds fall into the control of the anti-mocial
criminal elements in the society.

This Commission is charged by Congress with the responsi-
bility of providing recommendations as to how our existing
pattern of laws might be changed to improve their effectiveness
against what iz quite ohviously one of the great nutrients of
organized crime, that is, sports betting.

The country's present position is that there are laws
which prohibit gambling. The enforcement of the laws is about
2 per cent effective. And gambling flourishes under the con—
trol of criminal elements in the sociaty.

Now, this Commission will not take seriously any recom-
mendation or conclusion that the laws should not be changed
and that the machinery of enforcemunt is as efficient as it
can be made and that gambling operations should be left in
the hands of criminals. I think that should be made clear at
the outset, that, becauge we are in a position where we must
ascertain the arguments in opposition to and in favéx of the
legalization of gambling, our queations and the questions of
the staff may, I say again, appear at times to be pointed.

I ask, therefore, that you appreciate the purpose of the
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questioning and not draw conclusions as to a predisposition
of the questions.

We are extremely happy and honored to have with ug as the
firat'ﬁitheés in thie hearing on sports gambling a man who is
one of the great men of sports in the opinion of all of us.

He has come here voluntarily. It is an arduous journey from
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. He is probably the most legendary
ownex of football teams, in fact one of the most legendary men
in sports today. 1I¢ has been his life., He played, owned, and
managed semi-profegsional football and minor_}eague baseball
teams, and my notes here indicate he was a distinguished ama-
teur boxer. I suppose he would prefer to ba known as a succesﬂ—
£ful amateur boxer,

As the Natlonal Football League prospered, Mr~~ Rooney and
his five sons created an empire with interest not only in the
Pittsburgh Steelers but interest in horse breeding and tracks.
This past January the Steelers won the Super Bowl, which is
symbolic of football supremacy. . That was a victory for Mr.
Art Rooney as well as the City of Pittsburgh and the Pittsburgh
Steelers.

STATEMENT OF ART ROONEY, OWNER, PITTSBURGH STEELERS,

ACCOMPANIED BY ANDY RUSSELL, FOOTBALL TEAM CAPTAIN,

JOE GORDON, AND DAN ROONEY.

Mr., Art Rooney., Thank you.

Mr. Gordon. My name 1is Joe Gordon, and I will read Mr.

- -
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Rooney s gtatement.

"My name is Art Rooney. I am President of the Pittsburgh
Staelars Football Club. I appreciate the invitation to appear
before this Commission as your quest. !

"Ever since I was a young man I have been assoclated with
sports in some capacity. I played college football, college
and minor league baseball znd boxed as an amateur. Later X
owned and coached good semi~professicnal football teams, man-

aged minor league baseball clubs, owned a professional soccer

teanm and promoted professional boxing matches including a heavyr

weight championship bout in 1951.

“Since 1933 I have operated the Steelers in the National
Footbhall League.

"I also have a breeding farm in Winfield, Maryland for
both thoroughbred and standardbred race horses.

*I must bagin by saying I am opposed to the legalization
of gambling on all sports. I truly bolieve that legalized
gambling will change the structure of sports as we know them
today. I know the effacts of legalized gambling would nct
significantly benefit anyone. In fact, I am positive it would
cause much more harm than good. It would not be good for the
sports involved, their players, or mest particularly the fans.
The people who support legalized gambling are being overly
optimistic as to the revenue they think it will produce.

*I draw your attention to the raport of Governor
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Rockefeller's Commission of the future of horse racing in New
York State chaired by Charlesg B. Delafield.

"The Commission does not argue that gambling per se is
immoral. It is, for many, merely a source of enjoyment and
recreation. Extensive gambling, however, whether legal or
illegal, is a corruptive influence on scme people and on
socliaty with clear moral and social ramifications that should
not be encouraged by government.

"Neither should government bacome overly reliant on
ggmbling gpr revenueas.

"rhis study and many others all conclude legalization of
gambling on sports would be harmful and revenue received from
such activity would be minimal. ;

wthe Delafield Report recommended that the proposed con-
gtitutional amendment on gambling involves great risk and
uncertain benefits and this Commission urges tha legislature
not to pass it.

wIt is hard for me to understand why anyone would want to
create such probplems for sports. It does not make any sense tg
me or anyone else familiar with professional sports. My common
sense tells me that this is not good and will not woxrk. My
conclusions are in agreement with the majority study of the
Gambling Commission funded by the City of New York. k

"The study found that legalized gambling was based on

£alse hopas and ryreliable avidence.
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3? temper of the times, we believe they are strongly supported by i s who bets only occ“iomny' ot the comoiston e 1o
i ] ) ‘
4" the facts; as a revenueé measure, 1egaliz_ed. gambling raises 4

betting is the moat important thing in his life. He risks

5 relatively small amounts of mosey in the wrong way from the 5 mora than he can afford and this can have disastrous results

6" wrong people; as a lav gnforcement weapon, legalized gambling ¢ for him and his family.

7; iy no:substitute for a vigorous and sustained assault on organ-

7 "It is not unheard of for a social gambler +o become a
8 {zed crime." 8 compulsive one. The legalization of sports gambling would
9 I think these conclusions lay to rest the theoxy that 9 increase the number of both types and would result in more
3 04: legelizad gambling is a way out for the staktes in a financial 0

social gamblers beconing compulsive be;ca'hse of the ease with

1 ”, squeeze. I honestly believe most officials over-estimate the 1 vhich they could gamble! on 2 stoaty basts. i
mii smounts of zevenus £ON rese gambling‘ 12 "Legalized gambling then will result in many pedple be=
134, »I do not believe legzlized ganbling will bring about the r 1t ocmtag tnvolved 1n quibling sho otherise vorld v Aever donel
141;k common benefits that proponents of such legislation think it 11 so. It thén bioowes o matter of how fuveL¥ed. |
o R 15 *I think there has been an overreaction to the amount of
16 mrhe statutes are being enforced satisfactorily on all 6

illegal gambling that actually exists, and its scope. It is

170 lavals from a practical standpoint. There is illegal ganbling 17 not nearly as prevalent as some governmental and quasi~

18] taking place on sporting events but not to the degree that it 18, go;rernmental agencles belisve. Itiis certainly not so much

19!l has created a serious problem for society or sporta. 190 tin demand’ that it has to be tightly cortrolled by legalizing
20 #7 have no knowledge of any attempts to bribe or f£ix pro- 20 I it. It is far less detrimental to society on a relatively

21} fessional football games. The penalty from within is so severe - low-scale, illegal basis than it would be if it were legalized
22|} for anyone becoming involved in such an activity that it is a ) 2 " and. became mich larger. . i

23| sufficient deterrent that additional 1egislat?on is unnecessaryl 23 :; : “In addition,"by legalizing ganblinglgou would also in-
24 ! »I do not feel that ga.rl;bling on sporting events is re- 24 ;: ‘

crease the amount of illegal activity in this arsa, The in-
deral Reporiers, Inc. e-Federal Reporters, lnc.i )

i : ! ) )
25 gericted to any segment of the population. 1 believe gambling 25§ creased interest in gambling would encourage those now
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illegally involved to continue and expand and would also appsal
to others to enter illegally to avoid the taxation paid by
those agencies legalized to conduct gambling,

"There is no guestion that the nature of a fan's interest
would change if he were betting on a game. The outcome would
be sesondary to his wins and losses and to the point spread in
a football game. It would only follow that fans would be very
suspicious of not only a player's mistakes but also of a par-
ticularly outstanding play which required a high degree of
determination and second and third effort. Every mowe a playex
made would be interpreted by each individual fan according to
how that fan bet. Thus the ultimate outcome would be second
to the gambler's successful or unsuccessful wager. .

"A few weeks ago our team won the Super Bowl. The fans
lined the streets of downtown Pittsburgh to welcome our team
upon its return from New Orleans. It was a happy crowd. It
was their team and it has brought some honor to their city.
That may not happen if gambling is legalized in sports. The
fans would be more concerned about winning or losing a bet thap
idéhii@ying with the success of failure of their favorite team.
There QEeha little question the gambling fan would become
suspicious whenever something unusual happened and oftentimes
even when it did not happen.

"This behavior would be magnified when it came to game

officials,

It i3 not unusual for the outcome of a football
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| or fan, for that matter -- will attest to this,

| 1f gambling were legalized.

| sport will be questioned.

12 |

game to0 be determined by an official's decision.

It is not hard

Any coach -- l
i

to visualize where fans might attack officials unmercifully
As a result, the guality of of~
ficiating in our game would suffer because many competent and |
honest men would be reluctant to subject themgelves to this
abuse.

"Illegal betting, in my opinion, has had little effect on
the integrity of our game. But if gambling were legalized, then
the nature of the fag would change from one who is enthusiastic
to one who is suepicious and cynical., The integrity of the

"One rYeason that gambling has not had much of an effect on
the integrity of pro football is that referred to earlier when
I said that not azs many people gamble on our games as geems to
be the popular theory. People do bet on pro football but not
in the amounts sometimes estimated by public officials.

"Lagalized gambling would make the players more aware of
gambling activities because there would ba much more publicity
on the subject and there would be a great promotional effort
by the controlling agency to generate interest in it. The
players, of course, would be exposed to this like other people
and would be much more conscious of it than they are now. Ac~

tually, the promotion to get a gambling enterprise off to a good

start is really one with great social impsct.
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“There would be a different attitude to sports generally
if gambling became importantly involved. .

"At present, people are reluctant to discuss gambling,
especially in detail, with professional athletes because they
know it is illegal and, from the athletes' standpoint, unethi-
cal to discuss. If legalized, there would be no hesitation
because there would be nothing wrong in talking about it.
This would subject the players to suspicion and place undue
pressures on them, Again, the integrity of pro football would

"Legalizing gambling will attract a greater numb;r of
people who will gamble and introduce to the sport an ever-
increasing nuimber who would want to capitalize on a2 quick buck
by any means. These people would not care in the least for the
game or for maintaining its integrity.

"I am not aware of ahy games in pro football that have
been influenced by point spreads, gambling, or gamblers. There
are hundreds of games played every season and all are gubject
to illegal gambling. 1In my opinion, as mentioned earlier, it
is §ery difficult to '£ix' a football game because of the
structure of pro football, the compensation to the athletes,
and the social disgrace of anyone involved in sn;h ;; act.

“As you probably know, the National Football League has
a very competent security staff which is headed by a former ¥BI

agent who is assisted by ancther former agent. The League

: 24
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security staff has an able security man in each league city
whose Services are available on a fuil-time basig. This staff
is the nucleus of the League's and the individual club’s
security. o .

"A11 of our employees, including the players, are in-
structed to be alert for unknown personz oX propositions.
People who we do not know well are not permitted to attend
our practices and are not allowed access to our dressing room.

"We do not know of any bribery attempts in the NFL since
the championship game of 1945. We believe that since then
the?e have been no serious at;empts to '£ix' an NFL game.
Commissioner Rozelle is scheduled to appear before this body
and would be more conversant on this matter.

"1f gambling were legalized, we feel the possibility
would exist and the temptation would be increased of bribe
attempts. However, even this problem would not be as serious
as many of the social aspects that would be created by legal-
ized gambling. ‘

"Under a policy adopted by the League and strictly en~
foiced, we are reguired to provide cemprehensiye injury in-
formation to the League’office twice a week during the regulaf
seagon. This information is released immediately to the media
1f injury information is withheld or if it ié misleading, the
violating club is subject to a hé#vy fiﬂe.

"our team doctors and trainers also are aware of the
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importance of reporting injuries quickly and completely.
lodically, they are reminded of their responsibilities in this
area by the League and by the team. This system is one of
checks and balances in which all team officials are reaponsiblé
in an area in which everyons realizes its importance.

"Owners, like players, and all other employees, ara sub-

jected to punitive action if they bet on football games. I
refer the Commission to Article VIII, Section C of the Consti-
tution and By-Laws of the National Football League. There, it
clearly states that whenever the Commissioner determines that
any person employed by or connected with the League or any
member club has bet money or any other thing of value on the
score of any game or games played in the League or had know-
ledge of or has received an offer to control, f£ix, or bet money
or other conaiderations on the outcome or score of a game,
then the Commissioner can (1) suspend such person indefinitely
or for a prescribed périod; {2) bar guch person for life; (3}
cancel or terminate the contract of such person; (4) require
the sale of any stock; (5) fine the person not in excess of
$5,000; (6) cancel any interest that person has in a club.
For complete punitive action that may be taken, again I refer
you to Article VIII, Section C of the Conatitution of ‘the
League,

"There 1s no relationship between gambling and attendance

at professional football games. Fans are interested in seeing
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avenly-matched teams play each week and following the excite-
ment of a championship race. It is a secondary activity which
has abgolutely no bearing on whather they attend a game or not.
The fans come to the games in ¢reat numbers and betting is not
their orimary interest.

"If gambling were legalized, it would probably have to
be controlled by a governmental agency jﬁst as it is in racing.
I do not believe it could effectively be administered privately,
because of its nagure. With government involvement, some of
the glamour which distinguishes professional sports from other |
businesses would vanish. |

"Whether this control would be exceséive or not is diffi-
cult for me to say. However, because you are dealing with
humans as principals, it would probably regquire more manpower
to regqulate effectively. Controversy regarding the outcome
of games would attract investigation and control which would
not ba good for the sport or the government. The free enter-
prise aystem which has been so much a part of American profeaf
sional sports would disappearx. %

"In corclusion, I urge this Commission to protect profe%é'

i
sional sports by finding that legalization of betting on spoﬂy-

ing events will be destructive -- to the sport, the participant
owners, and fans and without the much anticipated financial
reward to the taxing authorities.

"Revenue of this nature, regardless of the amount, would

Sahancaabe o
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not be in the best interest of professional football, We do no
feel that legalized gambling would be good for pro football and
are not considering such activities as a new source of revenue.
Really, no owner in sports would be interested in any revenue

that would accrue which would not be in the best, long-range

Thank you.
Chairman Morin. Thank you, Mr. Gordon and Mr. Rooney,
viwte statement was read by Mr. Gordon.

I notice that when the Pittsburgh Steelexrs walked off the
field victoriously in the Super Bowl, that the game ball was
pregsented to Mr. Rooney by Andy Russell, who is defensive
captain of the team, and he is here today.

Do you have a statement?

Mr. Russell. X do.

My name is Andy Russell, I am a professiénal football
player and have been with the Pittsburgh Steelers since 1963.
buring the off-season, I am in the real estate investment busi-
ness. I was born in Detroit, Michigan and went to the Univers-
ity of Missouri on a football scholarship, I now live in
Pittsburgh with my wife and two children.

During my last eleven seasons in the’Nati;nal Football
League, to my knowledge thexre has naver been an incident occur
relative to gambling that would be of a suspicious nature

raegarding one of the players on the Steelers.

Ace-Federal Repacters, Inc,
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1 Basically, the only time pro football players discuss

2& gambling or point spreads is as a reaction or a rasponse to
4

3
4§ Usually this would occur when players would make a reference

something they have read in a newspaper or seen on television.

to published remarks questioning the credibility or expertise

5

6 of the author who was attempting to convey something technical,
7 and players were amused by his lack of expertise.

8. I know of players, mygelf included, who read newspaper

g: columns such as Jimmy the Greek's, which ia carried in one of

10 ~the Pittsburgh daily newspapers. I read it-to be entertained
11 -because such information is al&ost always inaccurate and inane.
lzﬁ We feel it is good for a laugh but I have not thou?ht about it
,3‘ again, such as during the course of a game, as X aﬁ‘faf/too

14 bpreoccupied with my own assignments and responsibilities.

15 I am confident that none of my close friends gamble on
16; pro foot-all, However, recently I discussed this question with
]7f ny closest friend and business associate and he did indicate
18;5 that a2 number of our mutual acquaintances occasionally place
19T small bets on pro football games, I assume through book-

203 makers. I found this very surprising since none of these

21é people had ever asked my opinion of the point spread or had
22d ever tried to obtain any inside information from ne.

23 Obviously, these people were reluctant to discuss thei:.
24|l gambling in my presence out of Tespect for the National .Foot-

25! ball League rules and the penalties they knew were invqlved.

t
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It is not unusual for football players to occasionally i
overhear a member of the general public discussing gambling F
on pro football games in restaurants or bars. There doesn't §
geem to be any reluctance on the part of any of those people l
to discuss it even if they know we are pro football players
and can overhear their conversations. Howevex, it is not toc
often that these same people will talk to us and when they do
discuss football with us it is only in general terms and not
as gamblers but as fans. I have never had the impression that
these people were pumping me or looking for so-called inside
information that would help them in their gambling. These
conversations are usually of a very general nature, as I said
before, but occasionally it becomes more specific regarding
the betting. TFor example, "Why don't you bums beat the
spread?” This generally is done in a joking manner, but de-
spite its being a joke I £ind myself becoming angered by such
comments and becoming upset and feeling pressured by the com-
ments of such people. It seems to me they are missing tha
point of what football is all about, at least from the players!'

standpoint, maximum effort and winning, not beating point

The National Football League does an excellent job in
informing its players about the prohibition of gambling on
games or associating with people who do. Each year at train-

ing camp a representative from the League security office

23

24
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addresses our squad and not only warns us not tc gamble or
become involved with people who do, but alsc informs us what
establishments in our area we should not frequent. They also
go into great detail on why we should not gamble, not just
referring to the penalties involved. I think this annual prac-
tice serves as a sufficient deterrent to discourage anyone who
might be susceptible to becoming involved.

It is not necessary for the League, in my opinion, to do
anything further in this respect. Combined with their investi-
gative work, I feel they have done a tremendous job of protect-
ing us from the obvious hazards of gambling.

For example, at the start of my career, two excellent
players, Paul Hornung and Alex Karras, were each suspended for
one year for betting on their own teams to win. Commissioner
Rozelle came to Canton where we were practicing at that time
and I vividly remember his explanation for the reasons for this
gevere disciﬁline and it made a lasting impression on me.

There are a number of reasons why I believa that legal~-
izad gambling would be harmful to pro football. I think it
would change the entire atmosphere of the game. For example,
a few years ago, we were beating the San Diego Chargers at
half time by a score ¢£ 38 to 0 and our coaches felt 1t vas
an excellent opportunity to give some of our second~liners an
opportunity to get some game experience. Our opponents, un-

fortunately, scored four touchdowns in the fourth quarter to
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make the score 38 0 21. Some of the fans who had bet on the |

game Yeyan Booing our offensive team, They were booing becaus

N

the point spread was 18 points. This was a classic exampla

of the negative effect gamdling can have on fang and our game. :
It would surely be magnified if gambling were to be legalized ‘
as many more people would be batting.

Players are extremely sensitive to criticism bhoth in the
press and directly from the fans at the stadium., In the past
wea have found fans to be a very inspirational factor which
leads to aggressive play and a better quality of féotball.
The increased booing and criticism that I faeel would result
from gambling would cause the players to be hesitant and far
less aggressive,:being- afiaild to make a mistake. This atti-
tude could easily be mieinterpretéa by fans as a lack cf
effort which, again, would increase the booing, causing what I
£hink would be a snowballing effect.

The batting fans would react differently toiihe strategy
of the game, as shown earlier in my San Diejo example, and
would be critical and suspicious of the coabhes, Such tactics
as running out the clock and coffin corner punts instedd of
field goals would be conctantly second-guessad. The players
would be accused of intentionally making mental and physical
errors, and we have a hard enough time doing our job without

that kind of pressure.

Neormally, when I attend a sporting event, I find myself
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pulling for the othex athletes, hoping thay wil) do well and
seldom being critical. THowaver, 1 recently attended a Jai Lail
contest in Miami, Because there was gambling which involved
human beings, T had a tendency in my own mind to question the
players’ motives when a bad play was made or a player failed
tn execute what appeared to me to ba a routine play. As a

result, this had an effect on my enjoyment of the games ba-

cause there was constantly a degree of doubt in my mind every

time there was a questiopable play. And I felt, after seeing

that, that it was very uplikely I would want to return and viey

this type of exhibition on a frequant basis. And this expar-

ience happened before I knew your commission even existed.
Another possibla danger of legalizing gambling would be
the threat of playex bribes. Today, with the present amount
of gambling taking place, I ¥now of no incldent where a player
has been approached to throw a game or shave points. If
gambling were legalized and the numbers of people and the

amounts of money greatly increamed, the probability of bxibe

offers I think would also increase.
For example, a recent study of tha effects of legalized
gambling in Eurcpe on team sports shows that major gambling
scandals have occurred with far greater frequency than priox
to the legalization ¢f gambling. Assuming that players would
still be banned from gambling, the temptation would be much

greater to gamble by placing a bat through a friend or

i
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relative.

If a player's close friend placed a bet one week, whether
the player was involved or not, he would be suspected of being
involved. If this same person failed to place a bet the next
week, the bettors would assume that the player had adviged him
against a bet that weak.

Thousands of yovungsters in this country look up to pro-
feas;onal football players as examples of good citizens and
attempt to emulate them. The parents of these children often
use afjletes as axamples. If these children learned ox even
suspected that these players were involved in gambling be-
cauge of a disgruntled parent who lost a bet, I think they
would lose faith in these athletes and change what:is now a
healthy relationship which is generally beneficial. Perhaps
their new herces would be people like Minnesota Fats or Jimmy
the Greek.

I hope we have not reached a point where the states are
so pressed for additional revenue that they would legalize
gambling on pro sports. I don't think it would benefit pro
football and I think the revenue to the states would not be
realized, at least to the extent that svmeone suggested, and
therefore would not make it worth while. In my opinion, there
1s no place in football for gambling because of its detri-
mental effects on society and the game.

This is what would happen if it were legalized.
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Football is a divgrsion.. It gets people away from the
routine and reality of their lives. Millions of péople enjoy
it every year who do not bet on games, and I think it should

remain that way.
Thank you.
Chairman Morin. Thank you, Mr. Russell.
Before going on, I would like to take this opportunity
to introduce the membhers of the Commispion who are before you.
We have on the Commission eight Congressional members,
four m_fambe.rs of the Senate and f?ur members of the House of”
Representatives, aid seven public members. WNot all of them
are here today and you know it is difficult to get them &ll
together.
-1 would like to introduce those who are present.
Starting at my far vight and your left are:
Robert List, Attorney General of the State of Nevada.
Congressyoman Speliman, of Maryland.
& . Congressman James M, Hanley, from the State of New York.
| Mr, James M. Coleman, who is the Prosecuting Attorney of
. Monmouth County, New Jersey.
| Next is Mr. David Dowd, who is the Prosecuting Attorney
"’ of Stark County, Canton, Ohio. =

i
I}

]
I
]

Next is Senator Howard Cannon, who I am sure you all know,

} from the State of Nevada.
i

'i Next igs Dr. Ethel Allen -~ 1 have skipped the two members
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of the stafif -~ who 4s a member of the City Council in Phila-
delphia and also an orthopsdic surgeon..

ﬁext ig Congressman Steiger, from Arizona.

Mr, James Ritchie is Execx.ltive pirector of the Commission,
and his Assistant, Ms. Marilu Marshall, will conduct the
questioning.

Our procedures normally are to have the Congressional
members of the committee question witnesses first, but today
we are varying somewhat because Mr, Ritchie and Mrs. Marshall
are both considered expert in the field and we will let one of
them ask some questions first to get us off on the right foot,

and then the members of the €ommission will feel free to ask

The questions would normally be posed to you, and algo to

Mr, Gordon oxr Mr., Russell or your son Dan, wvho I am also pleasaf

Mr, Ritchie.
Mr, Ritchie, Mr,., Rooney, it has been repoxted in the
public press, sir, that the moneys which you utilized to pur-
chase the franchising of the Steelers was money which you had
g’Ai.ned from placing a bet on race horses; is that correct?
Mr. Art Rooney. No, that is faxr ‘frém béing i;xne. T
purchased the Steelers when they did away with the Blue Lavs
in Penngylvania in 1933. I think that I broke the books at

Saratoga in 1936. That is when I got the publicity for doing
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it. So that was three or four years later,

Mr, Ritchie. I see,

Your interest in racing is well known. I take it that as
a‘pe;:son v:lho owns race horses and whose family owns race tracks
that you don't draw a particular distinction between your
interests there and your interest in the Steelers regazding
your attitudes tow&d legal betting.

Mr, Art Raoney. Well, the nature of the two sports, I
think, is different.

Horse racing has been semi-legal ot legalized for over
a hundred years. I doubt ::hat horée racing_could ha;ve existe}l‘
without wagering. ‘

On the other hand, I think that the athletic svents of
humans have succeeded without wagering and I just think they
will continue to be successful withbut wagering, and that 1is
my opinion. ‘

Mr. Ritchie. All right, sir.

Mr. Rooney, again, sir, do you have any objection %o
either yourself or members of the Pittsburgh Steelers placing
wagers at casinos located in the State of Nevada where that
type of gambling is permitted by state law?

Mr, Art Rooney. Yes. I don't thipk that anyone con-
nected with sports, whether it is legal in Nevada or not,
should participate in wagering on sports in Nevada, if they

are connected with the game, that is, as an owner or a player
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or anyone associated with sports.
Mr. Ritchie. I'm sorry, sir, my question was not clear.
As opposed to making wagers on sporting events in the State of

Nevada, do you raise any objection to members of the Pitts-

burgh Steelers placing wagers at the tables and casinog in the

State of Nevada?

Mr. Art Rooney. Well, that is their business. I, myself
think they would be better off, personally, if they wouldn't.

Mr. Ritchie. All right, sir. But do you #lso raise no
objection as to their going to a race track and placing wagers
on the races at a race track where it is legal, even if it is
not your track, or perhaps if it is -~ meaning, now, the foot-
ball teams,

Myx. Art Rooney. No. But I would just as soon that they
wouldn't.

Mr, Ritchie. All right, sir.

Mz, Rﬁssell. I would like to interject on that question.
Mr. Rooney haa 2 number of timeg advised me not to get in-
volved in any kind of gambling of any significant nature. We
did have the opportunity at one time‘of attending a horse race
with him and he objected to anything over a $2 bet. So he
does not want -- and in fact actively advises his players
against becoming bettors in any area.

Mr. Ritchie. Mr. Rooney, to be very personal, do you,

yourself, place wagers on horse races?

20
21
22
23
24

eral Reporters, Inc.

25

28

Mr. Art Rooney. Do I now?

Mr. Ritchie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Art Rooney. Well, for the past I'd say 15 or 20 years
I go to the race track a lot, and I wager. I wager -- I'd
call it social wagering,

Mr. Ritchie. Yes, sir. Does this create any difficulty
for you regarding your role as an owner of &an NFL team?

Mr. Axt Rooney. No. I think it is 1égal. In my case I
have been connected with racing for 50 years. So my con—

scienceé hasn't bothered me about it.

- -

Mr. Ritchie. Now, regarding the leasing of concession
rights in connection with your activities in racing or with
your other sports holdings, what has been the extent of your
dealings with the Emprise Corporation or any of its subsidi-
arles?

Mr, Art Rooney. Emprise?
Mr. Ritchie., The Emprise Sports Service.
Mr. Art Rooney. Well, it is hard for me to answer that
question as I suppose you would like it answered.

Indirectly I have been associated with them at the Uni-~
versity of Pittsburgh and at Forbes Field where the Pirates
play -- that is where we played before we moved to the new
stadium -- and the Randall Park Race Track that I was inter-
estéd in, and Palm Beach Kennel Club,  And all of my dealings

with the Jacobs and the Emprise -- is that it?

¢
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Mr. Ritchie. Yes.

Mf. Art Roondy. -~ have always been honorable. I have

found them honorabie and I know fhey are good concessionaires.

I don't know the boys very well, I did know their father and

their uncle, and all of the dealings that I ever had with them

were very honorable.

Mr. Ritchie. All right, sir. Do you presently have any

connection with the Emprise Corporation?
Mr. Art Rooney. No.
Mr. Ritchle. When did you separate the connection that
you might have had with them?
Mr.Art Roonéey. Well, whenever we left Forbes Fleld to go
to the Stadium they changed concessionaires at the Unijversity

of Pittsgburgh. T have an interest in Randall Park and we re-~

£inanced the Kennel Club and changed concessions there.

Mr, Ritchie. Has there been at any time anyone who has

participated in the ownership of the Steelers who has beén a
gambler other than the gambling you have mentioned yourself?
I am sorry. Would you like for me to restate it?

Not that I know of.

Mr. Art Rooney.

Mr, Ritchie. ALl right.

Mr. Roonsy, in agreement with your statement regarding
your oppesition to sports petting, would you suggest that this
" commission consider the banning of the publishing of the line

information or the discussion of it, of who is a favorite ox
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who is not, or particular Aspects like that, on public broad-
casts or television broadcasts by football people?

Mr, Art Roon2y. No, I have no answer to that. I think
that is the business of the newspapers.

Mr. Ritchie. Well, just as an owner, if you had a rec&m—

mendation to make, do you believe thaé‘if we could show a

‘causal relationship between that type of information, thosé

types of broadcast information, it might be helpful to stem
whatever illegal gambling exists if we did suggest that that
type of informa%iog.be banned? I am_sure you are familiar
with the FCC ruling about horse racing.

Mr. Art Rooney. I think it would be better for our sport
if there was no point spread, or no point spread mentioned in
the news media.

Mr. Ritchie. Just one last question about Emprise, Mr.
Roonsy. What caused you to divest your interest in or your
connection with Emprise?

Mr. Art Roondy. Would you repeat the question, please?

Mr. Ritchie. What caused you to divest your interest in
or your connection with Emprise?

Mr. Art Roonéy. Well, I never had any direct dealings
with Emprise outside of at the Randall Park Race Track, and we
sold it,

Mx, Dan‘knoney. I' think maybe I could describe it a

little bit.
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" by the Pittsburgh Baseball Club.

" other tenant there.

31

Wher my father mentioned our association at the University

as it was called, was actually hired by the Urniversity of Pitts

burgh, contracted by the University of Pittsburgh or contracted

We just happened to be an-

I might also say when we purchased the Randall Race Track
they were also involved there.

When we purchased the Palm Beach Kennel Club, they were
also there as a concessionaire.

So, actually, our association with them became one of go-
ing in when they had it. As far as the Palm Beach Kennel Club,
we have changed concessionaires since we have owned the place,

I might say, though, that my father's personal association
with the Jacobs brothers from a friendly, social point, as he
mentioned eaxlier, was one that he considered was no problem.

Mr. Ritchie. Thank you.

Mr. Russell, you have mentioned the fact that you have
placed wagers on sporting events. Can you tell us the extent
of this and what difficulty this has caused you, if any, re-
garding your activities as a professional football player?

I mentioned that I had placed a $2

Mr. Russell. Yes.

bet on a horse race. I think that is about the extent of any

wagering I have done. I have been in Las Vegas and I have
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| heart in it and he has to love what he is doing.
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occasionally lost $20 or more at the tables, But I am not a
gambler and I very, very seldom -- you know, once a year is
the maximum amount that I will even do any gambling. And that
is either at a race track or some place like Las Vegas.

And to answer your question more directly, I feel it has
no bearing on my relationship to professional football.

My, Ritchie. Many times we find reports from professional
football players who allude to their profession as just a buéi—
ness as opposed to a game, If that is the general attitude --
and I aon'ﬁ know if~tha€ is your attitude or you agree that
that is the general attitude -~ what possible effect could the
fans' criticism of the play have upon the players' performance?

Mr, Russell. Well, I am in agreement and not. I agree .
that professional football is a business and I think that is |
why it is the quality business that it is. The reason that
professional football players today are as good as they are is
that they are well paid and it is their business and they pay
the price in terms of conditioning, et cetera, to be excellent
players.

So it is very much a business to ug.

But to carry that a little bit further, I think to have
success as an athlete or in any business, onekhas to have his
And all of us,
I think, become very emotional in these games. During the

game we lose all sight of how much money we might make. That
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is not in our minds at all. It is the contast, the challenge
in front of us that we are concentrating on.

And I think, you know, that this is somathing that is
good.

And as far as fans booing us, it would have a very def-
inite effect, I think, on how we would play. We are sensitive
to their criticism. It would be nice for us to say, "We can
ignore the fans and their reaction does not affaect us," and
I try to convince myself it is true, but in fact it is not.
The fans ean inspire’a team and a lot of booing and criticism
and second-guessing I think would tend to make the players
very cautious, less aggressive, and afraid to make mistakes,
afraid to commit themselves, hesitant. And that wouid be very
obvious o the fans but they might misread why that was taking
place and they would assume it was because we were throwing
the game or whatever,

Mr, Ritchie. Yes. Again, on another point, you indicated
that the discussion of point spread did not affect the play;
that no inside information was being sought from the players.

Would you agree =~- and I am not asking you to particularl§
disagree with Mr. Rooney ~- that it would be helpful if that
type of information would be precluded from the public?

Mr, Rugsell. Yes, I think overall it would be a good
thing to not have that sort of thing in the papers and on tele-

vision, because I think it does tend to encourage people to
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try to place bets, even though it is illegal. And I think
this is something we don't need in professional fcotball.

Mr. Ritchie. Just one final question. You described
what appeared to be very, very adequate security measures to
preclude players from being involved with gamblers or to pre-
clude players from gambling themselves that the League has
prasently taken.

Would you agree that even if gambling were legalized on
the sporting events, that those security measures would remain ;
adequate and §hat again there qpuld be no dange; Fo the player4
from the legalization of the sport betting?

Mr. Russell., Well, I am not very gipert in gambling or
how illegal bookmakers work or how it would work if it was :
legalized. But I am under the impression that if it were legal-
ized, the social scandal part of it would now ke eliminated,
which is one thing that would keep a player from getting in-
volved, If he was ev?r caught and penalized, he would be a
virtual outcast.

I think he might tend to feel he could place a bet more
easily through someone else than he does now.

I don't know how bookmakers work, but I think there is a
certain amount of mystique about them, a certain amount of
cloak and dagger kind of thing, and the players don't under-
stand how they work. So we assume that, if you txry €o~placg a

bet through 2 friend, that they would figure that out and it




21

23}

24
Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.

25

22

35

might get back to ‘the owners,

And I think if it was a public thing where, you know --
players might helieve ~- I don't know if this is because I am
not an expert -- they might assume they could place a bet more
easily.

Mr. Ritchie. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Morin. Perxhaps no one of the Commissioners,
none to speak of, perhaps, in this room, has the practical
experience of gambling in a legal atmosphere that Senator
Cannon from the State of Nevada has, and I will now throw the
guestioning open to him,

Senator Cannon.

Senator Cannon. Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Rooney, I listened to your statement with consider-
abla interest, particularly when you suggest that you should
not ha§e legalized wagering on sports except the one sport
that really got you started in this business, the horse racing
business,

It seems to me that you are in effect saying that horse
racing couldn't have existed without wagering, and, on the
other hand, that football or other sports could not exist with
wagering.

Is that correct?

Mr, Art Rooney. No, I wouldn't exactly say they couldn't

exist with betting, hut they have existed without it, and I
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think the social effects on legalizing it would be far greater ,

!
i

than what the revenue would be that you would get.

Senator Cannon. Well, you would agree, I am sure, that ‘
horse racing could not exist without wagering and you could
not maintain your stables without the wagering that is per-
mitted at the horbe races,

Mr. Art Rooney. That is right,
Senator Cannon. And I may say even though I come from
Nevada, I am not a gambler, so I am gsort of an observer in
this particular field.

You indicated in your statement that you thought the
gambling statute was being enforced satisfactorily and this
does not guite jibe with the Department of Justice figures
where they say that they only reach about 2 per cent of illegal
gambling through their enforcement activities.

Do you agree with those statistics? Or do you dispute
that 2 per cent figure? i

Mr. Art Rooney. I ﬁﬁéldn't know.

Senator Cannon. Well, if you wouldn't know, then how can
you say that you think the gambling statutes are being en-
forced satisfactorily?

Mr. Art Rooney. Well, I believe that ~-- one thing I
believe ig that the bookmakers don't go locking for the cus~
And if he is going

tomers. The customers go looking for him,

to be hiding all the time ~- there are so many other things
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1 that the law enforcement agencies can be looking for, in my 1! eliminate the illegal bookies?

25; opinion -~ for instance, robbery, muggers, afid so forth. And 2.; Mr. Art Roomey. HNo, T don't. I don't think 86. T think
[ ) % + {:
3. T have ny doubts T Just have ny doubts that there is tha 3‘5.4 in‘ fact, maybe it has made more illegal booimaking and betting.
i v} ~ .
4 m},gh i11egal betting. 4 Senator Cannon, It has what?
5. ~ Now just take, for instance, Pittsburgh, where I come 5 Mr. Art Rooney. If could have made more
6 from and where I have lived all my lifs. I wouldn't have the 6 Senator Canmon. Tt could actually have gotten more
7! least idea where I could go bet on & horse if I knew I had a 75 people interested in wagering?
8  sure thing. ’ 8" Mr. Art Rooney. Gotten wore people interasted. And one
N . d i 8 not
® * mea.? that. I am very sincere in it. And it is no 9 thing that I have alwaye heard is that the office boy is alwaygl
10 onl¥ ~~ I think I woald have a hard time finding somebody in 10 the Sharpeet guy in the office, and he would be generally the
i1 g; Pittsburgh who would know where to go bet on a horse. 1 [ guy that would be -- tha kid would be running the bets and
]2%; Senator Cannon. Other than at the track? 12 pe v}lould £ind out, I think, that he was taking more in than he
! : 1 ki Mr. Art Roomey. That is right. 13 was taking back, and I am pretty sure he would end up being
oL ’
) . You do not have the off-track bettin : ’
14}\’ Senator Cannon 1+ no g, ] Ai; a bookmaker.
153‘ such as New York, in Pittsburgh? 15 S¢ “#or Cannon. Well, your recommendation, as I got it
i )
16{§ Mr. Art Roomey. No. V6! from whae Mr. Russell said and from what you have said, is thay
17 Senator Camnnon. Do you have experience with off-track V7. in effect you would say "Do as T say; don't do as I do.*
: s i
18] betting, such as New York has been engaging in? 18 } Because you suggested that you would just as soon that
1? Mr. Avt Rooney. In Pemnsylvania? 19 the football players do not bet on the horses, either, but
20 Senator Cannon.  Well, in New York. What is your cbser- 20 you do not follow that advice, yourself
L% ’ .
2 vation on that? Do you think that is good or bad? 2 Mr. Art Rooney. No, I think they would be better off
' .. I don’t .
i 2 Mr. Art Rooney. Well, I don’t think it is good on 22 not betting on the horses. I have been betting on the horses
. 3
Z3) think they have received the revenue from off-track betting ) 23! now for 50 years. I have been successful betting on horses
i
24} that they expected to receive. 244 :
Fedural Reporters, Inc. Reparters, oc up to the last 15 years when it became just a sport. I go to
25 Senator Cannon. And do you think it has done anything to 25 ;, the races ta enjoy them znd rarely bet, or, if I bet, i . is
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just a sporting bet. I don't go there to win.

Senator Cannon. Last year we got a change in the law,
as you are aware of. The law provided a 10 per cent tax for
the federal govermnment for the bookies, and we found in the
2tats-of Neveda, wisde betting is legal, most types 6f betting
are legal, all this did was create businegs for the illegal
bookies because the legal bookies could not afford to assume
that 10 per cent penalty and pay that tax to the federal gov-
ernment.

So I think nationwide, as well as in the State of Nevada,
it drove a lot of bookies underground because they just simply
were betting illegally and not paying that 10 per cent to the
federal government because they did not have that margin on
the bet.

Do you have any thoughts on that particular point?

Mr. Art Rooney. X think it would figure, I think that
is very possible.

Senator Cannon. Thank you very much. I enjoyed listen-
ing to your statement and I enjoyed listening to Mr. Russell.
I have a great regard for your football team and enjoyed the
game .

Thank you.

Chairman Morin. Our rules call for no more than five
minutes of questioning per Commissioner, which assures us

getting out of here before nightfall.
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Congressman Steigexr, from Arizona, may gquestion.
Mr. Steiger. Thank you, Mr., Chaiiman.
Mr. Rooney, I want you to know I speak for the Whole Com-

mission. I am not a very good hand at ritual but I am very

time to come herd and I really ap-

pléased thHat you took the
preciate it and, as far as I am concerned, as an individual,
I think you represent not only a triumph »f tenacity but the
very best elements of sport as wd like 6 think of it in this
country. So your words have a lot of significance to me. : .

Mr. Rusgsell, I juét want you to know th§t I understand
about how being booed can get you uptight, even if you are not
an athlete. Belleve me, I can tell you all about that -- as
a politician, I mean.

{Laughter.)

Mr. Rooney, you sﬁould know that I am not obiective about
the Jacobs boys. My view is -~ I do not feel as friendly
about -them as you do, and I am honestly just looking for some
information, And perhaps, Dan, you could be a little more
responsive since you undoubtedly knovw the specifics.

Does either Green Mountaln or Yonkers or West Palm Beach
have a loan from the Jacobs?

Mz. Dan Rooney. No,; we don't. We do not have a loan
with them. In fact, at this moment we do not haveé any associ-
ation with the Jacobs brothers.

Mr. Steiger. Did you ever borrow any money from them,

?
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Mr. Rooney?
Mr. Dan Rooney. No.
_Mr. Art Rooney. No, not that I know of.
Mr. Steiger. The broader aspect of that, as I am sure

both you gentlemen are aware, is that the National Football
League, as indeed the professional baseball, has been very,
very concerned. Your testimony has very specifically expressed
concern that there not only not be any scandal, but there not

even be the appearance of scandal, which I think is very, very
appropriate, and everybody can endorse that. And, as a result,
you made the rules Mr. Russell refers to in which, if players

are caught gambling, they are suspended. If they are found

agsocliating with people whe are unsavory, they are suspended
and  there is some relatively recent history ¢f that.

I have always been concerned with an inconsistency because
as you know, the concessionaire~team relationship in many
situations ~- thc way the concessionaire gets the contract
is to lend the team money.

Now, do you have any feeling ~- setting aside the legal-
ized situation £o£ a moment, do you think it would be helpful -
and I will address you, Mr. Arthur Rooney, if I may.

I have always believed there is nothing wxong with a -
relationship that is visible to everybody. And I don't think
we ought to limit who can lend money to whom or how to do

business. I do not believe in arbitrary limitation because I
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But do you see anything wrong in saying that if a foot-
ball team borrows money from anybody, that that be a matter of
list of the football team, if that situation exists?
Mr, Art Rocney. No, I think that that should be a matter

of recoxd. 1Im fact, I am not 8o sure now that in our League,
in the National Football League, it isn't a watter of recoxd,
that is, when a man gets a franchise, - .

Mr. Dan Roonsy. I don't know_that I'prt to digggree w;fh
my father on that point, but that is not an issue. What hé
was stating i1s that if anyone that is coming in as a new
franchisee borrows money, an expansion team, they must dis-
tloge their compléte ——

Mr. Steiger. A one-time disclosure?

Mr, Dan Ropney. Onejtime disclosure. As it presently
stands, let's say a football team with which I am familiar
is the same as any other business, and I don't think that any
restriction should be put on their bcrroﬁing pover that would
be different from any other business; you know, tﬁe corner
grocery store,

I feel that as far as, let's say, some of the practices
that you mentioned that existed, let's say, with concession~
aires -~ and Y thinkrthis was a general thing back in the

past -- that that is the way people did get money when they
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.

were unable -- this was before our time and I might say the
Steelers have never been in a position to do that because we
did not own ball parks or things like that and we did not do ;
it. |
But, as far as borrowing money, let's say, from a bank or

something like that, I do not think we should have any restric-
tions. If this committee should find that because of the
nature of the let's say, concessionaire -- that that be made
public, I don't think wé would have objection to that. But I

don't think any restriction should be put on that the normal

lending institutions, banks or others, .should be different frcw

ather businesses. |
{

Mr, Steiger. You feel that public disclosure would be a

restriction. Is that what you are saying?
Mr. Dan Rconey. I think it would be treating the footballl
business or the sports business different from other businesses.

Mr. Steiger. Thank you very much.
Chairman Morin. Congresswoman Gladys Spellman, from
Maryland.

Do you have any questions?

Mrs. Spellman. I guess coming from the State of Maryland
where we do have race tracks, I am conditioned to that kind of
thinking.

Would you tell me, sir -- and, incidentally, I -do want to

second what Congressman Steiger said. We are delighted to have
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14 you here and feel that you have heen a great asset and brought
23 honor to the sports profession.

3" Would you tell me what you think the difference ~- you

4 talk about social effects.

5 What would be the difference betwesn thé sccial sffects |
4 on betting on horses and the potential social effects of wager-—
7 ing on football games?
8 Mr, Art Rooney. Would you pardon me just a second. I am
9 kind of hard of hearing.

10+ Mrs, Spellman. And I am a little ha{d of speaking. I
n will get this in closer. My volce does not carry too well on

12 these microphones.

13_ You mentioned social effects in your talk.
14" Mr. Art Rooney. Yes.
15& Mrs, Spellman. And I wondered what you saw as the dif-

16 . ference in the social effects of placing wagers on horses and

17 . the potential social effects of wagering on football?

‘Bk Mr. Art Rooney. Well, I would say horses are animals.

19 Mrs. Spellman. With riders. '
20% Me. Art Rooney. Ball players are human beings.

2‘i I believe that the social effect it would have would be
22& on the players.

23? As Mr. Russell has mentioned, ball players -~ it wouldn't

24 pe the thing to do just to go to the ball game to watch the

25 game., It would be the thing to do, maybe, to go to the ball

G
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game as to your bet. And I think it would have an effect on
the participants, and it also would be socially ~- the ball
players -- every mave they make would be looked at differently,
I think, than it is looked at now. A mistake would become a
very suspicioune thing.

And T think it is along those lines that it would have
a tremendous effect.

Mrg, Spellman. You indicated that you now go to the racesg
to enjoy watching the race, and obviously one can enjoy the
race by itself, the horse race., But we find that there is.
heightened excitement in the races when there is wagering on
those races.

Would not perhaps the same be true in foothall, that
there would be an enjoyment of the game, but a heightening of
that enjoyment through wagering?

Mr. Art Rooney. You ask the question why you can't go
to the races and enjoy ihem? ‘ '

Mrs. Spellman, No, you indicated you enjoy going to the
track just to watch the race.

Mr. Art Rooney. I enjoy going t6 the race track -- num-
ber one, I know a great many people at the race track where
that is the only place I see them, old friends and new friends
That may be one of the main reasons I go.

Two, I know a great many of the ownersg and a great many

of the trainers and that is enjoyable to seée how thelr horses
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da.

But I doubt that I would enjoy just going to the races
and watching the horses run if you couldn't bet on them.

Mrs. Spellman. You think the two would be quite dif-
ferent?

Mr. Art Rooney. Oh, I think there 1s a tremendous diz-
ference between horse racing and any other sport,

Mrs. Spellman. As far as ownerships in football teams dis

concerned, do you know of any undisclosed ownership of any

Mr, Dan Rocney. If I might answer that, the National
Football League constitution and by~laws is structured that
every owner of any team must be approved, not only disclosed |
but approved, by the National Football Leaéue.

Now, there are two exceptions to that in the Boston
Patriots and the Green Bay Packers, which are public companies,
so to speak, and you know the difficulties there,

But as far as the other owners and the principal owners
of the other teams, they must be approved by the League, it~
self, ‘

Mrs. Spellman. Thank you very much.
Chairman Morin. I think Mrs. Spellman's question was:
Do you know of any ownership which is not disclosed? That is,
is there any vndisclosed ownership in the N?L, to your kKnow-

ledge?
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Mr. Dan Rooney. We would have to bring that before the
League or we would feel cbligated to bring that before the
NFL.
Chairman Morin. Congressman Hanley, from New York.
Mr. Hanley. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Rooney, I, too, want to commend your cooperation

with the Commission and certainly your testimony tecdav is going

to assist us in our deliberations.

Some have suggested restricting the ability of football
What would your
position be on such an action; that we have an out-and-out
restriction?

A restriction of foothall players from

Me, Art Rooney.

! wagering on the games?

Mr. Hanley. Yes, that 1s correct.

Mr. Art Rooney.
to bet on the games, even if it was legalized. Nor do I be-
lieve that owners or anyone connected with the organization
should be allowed to bPet on ball games.

Mr, Hanley.

aire, should the concessionaire be precluded from engaging in

any loans or any investments whatsoever? Should the concessions

aire‘s role be purely and distinctly related to concessions,
period?
And I am essentially interested in the ability of a

Oh, I don't believe they should be allowe

Now, with regard to the role of the concessio

h~
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concecgionaire to loan.
Mr. Art Rooney. Yes,

Mr. Hanley. And the question is: Would you agree that
that ability should be denied a concessionaire?
Br. Art Roonay. No, I think they sh

ould be allowed to
make loang just the same as anybody else. In your state, the
Stevenses -- you know the Stevenses, probably; I think every-
body in New York does. The Stevenses happen to be close
friends of mine -~ Frank Stevens and Joe Stevens -- for 50
Qearg, from the time I was a young man. And I remember that
Frank Stevens used to tell me at one time he probably couid
have owned a great many race tracks and a great many major
league bagehall clubs.
not necessary today, but I think your concessionaire -- that
You could borrow money from him as long as it was proper.

Mr. Hanley., And drawing f£rom your many years of exper-
ience, have you ever given witness to a situation that becawme
awkward or perhaps illegal, resulting from a concessionaire
loaning? Do you recall any incidents at all?

Mr, Art Rooney. Not that I know of -- that is, not that
I know of persopally, no.

Mr. Hanley. Generally speaking, then, this procedure has
been okay, with no problems associated with it, from your

observation?

Mx. Art Rooney. From my observation there has never been

He kept them alive. Of course, that isf

!
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any prcblem.

Mr. Hanley. I see.

Now, inasmuch as government regulation of horse track
wagering apparently has not affected your ability, or the
ability of your counterparts to operate successfully, then
why would you be apprehensive about a similar set of regula-
tions dealing with football?

Mr. Act Rooney. As I mentioned before, X think it is an
entirely, vastly different sport with different conditions.

I think that racing -- I think that is gambling, horse racing.
Like I mentioned, there is no:joubt in my mind that horse
raging couldn't exist without wagering.

Mr. Hanley. You are convinced from the standpoint of
illegality or on the border of illegality, in so far as foot~
ball is concerned it really does not exist to the extent that
Bome people seem to envision? Is that right?

Mr, Art Rooney. Right now I don't think it does.

Number one, I haves never bet on a sperting avent in my
1ife, outside cf race horses., I know I have never bet on a
football gamé or a basketball game oxr a baseball game. But,
after all, I go to the race tracks a lot. I know a greét many
people, knowledgeable people in this spori: -- in ganbling.

And I believe as of now that it is overrated, the apount
of woney bet on gports.

T don't know what tha future would be, if it was made

-—
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I have been told, for instance, that batting on baseball

is not nearly as big as what it was considered-- no comparison.

Betting on football is the largest of all.

o

When I compare the revenue -~ you take racing, for instanc]
in New York, where you have legalized off-twack betting. You
have racing almost the year around. Football is a 4-1/2
month operation, and generally on weekends. So there would be b=
as to the revenune, thare would be a vast difference-in what
the revenue would be, Jjust talking about revenue, as to whak
revenue would be with £6otball and horse racing.

Mr. Hanley. Well, I certginly appreciate your observa- !
tions. As you know, so many suggestions and racommendations
are purely the result of hearsay, so before this Commission
concludes its deliberations and offers any recommendations,
should it offer recommendations, by all means these recommenda-
tions have to be based on absclute documentation of need.

So again, my appreciation to you for your input this
moxning.

Thank you, Mr., Rooney.

Chairman Morin., Mr. List.
Mr. List. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

I, too, join in welcoming you to the Commission hearing
today.

I notice in your testimony, and having heaxd you here
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today, T gather that your basic feeliné is that there is a’

relatively small amount of illegal sports betting going on at
the present time. Is that correct?
Mr, Art Rooney. That ig my observation.

Mr, List. I gather, also, when I read your statement,
that yon hLave no knowledge of any attempts to bribe or fix
professional football games; that you feel the r2ason there
haven't been bribes or fixes, to youwr knowledge, is because
there has been a relatively small amount of betting on games;
is that correct? .

Mr, Axrt Rooney. That would have a lot to do with it.
Mr. List. IX£ this Commission should determine, through
an effective survey of the American public, that instead of a
relatively small amount there is a relatively large amount,
in fact a substantial amcunt of illegal betting going on, would
you then concede that perhaps betting does not necessarily
tend to corrupt the game?

Mr, Art Rooney. Ne. I just don't think thére is any
place for betting on sports such as football, baseball, hockey,
basketball.

All I believe -~ and I sincerely believe this, whether
you pass the law or whether it isn't passed -~ I think it
would be a bad mistake, regardless of what the revenue would
be, whether the revenue would be far greater than you expacted

it to be. I just feel certain that it would be bad for the
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sport. And I don't think it would be good for anyone.

Mr. List. I certainly respect your opinion, but what I
question is your premise that there is very little betting
going on now. And I suggest that there is a school of thought,
and a certain number of individuals, some of who are in this
room, who feel there is a very large amount of betting going
on already on an illegal basis and it has not tended to corruét

the game or cause bribes or fixes, and that there is a sub-

stantially large. school of thought that it might be best to

tion situation where the majority, perhaps, of the American
public was participating. And the iime may be here when it
should be brought out in the open and regqulated and controlledﬁ

The fact that it has not, in other words, tended %o l
corrupt the game in its illegal form might support the argument]
that it would not tend to corrupt it in a legal form.

Do you have any further thoughts to add in that respect? i

Mr, Art Rooney. I don't know if I am following you. I
have an idea, following you, and then my boy ~- I don't know
what he knows aboﬁt gambling, ' I don't think he ever bet two
bucks on anything in his life.

{Laughter.)

I guess where I am kind of mixed up with you is the amount
of money that is bet. Like ¥ say, there are iyall amounts of

money bet. That is what I said; right?
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Mr, List. Yes, sir.

Mr,. Art Rooney. Well, I just think there is small amounts
of money bet compared to the harm that legalizing this can do.
So I just don't think -- I use the word “small"™ -~ cbviously,
$50 million is not small; that is substantial. And I call it
amall because I think it is small for the harm that it can do
to the sport and also to the social gambler who, as long as he
stays social, doesn't get hurt and no one gets hurt. Modera-
tion in any form is probably good.

But the problem of sccial gamblers becoming compulsive
gamblers is an entirely different picture. B&And when I used the
word "small," T didn't mean $50 million, or whatever is small.
But I don't think it is worth -- no matter how much money you
might raise, I don't think it is worth it to the sport or teo
the public, to the psdple, to legalize it.

Mr. List. Thank ypu very much. In the interest of time,
I will pass.

Chairman Morin. Mr. Dowd and Mr. Coleman have agreed
that their questioning would be more appropriate of Mr.

Rozelle, and I think you have been more than kind. You have

- spent ninety minutes here under those lights, Mr, Rooney, and

we are very, very appreciative of your coming here ~- and your

son and your attorney and your defensive captain and, I hope,
bodyguard.

Thank you.
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Let's take a two-minute recess.

(Whgxeupon, a shoit.rgcess was taken.)

Chairman Morin. Will éﬁe he;riné ;lease come to order.

Thé next witness before the COmﬁission‘on Review of the
National Policy Toward Gambling is Mr. Pete Rozelle, who I am
sure we all know as the Commissioner of the National Football
League, perhaps one of the youngest sports commisgioners in th
history of professional sports, and who obviously deserves the
reputation of being cne of the ablest and a credit to profes-
sional sports, not only to his own éame but to all of them.

Thank you for coming, sir.

Mr. Pete Rozelle.

STATEMENT OF PETE ROZELLE, COMMISSIONER, WATIOUET
FOOTBALL LEAGUE, . '
Mr. Rozelle. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My name ig Pete Rozelle. I am Commissioner of the

National Football League. I certainly appreciate your invita-;
tion to testify today, for the subject under study by the
COmﬁission is one on which professional football holds the
strongest convictions,

"Legelized gambling," of course, if a very broad term.
ItM;nciuées evefftﬁinétfrom 1o€£e£ies’to casino opetations to
horse or dog racing, and involves a number of fundamental

gocial, moral, economic, and legal questions. But proposals

to legalize gambling on team sports like football involve an
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additional element as well: the potential destruction of the
sport as we know it.

The NFL is firmly opposed to the concept of legalized
gambling on professional football. In our carefully considered|
judgment, legalized gambling in any form would seriously harm
our sport, and other team sports as well, without producing
the benefits its advocates envision.

Unlike horse racing, professional football has grown and
prospered over the past 50 years without resoriting to betting
as an incentive -- indeed, with special vigilance directed
against its influence. The purpogse of the NFL is to provide
a balanced, structured format in which closely matched teams
can compete intensively and honestly on the playing field to
produce exciting, entertaining football -- not to serve as a
medium for gambling, government-controlled or otherwise.

The objects of gambling in a casino, a lottexy, or a card
gane are inanimate, The object of gambling at a race track is
a horse or a dog. But the object of gambling on professional
team sports is a team composed of human beings capable of
betting on, or against, themselves. The difference is funda-
mental and critical. The proliferation of bribery and scandalsd
under legal team-sport betting arrangements in Great Britain
and Europe contrasts markedly with our own experience thus far

and provides a vivid warning of the foreseeable consequences

of such betting in this country.
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Professional football, like otﬁer team sports, is grounded
on the absolute integrity of its games and its participants,
both in fact and, even more importantly, in the public's
perception. No one does, or could, dispute the absolute neces~
aity of keeping our game free not only from scandal but, even
more so, from suspicion of scandal.

We make every effort to assure the integrity of our game.
The NFL has stringent rules against gambling or association
with gamblers by anyone .connected with the League or any member
club. Because we know that a certain element in our society
does gamble illegally on football, we currently employ extens-—
ive security forces at great expenge -- typically, several
hundred thousand dollars a year =-- to police our rules. Our
players and all of our personnel are constantly and specific-
ally alerted to the importance of strict compliance. The im-
portance of these rules would in no way be diminished by legal~-
ization of team-sport gambling, but their enforcement might
well be impossible, = In addition, the pressure on players and
club and League personnel from increased numbers of people
seeking "inside information® and trying to influence the out-
come of games could quickly become intolerable.

Accompanying the pervasive climate of suspicion if team-
sport betting were legalized would be a serious erosion of the
public confidence on which our sport is built and without

which it cannot possibly survive. We firmly belisve that
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government-sponsored team-sport betting would soon create a
generation of cynical fans, obsessed with point spreads and

parimutuel tickets, and constantly prone to suspect the ﬁotivéj

of players and coaches alike. These persons Will inevitably | ..

¥

become skeptics rather than supprit s, adversaries rather
than advocates of our game. ‘

As a relatively recent Harris poll indicated, the vast
majority of our fans do not now gamble on NFL games, at least
in any meaningful way. Participation in the office pool, or a
casual dollar bet on the home team with a friend, is far xe-
moved from the kind of habitual, systematic gambling, involv~
ing additional miliions of people, that government sponsorship
would undoubtedly generate.

Inevitably, legalized gambling would change the fundament-
al character of fan interest in pro football by converting
millions of fans into gamblers, preoccupied with céshing a bet
and therefore sugpicious of the honesty and integrity of any
player performance, coaching strategy, or official's decision
that spells the difference between winning or losing that bet.

Even the NFL's best running backs fumble in critical
situations. Its best linemen occasionally miss important
blocks, its finest defenders miss-tackles, and its premier
quarterbacks sometimes throw interceptions. The strategic or

tactical decisions of its best coaches sometimeés backfire. Its

gare officials are constantly second-guessed on important callsl
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To subject these men to the ire of fans whose normal disappoin‘

ment has been sharpened by a state-promoted financial interestﬂ
would be, at the least, dramatically unfair,

The world knows no less rational-person . than a losing
bettor. Who is going to cope with a hundredfold increase in
the complaints of angry losing gamblexrs? Who is goiﬁg to con~
duct and finance investigations of the inevitable rash of
unfounded "£ix” rumors? Who is going to reconstruct the shaﬁ-r
tered base of public confidence th;t has taken so much time,
effort, and expense tg build agd milntain? And who is going

to undo the damage to an athlete, a coach, or an official who

has been driven to distraction by unfounded but lingexing
accusations of wrongdoing resulting from a simple physicaf ]
mistake, an error in Judgment, or a controversial call that
was really no mistake at all?

We do not look kindly on the prospect of 80,000
fans vocally applauding the visiting team's rally and the home

team's misfortune in hopes of winning their hets. Nor do we

relish the prospect of driving away, perhaps irrevocably, the
great majority of our non—gambiing fans in disgust at the
spectacle and the atmosphere that government~promoted gambling
has created. We do not.wish to seg American children'’s normal
enthusiasm for sports deflected or diverted by the knowledge
that gambling and football games go hand in hand. In short,,

we believe it would be tragic for all concerned to supplant th
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solid, typical fan's rooting interest in his favorite team
with a gambling-oriented philosophy, held by generation after
generation of future bettor-fans.

These are some of the destructlive effects we are convinced
would regult from state-sponsored gambling on our sport.
Wholly apart from the grave dangers to our game, we cannot help
but wonder what a government that sponsors team-sport gambling
is letting itself in for,

Let there be no misconceﬁtion; active government sponsor-—
ship is exactly what most propesals for “legalization” of

sports gambling would entail, It is one thing to debate
whether gambling -- like liquor four decades ago, or marijuana
use today -~ should or should not subject a person to criminal
penalties., It iaAquite another matter for a state to set up
and run its own monopoly on team-sport gambling at a tremendoug
cost in money and administrative headaches, and with only a
dublous prospect of ultimate financial reward.

Every proposal we have seen contemplates not merely govery
ment approval of gambling, but its active promotion as well.
Apart from its social implications, this would entdil assemb-
ling a public relations staff and developing advertising cam-
paigns designed to solicit as many bets as possible. New
Jersey, for example, spent more than $1.6 million in fiscal

1574 merely to advertise its state lottery and then had to

cut this advertising budget by more than two-thirds in the
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current economic climate. WMoreover, the state would have to
enlarge its bureaucracy by greating and maintaining a sports
betting authority to oversee a large and complicated bookinaking|
gystem. Whatever betting system were used, this would create
enormous mechanical problems, wholly apart from the cost of the
elaborate bureaucratic structure, itself.

I have already touched on the gfeétiy magnified security
problems that legalized gambling would invariably produce. It
should be obvious that a state's money interest in legalized
gambling would require a dramatic enlargement of its own
security forces, involving increased risks of official corrup-
tion far greater than those we have known thus far., Ulti-
mately, this money interest would require direct and extensive
governmental participation in what is now an effectively self-
regulated sport. Further, legalized sports betting would give
a particular governmental entity a tremendous stake in over-
seeing sporting events held outside its borders and therefore
beyond its effective jurisdiction and control.

With the vastly enlarged number of bettors its own promo-
tional activities would engendexr, a state would constantly

from time to

have to cope with the kind of situation we face
time,

Some of you may recall the Redskins-Giants game several
seasons ago in which Washington, ahead on the scoreboard,

called a time-out with 24 seconds left, then scored a touchdowr
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and thereby exceeded the established point spread. The next
day our switchboards were jammed with calls from angry losing

bettors, profanely questioning the motives of the Washington

coach and quarterback. i

In countlesé situations of this kind, whenever a game
did not go "true to form," what are now our problems would
become the government's problems and on a scale so large that
they might be unmanageable.

While a government-run bookmaking agency would obvicusly
hope to make money, it must just as obviously be prepared to
to lose it. In this respect, illegal bookmakers have several
important advantages over any legal system: they can limit
the amount of money they will accept on any particular game,
and they can further minimize their risk of loss by "laying
off" bets with a central organization. It is not at all
difficult -~ particularly in these times +- to imagine the
public reaction if a state agency lost §1 million or so on
one ganme,

We have serious questions in the two principal areas
commonly cited by propornents of legalized sports gambling: the
amount of money a state could expect to raise in this way;
and the probable effect of such a program on efforts to combat
?rganizad crime. As citizens and taxpayers we certainly sympa-|
But we do not believe the answers

thize with hoth objectives.

lie in government sponsorship of team-sport betting.
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Bearing on both of these points is the fact that illegal

betting has two major, inherent advantages over government-

sponsored gambling. For one thing, an illegal bettor's win~

nings are, albeit illeéally, tax-free, Any suggestion that
legalized gambling winnings should receive tax-free status

would surely be unacceptable to countless American taxpayers
who have no inclination to gamble regularly. For ancther,
illegal bookiee i1l extend credit to their "cliants.” They
will commonly "carry” a heavy_losing bettor or even rebate a

i

ability to make those losses good. If the client does default,

the bookie has available a number of enforcement techniques
1
that a government could never use.

¥

A governmental betting agency simply could not match these
advantages. It is therefore quite conceivable that many of
the new bettors created by government;promotiqp.would graduate,
sooner oxr later, to the illegal bookie @r to his colleague,
the loan-shark, )

We do not believe that revenue from team-sport gambling
would appreciably ease the financial burdens of governmént at
any level. The prospects of revenue from legalized gambling
are invariably exaggerated.

For example, five years after New York State legalized

lotteries, annual net revenues were less than one-sizth of

what had been predicted when the lottery was instituted.
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More than thirty years of legal horse betting in New York
has not alleviated the constant presgure for more and more
revenues f&om this source.

Since numerous studies have shown that most gamblers are
low~-income earners, the net effect of extended legalized gamb-
ling would not only be illusory but regressive as well. As a
recent task force recently concluded,"legalized gambling will
produce relatively small amounts of revenue, and will raise it
from the wrong people in the wrong way."

Against this background, to suggest that a "cut" of net
gambling revenues could be returned to the Leagque or its teams
is to propose that we literally sell the soul of our sport for
a ness cf pottage. There is simply no way to pay in dollars
for the devastation that widespread legal gambling would visit
on our game. And as public confidence evaporated, so, of
course, would revenues -- from gambling and all other sources
as well.

Even if government-sponsored sports betting could somehow
reduce, rather than enhance, the illegal bookie's business,
the likely effect would not be to cripple organized crime, but
simply to drive it into other areas. As a matter of objective
history, the repeal of prohibition can hardly be said to have
struck a vital blow at major crimihal elements in this country.

He are compelled to conclude, as do most experienced and

knowledgeable lzw enforcement officialas in this country, that

21
22
23
24

Ace-Federal Reporters, inc.

25

64

government sponsorship of sports gambling would have no sifnifi
cant impact of any kind on organized crime. Even thé‘ﬁhen-
president of Mew York City's Off Track Betting Corporation, a
vigorous advocate of legalized sports gambling, concaded that
after several yearxs of OTB operation the effect on organized
crime "has been minimal.” And, as the New York Times reported
a year, a New York City Police Department "white paper®™ con-
cluded that OTB -~ and I quote:

"rather than eliminating organized crime from gambling
and driving out bhookmakers, 1ed to a 62 per cent increase in
illegal betting and brought more mob-connected figures into
booknaking."

That is from the New York Times, January 10, 1974.

There is thus ample evidence that legalized sports betting
even on horseracing, which does not depend solely on human
effort and which has been tied to legal gambling for centuries
actually increases both the amount of illegal betting and the
involvement of criminal elements.

In summary, it is our £irm conviction that the presumed
benefits of legalized team-sport gambling are an illusion, and
that the impossible quest to attain those supposed benefits
would wreck professional football as we know it.

We completely concur with the observation of a leading
sports commentator that "to impose state betting on a legit-

imate business that has been prospering on quite different

4
1
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agsumptions. is certainly unfair, posgsibly unconstitutional, and
very likely self-defeating.®

I have brought with me copies of the WFLig position paper

" on legalized sports gambling, which explains the reasons for

our opposition more completely than I have attempted tq/ﬁq
this morning. I will leave that statement with you foﬁﬁwtﬁdy
at your leisure., Meanwhile, I have touched on some of the
very basi¢ reasons why the NFL, along with othexr profesaional
sports and numerous law-enforcement agencies, view legalized
team=sport gambling proposals with.nothing short of alarm.

Now, stiere I have quoted various studies and sources, we
will be happy to provide your staff with documentation on them,
rather than include them with the statement.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Morin. Thank'you, Mr. Rozelle. And that "FL

position paper will become part of the record.

(COMMITTEE INSERT.)
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Before I asx Mr, RiLchie to begin the questioning, do you
have any doubt about or do you have any dis§gzeement with the
fiqures announced by - the Justice Dgpartment'équheir estimate
of illegal sports gambling in the United States?

Mr. Rozelle. I could not make a kﬁowledgeable estimate
| on the amount_of money'bét. I do know that I waskéiven a
figure by th; presiéent of the National District Attorneys
Association, Mr. Carl Vance, who was then president and may

8till be -~ from Houston, Texas ~- and he told me their esti-

. mate was that lgss than 1 per cent of the population partici-

pated in illegal gambling. -

I acknowledge that could still be a sizable amaunt of
, money, but he gave it to me on the percentage‘of population
that participated in it =- obviously, & very insignificant

statistic.

i Chairman Morin, I want tis record to show at this point

i that the Department of-dusticé,has estimated somewhere between

| $29 billion and $39 billion per year, of which 64 per cent
represents gambling on sports, and also that the Department
of Justice has stated that something iﬁvexCess of 50 per cent,
and substantially in excess of 50 per cent of this, is con-
‘+trolled by organized crime_in‘the United States.

Mr. Rozelle. I could not give expert testimony that

i 23

would really commant on that observation.

Chairman Morin. This I think you should know, and I think}

&

S
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you do appreciate, is one of the things this Commission is
attempting to ascertain with more certainty, that is, the
volume of betting and if it is controlled by organized crime
and, if so, to what extent.

Mr. Ritchie,

Mr. Ritchie. Mr. Rozelle, could you tell us the position
of the NFL of the propriety of Emprise Corporation, which has
recently been convicted of a felony and the appellate process
completed, having the concession rights in several National
Football League cities?

Mr. Rozelle. The Emprise Corporation has no direct and
perhaps no indirect relationship with any of the National Foot~
ball League teams. If they are involved as concessionalres in
stadiums, they are municipal stadiums in which the National
Football League is a tenant.

Football, like other sports, has little or no income
from concessions. The concession income goes to the stadium
authority or perhaps to the time tenant, which might be base-
ball.

So we have net been involved with concessionaires.

Mr. Ritchie. I see.

There have been a number of witnesses who have presented
a causal relationship between the television of games, the

publication of line information, the commenting on televised

games of favored teams, even perhaps to the extent of talking
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about sprcad or points, et cetera. Basically, as I understand

your position, you are totally opposed to the legalization of

sports betting. Do you also suggest that the Commission’ should

l congider banning that type of information since it seems to

have some relationship to the amount of promotion toward il-
i legal wagexring at this time?

Mr. Rozelle. I think it probably does contribute to
gambling. However, it would be my personal opinion that the

| Commission would be taking a rather undue burden in attempting

it -
i to restrict the media, television and the press,_from giving

that information.

¥ a policy that they have applied to horse racing, which this

Commission did not undertake to question. Is it not your view

that it could just as easily be applied to professional foot-
ball?

Mr, Rozelle. Through the FCC it might well be on tele-

vision. The press, perhaps, would be a different matter.

Mr. Ritchie. WNow, Commissioner, you have stated that
normally there are dual goals of legalization, one to raise
revenue and the other, if you will, to fight crime, either
organized or disorganized.

Do ycﬁ agrea that those are worthwhile goals?

Mr.

Rozelle. I certainly do, as I expressed in my

Mr. Ritchie. You recognize that the Federal Commuhicatianf

Commission has the authority to do that, and in fact they have |

i
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statement,

Mr. Ritchie. Dp you believe thiut they are compatible
with one another, that you can raise revenue and fight crime,
or do you believe that one must sacrifice one goal in favor
of one or the other?

Mr, Rozelle. Well, if you are talking about this particu-
lar vehicle, I feel if you are to raise revenue, the limited
studies that have been made -~ the New York Police Department,
ag an example -- that you are going to be developing customers
for illegal gambling. I know that is the view of a very
prominent former district attorney of the State of New York,
that his information, some of which came through wiretaps,
was that the bookmakers were delighted with OTB. That is what
he told me -- this is Bill Kahn, And they vere very pleased
with it because they felt it was developing more customers
for them. After a person becomes interested in gambling he
would go to a better form of gambling which would be tax~free,
which would be the bookmaker.

Mr. Ritchie. I intend to address some general questions
to you but I think it only fair to read to you a letter from
the Commisgioner of the New York Police Department regarding
the New York Times article that you cited in your testimony.
And we requested their, guote, "white paper,” and the letter
raads #4s follows.

This is dated as received February 28, 1974,

g0 this is from that date:

1
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"Your letter reguesting that we supply your Commission

with the report entitled 'Off Track Betting and Organized

Crime,' this ;gpor;;yhich wasg impropefly referred to in the
news media as a White Paper was in effect a collection of
thoughts that had been assembled at a rather low level within |
the Public Morals Division of our Department. It was prepared
over one year ago and was not based upon a scientiflc analysis
or an in-depth study of the situation. It did not and does not
now repregsent the official position of the Police Department.

"Subsequént‘go recent news media sfories concerning this g
report, I publicly corrected the impression that it was an
authoritative Police Department document.  Under the circum-
stances, I feel certain that you will agree the report has no
value to you or the Commission in furtherance of the statutory
mandate.

"Sincerely, Michael J. Cobb, Police COmmissiong;.“

We found, Commissioner, that some of the reports that [
are made and often cited are not based on fact and that is the
purpose of our having these hearings, to try to ascertain from
you the factual basis of your opinion.

I am sure that if you will consult with the New York
Police Department, they still disavew any connection to that
report as cited in the New York Times.

I have a question, sir, regarding your action against

owners.
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Can you tell us if you ever reprimanded or disciplined axn
owner for acting contrary to the best interests of the NFL
or contrary to the best interests of an owner in the NFL?

Mr. Rozelle. Yes, on a number of occasions.

I can recall one instance indirectly invelving gambling.
The individual was not chastized. He was a large stockholder
in a conglomerate company that acguired interest in a legalized]
gambling development, casino.

And I advised him that I felt that even though it was
a business investment, it was not compatible with football,

and he divorced himself from that indirect stockholding.

Mr. Ritchie. I see., That relates to an owner as opposed
to a player?
Hr. Rozelle. Yes.

Mr, Ritchie. You have taken similar actions against
players, have you not, or caused them to be ﬁaken by the
League?

.Mr, Rozelle. Yes.

Mr, Ritchie. Iz there a different standard that you
apply to an owner than you apply to a player?

Mr. Rozelle. No, they are identical.

Mr, Ritchie. Now, you cited the banning of League per-

sons in betting on League games. Do you ban Leégue persons
from other forms of gambling, such as going to the race track

and placing wagers via parimutuel on horse racing or going to
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Las Vegas and betting at the tablea there -- not sports betting
or else in off track betting as it exists in the State of New
York, purchasing lottery tickets where it is legal?

Mr, Rozelle. No, as our constitution and by-laws spells
out, we are concerned solely with betting on National League
Football games. '

Mr, Ritchie., I have some specific questions but I would
like to yield, if I might, Mr., Chairman, to other members of
the Commission.

Chairman Morin. I notice Senator Cannon has left momen-
tarily. I expect him back. I will call upon Cnngresswoman
Spellman. ‘

Mrs, Spellman. I am just delighted to be here and sorry
I had to be gone and am re-catching up on what it was you had
to say.

Are players and owners required to file with the National
Football League any statements disclesing their interests in
any teams, franchigses and race tracks, casinos, that sort of
thing?

Mr, Rozelle. We have a policy éhat does not directly
refer to gaﬁblihg. And it is that a controlling owner in an
NFL team cannot have ownership in another team sport franchise.

I think we possibly have one or two that were grand-

fathered and the individual or individuals involved are using

their best efforts to divest themselves.
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In the area of gambling casino interests or stock inter-
ests, I gave an example of one owner who was a large stock-
holder in a conglomerate that subsequently acquired a legal
gambling entity. When I gpoke to him he divested himself of
that interest.

Mrg,. Spellman. As.I say, I have been trying to go through
your speech to sae some of the things that you might have
touched on.

You talked about the effect of legalized gambling, the
character of the change of the fans, I notice, and there seems
to be sSome concern about creating more of an appetite for
ganbling.

Yes.

Mr. Rozelle,

Mrs. Spellmarn., Do you not feel that those who are going
to be gambling are already doing so -- I mean those who already]
have that kind of appetite are already doing so?

Mr. Rozelle. I sincerely don't. I think if we make some-
thing available at a legal OTB shop in New York, for example,
it is a convenilent factor.

There have been a numbexr of studies on it now. Some
communities are fighting to establish OTB shops in those areas.

But I think the convenience factor and the fact that it
is legal viould cdrtalsily increase the number of people betting,
becausg your average low-income person probably wouldn't have

access to a bookmaker and if he did, the bookmaker probably
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wouldn't take his $2 bet, whereas, you know, the OTR shops

Mrs. Spellman.  Yes, I notice Andy Russell said some of
the football players would have difficulty even knowing wheie
to place a bet., And I remember when I was a sweet young thing
of 20 working for the federal government, there were people

who knew where to place bets and I imagine there are today.

And I knew school teachers who knew where to place bets. I

&

have a great system and if you want it I will be glad to share

it with you. I am almost guaranteed to win between $2 and
$10.

But it has been my experience that people who want to bet

H

will £ind a way. As I mentioned earlier, I am from the State

of Maryland and we do have race tracks., You indicated before

that people might feel that players' actions in a game or

reactions in a game might be an attempt to throw the éame
and that sort of thing. l
We have horse racing and there are jockeys, and I see that
horse coming round the bend and you know you are going to win
and ¥t ix almost at the line and then it doesn't.
Have you attended the race tracks?
Mr. Rozelle. I have,
Mrs. Spellman. Do you feel, then, or do you get the sensg

that the fans, people who have been there at the races, feel

the race was thrown in each of these cases?
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Mr. Rozelle, T think you get a little of it., I know how
you could get a lot more of that feeling that you are describ-
ing, though, and that would be to have betting on horse racing
as you do on football, with a point spread. If you had the
race track and Secretariat had to win the Preakness by six

and a half lengths and he would win by six, I think there would
be many more criticizing that jockey.

That is one of our problems, the method by which you bet
on football, the point spread. It lends itself to consider~
able suspicion on the part of people who wish to be suspicious.

Mrs. Spellman. I must say I am asking these questions and
I have very mixed emotions. I am not sure how I want this to
come out at the moment, 50 in the interest of time, Mr. Chairc-
man, I will conclude.
Chairman Morin. Congressman Steiger, from Arizona.
Mr. Steiger. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Commissioner, with regard to your assumption, I will tell
you it is a universal assumption, that legalized gambling
means gtate-operated. For whatever it is worth, your feeling
that you expressed very sloguently here that it won't work,

I subscribe to a hundred per cent. In my limited experience
with government, virtually everything they touch they mess up
and in something as involved as betting, I certainly agree.

Thcrg is another option, however, that is simply legal~

izing gambling, not placing any special tax on it, and everybody
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who wins at it has to pay taxes on what they win ox whas thew

@arn. This is kind of a straightforward recognition of the

|
factg of life. This might mitigate a little of your concern. i

The other equation that you make says the distinction
between team~sport gambling and horse and dog rac;ng‘is that
one are animals and the ot?er is folks. An animal does not ge@
to the gate without a lot of folks involved and a lot of
things can happen and sometimes they do.

So it is not the absence of the human element, I suspect.
I don't think you could justify the position of the disting-
tion.

Your point spread -~ handicappers will point out they
attempt to do just that with the weights and attempt to do jusy
that by classifying horses, so in £eality the point spread is '
simply an attempt to handicap a team-sport.

I am not speaking as an advocate but I would be inter-

.

ested in your response.
Mr. Rozelle. I am fully aware in horse racing the handi-

capping is done by weight. I am saying in football it is
done by points. And if in horse racing, other than using
weights to handicap, use the numbex of lengths a horse had
to win by, then you would have a great many more problems in
horse racing than you have today.

Mr, Steiger. I appreciate that and it is a good point,

but my point is it will not bear much examination.




20
21
22
23
24

Ate-Federa! Reporters, Inc.
25

wag done by'a man I

71

1 do have a specific question. I know you have very

specific rules in the NFL with respect. to player behavior and
all personnel behavior, indeed. - I submit that your rules
applied to owners are not fuite as rigid.
I use the example of an owner =- 1 do not think it is
important because you will know the matter I am talking to.
There was an owner of a team that was involved in a raée
horse fraud. It resulted in his being suspended as the owner

of the race horsa. Did the League take any action in that

mattex?
And, as a matter of fact, T happen to feel that the

gentleman was not the perpetrator. But had it been a player,

the suspension would have been automatic.

Did the League take any action?

Mr. Rozelle. The League did. The owner's contention was

that he had been stupid and careless. Under our ausplces he
by the experts f£rom New York City, a lie detector

This

was given,
test which he passed completely, which satisfied me.

had great confidence in in New York City
and this owner willingly tock it, in fact volunteered after
I raised the subjeétfto him.

We went that far.

And, after the test, I announced I agreed with him, He
had been stupid and careless but that was the total extent of

any wrongdoing on his part, and because of that we wexe taking
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no action as to football,
Mr. Steiger,

own more than one team -- a piece or in its entirety.
Mr. Rozelle. Yes, the controlling stockholder or the

controiler of the football entity, the operating entity, the

football operating entity, cannot have an interest in another
When we put the rule through, we grandfathered two minor

given a "best efforts™ to divest thém;elves of those ioldings'
in other sports, which they have been doing. ‘ ‘

Mr, Stelger, All right, two questions subsequent to that.

Is it permizsible for a minor stockholder to own pleces
of several teams under your rule?

Mr. Rozelle, Yas, we have minority stockholders. I
can think of one individual offhand who has five or ten per
cent of one of our football teams but is not involved in man-
agemant, but is actually invelved in another team sport.

Mr. Steiger. May he own a plece of another NFL team?

Mr. Rozells, ©Oh, no.

Mr. Steiger. Do.you have any prohibition from pxohiﬁiiiié
a lender from lending significant amounts of money to more than
one NFL team?

Mr. Rozelle. We have no such restrictions involving, say,

a bank, and I think some have loaned to more than one NFL team,

I believe the NFL has a rule that nobody may
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Mr, Steiger. What aboul specifically a concessionaire.
Could he loap to more than one team under your rules?

Mr. Rozeile. Concessionaires are not involved, really,
with NFL teams. NFL teams do not own concession rights. Some
have very minor participation through obtaining a share from
the nunicipal authority that might operate the stadium. But
they do not have the same relationship with concessionaires
that other sports do.

Mr; Steiger. I do not know that there are, so I am not
asking you to walk into the gate, but are there any NFL teams
that have loans from concessicnaires and would you know it,
if they did, under your rule?

Mr, Steiger. There are none to my knowledge, and I would
feel, in my own mind, certain they did not. Our rules in-
directly -- our policies would indirectly probabiy cover it
because on any loan that a League owner obtained, we review
the terms of the loan and insist uppn a certain clause going
into that loan agreement stating that should thexe be a de-
fault, the individual ineking the loan will not be able to
operate the foothall team, and the Leaque would retain the
right of approval of any subsequent owner.

Now, by indirection, I think that that policy would keep
us informed of any loan from a concessiovnaire.

Mr. Steiger. Is that examination of a loan the one tirn,

at the initial granting of the franchise, or is that an ongouing
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process? If an existing franchise rzkes a new loan; do ycu

review that?

Mr., Rozelle. Yes, we do.
Mr, Steiger. Thank you. !
Chairman Morin. I want to thank the Commissioners for
adhering to this five-minute rule so well. I think it will
enable us to f£inish almast on tiﬁe.

I want to announce for the interest of anyone who may be
here that the Commission is paying the price for inviting a
Commisgioner of hockey to show up in Washington, D,C. in the

middle of winter. He is now snowed in, and I don't know if he

will be ahle to gat here. That, of course, is Clavence Camp-
bell.

So our schedule will be pushed up a little bit and we
have Bowie Kuhn schaduled for 1:30. I understand he is here
and will be available at that hour. %

He will be followed by James Snyder, better known {1 some
of us as Jimmy the Greek. :

And then Mr. Paul Screvane.

Mr. Coleman, who is a prosecuting attorney from Monmouth
County in New Jersey, will now guestion.

Mr., Coleman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Commissioner. in the field o horse racing, I understand

owners, trainers, jockeys, track owners can all bet on horses.

Do you have a2 rule that prohibits anybody connected with
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thoe NFL teams from betting?

Mr. Rozélle., ¥Yeés, sir.

Mr. Coleman, HNow, assuming for the sake of argument
that sports betting was legalized, would your position still
be that your players and anybody connected with the. teams
would then not bet, despite its legality?

Mr. Rozelle. I think we wonld have to maintain that
position, but it would be virtually impossible to enforce.

1 would be concerned in that area on the suspicions that
would be generated when you had a known relative of a football
player walking into a shop and making a bet and someone seeing

how they bet and thinking, “Well, they must have inside in-

formation from the football player.”

T guesz we would attempt to maintain the rule but, agairn,:

its snforcement would be virtually impossible.
Mr. Coleman. Earlier today, Cormissicner, Mr. Russell
testified a3 to the League's security efforts at the beginning
of the year by having some of your people come and tolk to
them about various aspects, including places that he should
avoid. That indicates that you are aware there is a potential
danger here of someone attempting to approach your players;
is that correct?
Mr. Rozelle. Yes.
Mr. Coleman. And over the years you have been Commis-

sioner, I assyme there have been instances such as that; is

»
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that correct?

Mr. Rozelle. We know of only one which was reported to
us promptly by the player and his coach and was subsequently
reported to the FBI.

Mr.

Coleman., And there have been no other occasions?

Mr. Rozelle. That is the only one I know of in the 15
years I have been Commissioner that we have learned of, yes.

Mr. Coleman. One final question: The rule that you have
I think you put in, if T am not mistaken -~ about the advising
of injuries. I assume that goes béck and férth amoﬁ%st the ‘
ball teams, but then it is also given to the news media; is
that correct? 4

Mr. Rozelle. Yes.

‘;Mr. Coleman. What is the purpese? T.can undérstand the
fairness, perhaps, of giving it to other teams, particularly
the upcoming opponent_ for the weekend, but why the news media?

Mr. Rozelle., We want everyone to know rather than inside
information, perhaps, getting to gamblers.
Let's take ‘the Washington Redskins., If we did not have
that rule, let's say that Billy Kilmer and Charley Taylor,
two of their Qutstﬁnding players, were unable to play on
Sundéy, and the Redskins were listed as 6-point favorites,
and we didn't give that information out publicly, we feel that |

there are ways people Seeking information gould obtain it --

people associated with the football team talking about it

Fed
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privately, perhaps ~- they could place bets the othex way and
inside word would get out, and the point spread would change
radically and considerable suspicion would be attached to the
game. Perhaps it would be taken off the books by the book-
makers because so much money was coming in against the Red-
skins.

We just feel the proper thing to do is advise everybody
of injuries when they occur.

The other reason -- actually, I believe this policy
started under former Commissioner Burt Bell over 20 yearé ago,
and again it was to keep faith with the public coming to games.
There was an instance in the old All-American Conference during
the perlod from '46 to 'S0 where they had a star player on a
team injured and had some 75,000 people come out and he did
not appear.

1 think that alerted Commissioner Bell to the importance
of keeping faith with the public in addition to this possible
potential gambling problem.

Coleman. Thank you very much.

M,
That is all I have, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Morin. I almost do not believe what I just heard
The explanation you have just given as to why injuries are
made public is that it is not fair to the gamblers not to
make it public.

Mr. Rozelle. No, it is to eliminate suspicion. Perhaps
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I did not express myself clearly.
Chairman Merin. Oh whose part?

Mr. Rozelle. Here is an example, Whenever a football

game is taken off the books -~ and you will see this occasion-
ally. You will see the line in your newspaper, so and so a

l-point favorite, so and so a 3-point favorite, and you will

see another game listed where it says "no betting.” That a~

rouses tremendous suspicion which is what we attempt to elim-
inate.

People say, "Why is tyere>no betting? 1Is it that the

bookmakers fear there is a fix in the game?" - =

Chairman Morin. They will £ind out when they get to the
game and f£ind Charley Taylor and Billy RKilmer on the bench. i

|
Rozelle.

Mr. But damage has been done if bookmakers take

it off the books because of thig heavy betting. !
Chairman Morin. If you are so worried about gambling in E
the NFL, that is great. i
Mr. Rozelle. We are worried about the suspicions that
will be attached to the sport. I am more concerned about the
suspicions than I am about the possibility of the fix. I am
concerned about what people will think, about them calling
district attorneys, flooding government agencies with requests
for investigation of this game or that game, which we do not
now have because it is difficult for an illegal bhettor to com-

plain.

|
|
!
E
|
?
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If you had legal betting, I assure you you would have a
flood of such calls saying, "This gare ‘should ‘be investigated.
I lost a bet on it and X didn’t like the call of the official.
The quarterback threw a pass that was intercepted and he
obviously shouldn't have thrown it. He was doing it because
he was in the tank.”

Chairman Morin. Why don't they call if the betting is
illegal? |

Mr, Rozelle. I think it is more difficult for a citizen
to be indignan£ about losing an illegal bet with a Congressman
or District Attorney than if he had gone to a state betting
shop and placed a bet.

It is the same reason you have betting commigsions, why |
they give urinalyses to horses. They do that to protect the
publi¢. I don't know if they wouldvao that with foothall
players, but they take great measures,

Chairman Morin. Who flooded the switchboard when the Red-|
skins called time out and broke the point spread?

Mr. Rozelle. I think in some cases bhettors.
Chairman Morin. Maybe what you are saying is, if it were
legal, you would have toyget another switchboard.

Mr. Rozelle. I think every Congressman or District

Attorney.

Chairman Morin. Mr. Dowd is a prosecuting attorney from

Stdark County, Canton, Ohio.
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Mr. Dowd. A8 I understand your answers to both Mr. Cole-
man's and Mr. Morin's guestions, the NFL is very concerned
abdu?ythe attitude the illegal betting community has toward
football as of‘ﬁow, a;d you reaét to that, do you not?

Mr. Rozelle. We are concerned about anything that casgts
suspicion on the integrity of our games; And we take every
step possible to minimize that suspicion. ‘ .

-

Mr, Dowd. And that dominates your whole concerh-in this
particular £ield?

Mr. Rgzelie. I think you have to always be alert to the
possibility of fixes as we saw in college bas;etball. But by )
far, my greater concern is the suspicion;

Mr. Dowd. Would you say that illegal gambling as you
now understand it to be constitutes a negative influence upon
the profaessional football league?

Mr. Rozglle. Yes. .

Mr. Dowd. What affirmative ;Leps do you. take other than
the ones that you have outlined?  You have . already discussed
your budget which includes several hundred thousand dollars
to ‘supervise your personnel, and also youﬁ policy of making all
information about injuries pubiic‘so that there will be some
integrity in the illegal spérts‘beﬁting,

What else do you do that you wogld consider to be posi-

tive efforts to put down the negative influence?

¥Mr. Rozelle. We check, primarily through Las Vegas

2 *
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sources, the betting line several times a week to look for
changes in it before the press starts speculating as to why
there was a big change. Invariabjly it is because of an in-
jury that perhaps wasn't reported immediately.

We have investigative representatives in 26 or 28 cities
whe work for us on a part~time basis. Their work gets them

arcund town. They report any rumors they hear. We, in the
past, have confronted people sitting in cocktail lounges per-
haps talking about, "I bet with this and that player," and we
have confronted them and found out they didn't know the players
and just liked to appear big. We felt that sort of thing was
damaging to us and football élayers.

We run down rumors. We check with players where they are
involved, And we use our central force in New York City, as
well as representatives in these other 26 to 28 cities,

And we give our talks at training camp each year to
alert players to these problems.

Mr. Dowd. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Morin. General List. Bob List is Attorney
General of the State of Nevada,

Mr, List. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Commissioner, I thorcughly enjoyed your testimony
here.

Let me ask vou a little further gquestion concerning the

subjeet brought up by Chairman Morin. Obviocusly, you are quite

o} Reporters,
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ctoncerned about what might be called the potential for govern-
mental interference in the conduct of football that might
arise 1f sports betting were to become a legal enterprise in
the country.

Mr., Rozelle. It is not my major concern. If they want
to take over the entire investigative procedure and .be the fall
guy on any problems that happen in professional football, in
some ways I would almost welcome it.

But it would be a rather serious price for us to pay, I
am afraid, with other side effects.

Governmeryu intervention per se is not my main concern,
although I acknowledge to you it would not be particularly
welcome. .

1
In any event, government intervention not being

Mr. List.
welcome, you would, I gather, like to pass it off, if it should
be legalized -~ the investigative phase of it and the licensing
and so forth -- to a legitimate government agency rather than
having to assume the burden as a league.

Mr. Rozelle. Wé couldn't assume the burden as a league.
We might attempt to but we couldn't do it‘successfully.

Mr. List. Assuming that the figures that the Justice
Department quotes with reépect to the amount that is presently
wagered, $20 billion or $30 billion or $40 billion a year,

is correct, and recoghizing that there has only been one at-

tempt during your 15 years as Commissioner to illegally
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influence a game, would you not concede that making the sport
a legally controlled and qparagq@ game wonld, in a}l likg}}hood
not bring about an increased amount of attempts to illegally
influence the sport?

Mr. Rozelle. It may or may not. You have many more
people betting, which is a negative, but perhaps with the
government's involvement., that would be a safeguard.

I know you would many times over multiply the suspicions
that you have now that would be voiced by people, because you
would have many more people betting.

Mr. List. I suggest that the suspicions at the present
time are perhaps without ~~ that the persons who have sus-
picions are without any avenue to really run them down,

Your comment earlier that an illegal bettor really does
not have any place to turn, T think has mexit. BAnd it seems tq
me that if the betting were to be made legal, and in effect
he is then a consumer, in a sense, with an avenue o report
and to proceed upon evidence that illegalities are taking
place -- do you have any comments on that?

Mr. Rozelle. Oh, X think you would get a flood of those.
That is my point. It would be his Congressman, his police
chief, his district attorney. For people who feel that legal-
ifﬁng it would lessen their law-enforxcement burdens, I think
they wonld find that would be more thaﬂ conmpensated for by,

as you call them, the consumer complaints they would receive
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and have to run dowa. .

Mr, List. It seems to me that up to this point the inter-

relatively well protected, but that the interests of the
béﬁtor -~ again, I suggest that it is a substantial number !
of American citizens -~- really haven't been protected because i
they have been virtually compelled to deal with illegﬁl indi-
viduals. in whom they really cannot afford to have a high
degree of trust,

Mr. Rozelle. well, I would say this to you, sir, that
there is no gquestiorn, as we sit here today, that, if this is
done five or ten years from now or in a shorter period of
time, I would be proven absolutely right on this score. It

will be like grammar school, your betting parlors for team

sports. They will go to your bookmakers. Because I see no

way to geti)ver the hurdle of the credit the bookmaker can

give, and tax-free.

You are going to load something on this betfing bacause
that is where you get the money. That is why they have an
OTB in New York -~ they tax it. You will lay something on
there that I suspect will be heavier than the bookmakers!
present share. And then anybody winning is going to have to
pay taxes. So these parlors are going to get youngsters and
older people who will bet $2 and fhey will get interested in

gambling and then they will say, "Why do I have to do this? 1
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have tc pay taxes on it. Now T am interested in gambling, and

I will eall my bookmaker. I don't have to plunk it down right
away, and when I win it is tax-free."

S0 I say -~ and I am certain in my mind I am right, and
I nave talked to many law enforcement people, including prob-
ably many of the individuala who did the study that appeaxed
in the New York Times, who get around the city enough to know
the volume of betting that is going on. I am totally convinced
of this, sir, for the reasons given -~ credit and tax-free.

Mr. List. I think perhaps those are guestions that are
subject, with all due respect, to some debate and challenge by
economists. I think the Commission has had a number of pro-
posals that will perhaps counteract that, and perhaps can {
provide those to you.

Thank you very wuch.

Mr. Rozelle. Thank you.
Chairman Moxrin. It.strikes me that were we may be at the
present time is that, in the middle of this fact-finding tour
of the Commission, it seems quite obvious there is an enormous
amount of gambling on professional football and profesaional
gports and there is also enough evidence now to lead us to at
least sugpect that we are going to conclude that organized
crime plays a big factor, that is, the profit from these opera-

tions is going into organized crime and being used by organized

crime for other purposes, drug traffic, loan-sharking,
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prostitution, and a number of things do not come immed-
iately to the attention of the National Football League or
other leagues and which they would not want to consider too
carefully.

But to gamble on horses, for example -- the handicapping
gives you a break to lure you inté voting for a normally slow
horse against a normally faster case., The thing that makes it

possible to gamble on pro football is the point spread. I

doubt very much without up-to-date injury information the

t
gamblers woulé be able to put out a point spread, and I doubt

very much that, if the newspapers complied with the federal
law against disseminating gambling information, the point
spread would hit the newspapers. And that would be some
solution, perhaps, to a problem we are charged with solving.

Agﬁ T would love to have the professional sports organi-
zations give to us some constructive suggestions as to how
we can combat a situation which exists, and we have another
year and a half to come up with our report on it.

Mr, Ritchie has some further guestions.

Mr, Ritchie. Mr. Commissicner, again back to my question
regarding there being any different standard applied to the
owners and players.

Congressman Steiger asked you about an owner who was in-

volved in a, quote, "horse race situation,™ a non-League

situation. And you concluded from youx investigation that you
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1' agreed with the owners or sktockholders® POS.itiog rhat he had ]' vou to share with us: IYs there agy comparison to those situa- 1
2; been stupid and careless. 2 tione or other situgtions where you have perhaps fined owners ;
3!' I cite to you your suspension of Mr. xarras and Mr. Horn- 3 - as opposed to trea::iﬂg c'y1>p1ayer diff;renﬁiy? ’
) 4; ung. If they had said they were stupid and careless, would you| 4 Mr. Rozelle. Well, I wpuld be very happy to provide you
5’3 have not suspended them? 5 privately the information Vdé{reioped on any of these cases. I :
6;5 Mr, Rozelle. If the owner had been stupid and careless 6 don't thinkv it is fair in these circumstantes to air them pub-
7?! in football to the extent of gambling, I would have suspended . 7 1licly, but I would be {rery happy privately to give you specificl
8'1 him. This was not in ouxr sport. Our investigation which, as 8 informaticm. for all of these areas; if that wéuld be éaf.is-
9“ I said, included a lie detecgtor test hy an expert -~ and the 9  factorxy. |
loii expert and myself were totally satisfied with the results. Thib 10 Mr. .List. Yes, sir. We would not want it ai:tril_:_utable' ,
”, involved the transfer of ceztai_n ownership papers on a hoxrse. 11, to anyone, and of course, what this Commission does is always
12 It had nothing to do with anjtf-f:i,ng but that it involved the ’ 12 open to the public, so it would have to be in a foz:m‘ that would
} Kiii horse racing rules. Part was sedretarial error and part, as 13  not enxl?arrass or perhaps blacken someone. . |
M‘jli he aéknowledged, ‘was his carelessness and stupidity. 14 ‘ Do you have a bgsic feeling that 1egalig'ation would !
15 u But had his carelessness and stupidity been involved with 15? affect the attendance at professional football games?
lél the National Football League in the area of gambling, he would'( 16, Mr. Rozelle. I thipk it c§uld in ti.me. At léaét, as I
17§ have been suspended. 17 . pointed out in my statement, those people who aré not inter- :
18 Mr. Ritchie. I am not sure at what point you joined us 18" ested in gambling, and if you had more of & gambling element ,
19}l Quring Mr. Rooney's statement this morning. Mr. Rooney said i 19;: attend the games, it might be repugnaﬁt to them.
20l he had at éne time associated with gamblers. I will ask if 20? I have told this story before. I am not totally object-
211 you will conduct an investigation of him as you did of Mr. 3 ?l ive on this suﬁject and I will explain why. ‘ '
) 22} Namath and require him o divest himgelf of certain interests? 22 In the early 1960'5, after I becamebomnissioner, T
23 You say the National Football League can mainkain its 231 went to Yankee Stadium. I went with a television executive
rcwFedarel Beporten, fi reputation and whether or not there is a necessity for Congress N ?::l;[ friend of mine and I had a four-seat box. There were just
25| to consifler an overview in the event you cannot, I am asking 25 the two of us and we sat in the two front seats. And two
!
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11‘ young boys drifted down and sat in the seats behind us. And I T gubstance.
2" wasn't going to use the seats, so it was fine with me. They 2 Mr. Ritchie. We received information from them and this
3= started talking about the board gambling. So I turned around. 3 commission is endeavoring to expend a great deal of money to
) 4t I said "You are sitting in my seats. No one else is coming and 4 =£ing just exactly that, if we can, the percentage of people
5 you are free to be there but I don't want you to talk like 5 whe gamble. But we cited examples from people engaged in
6; that." To be honest, I was probably a little stronger in what 6  jllegal hookmaking as well as our own common experience in the
7. I said. 7  prosegution of cases, that the fans do bet.
8 So they were very good and didn't get a word out of them, 8 And I cite to you an example where there is three minutes
91 Then the final gun went off and I had a tap on the shoulder and ?  1eft in the game, there is a 13 point spread and the score is
101 turned around and dot a fist in the face and they ran up the 10 23 to 7, and tﬁe crowd does not leave, The& ara ﬁhere to
”=i aisle. N make sure that the point spread is protected one way or an-
12§ So perhaps I am not totally objective. 12 gther.
i 13: My . Ritchie, Perhaps Ms. Marshall and I have only seen 13 That, to me, indicates they ﬁave a betting interest as :
]Ai gamblers across a courtroom trying to put them in jail, so I 14 opposed to an attendance interest in the game and are really |
153 don't know if we are being totally objective, either. We are 15 staying in order to ses the outcome of the line as opposed to
féq trying to understand the facts. The attendance factor is 16 ipe outcome of the conteat, which is really not in doubt —-
17& important because I suggest to you, sir, all the evidence . ‘ 17 maybe I should make it less than three minutes because in many
18& preliminarily developed would dispute the Harris poll. AllL 18 games they have changed hands that guickly.
19? the evidence we have been able to develop on people who bet on 19 Do you think we should pursue an inquiry to try to under-
20} sporting events would dispute that 1 per cent or whatever it 20 stand the complexity of the people who attend your games and
21} was given to you by the National District Attorneys Associa- 21 hether or not the legalization of some type of wagering on
) 22)| tion. 22 those games would affect their attending your games?
28 Mr. Rozelle. I thought that was a fairly knowledgeable 3 Mr, Rozelle. It might be worthwhile attempting to re-
Au;wﬂmgwmm”i:, source. I felt when that was given me by an organization of ,wdnww"wi:' search. My opinion is that in football, people who hold se&soﬂ
25| over 200 district attorneys throughout the country it had some 25§ tickets —- it is a very small percentage of any of those who
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do anything other than hei a dollar with their friend.

Mr. Ritchie, Codld you tell: us hov many il;t&lgstigatiqng
yéu have undertaken and what evidence you need to undertake an
investigation regarding any irregularity from your code of con-
duct or your rules in the last, say, 15 years, or the last
five years, if that is a better question.

Mr. Rozelle. Well, we are constantly running rumors down,
reports that come to us. So it would probably be in the hun~-
dreds. I would have to go through our f£iles with oux Directoxr
of Security, Jack Donehy.

We had a major investigation which was highly publicized
in 1963, in which we interrogdted some 56 individuals, I be~
lieve, and spent severai menths on it.

We did have law enforcement sources originally, informa-
tion about the bar and restaurant that Joe Namath did not
operate but had an ownership interest in.

And those would be the major ones thét I can recall off-
hand, but we could go through our £iles.

Mr. Ritchie. Could you tell us, in your judgment, who is
the person who would try to fix a sporting event such as foot-
ball? Would it be the athlete? The owner? ‘The bookmaker? A
person who places large wagers? All of these?

Mr. Rozelle, People who would like to place a large
At least

wager but have an edge on their wager, I assume.

that has been the history of it in this country and other
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countries. '
Mr. Ritchie. Ip your g;eg@%pﬁ statement, Mr. COggﬁssioneq,
gou.gpgped{t@;; in your judgment the revenue was small that
was received from legal gamblers, and you cite the New Yofk
lottery for the past five years.
The figures which we have for -- unfortunately; my re-

search is not complete ehough.to limit it to five years, but

for the past seven years it indicates a gross of $591 million,

1

and the net to education for the State of New York was $290 mil

lion, and prizes distributed were $221 million. |

Do you consider that not to be significant in terms of
what New York would have to do to raise that type Qf money if i
they didn't have a lottery? ?

Mr. Rozelle. No, I didn't say that. What I said was
they had developed after five years one-sixth of what their
original projection was.

Mr.‘Ritchie. The projection might have been based in
order to get passage of the lottery law. I am just speaking
of what has actually resulted. Do you not consider those
significant amounts of revenue? '

Mr, Rozelle. Certainly they are significant amounts of
revenue. I.am not an expert on the'subject, but I think,
hgwever, thgre may bg negatives as to the source of the revenud.

I have information here from Westchester whe;e one of the

people, one of the city administrators, who was involved in
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Mount Verpon, I think -- let's zee. He states that when he
went to investigate an OTB parlor over the Mount Vernon line
in the Bronx, "Most of the people I see look like they need
bread rather than bets."

Mr. Ritchie. That is a different question. As to your
recitation of the small amount of revenue from legal horse
racing in New York, for New York in the last 14 years the
amount is $1,093,790,000 to the State of New York. And for thd
nation in the last 30 years it is $9,313,194,000 to all of the
states which participated in parimutuel racing.

I am surprised that those are not significant amounts of
revenue. The money would have had to come from some source
and the government has to0 exercise its control in using an
excise tax or else lotteries. Why couidn't the government
do that in football, as they do with an excise tax on your
tickets?

Mr. Rozelle. I did not say this was insignificant reve-

nue. Please do not paraphrase what I said. What I said was
inevitably they overestimate the benefits that will be
derived. And on the betting, the income the states are re-
ceiving now is not enough. There is always something more.
You are going to hear this afternoon, I assume, from
Mr. Screvane,; and Mr. Screvane is head of the OTB now in
Wew York. 'And we have heard talk that by having pool cards,

that will eliminate any problems.
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Well, there are problems invelved in pool cards, as we
found with the scandals and suspensions in soccer in Europe.
But beyond that, we are concerned ahout pool cards as a first
gtep, which Mr. Screvane readily recognized in a letter he
wrote the New York Times last Sunday in which he states in
part, "Initially we could offer sports cards, possibly with
parimutuel pay-offs with a low unit wager. This seems to
best fit with our existing operations and a market of small
wagerers. As experience accumulates, we can expand into other
éopular f;rms of sports gam_1ing, to %urtger é;ode the grip
of organized crime," and so forth.

Now, I bring this out because you have clted staggering
sumg of money if you take $9 billion on a national basis from,
I believe you said, horse racing. Aand yet this is never enough

We talk about having parimutuel cards, pool cards, but
here the sponscr says, "As soon as we are ready, we will grad-
uate to individual game betting.”

Mr. Ritchie. I hope you stay around for my guestions of

Mr. Screvane. Those might be statements in political rhetoric.
I am not saying we necessarily agree with them.

You cited one analogy, prohibition, and one thing, at
least as far as we are able to determine, that led to the
repeal of prohibition is the same thing that frustrates law
enforcement in their attempts to enforce anti-gambling laws.

That is, people want to bet, as people wanted to drink. Peopls
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have a high disregarxd for these types
public awareness they might have been diver,

Since, if I unﬁeratand your argument, we should concede
our fight against prohibiting this type of activity, should
we adopt your second goal, that of obtaining some type of
revenue, no matter how it might be viewed, small or large,
which can-serve some public good?

Mr, Rozelle,
do it. A nuxber of people in the country like prostitution.
A number of people like drugs. You could also make a lot of
money off them if you take the simple argument, "If they want
to bet, let's make it 1egal;"

There ape other things, adopting that premise that I
don't think the Commission would accept -- sell drugs; legal-
ize prostitution.

We are just going to that one point. That is why I can't
accept that as a valid premise.

There are a number of things that people want. I think
there are minority, ghetto housewives and men who want to bet
and do bet, and certainly I think in many cases they are de-
priving their families of the bare existence that they have,
as it is with thelr income.

Mr. Ritchie. And assuming that government has the abilitq

to regulate who bets as well as how much they bet, wouldn't

it be better to place it under controls as suggested by

of laws, despite whataver

I can't accept the point that people want td
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Generdl List?
Mr. Bozelle. By having legalized gambling?

Mr, Ritchie. VYes. It certainly is not controlled now.
As Congrasswoman Spellman said, 1f someone wants to bet, they
certainly have plenty of opportunities now to do so.

Mr. Rozelle. You would screen the bettoxs?
Mr, Ritchie. There is nothing the Commission can't recom
mend in terms of legislation, including credit, exemption from
income tax, all of those things which would give legal gamblin
a competitive edge ;s well as prosecution of the bettor for
engaging with someone who was an illegal ganmbler.

Mr. Rozelle. You can surely do that but I am not sure
it would be accepted by the American public -- particularly
the no taxation.

Mr. Ritchie. T am not suggesting it is the solution; I

am suggesting it is a solution. R
Let's, if we may, quickly do this: Can you tell us if
there is any legal sports bétting which you believe, 1€ you
were ranking them, wouid be acceptéble to the‘integr§ty of
sports? And I staxt with the sports pocl, and then say a
gports by event beéting, the parimutuel; or license of an
operator, or where the government 1is the entxepreneur."
Could you give us your views as to wneihe; there is any

form of legalization that you believe would be aceeptablezto

the integrity of the sport as you view it?
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1 Mr. Rozelle. Of course, the basic one is a selfich one 1’! approach ard 1 zommend you on the appreach with whizh you are
2l on our part -- go into competition with your friend from Las ji conducting your investigation, ;
I '
3! vegas. Have your casinos in the Catskills -- it is selfish on 3‘ Chairman Morin. Mr. Steiger.
] “‘? our part., We don't want to be the fall guy. Nobody is going ! 4] Mr. Stelger. The Commissioner should not feel tco badly z
51 to be hurt except the people who go to the casinos. 5 about the wrong information in the White Paper. You are not
6 But when you get into sports betting, we believe we will 6 the first guy who has been fooled by the New Yor® Iimes,
7% be the £all guy. 7" (Laughter.)
8. Mr. Ritchie. You mean you believe the legalization would 8! Chairman Morin. Thank you.
2! be contrary to the League's best interests, or do you believe } 9. The hearing will adjourn now until 1:30.
104 it will involve government regulation? . 10’ (Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the hearing was recessed, to
n Mr. Rozelle. No, the former. We feel it is contrary to n ,‘ reconvene at 1:30 p.m., this same day.)
12} our best interests; that we would be the fall guy. 12;,}
i 13§ Mr. Ritchie. But assuming that overall interests assumed j i 13 » ‘
14 by Congraess would be to the contrary, you would accept that? 14 ‘: i
15 Mr. Rozelle. If Congress passed something, obviously. 15:,E
16 Mr. Ritchie. I have no further questions. 169
7 Chairman Morin., I want to thank you very, very much for ‘ 17 ‘
18 coming. We have been at this for something like a year and a 1Bff
4 half, and the success that your sport and your office has had 19!!
20 in the face of what does appear to be & gambling property is 20 i%‘
2 outstanding, and we feel a great deal of it is due to you 21 5‘
) 22 personallv, and we congratulate you and thank you for coming. ) 22 !i
23 Mr. Rozelle. I want to congratulate you people. What 23 i
pce-Federol Reporters, i: you are doing is a complex subject and I think hearing from so Feder Repom'm‘ 'T’n‘:
% inany pzople involved directly or indirectly is the propex 25
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AFTERNOON SESSTON {1:35 n.m,)

Chairman Morin. The hearing before the Commiséion on the
Peview of the National Policy Toward Gambling will come to
order.

This is a continuation of our morning hearing and our
first witness this afternoon is Mr. Bowie Kuhn, Commissioner
of Baseball.

a so-called czar, and we are deeply grateful to Mr. Kuhn for

coming here to address us and subjeet himself to our questions |

STATEMENT OF BOWIE KUHN, BASEBALL COMMISSIONER
Mr. Kuhn. Mr. Chairman,; I thank you for inviting me on
behalf of our national game, The subject is obviously an
extremely important one, and on behalf of professional base-
ball I am delighted that we are given an oppoftunity to come
and talk to you about it, because I think we do have some use~
ful information with respect to the subjett matter you are
dealing with and I would like to talk about it.

I would like to express my views in opposition to any
expansion of legalized gambling in tﬁe United States.

There should be no surprise in this, Mr, Chairman, and
ladies and gentlemen, as I have taken every opportunity I
could since I became Commissioner of Baseball to oppose any
extension of legalized gambling that might cover not only

baseball but team sports in general, whether amateur or

professional.

This was the first sport which had a commissionen

*
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T have listed, in connection with my statement, the organ-i

professional basedall in qppogiﬁion ?9 lggalized gambling
to cover team sports.

It is our general position that any form of gambling on
profegsional baseball games, whether it is legal or illegal,
imposes a threat to the integrity of our game, exposes our
game to grave economic danger and threatens a dissgervice to
the public interest. I would like to tell you why.

Going‘back to the days of thg Black Sox séandal in 191?,
probably the all-time low point of professional baseball in
the United States, certainly in the century, baseball felt
the frightful impact gambling could have on our sport. The B
simple, and reaily unvarnishable fact is that a group of
hoodlume succeeded in fixing the result of the World Series
in that year.

In order to protect baseball against this very real and
present danger then and now, the Office of Commissioner was
created in 1920 with prima;y responsibility for protecting
the integrity of the ggacdand sane that time BRaseball Com-
missioners have traditionally considered this the wost import-
ant function of thaif office.

In my statement I said "a most important® and I would
like to correct that to "the most important.”

Since I becama Commissioner I have viewed this mandate
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ag my most important assignment. I have added to ﬁ}"ataff
veteran former FBI personnel and have instituted a prog;ém,
designed to safeguard as best we can our game's integrity.
Baseball long ago adopted rules with the strictest possible
penalties for baseball people, players and others, who attempt
to fix the outcome of games or to gamble on our games up to
mandatory life-time ineligibility, and these rules have been
enforced. For your information, a copy of Major League Rule 21
is attached to my statement, which covers the subject of
gambling on our games. This rule, incidentally, goes back to
the very beginning of the Office of the Commissioner. It had
its antecedence very much earlier, indeed back in the last
century.

In the early days the development of baseball was an
amateur development, and starting just before the Civil War,
our then existing amateur leagues developed rules prohibiting
gambling on baseball games by those involved. Those rules
were notoriously ineffective in thoge days. Ganbling flour-
ished on baseball. And it was not uﬁtil 1877, two years after
the founding of the National League -- ;nd that is our present
National League ~- that the Louigville Club discharged four
players who had been convicted of what they called heaving,
which was throwing baseball games.

and from that day on, baseball began to do the necessary

work to put its house in order in this respect.
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But interestingly enough, even with the beginning of the
National League in 1877, the Philadelphia and New York teams,
which should have been two of our very strongest teams, were
unable, or unwilling to control gambling, believing, T think
history will show, it would stimulate attendance at the games.
And those teams went out of business and for some years there
was no New York or Philadelphia team. 2And it was not until
the Louisville Club took the first step by putting players
out of the game for gambling that we began tc get the kind of
honest game rhe public was entitled to.

It was not to be the last time Qe would have a problem,
but it was certalinly a historic¢ time.

I would like to submit tc bthe Commission, Mr, Chairman,
some further information on that history which I just gave you
and which is not in my statement, but which I think is quite
important.

The proponents of legalized gambling on team sports have
argued that legalization would contribute in the following
ways to the public welfare:

It would deal a death blow to organized crime;

It would not have adverse effects on society;

It would greatly increase state and local revenues; and

It would not irreparably harm team sports.

I disagree emphatically on each of these points, and I

will deal with each individually.
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With respect to organized crime, it is my very strong
conviction that legalization would lead to greatly increased
gambling on baseball, both in terms ¢f the dollar volume and
the number of bettérs. I believe this because, in my judgment,
legalization with the Ettendant government sanction it implies
I would like to underscore that; it is very important -- with
the attendant government sanction it implies would open up
the avenues of gambling to millions of team sports fans who
presently have no interest in gambling.

Remenber that most people in this country do not gamble.
That is the failacy of the oft-~heard argument that you might
as well legalize gambling because people are going to do it
anyway. No doubt a small percentage will, but the vast major-
ity are not gamblers and will not.

On January 10, 1974, the New York Times xeported that a
privately circulated New York Police Department white paper
concluded that off track betting, rather than eliminating
organized crime from gambling and driving out bookmakers, led
to a 62 per cent increase in illegal betting and brought more
mob-connected figures into bookmaking. A high police official
gtated: "A climate has been created to gamble. Because it
now is possible to bet legally on horses, thousands of people
who naver in the world would have thought ofvbetting on foot-
ball or basketball or baseball are now betting with the bookieﬁ

Now, I am aware that the Police Commissioner of the City
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2% New York has taken the pocitinn that this white raper was

not an official publication of the New York Police Department.

second that that is any reason why this Commission §hould
ignore the results of this white paper. Indeed, I would urge
this Commigsion to d; what I have not been able to do, and
thaﬁ is obtain.a copy of this repori for your study and eval;

uation.

It is the opinion of my security people who I think under-

stand enforcement prcb;ems pretty well that this does represens
responsible thinking of responsible people in the New York
Police Department, whether or not it bears the label officially.
I sdggest that you keep in mind tha* regcrts of this kiu§¥
are not made in police departments bg chance. Whether it is !
called official or not, they are simply not made by chance.
Also I would suggest, ladies and gentlemen, that the
City of New York has long taken a keen interest in the exten-
sion of legalized gambling. It is now,. through off track bet-
ting, proposing the extension of legalized gambling to team
sport. It is not surpiis}ng to me the Police Commissioner
does not want to put "official” on a veport that appeaxrs to
so theroughly damn the existence of legalized gambling now
in New York State.
The New York Times states that, according to police

officials, the marked rise in shylocking was attributable to
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075 and further indicated that thefts from husinesses and price
increases in retail outlets run by gambling losers resulted
from shylogk pressure.

In a later report, the Times cited the case of a 1l5-year-
0ld boy who had obtained an OTB telephone account after making
30 bets a week by going directly to OTB parlors and having
adults place his bets for him,

I ask you to keep in mind as you listin to that tragic
little bit of news that perhaps the largest part of the popula-
tion attending major 1éague baseball games and minor league
baseball games is children.

The youth stated that £B had introduced many of his
schoolmates to gambling and that if "basketball, football,
and baseball betting become legal, all the kids will be Gown
at the parlors. These are sports we really know something
about."

That focuses on the point I am trying to make. Kids do
know baseball; they know it very well.

It is naive to think that legalization would eliminate
or even substantially diminish the volume of illegal gambling
on baseball. Quite the opposite will, in my opinion, occur.
By introducing gambling to the ncn-gambling majogity, legal-
ization would open the doors: for organized crime to a vast

array of people they could not otherwise have interested.

Now, I know you ladies and géntlemen are sophisticated in
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the problems you are dealing with here and.intend to beccme
more so. Therefore, you are probably familiar with this kind

of highly sophisticated advertising (indicating document) that

They are not going to sit back and wait for people to come to
their parlors. They are going to hustle to get people to come
to their parlors. And that is exactly what they are doing.
To show you how unprincipled they are, they have put
this figure Yindicating) in the advertisement of a sports
shirt and on his shirt they have in iettering "NEW YORK BETS."
They didn't get it from "Betting,"™ but from the name "NEW YORK
METS," which was also the father of the "NEW YORK JETS" name.
That (indicating document),; incidentally, is a national
Look at the reach

publication. That is Sports Illustrated.

they are trying to get with their advertising —-- not just New
York City -~ national.
The illegal bookmaker will not be put out of business by

legalization. No government operation can match his low

" overhead and he can be counted on to effectively compete for

the gambling dollar. He will feed on the host of newly
initicted gamblers which legalization would make avai;ﬁble to

him. He will meet gimmick with gimmick and service wﬁth
He will give credit gnd

better service. He always has.

rebates. He will accept poor credit risks confident that his

strong arm methods will be an efficient collection agency. It

f
|

" we see daily in our New York papers. This is Off Track Bettind.

)
!

H
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1 .. always hes been. He will benefit further from enlarged loan- 1", It is mathematically certain that thosc who gamble ragnlark
2 sharking opportunities presented by inecreased gambling. 2‘5 1y with either the legal’ or the illegal bookmaker louse in the
2 What are the likely effects of legalization on society 3;& long run. In advertising in the press and on TV promoting
! 4" in general? I would like to give you my opinion. One must ) 4“‘ the sale of lottery tickets I have seen this catch phrase: ;
5. fear that many of its well-int.mded proponents seeking somehow 5, "Be an instand millionaire -- buy a lottery ticket today." t
6 to improve the various revepue problems of local governments =- 6»i That is more of this kind of advertising (indicating document) [
7 I might say parenthetically I have no quarrel with the motives 7‘;i Ladies and gentlemen, I think you know the odds against i
g8 of the people who are trying to promote this kind of legis- 8! the buyer winning such a jackpot is more than a million to } |
9 lation; I think théir motives are good. I think they are mis- 9‘3‘; one, even if he wins he won't be a millionaire because the 1 .
10 guided -- have blinded themselves_ to its dangerous conseq‘uences]. 10:, taxes on his winnings youla tal:e much of it. _ } .
11 They see the possibility of revenue when revenue is badly N L The other side of the coin -- and I firmly believe this --
12 needed and blind themselves to these problems. 12} is that among regular gamblers for every "instant millionaire” i
13 . An editorial in the Chicage Tribune on February 6, 1972, 13"& there are iliterally thousands of "instant paupe:s. ™. |
14 stated the case well against legalization: 14@ What is going to be the source of the money that the
15;: . "As too few people are saying out loud these days, 151 public loses in lega.lizéd ganbling? Is it likely to be money
16 gambling can be as addictive as heroin or alecohol. Despite 16.‘ that would otherwise go into luxury items?“‘\I doubt it. If we
17  revenues from liguor and tobacco taxes, governments increas- 174 open this gambling door further to a whole ;;ew generat;pn, I
18‘ ingly try to discourage drunken driwving and smoking. The 18|| shudder to think what the price will be. The money, I believe,
19“ profits in the heroin business are high, too, yet few urge 19" i1l come, in many instances at least, from people who are
20 i government to take it up. No discussion of legalizing gambling-- | 20l jeast economically able to lose it; money that should go for
21l and thus inevitably spreading and encouraging it -~- is completd 21} food, clothing, education, and othex necessities will go into
22! without an acknowledgment of its unmeasurable social costs. . 22 gambling. Gambling money is also likely to be taken from
) 23 "On balance, encouraging vices for the sake of taxing J 234 wages and welfare payments with all the varieties of problems
24| them is counter-productive.” 241 that could present.
Ace-Federal Reporters, lac. :e-Federal Repatters, Inc.
25 Tt is more than that, in my judgment; it is immoral. 25 1n 1963 the New York State Assembly completed a report on
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Off Trac™ Detting in England, I&s conclusionz have for us an
ominous ring in their applicability to legalization here.

They found out these things:

“Serious wconomic and social problems have been gensrated

by the enactment of the British stakute. These include:

"l. A massive increase in gambling expenditures which
involve at least a fourfold increase in turnover and the parti-|
cipation of thousands of new citizens in this activity.
"2. The great bulk of incrrased gambling turnover has
come from those in the lowest income strata, contributing to

an unhealthy and largely unproductive shift of wealth,; via

betting, away from lower-incore families.

"3, A sharp increase in defaults of debis owed small

i

shopkeepers as a result of family resources diverted to bettin;.

"4. Changed family expenditure patterns with an increased
proportion of household income diverted to gambling.

"E. Millions of leisure man and woman hours being con~
sumed in the process of gambling.

"6, Juvenile indoctrination in gambling habits as a
recognized form of entertainment.

"7. The development of new forms of gambling to meet the
demand generated by the increased public appetite for wageringd”

I strongly urge that this Commission, through research
and investigation endeavor to determine some answers to these

critical questions. Perhaps this will be included in the

1)
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| Regearch Center of the University of Michigan to determine the

- gambling.

* ling on team sports events will provide an important new

| enue return, I feel we have not fully evaluated the complex

116

survey contract you are considering awarding to the Survey

betting habits of the average American. But, more than determ—l
ining his betting habits I urge you, and I would like to sce ’
an authoritative report on the effect of increased hetting on i
society and the economic welfare of the bettor,

I think it is the utmost in cynicism to use the great
family sport of baseball to draw into the vice of gambling
the overwhelfing majority of our population~which does not
gamble today:

We have enough problems of addiction in our

society now without introducing another lure such as legalized

Coming to the subject of thé effect on state and local
revenues, I would like to give you my opinion here. '

We, in Baseball, do not believe the legalization of gamb-
source of revenue for governments., We believe increased anti-
social behavior and paverty among gambling citizens will result
Therefore, while it may be txue

from any such legalization.

that a legalized gambling operation may produce a maedest rev-

set of interactions which could make the promised xiches of
legalization foeol's gold, in my judgment.
I ask you to consider taese subjects and to look into them

In 1974, a report of the Task Force on Legalized Gambling
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was puklished by the Twentieéth Century Fund under thé titlc
"Easy Money." The Task Force concluded there is no justifica-
tion for the expactation that legalized gambling will provide
an important new source of revenue for state treasuries. It
is not a substitute for a broad and sustained assault on
organized crime. Perhaps that is a very important sentence to
focus on. "It is not a substitute for a broad and sustained
assault on organized crime."

These general conclusions reached in this profeszeionally-
done report are supported hy specifics which are quite per-
guasive, I have been informed your committee has copies of
this report and I will therefore not dwell on it Zurther.

Now I core to the area where I think we sporis Commis-
éioners are best equipped to give our opinion and I strongly
urge you to listen to what we have to say, and that is the
effect on sports.

Probably the area in which proponents of legalization
have the least knowledge and aopﬁiséication is the effect on
team sports. I do not think I eikaggerate one bit vhen I say
that legalization could jeopardize the very existence of pro-
fessional baseball and other professional team sports by:

1. Suaking public confidence in the integrity of the gamé
2, Creating a climate favorable to gambling which would
undernmine baseball’s. historic efforts to prevent gambling

by its people;

I
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3. Creating a new class of gambling fans;

4, Adversely affecting baseball's strong family followingL
and,
| 5. Threaﬁening the financial stability of professional
baseball, v |

I have no doub% that legalization would. adversely affect
baseball's reputation for honesty by creaiing suspicion in the
mind of the batting and non-betting éublic.

For example, consider this situation. The baseball game

ig tied. It is the last of the ninth, runner on third, a -
pitch is thrown. It appears to be the third strike but, wait,
the catcher misses the ball. It is a passed ball and the
rupnner scores the winning run. The truz baseball fan sees an
unfortunate error at a crucial time. The fan gambler who had
bet on the losing team will all too often think and say, "It
was right in his mitt, the catcher threw the game."

I received mail -- I was very interested last year -- whey
a Chicago Cubs catcher dropped a third strike in a game with
Pittshurgh,

Where there is heavy gambling, suspicion of dishonesty
will inevitably follow, regardless of how honest the sport
may actually be. There is no way of proving that this 15 s0
other than to search the opinions of‘knowledgeable people in

sports all of whém uniformly recognize this clear danger.

Baseball has long been free -- even of whispers ~- regarding

#
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its honesty ané there cah be no doubt thak this freedom is in
large measure responsible for the enormous popularity of the
game.

Moreover, legalizaticn would certainly increase the like~-
lihood of efforts being made to f£ix baseball games and per-~
formances. This is simply inevitable as the guantum of gamb~
ling and the number of.gamblers increase. Forx a shocking but
tremandously meaningful comparison, look at the record sum-
marized from New York Times stories during the period 1960-71
of sports scandals in countries abroad which have gone down
the low rxoad of legalization.

I have summarized these stories in my statement and I wilﬂ
not go through them here, but in summary they show instance
after instance of efforts to fix sports events in Burope. And
one can only shudder at the effect that stories like this
would have if they occurred in our professional sports in the
United States.

I would like to direct your attention to a Readers Digest
article published in August 1973, entitled "Big-Time Gambling'&
Menace to Pro Sports." The author, George Denison, is re-
ported to have spent nine months researching his story. Mr.
Denisom found gambling presents a clear and present danger
to professional team sports. The devotion of millions of fans
to professional sports is rooted in their deep faith that the

games are honestly played and that the athletes give their
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best performances at all times. Anything lcss than the abso~
lute isclation of the gambling syndicates from the world of
professional sports would constitute a betrayal of that faith.

Based on our own investigative experience and substan-
tiated by law enforcement authorities, it is our conclusion
that both big and small-time gamblers who patronize legal or
illegal sports bookmaking operations will try to get inside
information from players and others who work in or in conjunc~
tion with baseball, in order that they will have what they
call the."edge," which is restricted knowledge of a strength
or weakness on the team. Likewise, bookmakers are seeking the
same type of inside information in order that their "odds
line" will be acqurate and thus attract bets to both Leams
in the contest, This leéds to a "balanced book" and sure
profits for the bookmikers regardless of which team wins. This
pressure for inside information would lead to undesirable
associations involving our peéple and would foecus suspicion
on the integrity of the game of baseball.

There is another danger for us if legalization were to
occur. It is altogether probable that it would lead to forms
of baseball betting otﬁer than individual game bets. The mosg«
likely new forms of betting would be spread betting and indli%
vidual performance betting. The reason.i§ simple: Where you

have the enlarged betting climatz which legalization would

produce, you can be sure that more sophisticated forms of

i
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betting will ensue,

The danger of these mors sophisticated farms is that per-
formers might be lured into run shaving and predetermined indi-
vidual pexformances which would not necessarily involve fixing
a game. Such approaches give the gamblers a much more per-
suasive argument when trying to induce athletes to give less
than their best.

The legalization of gambling on baseball games or any of
the team gports, either professional or amateur, would reguire
that a decision be made with respect to whether licensing and
controls should or should not be imposed on owners, players
and game conditions, such as are in existence in horse racing.

If they were to be irposed, I fear it would dramatically
change the nature of our gams. It would emphasize the fact
that it has become a gambling control. The effects of control
that would be on baseball as they have been on horse racing
would change the nature of the game.

With or without such controls, baseball is unalterably
opposed to legislation which would permit a government agency
either to conduct or pro¥it from the booking of bets on base-
ball games, Baseball people at all levels have labored dili-
gently over the years tc develop and preserve the image of our
game as one which provides scrupuipusly hondst and wholesome

entertainment for American families and from which all taint

of gambling is absent. ’ .
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¥We intend to oppose with a1l our command. any

attempt by such agencies to alter that image and at the same

time to profit unjustly from it. We are advised by our

attorreys that such activities by local or federal goverpments
in the absence of our consent -- which we do‘not propose to
give -- would represent a deprivation of baseball's property
rights. Accordingly, we intend, if necessary, to protect the
good name and economic well-being of our game through resourse
to the courts, if it should ever come to that.

In conclusion, professional bageball consisted o£_24
Major League and 139 Minor League teams in 1974. Our games
were attended by over 40 million fans while countless millions
watched ox liétened to broadcasts kv means of television and
radio. Baseball games Lave, throughout this century, consti-
tuted one of our most important and popular entertainment
mediums. We are convinced legalization of gambling on our
games will of necessity change the character of our games
from a family entertainment medium to a gambling game. This
will seriously jeopardize the public cénfidence in the integ-
rity and thereby jeopardize the professional baseball's finan~
cial viability.

Ovexr and above our determination to protect the best
interests of baseball, we feel it 1s not in the public interest]

to exploit the weaknesses and encourage the vices of our

citizems to finance government. Therefore, we in baseball




19
20
21
22
23
24

Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc.

25

123

sincerely hope this Commission will be persuaded we are righé
in our fight agalnst legalization of gambling on baseball
games and we appeal to all friends of team sports here and
everywhere to give us their assistance and support.

HMr. Chairman, we will be following with great interest
the work of this Commission and you ha#e our cooperation in
your efforts to develop facts on which enlightened decisions
may be made. A

That concludes my statement, Mr, Chairman. .
Chairman Morin. Thank you very much, Mr. Commissioner.

Before the Staff questions, I just wanted to repeat some-
thing I said this morning, just to set a tone, and perhaps
you might bear it in mind in answering questions.

So far the evidence that has been presented béfore this
Commission -~ and it is not final and conclusive yet by any
means -- indicated that perhaps as much as $30 billion to $40
billion a year is bet illegally in the United States, and that
some 64 per cent of that is bet on sports, including profes-
sional baseball.

It also has been testified to here by law enforcement
people that this gambling operation, all of it illegal, is
generally controlled by organized crime.

This Commission, of course, was established by the Organ-

ized Crime Control Act, and it is our task here to try to find

out what, if anything, can be done about this very unhappy
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situation.
Now although, much to your credit and that of Commissionex
Rozglle and others, professional sports has remained startlingly
untainted by this, the rest of society has not. That is, thesd
billions of dollars presumably -- or apparently, I should say --
are being channeled into organized crime activities of a far
less attractive sort than betting on football and baseball
games. And I am speaking of prostitution, drug traffic, loan-
sharking, and things that are considerably more repulsive to '

-

all of us.

Therefore, our task here is not to determine whether or

[

not necessarily legalization of gambling is or is not beneficig
to professional sports; but rather, in the overall, whether it
might, in some circumstances, benefit society as a whole.

Now, number twé ~- and I just want to say that when that
gny drops that third strike and that gambler says that he
threw the game, I do not know whether it makes any difference
whether he has gambled legally or illegally. If he's got
money on the line, I think he is going to think the same thing

And I think those two matters, as divorced as they may
geem to be from anything, we will address in our guestions to
you.

Ms. Mariiu Marshall will conduct the questioning.

I would like to make a statement, if I may

Ms. Marghall.

You suggested we attempt to obtain a copy of that Police
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Department white paper and I would like you to kﬁow we did tryv
to obtain it by a letter written to the Police Commissioner
written on February 4. In reéponse-wé received the following
letter:

"Your letter requesting that we supply your Commission
with the report entitled ‘0O£f Track Betting andvdrganized
Crime,' this report which was impropeiiy referred to in the
news media as a Whité Paper was in effect a collection of
thoughts that had been assembled at a rather iow level within
the Puwblic Morals Division of our Department. It was prepared
over one year ago and was not based upon a scientific analysis
or an in-depth sﬁudy of the situation. It did not and does noy
now rapresent the offiicial position of the Police Departmernt,

"Subsequent to recent news media stories concerning this
report, I publicly torrected the impresgion that it was an
aythoritative Police Pepariment document. Under the circum-
stances, I feel certain that yéu will agfee the report has no
value to you or the COmﬁission in furtherance of the statutory
mandate.

“Sincerely, Michael J. Cobb, Police Commissioner."

Ana the date of the letter was‘February ﬁB, 1974.

With respect to your statement, sit, coneerning yoﬁr
security program, I beiieve you sﬁated you considered the

protection of the integrity of the game perhaps your most

important assignment,
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Worls you tell us, sir, exractly how much of your staff

program is devoted to :security? low many staff members, for

exampie, or wh;t percentage of your budget?
Mr. Kuhn. It would be hard to gi&e youba precise budget !
percentage. I have brought into my operation in my office !
twe former FBI men who are responsible for security in base-
ball -- and when I say "security,f I use the word broadly and
it covers the protection of the iﬁtegrity of our game. At thé
club level,'ofvcourset we have many peo?le who w?rk at‘this
level in cooperation with the people in my office.

To try to give you a budget figure would be impossible

because I, myself, spend a good deal of my time. We have neveﬁ

broker it Gown that way, There is a budget for the legurity
Department but it would be toﬁally misleading to give you
that figure even if I knew offhand what it was, and I don't,
because so many. of us in baseball spend our time on security
problems, whether it is me or the general counsel or a whole.
host of people in our operations, both at club, league, and -
Commissioner's level. We have a numbar of people trying to
attend to the problems of the integrity of baseball.

Ms. Marshall. Do you have a position, sir, relative to
the propriety of the Emprise Cofporation having concession
Emprise, through various operating

Mr. RKuhn., Yes, I do,

companies, sometimes called Sports Service, has contracts with
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a number of our Major League haseball +azms and sorie of oir
Minor League teams for concessions.

Thege relationships go back over a period of many years,
back to the days when Louls Jacobs founded the business, and
continue today.

T have had no reason to raise any guestion with respect
to those until the conviction in 1972 of Emprise Corporation
in California with respect to covering up ownership of gamb-
ling houses in Nevada.

At that time I instructed my clubs that there should be
no further contracts made with any affiliated companies of
Emprise without clearance with me, and there have not been any
new contracts made.

That order remains in effect. And until such time as
the various pending matters involving Emprise are completed,
it will remain in effect.

I have not made any final conclusion on how baseball
should ultimately handle this problem. The Supreme Court
deniad certiorari last month and we have proceedings around
the country involving Emprise or some of its affiliated com-
panies in some of which very favorable results have been
obtained from Emprise or Sports Service. So we are following
that and when we think we can make a final determination, we
will make one.

Ms. Marshall. Mr. Ruhn, are professional baseball
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nlayers permitted tc wager on ron~rsaorting events such as f
casinos in Nevada, Hialezh? )
Mr. Kuhn. Professional baseball players would not be :
permitted to wager on baseball games where that is legal. The;

are not permitted to wager on baseball games anywhers. Specif-—
ically in Nevada, where it is legal, they would not be per—

mitted to do that.

Ms. Marshall. Are they permitted to wager on football E
games? :
Mr. Kuhn. As long as it is legalized, they could. Nherei

I have discovered such cases, I have taken action againsf it.

Ms. Marshall. What is your basis for drawing the dis-
tinction?
¥r. Kuhn, Detween legal and illegal®

Ms. Marshall. No, between baseball and football.

Mr. Kuhn. I think it is fairly apparent that if you are
going to protect the integrity of the game of baseball you i
can't have our people betting on it. If they bet on our games
it is likely to have some effect on their performance. |

Whereas, if our people bet legally on horse racing, there
%8 no reason to believe it will have an effect on their per-
formance in baseball.

Ms. Marshall. We have been told, sir, that perhaps in
some instances the extensive television coverage of sporting

events and the syndicated publication of point spread
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information has perbaps given rise to perhaprs more of an fr%er-

est in placing wagers in sporting events.

Do you feel this is so, and, if so, do you feel it should
be banned?

Mr. Kuhn. I am hard pressed, Ms. Marshall, to try to
give you an answer on that. I am not sure I know.

I think it is possible that the extensive coverage by
the media of our games in some way leads to some forms of
gambling, but I really don't know. I would be speculating
there and I am really not sure what advice to give you in that
area.

Ms. Marshall. What effect, if any, on attendance do you
a7
Mr, Kuhn., Devastating ~- bad. In my judgment, if we had
legalized gambling on baseball, while you might attract people
that were primarily interested in gambling who might not
presently comg, yéu would certainly drive away the family
groups that come to our games in large number. It would have
a devastating effect, in my judgment, on attendance.

Ms, Yarshall. You stated, I believe on page 5 of your
testimony, sir, that "Baseball has long been free even of
whispers regarding its honesty." ’

A recent poll taken in New York indicated that 18 per

cent of the adults in New York bet on baseball during 1872,

This amounted to $212 wmillion, 52 per cent of which was placed
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with bookmakers. Do you feel thi- large imount of illegal
gambling created a larger incentive for bribery that way or
a larger potential for suspicion arising than you had previouslly
had existing?

Mr. Ruhn. I think any substantial amount of gambling,
légal or illegal, on baseball, represents a threat to the in-
tegrity of the game. And as the amount of gambling increases,
whether it is legal or illegal, that threat will incredse, in
my judgment.

Ms. Marshall._ Mr, Chairman, I have some more specific

questions but I would, at this point, yield to the members of

the Commigsion,

Chairman Merin. Before you arrived, Mz.Commissioner, !
after I introduced the Commissioners, Congresswoman Gladys
Spellman from Maryland joined us aud Congressman Sam Steiger
from Arizona.

Mrs. Spellman. Did you say Congresswoman?
Chairman Morin. - Is that the right way to address you?
Mrs. Spellman. My son calls me Gladys Spellperson, the
Congressperson.

{Laughter.)

I am intrigued as people who appear before us talk about
the compulsive gamblers and all the gamblers that would be
created by legalizipg gambling. Don't you suppose thesé

people who have problems like that are finding ways to gamble
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=nw, that they have beep intrcduced to gambling at one time or
another in their lives?

Mr. Kuhn. Mrs. Spellman, I believe many of them would
find a way to gamble today. I also believe that many of them
do not. -

It is just a matter of making things easy. The easier you
make them, the more apt people are to take advantage of what
is made easy.

You don't tempt an alcoholic by putting a bottle in front

of him, You keep it away from him.

.

2nd when, when you put the sanction of the State of Mary-

land behind him, you bring in not just compulsive gamblers,

rut you bring in a lot of people who are not compulsive ganb-

State of Maryland will be doing the very same sort of thing,
I am afraid, as this (indicating) once it gets into the busi~
ness, And I see nothing but trouble there.
Mrs. Spellman. The State of Maryland had hoped to collect
a great deal of money from the lottery because all those
people out there were just waiting to gamble, but it has been
somewhat disappointing and they have not done nearly as well
as they had expected.

T was also interested in your statement that the nature

of the spactators would be changed, that if we had gambling

we would lose a good many of the family kinds of spectators.

i
lers who just will be induced to go out and gamble because the,
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And yet, mine ic a highly Cathollc district and when you attend
the church festivals with the Bingo games -- I do not know
how the Catholic Church would exist if we did not have gamblind
in the churches.‘ And those are families who go.

Doeg that change your impression?

"Mr. Kuhn. Does that change my view?
¥.s, Spellman., Does that change your view?
Mr, Kubn., Mrs. Spellman, I might say it is an unfair
question to ask me because I am a Catholic. -

No, it doesn't change my view, I feel what you can

successfully do under the aegis of the Church you would have

a hard time deing if it was just pure and simple inlthe State
to run & money-making business of gambling. I think it is a
very different thing.

Mrs. Spellman. Maybe that is a solution we have not

thought about. Rather thap turning it over to the government,

maybe we should turn it over to the churches to get them to
control it.

{Laughter.)

To get a little more serious about some of these things,
how do the efforts that you both are making o prevent gamb-
1ing scandals and the like compare with the kinds of efforts
that are being made in colleriate sports? Are they not far
more stringent than your requirements?

Mr., Kuhn., Are collegiate sports more stringent?
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Mre, Spellman. Yes.

Mr. Kuhn.uE Well, I doubt it. I thihk coiiegiate sports
make a very reil effort to protect theKintegrity of their
game. And I think £hey/ao 2 pretty good job.

Fzom what I know of tbeirs, they are very siﬁilar tovour
efforts. You will find a lot of very fine ex~FBI men working
around the country doing a good job, I think, in colleges.

However, I think in the case of professional baseball you
can go a step farther than just police and say, "If you do bet
on a baseball game you are involved in, your préféssional car-
cer is over."

It carxies a lot more impact than anything the colleges

an Go, and in no way demeans the efforts of Lhe colleges '

(£

wnich, to the bgst of my knowledge, are very good; the efforts
of the colleges in trying to protect the integrity of their
games. » '
They labor under the same problems we do. If you go back
to the basketball scandals in the 1950's, you know what hap-
pened to basketball at that time. |
. Mrs, Spellman. You feel that kind of a scandalbcreates
a problem in terms of attracting spectators, attracting parti-
cipation., What about the 1919 Black Sox scandal? Di& that
create a problem and did you lose attendance as a result of

‘that?

Mr, Kuhn. I don't have any attendance figures. I could

21t

227
i
234
i

24
Reporters, fnc, ‘!

i

i!

+ guestion.

134

get them and T will sabmit them to sou. I+ is an interesting
T don't know the answer but if I cam give you a

speculation for the moment. The basépal; mood when the 1519

' scandal was developed was to bring in Commissioner Landis as

the first baseball commissioner to replace what was called
the Wational Commission, ?hich Was &
of operation which was not as effective as it should have been.
The Judge, having ascertained the fact and ignoring the fact

that those who had been indicted were acquitted, or not letting

that influence him, used Rule 21 I read ion a while ago and

"put them out of baseball permanently.

I think the action the Judyge took ~-- it was not done im-~

mediately; he took some time tv get the facts and evaluats the
situation -~ but I think that action had an almost dramétic'
effect on the public.

They said, "By God, baseball means to be honest and ouxr
‘aith has been restored by what Judge Landis has done."

But we will submit the attendance figures to you.

Mrs, Spellman. What is your permanent action program at
the moment in terms of strengthening these rules of misconduct
in the area of gambling, to prevent illegal or extensive legal
gambling having a ﬂetrimental effect on spérts?

Mr. Xuhn. As I indicated earlier, we have a‘secungﬁy

department and beyond that many of us are involved in trying

to protect the integrity of our game.

Ve
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14 I imagine I could take the better part of a day going 17 try to get inside irformation and the player is quite innocent
2:& through all the things we try to do, but I would like to try 2 in not knowing what this guy is or what his business is.
3§ to give you some highlights. : a When we find out anything like that, we immediately go
! 4? What we do is, we work with our clubs very closely to 4 to the player and warn him to desist from that association and
55 alert them to any dangers that we have ascertained, or sus- 5 if it continues thern we will take further action.
6 pect. ‘ k 6 We work with enforcement authorities around the country
73 We insist that our clubs maintain certain kinds of regu-~ 7: to protect the integrity of our game.. They call us from time
85 lations. In other words, we try to police our clubhouses so 8 to time and ask for our assistance. We éo to them from time
9; that undesirables do not come into our clubhouses. 9 to time with our problems, as our problgms develop. If we
. 103 We take direct call telephones out of our clubhouses so 10 haye'gambling in one of our ball parks -~ in the blegchers you
llﬁ people can't call in and try to get edge information on our 1n may have people gambling. We go to thé.enforceﬁ;nt auth;ritieg
122 games. ; j2 and say, "This is a problem we have and we hope you will take
]3& We post in all of our clubhouses ) & Taague 21 which g 13 carz2 of the situatlion and put some sort of pznalty an the
14ﬁ carriss with it permanent ineligibility. We have our clubs 14 people involved,"
15! read that to our players. I go around myself as often as I 15 ' This is the general nature of it.
16” can and speak to our players and talk about Rule 21 and tell 16 Mrs. Spellman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I hope somebody
17‘I them what it means, 17 - will follow up with some specific questions.
18 I will guarantee every ballplayer knows what Rule 21 is 18; Chairman Morin. Yes. Congressman Steiger.
19 and what the ultimate penalty is in Rule 2X. 19% Mr. Steiger. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.
20 And, our security people make periodic visits to our goﬁ Commissioner, it is nice to s2e you again.
21 clubs and go ¢gver all the security arrangements 21% Incidentally, that is the most ringing testimony I have
22 Where we £ind that there has been something which is 22} heard by a non-participant in this political arena -- honestly,
) 23 contrary to our code, we take action, such as where we find a 23@ the flowing phrase is great and if you wrote it, you might
24| ‘player associating with undesirables. 244 consider --
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25 Oftentimes undesirables try to get close to players to 25 Mr. Kuhn. I am in enouch trouble now, Congressman.
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[Tadghter )
Mr. Steiger. WNo, why should you consider it?

Commissionexr, on page 7 I will guote one of your more
ringing phrases: “Anything less than the absolute isolation
of the gambling syndicates from the world of professional
gports would constitute a betrayal of that faith."

It not only has a nice xring to it but it is something
I think everybody would agree with.

Do you accept -~ I guess it is an assumption -~ that
one of organized crime's major efforts is in gambling?

Mr. Kuhn. Yes, I do.

Mr. Steiger. Do you have a rule in baseball that an

ovner may own a piece of only one team or only one team in itsl
entirety? 4

Mr. Kuhn. Yes, we do.
Mr, Steiger, You, of course, are aware of Emprise from
our past discussion?

Mxr. Kuhn. Yes.
¥r, Steiger. I have never understood in the light of
this statement and in light of the rules about ownership how
you have been able to justify the existence of outstanding
loans from the Jacobs family to at.ieast two ;lubé, and
certainly more -- but at least two, to my knowledge -~ and one
is in excess of $3 million or almost $4 million, and the other

in excess of $2 million -- from a family that has been convicted
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of a conspiracy with members nf organized crime.

This lender position obviously puts them in a most sig-
nificant role as far zs the future of the clubs in gquestion
is concerned. !

T¢ there 3 reason why you have not required the removal
of this lender position? Or is that also one of the things
you are contemplating with regard to -- you mentioned pending
actions, and I do not kiow which pending actions. Eﬁérise
has no mere recourse; you understand that, of course.

b éueSS ry cuestion {g: One, are you able tc do anything
abouit the loans or are you go;ng +o formulate a rule which
will prohibit multiple loans from individuals particularly with
relationship o s;;an-a:;vurime, Lo ball clubs i ifLe fuz.re,
regardless of wnether gambling is legalized or not?

I think there are several guestions in there.

Mr. Ruhn.

Let me talk to them separately.

First of all, putting aside the Emprise conviction, I
have not seen any problem in the fact that several of our clubﬁ
may do business with the same corporation.

We have this not only in regard to céncessions, but we
have our cilubs, some of which have the same sponsors, for
instance, on their broadcasts, for substantial interest.

T don't eelieve that raises the problem we call syndi~
calism when, back in the 1800's several of our clubs were

owned by the same interests and there was not only suspicion
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of what was going on but actvally something going on.

Mr. Steiger. You are equating the sponsorship of a tele-
Qision broadcast of a game to the lender position? Do I under-
stand that? |

Mr, Kuhn. Yes.
Mr. Steiger. Excuse me for Baying that is a very poor
equation. How could the sponsorship of an exhibition or
series of exhibitions of a team affect the economic future as
significantly as a lender?

- mr. Kuhn. I think, Congressman, if I may draw an infex-
ence from your question, yowr concern is inat a lender has
some potential control -- potential control -~ bhecause he
zepresents an important financial involvemeni of the baseball .
clukb.

The same thing is true of sponsors. They are extremely
important to the success or failure of our baseball clubs, So
the_constant element is that financially they mean consider-
able to the club with which they do business.

Mr. Steiger. Exouse me again. I am going to interrupt
you because of time limitations.

Again, it would seem to me that in order to complete the
equation yéu would have to establish that the sponsors, them-
selves, were organized crime.

Mr. Kuhn.

I said I weculd come to that subject. The

sponsors of course, I am happy to say, do not have such
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Mr. Steiger. Atyleast to your knowledge?
Mr. Kuhn. To my knowledge, they don't.
But taking the organized crime point, Emprise was con-

victed in 1972 in California in thie matber thad I ra¥arpad o

T=mTUST ua PRyt i)

earlier in my remarks, in response to a question by Ms.
Marshall.

Certiorari was denied by the United States Supreme Court
only last month. and, as I said to Ms. Marshall, we have ot
reached any conclusion about what the fu?ure of our relat?gn— r
ship with the Jacobs corporations will be.

To the best of my knowledge, there is pending this month,
for instance, a proceeding with respect to the liuénsing of i
Emprise in sports arenas in St. Lsuis. And the r¢feree has l
returned a report in'which he determines that -~ Referese or
Special Master; I am not certain what the proper title is —-
in which he determines that the connection between the corpor;
ation there involved and the Emprise Corporation, which is a
different corporation, is too remote to cause any action by
the state authorities of Missouri with respect to that license
and that the Jacobs people involved in the Emprise conviction
are not involved in the opefation of the corporation which is
in Missouri,

A similar conclusion has been reached by a superior

court of California on a related question -~ I think it was




23

24
Ace Fedaral Reparters, Inc.
25

141

about Tace track operations.

There are, although I don't have the information here to
gpacify it -~ I will be happy to specify them to you in writ-
ing, Congressman -~ other pending matters where we think these
determinationg should be seen through before we make a final
determination.

T have restricted action with regard to Jaccbs until the
matter is settled.
Mr. Steiger. I do not want to belabor this but Mrs.
Spellman asked a very germane question: What, indeed, are you

doing? )

.1 will simply tell you that there is no way that you could
defer +3 whatever the Special Mzster's decision is —- vou
cbviously have not read the decision in California because it
is not germane. The fact ig all the Jacobs enterprises are
owned by the Jacobs family, the same family that was convicted
in the Los Angeles matter. And the fact is, if you are_deeply
concerned, as you state on page 7, about isolating baseball
from. any connection with syndicate crime, then there is no way
that you can justify, through any legalese or legal maneuvering
the sanctioning of the Jacobs family participation in financing
baseball.

. To say it is not the same family that was convicted be-

cause they changed the name of thu corporation would be like

saying if you call Jack the Ripper™ Andy Dickenson, it would
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not be any problem. It is that simple. 2nd it is that simplé—r
I am not over-simplifying it..

So the only bearing it would have -~ at least as far as I
am concerned -~ on what recommendation this Commission arrives |
at, it seems to me, is that if indeed there iz that little
concein at this point in time as far as professional baseball
is concerned with the appearance of~ev11 when there is illegal
gambling, then clearly, if you are laying on the floor, you
cannot_fall out of bed. It cannot get any worseband‘therefore
baseball's concern, selfish concern,is going to be enough to
overlook what good might come to the nation.

I want to teli fou in this instance I think you have done
a very bad jok an? rour apperent intention to continue that
posture I would think wouid have some bearing on the Cpmmiésion
which, in the 1ight of your invoking all of ‘the harm that is
going to develep fromylegalized gambling, it seems_;o me you aj
persisting in a course that, by your own language,.you recog-
nize as being inapproPriate. ‘

¥Mr. Ruhn. I think I have stated in my testimony, Congresy
man, and I won't repeat it, the poinks I believe explain ;ur
posture and really answer the points you have made. here.

I assure you I have read the Superior>COurt“decision. It
saysvexactly what I say, that there is no rational conneciion
between the corporation involved in the criminal conviction

and the corporation involved. "Ro rational connection® is the
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phrase used and I can gubmit that to you if you like.
But T want to remind you, Congressman, very respectfully,

And I think these people in

that we try to give fair play.

sports services are entitled to fair play, too, until we are
satisfied -- and I repeat I have taken action -~ until some-
thing further is established that indicates a further step
is réquired of me. At that time I will do what I think is
the right thing to do in fairness to baseball, to the public,
and to the Jacobs people.

Chairman Morin. We are eating into the time of the next
witness and, as you see, we have thus far at least allowed a

certain amount of latitude in members of the Commission express

These happen to ke Mr, Steiger's opinions'

and I Jv not know Lf they are shared or not shared by other !

ing their opinions,

members of the Commission simply because they have not been
discussed by the Commission.

1 would rather avoid a discussion of the merits of the
particular family oxr company involved because I do mot think
it is relevant to our inguiry other than to ask questions.

Mr. Steiger. I agree. If I could just make a reference 4
Rule 21, T am sure you are familiar with it and I do not have
to recite it to you. Under Rule D it says "Any player, umpire
league official, or employee who shall bet" -- if it is not
his team he is suspended for a yeaxr and i€ it is his team,

permanently.
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* 1 - 8
2el? 3 2lub ox leaque official inelude symners of clubs?

Mr., Zuhn. Yes. That was invoked of Mr. Cox, the owner

of the Phillies, and he was put out of baseball permanently
by Judge Landis and he was put out of baseball permanently
for betting on a Phillies game.

Chairmar Morin. Mr. Dowd.

Mr. bDowd. I was so prepared for someone else that I was
sitting here today dreaming, and it might be best to pass on,

Chairman Morin. All right, why don't we pasg on to Mz,

Coleman. ’

- - -

Mr, Coleman, Mr. Cpmmissioner, in regard o Rule 21,

there are two provisions, so to speak. One is if anyone bets
in & game they are not involved in, it calls for a year's
guspension, Bat betting on & game they are involved, thuy
are out forever.

What is the difference? If you are interested in ip-
stilling public confidence in the game, if they are going to
het on the game of baseball, why should they get out free-in
any game?

Mr., Kuhn. I think, as far as public confidence is con-
gerned, Mr., Coleman, if you knew a player or an owner --
or an owner or umpire for that matter ~- but take a player who
was. betting on teams other than his own -- I don't think that
If

would create as great a possibility of public suspicion.

he were betting on his own team, public suspicion would be




145

1: greater. 7T +think there would he public suspicion in any event.
2£ That is why both parts are there.
3a Mr., Coleman. This morning I asked the guestion that I
4f now ask you: Starting with the premise that in horse racing
5 members of the track, owners, jockeys, et cetera, can bet, if
6 gports betting were to be legalized would you feel, in all
7% fairness, you would have to change the rule, that yourr people
8; then would be able to bet? Is it legality or illegality that
9 dictates this rule today?
10, HMr. Kuhn. Ne, it is not the illegality. As I said a bit
“ﬁ ago, if we found one of our members was betting in Nevada
TZﬁ legally on bas¢ball, we would impose the same sanctions, Even
R 13 if there were legalization we would take the position that
‘4; Rule 21 applied and do our best to enforce it. Frankly, I
‘5“ think we would have a tough time, Mr. Coleman, given legaliza-
‘5§ tion.
‘7£ Mr. Coleman. Finally, since you have been Commissioner,
) .‘31 may I assume there have been cases you have investigated where
194 your players have been approached, other than some we know abou
20! and that made the papers and you have acted upon? Have there
—— 21Beén other instances?
») 22 Mr, ¥uhn. Instances where players were approached to do
2 something dishonest to the gzme? Since I have been Commissione
ﬁﬁ}wudkwm“mi: I have known of no such instances. We have heard suspicions
2 and checked them out and found no basis. So my honest answer

:,
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has +to be I Vvrow of ne instance.

Mr. Coleman. Thank you very much.

Chairman Morin. %General List.
Mr. List. I have enjoyed hearing your testimony very

I notice throughout'your testimony there seems to be a
thread running through it that you feel it is only a very, very
small number of people proportionately that gamble, a small
percentage of the American population who engage in gambling

on basgeball.

Is that accurate?

My, Kuhn. Yes, that is accurate. Z

M¥. List. What is the basis for that conclusion on your ;
part? !

Mr. RKuhn. I would say the basis for that is largely the

kind of advice'and information I get from my security people. !
which in turn is based on the kind of informatiorn. they pick
up in dealing with enforcement people around the country.

Ag you of course appreciate, there is no precise way to
measure this and what you have to deal with is people’s
opinions and I am dealing with what I believe to be expert
opinions.

Mr. List. What percentage of the American population
would you estimate, based on those opinions youw have received,

engage in gambling, either legally or illegally on baseball?
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me. Ruhn. There would be a very small percentage engaged
in iegal gambling because, except in &our state ~- in fact,
there is none except in your state that I know of.

As far as illegal is concerned, I don't have the kind of
stophisticated or really any kind of opinion to give you. I
simply have to generalize as I did in my statement. I don't
think it is large but I can't put a percentage figure on it.

Chairman Morin. Perhaps the next witness can help us on
that.

Mr. List. You would attribute the fact that you have
had no players approached to what you would call a relatively
small amount of gambling?

vy, Ruhn. 5. List, in order o give you a thorsugh
answer to that I should say that I know of no instance. It

is possible that it has happened. I don't think so, but I
don't know of any.

The relatively small amount of gambling in terms of the
percentage of the population certainly, in my judgment, is a
factor in what I would call the basic thing, and that 1s the
public confidence in our game.

Mr. List. Is it also your opinicn that a relatively small
amount of money is wagered on baseball?

Mr. Kuhn. No, that is not my opinion. I think it is
probably a fairly substantial amount.

Mr. List. As you indicated, you are aware that the
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Commission is attemptisao o ascertain the numbei of Americans
who do engage in sports betting, and the manne: and the form
in which they do it.

Assuming that that survey indicates that there is a sub-
stantial amount involved in betting on baseball, would your
answer change ahbout the corrupting influence on the game «¢nd
its impact?

I ask the question in light of the fact you apparently
believe there is relatively little impact at the moment with
only a smal{ number of peBple gamﬁiing: )

If we find, for example, that 20 to 25 per cent of the
Amerjcan people gamble on baseball, then would your opinion
¢hange about thé poussibility of the lmpact on the incegrity?

My, Kuhn. T think the more gambling is shown to exist,
the greater the risk to the integrity of the game. If it is
greater than I think it is, I would say twice over, I guess
we ought to take steps to enforcement to prevent it.

Mr. List. On page 4 of your testimony you indicated that
you believed that increased anti-social behavior and poverty‘
among gambling citizens will result from any such legalization.

What ig the basis for that conclusion?

Mr. Kuhn, My basis for that is various of the studies I
have cited in my statement, among which is the experience that

we have seen in England and abroad with legalized gambling.

I referred to that in my statement.
A

d
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In part, it is my opinion in general -as I -have observed
the scene. R BRI

‘It is my conviction, Mr. List, that this is a highly re-
gresgive form of taxation.
. Mr, List. Several times throughout your testimony you
used the word “"vice" to describe gambling and used the word
"immoral.®

I gather you equiate that with at least sports betting
and feel it is'basically an immoral thing .o do.

Mr. Xuhn. - T-am thinking largely of sports betting when

I say that.

My name is Bowie, g0 I guess I can't talk toc much about
horse betting.

‘Mr. List. Is it possible, Mr. Kuhn, with all. due respect

" that perhaps most Americans =~ and I would say perhaps. the

majorit:;r of Anericans -~ would have a contrary view? And
should not this Commission take into account public opinion
on thé subject ‘of morality oi: immorality. of betting?

‘Mr. Kubn. Yes, I certainly do.think the Commission
should take into consideration public opinion as one factor
that it should try to evaluate.

1 must say I was impregsed here recently with the State
of New Jersey, faced with casino betting, beat the bejabbers
out of it because the people of New Jersey ~- my home state an

I'm prond of them -- voted it down.
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Mr. List, Well, they voted it down for some reason, not
negessarily that it was immoral.

Mr. Kuhn. I have a hunch that it was immoral.

Mr, List. I might make one final comment and solicit
your comments on it.. |

I, for ome, have some feeling that at the present time
the sport is pretty well protected from an assault on its
integrity, through your gfforts and those of the other Com—~
missioners. - ] ’

I feel, hov:'e,ve;’,k that baseball b'eing,’ in a sense, a
national sport, it is moye than just the property of the
leagues and the owners and it is more than jt}st the propexrty.
in the sense of players,.

It is something in which all of us, as Iwericans, have
an ipterest to some éegree. R ‘

And it seems to me t:hat‘there are a great many Americans
who are at the pr’e,senf;vincliged ﬁhat way, not through any
habit or th:cugh_a_n_‘;r compulsive urge to gamble, but simply
because they like to bet. BAnd they perhaps are i»zithou@: pro-
tection, as opposed to ‘the owners and players andt'i;‘z'v.‘xe otlers
whose interests are looked after through your good work.

It seems to me some qonside:;ation has to be gj.ven to
them, to the debtors, and to the consumers and their protecr
tion, if you will. 4

I invite your comments on that.
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Mr. Ruhn, 7T think, Mr. List, vou have to look at the
total price you have to pay in trying to make a judgment on
that.

I realize there are people who are not addicted to gamb-
1ing who would gamble for fun, and do indeed gaible for fun.

But if you were to legalize gambling on team sports --
and I have tried to address my remarks largély to that -~ and
the price we pay for that is the loss of public confidence in
the integrity ofythose sports ~- which is the opinion held by
all responsible people that I know of in professional sports -
then I say that is too high a price to pay. If you want to
let those who want to gamble for fun indulge in that pleasure,
I think that is too high a price to pay.

Because sports in this country in my humble opinion may
be one of the most important treasures that we have of human
relaxation. God knows, there are times that are tough enough
and we need tﬁe relaxation that good, honest sports give us,
professional and amateur.

I think if you toy with jeopardizing that, you are toying
with jeopardizing something that is of very, very great risk
to our country.

Mr. List. I do not think anybody on the Commission wants
to jeopardize the sports and that, of course, is balancing

these interests and it is a difficult judgment to make.

Thank you very much.
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Chairman Morin. I just learned that the last witness
today will not be able to get here, so we will let it go beyond
a little bit,

Is that all right with you, Mr, Snyder?

Mr. Snyder. I am at your disposal.

Mr. Dowd., If somelof the states were to lean on legal-
ization of sports betting, would there be any preferences you
might have as to the limitations placed on sports betting?
And I think I am particularly referring to the parlay card,
the"idea that you be; three or four or five events on the same
card, rather than just one event. At least, that concept has
been proposed as maybe not so disastrous, as so much of a
headlong rush. I wonder what you would comment on that.
Mr. Kuhn., I would say two things with respect fo that.

First off, I think any opening of the door to team sports
betting is dangerous because once the nose of the camel is
inside he will look for more than the first bite. I think that
is pretty inevitable. Look at the extension of racing from
race tracks to OTB and the efforts of OTB to expard., I think
it is inevitable that the camel will lump them all.

Second, while there might be somé forms of gambling
which would be potentially less harmful, I don't know of any,
including the card betting., and I think the experience abroad
indicates that card betting has produced problems of illegal

fixes, not so much bécause you try to £ix every game but becaus

o
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you try to maybe fix just one or two. And if you can fix one

or two, you have the edge. And if your have the edge, that,
is because you are locking for it; you ave a gambler. You
will settle for the edge.

So, on those several grounds, I would be satisfied with
that kind of arp~*ich.

Mr. Dowd. Thank you.
Chairman Morin, I think that Ms. Marshall has some addi-
tional questions.

I thank you for being patient.

Mr. Kuhn. I am delighted to be patient, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Marshall. I just have one question, Mr. Kuhn.

You cited to us some instances of past Commissioners’
experiences that led to the permanent ineligibility or barring
of players. <Can you tell us, sir, whether there have been any
such instances during your tenure as Commisgioner?

Mr. Kuhn, No, there have not.
Ms. Marshall. There have not?
Mr. Kuhn. ©No similar situations to the best of my know-
ledge have arisen and, if there were, there is no guestion
what would be done.

Ms. Marshall. Two instances come to mind, sir, one a
player charged with murder in a foreign country and fined
$100, and a second one of someone in the 1970%'s suspended

twice for association with known gamblers.
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.

Both of these sanctions seem rather lenient. Would you
comment on that?
Mr. As: far as the Houston ballplayer was

Kuhn. Yes.

concexrned, he was charged with what was the equivalent to in-
voluntary manslaughter in the Dominican Republic and found
guilty. To my mind, that is a very different thing from intenw
tional association with gamblers or gambling on our games.

I don't believe, myself, that that case presented a risk
to the public confidence in the honesty of the game of baseballl

As far ag McClain is concerned, our investigation, which
I think wae quite thorough, did not reveal anything in McClain'
case other than, in broad terms, association with the gamblerxs
vho were running the illegal bookmaking operation in Flink,
Micnigan. There is not the slightest indication that McClain
was in any way gambling on baseball and we found no evidence
to that effect. N .

Undexr the circumstances, many people argued that the
penalty imposed was too severe and not the other way. When you
are in this area of the length of the Chancellox's foot, you
can be sure you will get criticism whichever way you go. And
I think that was the case with McClain. ‘

But had he been gambling on baseball, Rule 21 would have
been complied with.

Ms., Marshall. Thank you.

Chairman Morin. ' Thank you again for coming, Mr.
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Commissioner. We are honored to have had you come.

Mr. Kuhn. Thank you very much,

Chairman Morin. We will take a five-minute recess and
then Mr. Snyder will be with us.

{Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)

Chairman Morin. Mr. Snyder, could you set up here at
the table,

The next witness certainly needs no introduction and I
think that no hearing on the subject of gambling would be
complete without him,

None of us who do any betting at all would think of
making a bet én any sport or election or arything in the
country without checking with what Jimmie says.

#r. James Snyder, who is known to all of us as Jimmie
the Greek.

STATEMENT OF JIMMIE (THE GREEK) SNYDER

Mr. Snyder: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I have a statemént of principle here that I will make.

Pegardless of what certain newspaper articles said this
morning, that I was here to testify in favor of legalized

gambling, I am not, But I am going to tell you what I think
about iﬁ and then you can ask whatever questions you wish.

T am strongly opposed to legalization of wagering on
team sports ~-- either amateur or professional -~ vwhether

authorized by city, state or federal government.
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Therc are geveral reasons for my viewpoint:

1. Legalization would not produce enough revenue to be
worthwhile. I estimate the profit at less than $300 million
nationwide. Speculations on pro basketball, baseball and

hogkey would not even make a dent of any kind on the gambling

In a short season, football carries the whole load, except
one other plaée, on the first tee of every country club.

The technical opeartion on betting pools and the manage-
ment of point spreads on a per-game basis could not be con-~
trolled efficiently.

The government literally couid not compete with bookmakers
in sports betting. The present profit maréin of bookmakers
is only 5 per cent of the gross, a margin too low to fight.
Can you imagine our government operating on a 5 per cent gross

profit? I mean, how could you do it, especially when if takes

Tt

a third of the profits to operate by a bookmaker, let alone ou
government who has to put extra people on payrolls, and you
would be operating at a loss,

In general, legalized team betting would seriously under-
mine public confidence in pro team sports -- and I am sure
you heard that from other people this morning. Adults would
be affected first, but within a short time betting really

would help destroy the loyalty and illusion of youthful ath-

e gy <
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Anfl T say "Sports Gods" for in the ancient days Hercules
an@ all these people were Bports ‘herdés in the eyes of the
Greeks and they became sports Gods. And the same thing hap-
pens now. Our kids and we, ourselves, live vicariously in
the ghoes of these athletes, and when they do something wrong
it ig right on the front page -- even though it happens very
rarely.

Even if n; evidence of illegal tamperiné or collusion
were uncovered, suspicion would always cloud some of the
e%ents.

Now, you have a sufficlent profit motive here. In other
words, when you have legalized gambling the profit situation
enters into it. And the unsuspected wonders of technology
could be brought to bear on players. Also, many avenues of
sophisticated tampering would become economically feasible.

Can you imagine the foolishness of trying to maintain
air~tight security over stadiums, locker rooms, coaches'
offices, players, and so forth? In brief, integrity could
not be maintained, much less guaranteed:

In summary, legalized team betting would not be finan-
cially rewarding. It would hold a potential for widespread
skullduggery and it would help demoralize our youth by a small
percentage -- not too much because our kids know what is

going on.

I have a bit of testimony here about my credentials which
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I think would be in order.

I have been around for 40-gome years in gambling, and that
has been on both sides of the high-actibn betting in sports.
At one time I gambled as high as anybody. I quit in 1962 ~-
at the request of Bobby Kennedy, by the way.

And also that special sport called "Elections" -- I used
to bet guite high on that.

I am familiar with all types of casino operations. I
have owned and operated a stabl: of race horses. And three
yegrs ago ~- or four years agoe, I was called upon by Howard

Samuels to Ceagult with him on operating policies and projec-

tion. of off track betting in ilew York.

I consider myself a sports analyst or a political analystﬁ'

depending cn'what the season is. My sports column appears in
over 250 American newspapers, with some 10 million or 12 mill
ion readers, I guess. My twicera-day radio broadcasts are car-
ried on 258 Mutual stations. In addition, I make frequent IV
appearances and I am called upon frequently for statements by
committees such as this one.

I would hazard a guess I know as much about teams, playerg
coaches, and other interests as any other individual in the
country. That is, after all, my interest.

My income is derived from my newspaper column and broad-

casts, plus I do have a public relations firm and do have

several blue-chip firms I répresent.
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I want to make it very clear on this occasion that I do
not make a dime from any form of gambling, and I have not done
go for over a decade.

Now, to answer some of the things that maybe you all
might be interested in. I could talk for hours about any of
these points, so please feel free to interrupt me if you want
clarification or additional information.

I think T have already covered most of the things you
want on Question 1, but I want to point out sports handicappind
as you call it, is as much an art as it is a science. WNo
computer can evaluate the data. iIn fact, for three years we
tried it in Santa Monica, a friend of mine and I, and it just
doesn't work., Only experience and judgment can evaluate &
quarterback or capture a team's momentum or spirit. We gather
all the legal information we can on a team with my own per-
gonal scouts that are on my own payroll, and our readers, and
of course what we do depends a lot of that. We make compari-
gons with their opponents and give the result a number. It
is not a field for amateurs.

In the political scene we will take a poll like others do,
maybe more so, maybe by more than they make, and project the
percentage into odds, wihich we think that the public under-
stands better.

On the social implications of gambling, in my opinion a

great amount of gambling money comes from the middle class.
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Winety-five per cent of all bets made on sporting events are
in the $25 or $50 range, among the people, =nd that puts it
squarely in the lower-middle and middle-middle income brackets.
There is, in fact, a strong correlation between the segments
of gociety that share the greatest burden of Federal tax and
the segments that provide the greatest funds for sports betting.

It is not a poor man's game but it is seldom a rich man's
toy, elther.

You ask, Is betting contagious, or is it disruptive?

As a rule of thumb, 20 per cent of all gamblers will'overdo
their betting to the point of financial ruin. This is true
regardless of the economic class or form of gambling that he
does. Millionaires are ruined as easily as milkmen.
By legalizing sports gambling, you would definitely broad-
en the customer base; therefore, you would automatically in-
crease the number of compulsive gamblers. You would be provid-
ing an exciting lure and making it readily available.

Under legalization, a small bettor is not likely to in-
crease his stakes. But he will bet more frequently. Xeep in
mind, however, that in sports betting the demand for fresh
money will be less than a third of what it is for horse betting.

Against the 5 per cent takeout, a bettor would have to
make twenty separate wagers of $2 apiece in orxder to lose his
money if ﬂe played at average luck. At OTB, his $2 would be

wiped out in five or six wagers on the same bagis of average
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performance.

As to whether enforcement efforts are futila, I sgay abso-
lutely po. Enforcement has been tremendously effective in at
least one area. There are few big bettors and few nig book~
makers around now -— and I tell you this and tell you this
truthfully, our FBI has done a hell of a job regardless of
what other people say. The moment that iceberg came to the tog

they cut a big hunk right off the top. JLaws dating from 1961
to 1970 have effectively stopped the big boys.

However, on the low level, on small wagers or social
betting, enforcement is a waste of time and effort. The publiq

simply does not support the law at this level. Therefore,

enforcement is virtually hopefull.

Now, your next question deals with the volume of sports
betting.

I think, however, your assumptions are wrong. Volume
has not increased in the last ten years {n what I call "real”
betting., Where it has increased drastically is in the areas
of pool betting and person-~to-person wagers. Greater IV
exposure has led to an enormous increase in wagering between
friends gathered in front of the set or at a bar. Multiple
selection football cards, promising large payoffs, have also
grown a lot. Practically every office building in America
has scmeone who sells them. Millions of clerks and secre-

taries bet a dollar on games they won't see, just for the
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social excitement. But big betting, $500 and up, has really

declined regardless of the population explosion.

As to point fluctuations for a game, let me explain my
role in this regard. 'For f&otball and many other team games,
my own figures reach the public before anyone else's. In fact,

I gave my numbers to my publication, Field Enterpxises, on
not all of them ~- on Monday, Tuesday, and Wednesday. They
have different dates of publication. My figures reach the
public before anyone else's and in general sports fans can
tell how a game stacks up by reading my column.

Eighty per cent of my figures will be approximately the
same as what the bookies will have. I will be different maybe
on one out of five. And owr figures are invariably close,
sometimes identical, because mostly handicappers practically
always handicap the same way and have the same type of system
or rating, It ig only a question of how much information you
have ahead of time about any affair,

But all week long’I keep chegking with my sources to see
how the other line is doing. We keep informed at all times of
what the line is. We like to see what they open, according to
what my line may be, and I would also like to see what they
close te see how close it is to our final numbers. L

2nd a football game actually rarely varies by more than

two points from the original line. If it does, I check for
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stories of promipent injuries, flue epidemics. If nothing
1ike this 1s widely reported in the press I would become sus-
picious. That would mean an unnatural amount of money was
showing for one side or the other. That is the only way you
can tell if there is anything wrong. And there would ba sus-
picion, as I said, of some kind of inside information.

I would feel it would be my duty to warn my readers,
which I have in previous times. These circumstances, however,
have not occurred in several years. In fact, the last time it
happened was in ‘69 with the Kansas City Chiefs, which I barreg
for seven congecutive weeks, not because anything was going on
that was wrong, but we knew that someone was using the team,
the name of the team.

Now, you ask if legalization will bring more bettors and

Well, I would have to say yes.

thereby more bribery. Let me

explain this in terms of a pendulum swing. In the 1940°'s,
athletel earned maybe $12,000 to $15,000 a season. There was
ample'opportunity to bet $250,000 or more on a game. You
could actually bet $250,000 during the war years if you had
the credit. It was just like rolling off a log.

And I was here. AIn fact, I bet it a couple times myself.

Byt there was the temptation there -- believe me, a lot
of strange things happened in a lot of fields in those days,
right here in Washington, as a matter of féct.

Now, however, an athlefe may easily make $40,000 a season
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maybe $250,000 or more. At the same time it is very difficult
for an individual to bet more than $10,000 on a single game.

I doubt if there‘are five bookmakers in the United States,
hidden wherever they might be, that you could bet $10,000 with.
50 who wants to take a risk like that? I mean, why would any-
one gamble to win $10,000 when they are making $250,0002 Why
would they want to gamble if they have the fringe benefits

of insurance, of retirement policy, that the Leaques offer
them? Even their dental bills are go high'and the NFL is
paying that.

And, by the way, I am nét on the salary of any of these
teams. In fact, I am not even on their mailing list.

There are maybe five people 'in the United States Qho
could bet maybe $100,000 on a game and get it covered.

Now if gambling were legalized, there is that profit
motive again, where someone making only $30,000 or $40,000 a
year would have the chance to bet $100,600 or $200,000 in
legalized form. I mean the temptation would exist.

But now see what the legalized betting would do to the
pendulum. A player making $50,000 would have a chance to bet
a half-million dollars on a game and, once again, the tempta-
tion for profit would be out of line with the earnings, One
timely fumble and he could retire for life.

I am not saying it would happen, but I am just saying thig

could happen; Hypothetically it could happen, because it did
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happen previously. I am not saying that it will, but the odds
are that it would.

The answer to whether sports fans would change their
attitudes under legalized betting -- I would have to say yes.
We can listen to the post-race comments at any track and get
a falr sampling of the comments thit would be hurled at
athletes. Suspicion would be a p}fmanent part of the Sports
scene. In fact, it is now to some extent.

I recall a few games that some things have happened -~
right here in Washington two years ago, George Allen called
time out with 35 seconds left to play, leading, and Larry
Brown carried over for a touchdown against the Giants, I
believe. Wasn't that xzight, Morrie?

The next day holy hell wag raised in the papers about
why that happened because it :beat the spread. The fact that
Larry Brown was trying to beat the points scored for the year

never entered anybody's mind.

Football will survive, I am sure, because 60 per cent

of the fans in the stands are mindfu) -- when I say 60 per cent

I want you to know I have a market research company with my

firm., We have polled people in the stands. We say 60 per
cent of the people over 21 of the male audience ~- there is a
difference, not 60 per cent of the total people in the stands,
but 60 per cent of the people over 21 in there have some kind
It

of wager on the game. But let's not call this a bet.
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could be a Coea~Cola for Mr. Coleman, or it could be a dinner
with Mr, Ritchie, or a parlay card for Ms. Marshall ~- for a
dollar. We are talking that kind of a bet.

Anyway, I would say that credit it more impbrtant to
sports betting than it is to the over-all economy. Without
credit, it would probably dry up. Probably 95 per cent of
sports bets are made on credit, all on the telephone. AaAlthough
most bets are gsettled two or three days after the event, the ’
week after the event -~ for instance, like on a Tuesday is
sgttling day because you do have Monday night football, also,
and those who are winners bet on Monday night and those who
are losers try to get even on Monday night. It is the biggest
hetting game of all -~ Monday night football.

Many bookmakers will carry a reliable client on the cuff
for a whole season. Furthermore, a reliable guy with $500
cash on hand can bat $100 on_different games with a bookie,
but legally he would have to bet $100 on each of five games.
He can dream of winning tens of thousands from a bookmaker
without a worry in the world about taxes. Under government
scrutiny, this dream would be imperiled.

. There is one added statement I would like to make. If
sports betting was legalized my income would probably‘triple.‘
But I don't want it to.

Okay; shoot.

Chairman Morin., Well, parlay card or not, it is Ms,
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Marshall that is up for the questions.
Ms. Marshall. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Snyder, as I understand your statement,you are telling
us you are aot opposed to social betting but you are opposed

to government legalization of sports wagering.

Mr., Snyder. Yes.
Ms. Marshall., Where do you draw the line?
Mr. Snyder. Where do I draw the line? I've got this

question marked already, "This will be number 1.°

How can someone explain that there are three different
types of gamblers? You've got your professional gambler,
which is like 1 per cent of the 60 per cent that sit in the
stands. And 50 per cent of that 1 per cent stay at home.
They don't even go to the ball game.

I am not talkiné about that type of gambling, but the
social gambling of the people for whom I write and who I want
to protect.

And the people thét I tell are Johnny and Joe wWho are
at the bar and like to bet $2 because the game is on tele-
vision, so they don't have a number so they say, "Let's take
The Greek's number.”

It's in the Washington Post and the Star-News -- Moxrrie
has enough scruples. He probably uses my numbexrs. like every-
I have known him and we have been friends for a

one else.

long time. 2nd on many occasions he has condemned me for
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some of the numbers that I have made. In fact, he was the firqt
one to knock me for making the New York Jets a 17-point under-
dog.

But there is a friendly atmosphere with the press and
the. social gambler., And I think it should continue.  But thersg
is no way that you are going to curtail that.

Do you want the government to book a social bet of $25
and $507 I mean, there is just no way that you can patrol
that.

Ms. Marshall. Is your distincpion then predicated on ‘the
circumstances undar which the bet takes place or the amousnt of
money wagered?

Mr, Snyder.

I have to apologize. I didn't hear you.

Ms, Marshall. 3Is your distinction predicated on the
circumstances under which the bet takes place, i.e., from one
friend to another, or the amount of money wagered?

Mr, Snyder. Even a social bet can be between two Texans
who have a lot of money, so if they bet $1,000 ;; $§.000 with
each other it doesn't make any differencg.; I can make a $100
bet with someone. It doesn't make any‘difference.

Ms. Marshall. You stated your market regearch indicated
60 per cent of the people in the stands were aware of the point
spread. H

Mr. Snyder, I sald 60 per cent of the §eople over 21 in

the stands had some kind of a wager of some sort, whether from|
. ‘ T g
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a Coca-Cola to $25, but not big bets. The big bettors stuy

home. I am talking abput these people knew what the number
was -~ of the male audience -- of the male audience. Only
one woman out of three knew what it was.

Mg, Marshall. Mr,. Rozelle cited us this morning a Harris
poll that stated that the vasé majority of RPL fans do not
gamble on NPFL games. We are also aware of a poll taken by
tha Assoclation of District Attorneys -~

Mr, Snyder. Ms. Marshall, may I interrupt you one second
there?

Ms, Marshall, ~- which indicates that 1 per cent of the
adult population gambles. Do you dispute these figures?
Mr. Snyder. I have disputed Harris and Gallup for 25
years now, so I am not going to quit now. It's fine for St.
Peter -- I mean Peter Rozelle -~ {0 say that.

{Laughter.) V

I mean, he has to follow somebody. They have to do it.
That is their own private little cubicle. They have to pro-

tect it., And I can't name them. If I were Pete Rozelle, I
would do the same thing; I would say the same thing,

And what's burning me up is I am sitting here practically
saying the same things that he probably said this moraing
because I would love to disagree with him, but I can't.

Ms., Marshall. You said that television coverage and

exposure of television sports events has led to increased
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betting?

Mr. Snyder. Sure, because it is on television. And
you've bet a dollar with your boyfriend, I am sure, at some
time.

Ms, Marshall. What effect do you feel legalized gambling
would have on attendance at sporting events?
I don't think it would hurt it.

Mr. Snyder.

Ms, Marshall. You do not think it would hurt it?

Mr. Snyder. No.

Ms. Marshall. Do you think it would increase it?

Mr. Snyder. I don’t think it would make any difference.

Ms, Marghall. Do you think it would change the character
of the fan that is attending the game? Do you feel it would
lead to perhaps less of a famlly-type gathering and more of

a gambling-type environment?

Mr. Snyder. I don't want to disagree with Mr. Bowie .
Ruhh, but there isn't that much betting on baseba;l today. At
one time there was, when baseball was the only sport before
the TV audience.

Up until 1949 == '52 -~ letts put it this way; '57 --
baseball was the biggest betting game of all. But after that,
professional football took over from that year on.

Ms, Marshall. You brought up the Kansas City situation,

Mr, Snyder, in which you said someone was using the name of a

team member.
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Mr, Snyder. Unnatural money was showing for Kansag City in

that particular year. What I mean by "unnatural money" was

the game was handicapped like 17 by me and also by some other
people. Now, the bookies will, say, put it up at 17 and all
of a sudden your game is 17, 16, 15, and 14, And yet there was
no reason for it because you know the game figured to be 17.

Then, all of a sudden, it was 13 and 12, and then 11, And
then it went from 11 back to 12, back to 13.

What was happening was there was a gentleman by the name
of Dawson who was talking, and using Mr, Dawson's name, so
even though Mr. Dawson was not doing anything wrong, this
other Dawson was using his name to create more money.

You see, in football you have three different kinds of
gamblers. You have the challenger like I was, and some of my
friends -- the challenger who challenges the opening line of
the bookie.

Then you have your followers who follow you in, because
they respect your opinion.

And then you have the third class of bettors, those who
like to bet, peried. Becauge they went to Michigan they bet
on Michigan, or beécause they are Catholic they bet on Notre
Dame, and because they live in Washington they bet on the
Redskins, and these would follow this Mr. Dawson because he
had been successful on two or three other occasions. But what

they were doing was using the public in this respect, because
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they would take the 17 down to 14. The public would take from
14 to 13 to 12, and they would come back and give 1l and 12.
In this respect the public was supplementing the bookie's loss
by at least 25 per cent and that is why I took them off.

But there was nothing wrong. Nobody was doing anything
wrong ~- none of the players was doing anything wrong.

Two other players were on the Ransas City Chiefs at that
time and they were talking a little, too.
of football now.

Ms. Marshall. What opinion do you have on the legaliza-
tion of sports pools?

Mr. Snyder. You know, I don't like to sound like someone
if you are against Lt, Ms. Marshall, you've got to be against
it and I am against it.

T don't want to be like the guy who's against capital
punishment but says, "No, if he rapes a girl I want to kill
him, or if he kills a policeman.”

You are either for legalized gambling or you are not. I
have to say if that comes out, it would e the best form, no
question about it. If that were to happen, it would be the
best Form. In fact, I would even go a little bit further.
While T was with OTB as a consultant to Mr, Samuels, we dis~
agreed on the fact of legalized gambling. This goes back four
He wanted a program to put legalized sports gamb-

years ago.

ling together for the State of New York and I was against it.

Both of them are oudy

S A
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He said, “You've got to give me something.® and I gave
him as an alternative the card, the professional card, on 13
professional games -~ definitely not on any amateur game,
That is, I said, "I don't think that would be right.”

Ms. Marshall. Thank you, Mr. Snyder.
My, Chairman.
Chairman Morin. Congresswoman Spellman.
Hrs. Spellman. I will pass for the moment.
Chairman Morin. General List, let's start with you, then.
Mr. List. What percentage of the American people would
you estimate wager in some form, social or through bookies?

Mr. Snyder.

Viell, as X said, I think 60 per cent of the

male audience over 21 makes some kind of a wager.

Mr, List. That is pecople attending or watching a ball
game?

Mr. Snyder. Yes. So I would have to go along. I would
have to say my feelings would be -~

Mr, List, Let me interrupt just one moment. I would

include election bets, bets on virtually any activities, sport~
ing or otherwise,
Mr. Snyder. Sir, it would all depend on the events.
Really, it depends on the events. If it is the Supexr Bowl,
almost 80 per cent of the public would like to make some kind
of a bet. If it is the Kentucky Derby, the percentage goes

up tremendously -- on the Derby and the Super Bowl -— and on
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the World Series. They run out 1, 2, 32,

But the rest of the events -~ on a political race it
would have to be like another Nixon~Kennedy situation that
was sc close, or Nixon-Humphrey situation where it was awfully

¢lose. But a Goldwater-Johnson thing -~ you know, there was

nothing.
It all depends on the press, the publicity any situation
gets, too. The bigger the publicity, the more people will

want to make some kind of friendly wager on it, or social

wager. .

I would have to say that 40 per cent of the public makes
some kind of a social wager —- 40 per cent of the public. Now,
that is 40 per cent of the 60 per cent, not 40 per cent of
our total populaticn.

Mr. List. That is the Figure I am striving for, the per-
centage of the total population that engage in some form of
wagering.

Mr. Snyder., I will tell you what. You're from home,
so I'll give you a full run-down on all our -- in total
figures on that; okay? I will give the Commission the whole
rundown of what we have done on this and give you the figures
on it, #f youn don't mind. i T

I j;ét don’t have total figures in my mind. But my
company did it and we will be glad to give them to you. It

was for our own research. Of course, we wanted to prove Mr.
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Rarris wrong, that's all. 4And we kaow he is wrong.
orily 1 per cent -- he's ¢racking walnuts or getting paid by
the NFL, that's all I caiy say.

(Laughtef.)

Mr., List. I have n¢ further questions, Mr.Chairman.
Chairman Morin. Mrs. Spellman?
Mrs. Spellman. I will pass,
Chairman Morin. Mr. Coleman,
Mr., Coleman, Mr. Snydex, talking about the change-over
from the bulk of the aports betting being baseball in the
1950'& and going over to foothall, to what do you attribute
that? Why was there the change-over to the situation where
you said football carried it all?

Mr. Snyder. I said football is by far the biggest, pro-
fessi»nal football.

Mr. Coleman. Why the change-over from baseball at one
timy?

Mr, Snyder. It reminds you of the Greco-Roman disaster —4
the football f£ield -~ the stadlum where they sald. "Thumbs
up," and "Thumbs down," on those who were in the arena.

Football xeminds you a little bit of that. And there is
a little violence connected with it, and it creates excitement
and chaes and people like it. And the TV exposure Azd it.

Mr. Coleman. The baseball games were televised, also.

What is different about foothall?

Harris saypg
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Mr. Snyder. But nobody dets hit in baseball, sir. ¥No-
body gets knocked on their butt when they go back to pass, and
nobody rolls over, and nobody gets hit in the head, and things
like éhat.

Mr. Coleman. Mr. Snyder, ils it the form of gambling, the
method, the way the gambling is done, that makes football more
popular?

Mr. Snyder. It helps, the fact that you ¢an bet on either

team and only 11 to 10. You can equalize. Like, for inskance,

the Redsking are 3 over Green Bay and you can bet 11 at $10,

-

That helps a lot. A baseball game will sometimes vary any-
where from even money to as much as 4 to 1 when Kofax was
pltching. He was as high as 5 to 1. He was the only-éitcher
in the last decade probably that had runs connected with him,
where he would spot 2-1/2 runs instead‘-»

Mr. Coleman. One other guestion. You mentioned tho
social bets of $25 or $50 of most people, but is it your
experience there is considerable betting with bockmakers
with such sums, $25 or $50 on sporting events?

Mr. Snyder. I said for 95 per cent of the business.done
in Nevada which is legalized, the tickeis they write are
between $25 and $50,

Mr. Coleman.
would follow that same pattern?

Mr. Snyder. No, becausge an illegal bookmaker, unless he

B T T

The gambling done with a non-legal bookmakexr
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is just a corner guy —-- you know, a guy on the corner ~-
wouldn't take a customer like that.

Let me try to explain something, if I may, about the
bookmakers who have been deleted starting with the Kefauver
mituation.

The Kefauver situation probably cut out 50 per cent.of
the bookmakers -- the top bookmakers we arc talking about. Up
£o then you could bet a million dollars on a game if you had
credit -~ up until 1951, especially through the war yeaxs,
because there was an exgess of black market money around. Con-
seguently, there was a tremendous amount of betting going on.

'But the Kefauver investigation came along and they brought]
out the law about the 10 per cent credit tax. This knocked
about 50 per cent of the good bookmakers out ~- bookmakers
who had goof names.

Now, fhe other 50 per cent remained until 1961 and the
Kennedy Administration came in and put through the Anti-
Racketeering Law, which said something pertaining to the fact
you could not cross a state line berause of the feoderal tax,
if you disseminated any odds or made a wager. That is when
about 90 per cent of the cther 5C per cent that was left
guit also.

So that left a very few, very few, of the top bookmakers.
In faet, I weald say that there are maybe four in the Talted

States today who will deal maybe with five or six exclusive
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customers in their vicinity, in theixr locale, period, and
nobody else.

Now there might be a small bookie, for instance, who will
take the $25, $50 bets, but a goecd bookie -- this particular
guy you are referring to is not going to put him on. He is
not cooking because he is going to hold his business down to
those who will make the decision as to whether he wins or
loses. And he doesn't want publicity out of it. So he will
hold his business to those five or six exclusively good play-
erg, and that is all.

Mr. Coleman. Thank you very much.

Chairman Morin. Mr. Dowd. L

Mr. Dowd. Mr. Sﬂyder,you made the statement --yand, of
course, you just referred to itjagain -- that big bet;iﬂg has
declined. It would seem to me from zhe information that we
are getting from the Justice Departmenﬁ that it is conceivable
they havye arrived at the opposite conclusion;

I am curious on what data or how you base your observation '
that big betting has declined. What do you use as a basis for
that observation?

Mr, Snyder. ¥What do I use as a basis? Well, having been
one, myself, % know. ~ And I knew the athers who were. And I
know haw little they do. And‘thereAis nobody coming around
anymore that is. There may be five or fix'of them and they“

gamble among themselves more than anybody else-
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1 A gambler is a certain clique all to itself and to belong © Ml ‘little bit in Oklahoma maybe,
2ll to it you have to be somebody. You have to be one of them. 2 But all this gambling today among the high ﬁlayers is
3|l and you have to be one of them that bets. And you've got to 34  curtailed to themselves; among themselves, and it is a very
4: have had a past record -~ I mecan “hat you have gambled high 4} low percentage and it is a very select society, believe it
5? before -- so that you can continue to bet. And your credit 59 or not. They are a society of their own. And very few people
6% rating has to be there. . 61 can join it.
7ﬁ There just aren't that many people around today who are 7 Mr. Dowd. Well, if all that is an accurate reflection
i
8& doing it. 8!l of what we have today, then I am not certain I follow your
91 Plus the fact -- I will have to say this -~ the reputation 94 concern that legalization of sports:betting will suddenly en-
. IOE of people today does not exist like it used to, because after Io. large the clientele of sucﬂ.a closed society.
11r the Refauver investigation, being a gambler meant you sort of R Mr. Snyder. We are talking abeut the high gamblers, sir.
12L became a second-class citizen, so consequently they all went 2l We are talking about a gambler per se, the guy.that studies
' '33 iats hiding and whatever gambling they did Ao they did among 13” every game and wants to bet the other bookmaker, who will
141 snamsslves 5o nobody would be able to tell on them. A 4l atch his bets_witﬂ the other bookie.
15 Now, the demand for information -- I mean you can tell 15 We are not talking about the individual -~ how many new
16l where the gambling is. You know that it is big in New York, 1¢1l players has OTB made, Mr. Dowd?
17, no question about it, because there are more people in New 17 Mr, Dowd. I don't know. I do not live in New York.
18} York. It goes to Atlanta, maybe, because of the Southexrn 18 Mr, Snyder. I would say there are now probably 7 per
19l ' conference. There is a tremendous amount of interest in that 1% cent more people playing horses than last year, and it will
.20 part between Atlanta and girminghamn o ) 2 increase to 10 per cent more in the following year. Tt will
21 and then maybe New Orleans -- a little bit in M;ami - 21 increase by 1 per cent for the next five years and then drop
3 22|l very little in the middle west, actually, outside of maybe , 2| sown.
23| chicago. : : : 2 But there is another thing. Money for sports isn't
Aw*dwdkmmnmﬁ:. Then you can forget about Nebraska, Oklahoma, North . dﬁqw;;ﬁﬁi inexhaustible as far as gambling on sports. You‘can run out of
S 2} pakota, until you get tlear to Nevada and Western Texas and a % money for that. But for some reason horses continue because
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you can bet $2 on a horse at 15 to 1.

M. oowd. Your proposition is that big betting, in the
context of sports betting, has declined?

Mr. Snyder. Yes.

Mr. Dowd. Would you say at the same time that the over-
all veolume of sports betting has declined?

Mr. Snyder. No, I didn't say the volume of sports betting
Jhad declined. I said the volume of the gambler ~- of the
gambler, you see, guys like I was ——;has declined to a very
small per cent. I quit. A hundred of my friends quit.

But the volume in sports betting has not declined totally
becaude oé the population explésion and the exposure to tele-
vision, so the social betting has been raised.

Mr. Dowd. I am talking about volume of betting. Has the
volume of illegal sports betting increased?

Mr. Snyder. No, I would say definitely not. The volume
of illegal sports betting has not increased. In fact, it has
decreased tremendously since 1962,

Mr. Dowd. And you attribute that ~- x

Mr. Snydex. =-- to the law, And I attribute it to the
FBI because they harrassed and made every gambler go into a
hole or put him into a hole.

Mr. Dowd. Th&nk you, Mr, Chairman.

‘Me. Snyder. In fact, I just got pardoned, myself, about

three months ago for a gambling wviolation that I had in 1961,
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thanks to Mr. Ford., I appreciate him giving me my pardon.

Chairman: Morin. Congressman Steiger.

Mr, Stelger. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Ford thanks
ygu, too, Mr, Snyder.
In thé qld days, I guess before Kefauver, we used to hear
a lot about lay-offs and I think there are still a lot of
people who think of organized crime's involvement in gambling
as a series of very intricate lay-off systems. Maybe you coulé
a

advige the Commission as to how significant lay-offs are now as|

compared to 15 years ago.

Mr. Snyder. Fifteen years ago maybe they were there --
these organizations that you are talking about;.l have wever
actually come in contact with theﬁ -~ people who are sports-
minded and have a bit more money and could control the bets.
Before '52 I would say it existed nationally and maybe even
up until 1961 there was some existence. The las% big bookie
situation was knocked out in ILas Vegas about three years ag;,
I believe it wag, wherefihe big lay-off was coming in from all
over the United States and coming right into Vegas. That was
the last big one. There hasa‘t ;een any big ones since then.

Mr. Steiger. I think it is important that the Commission
understand that —-

Mr. Snyder. Mr. Stelger, may I inteérrupt one second here?
Mr. Steiger. Yes. ’

Mr. Snyder. I just don't believe that there is organized

2%
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crime in sports. In fact, T just don't kelisve it because I
have never seen 1t —-- not in the ilasi 15 years anyway. They've
found better places to put their money, if there is such a
thing as organized crime.

Mr, Steiger. I will accept the first part of your state-
ment,

Are you telling us you do not believe there is such a
thing as organized crime?

Mr, Snyder.

I have never run into it yet. There might

organized together. That is all I have ever seen. That
doesn't mean that thexe isn't.

Mr. Steiger. So the popular concept of organized crime,
the 22 Families and the Mafia and losa dostra ~-

Mr. Snyder. It sure makes good reading -~ and it could
exist. But I have never run into it, and I don't want to.
Mr. Steiger, It does not exist, or you are afraid of it?
Mr. Snyder. Afraid of it? You're damn right I am.
Mr. Steiger. I do not want to argue with you, Mr. Snyder.
Mr. Snyder. No.

Mx. Steiger. Because I

I want te pick your brains.
think you have exposed for us a very important facter, which
is the popular misconception of the organized crime lay-offs
and what I happen to believe is the fact, that there are lots

of peopie who book bets, as you say, on a much sma;ler scale
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than the old image of the $59,000-a~game plavcr -- the gamblers
in your lexicon.

These people who handlé a lot of action on the street,
each with their own customers and with the credit ratings and
so forth -~ I was intecested in your resposse tc Mr. Dowd,
that you believe thesa people are also fewer in number than
they were in the past.

Mr. Snyder. Definitely, because there was another law
that came through in the '70c, T believe, that five or more
qreate a conspiracy of some =sort. ‘Ahd iﬁ thare was one loop-
hold in the '6l law, that '70 law took care of it.

Mr. Steiger. BAll right, then. The concept of legalized
gambling using the expertise of whatever is available from
people whu have been involved in gyambling at the publ.oc Lovcl,
not the gambler level -~ if this is all true,ﬂi%ﬂghere are
no more lay-offs and no more big bettors, th%h from a mechani-
'cal point of view it should not be too difﬁiéﬁ&t for a private,
legal outfit to organize a betting operatinm that would not
require an elaborate lay-off system.

Iz that a fair statement?

Mr, Snyder. I think I Q&ul& say there aren't any big
bets anymore. .

My, Steiger. No, is it a fair statement to sgg the

business now is not so complicated it could not be run legally

without the necessity of & big central lay-off system?
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It is a guestion, not an argument.
Mr. Snyder. I don't understand it.
Mr. Steiger. You have told us you accept the fact there
are very few hig players.

Yes.

Mr. Snyder.

Mr. Steiger. The blg players are the ocnes who created

the need for a lay-off --

Mr., Snyder. Oh, I see. Right.
Mr, Steiger. Now there are no more big players.
Mr. Snyder. But, Mr. Steilger, if you were to legalize

it there would be some big players, inclyding me. I would
start playing again if you made it legal. And so would myrex~
friends and other friends.

Mr. Steiger. Let me explore that for just z moment, Mr.
Chairman, and then I will get on.

The popularity of your predictions is accepted and well
known. Am I qorrect in assuming that it'is basea in large
part on your ability to research and analyze current situa-
tions with each team in each sport? In other words, you do
not just look at their records the way somebody would read a
form.

Mr. Snyder. No, sir; no. We do a lot of research from
the time that the draft starts, all the way through.

That re~

Mr, Steiger. I was sure that was the case.

gearch, in part, is dependent upon your relatlionship with the
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lpagues?
” Mr. Snyder. I have né relationship with any of the
Leagues, sir,
Mr. Steiger. I am not trying to imply’ that. The fact

that they know and trust you, they know you are not going to

abugse -
Mr. Snyder. I never talk to any of them, sir.

Mr. Steiger. How do you do the reseaxch?

Mr. Snyder., I have 13 scouts of my own that I pay $300

a week -- individually, to each one. I will be glad to give

you their names.
Mr. Steiger. Mr. Snyder, I am really not concerned
about that. Those people, in turn, are dependent upon the

sports that they are covering. They have to deal with those

sports; is that correct?
Mr. Snyder. That is right.

Mr. Steiger, And they deal with them as your representa-

tives; 1is that cogrect?
Mr. Snyder. But they are learned people in that particu-

lar sports or former players, former coaches, former scouts -—

all 45 years old ox moxe.
Mr. Stelger. T appreciate that." What I am trying to

astablish is the rguality of your information, which is ob-

viously excellent, is dependent on these 13 men's relationship

with the sports which they are monitoring for you. In other
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11 words, if they were not on good terms with the various teams 17. not be as bright as T think you are,
21; in the various Leagues, they would not be as able to get the 2;‘ Mr. Snyder. I have worked f£or them for nothing.
3 : good information that you need. 3! Chairman Morin. Mrs. Spellman.
! 4‘ Mr. Snyder. Mr. Steiger, Qe do not involve ourselves 4 Mrs. Spellman. What would you say the odds are that we
5/ with any team or with any player. The only thing that my 5% would be legalizing gambling?
6| scouts do is go to the game or watch it on television and é Mr. Snyder. Morrie asked me that before we came in.
7l report to me of any injurles or what they think of it. They 7 Mrs. Spellman. And what did you say?
8 | know the personnel of each team because at some former time 8 Mr. Snyder. I said a million to one against that.
91 they were connected with some team. But we have no contacts 9 . Chairman Morin. We will get a little pool on the Com-
10;; whatsoever with any coaches or players. We don't even talk to 10| mission. i ’ . .
1" them, especially on season -~ off ssagon, yes -~ not because 11 (Laughter.)
12|| we do anything wrong; we Jjust have made a practice of that. 12 Mrs, Spellman. I am being coached here. Why dol you feel
) 13 Mr. Steiger. My question is: Is your decision to oppose )3‘5 that players should not be allowed to bet?
14! legalized gambling based on a necessity to maintain good ; 145 Mr. Snyder. There i1s a good reason- why. And I can see
15) relationships? 151 why, but I would have to give you an example.
16 Mr. Snyder. Nec. If you legalize it, my income would 16 Player ABC -~ ABC is his name because almost any name
17§ triple. Who would be more in demand than Jimmy the Greek? 17)l we could mention you could hit someone.
8 Mr. Steiger. Or Cal Roche? 18 So we will say Player ABC plays for the Washington Red-
¢ {Laughter.) 19! skins and he calls his friend and he bets $500 on the Redskins.
20 Mr. Sny@er. ¥You got me there., But you must admit I 20} They are favored by 3 over Philadelphia. He lost the bet.
21| would have more exposure to making.more money . 21)| He lost $550; okay?
22 Mr. Steiger. Mr, Snyder, you would be in Fat City. 22 and the Ffollowing week the Washington Redskins are pl;ying
? 23 Mr, Snyder. Maybe the government would hire me to get 231 the Dalias team and it is a 3-point favorite again with pallas .
24 the money. 24) and he says, "Bet $700 for me this week.™
~_AceFederal Reporters, fnc. : Teporters, lnc.
255 Mr. Steiger. If you worked for the government, you would 25 So now he loses 31,300 because he loses again.
N
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1 The third week -~ and he might have lost the fourth week,
2, too, I will tell you one thing about these players. I remem—

3_ ber some who were betting in the '50s. One made 7 bets and
4ﬁ lost five of them and the otherx made five and lost four of

s them. But that is beside the point.

af' But the big reasbn is all of a sudden he is‘ahlosar, a

7; couple thousand dollars, and now all of a sudden the Redskins
8 . are playlag a team where they are the 17-point favorite. He
9 - might decide to bet $2,500 on the opposite side to get even,
Ioj "If you can win it by 14, what difference would it make?"

n, So I would have to say it is the right thing to do.

12‘ But talk about taking advantage of a situation such as
13" that, if you know a player is betting —- if you knew that a
l4» player was betting ~- if he bets on a game the first week,

15; the second week, the third week; and all of a sudden he lets
16} go the fourth week and doesn't bet on the fourth game, that is
17( the one I would bet on. I wouldn't bet on the three he bet on.
18ﬂ He didn't bet on that game because he thinks he is going to

‘9} lose it and that is why he didn't bet it.

20 And that is why I go against it.
21 T hope I explained it to you.
22 Mrs, Spellman, You certainly did.

23 Let me ask this gquestion: The people we had here this

24} morning all indicated they had very little to do with betting.

25 You, on the other hand, are a real connoisseur on-gambiing.
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And you have indicated that a great many people gamble in one
way or another, thatis, percentages are extremely high.

In our own state we have gseen something interesting happen
jusf within the last 12 years, I guess.

There was a period of time in '62 when people who ran for

office said, "We've got to do away with gambling in the state."

i And they were going to do away with slot machines and all

that sort of thing and they did.
Now, 12 years later, here we are and some of the same

group of People are now in the LegiSlature saying, "Let's

l bring back the slot machines, not only to those counties that

had them before but bring them back to ours which haven't had
them to the same extent."” And they are now talking about such
things because the.pressures are there for gambling. People
somehdw seem to want to gamble and of course the pressures are
there for money on the part of governmeqt. I am not sure that
this is the way to raise money.

But what is your thinking on that kind of thing?

Mr, Snyder. Usually the first thing a person does -~
starting at the lowest level, a person like me or just tye
average citizen -~ the first time his income goes down he looks
for a way to raise it back wp again, and there is only one way,
of course besides working, and that is to gambla., So oar

states and government now are doing the same thing that the

average person doés.
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]i' I don't like to sound like a réformed drunk here who has 1 way, T will be glad to do sc.
21‘ joined Alecholics Anonymous, and I come from a legalized ganm- 2 Chairman Morin. We are adjourned until 9:30 tomorrow
3;{; bling state, in which I have spent the better third of my life. . 3 wmorning.
) 4 Bpt T want you all to remember one thing about Nevada and the ) 4 (Whereupon, at 4:10 p.m., the hearing was adjournad
‘ : ’
513 people in Nevada, and that is that 98 pex cent of the people’ 5; to reconvene at 9:30 a.m., Thursday, February 20, 1875.) o
6i in Nevada don't even gamble; only 2 per cent gamble. The rest I3 !
7!l is tourism. And the 2 per cent who gamble in Nevada would 7 A i
8 ‘ ganble anywhere in the world if they could £ind a punchboard 8
2l or something to lose their money on, because they are chronic 9
10} gamblers. 10 -
1 We in Nevada have grown up with it. My son will walk 11
12§ through the lobby of the hotel and say, "Hey, look, Pop, that 12 |
} 131 guy is playing the slot wachines. Doesn't he know it is 15 \ 3 13 |
14} per cent against him?" 14}
15 We just don't pay any attention to it. But we have been 15‘
16|l at i1t for 44 years and we have a gambling system that, if ; 16;";
17! anybody has to use, I think ours is the best around. Whether : 17 f
18] it is right or not, I don't know, but it is the best one 18
121l around. 19
20 Mrs. Spellman, Thank you very wmuch. 20
7 Chairman Morin. Do you have any other guesticus? 21
, 22 (No response.) 22
3 Thank vou. I really appreciate your coming. We all do. g 23
Ace-Federal Reporters, ?r: It hes bee\n very refreshing and also educational. \ce-Federal Repod:r; ?:
: % Mr. Snyder. If there is anything I can help with in any ‘25
.
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-
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Washington, D. C.
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CHAIRMAN MORIN: I don'‘t have a gavel today so I
can't gavel this meeting to order, but it will now be in order|
This is a continuation of the current hearings being
held by the Commission on the Review of the National Policy
Toward Gambling.
The subject of these hearings, yesterday and today,
is of sports betting, that ig, gambling on sporting events.

Onr first witness today will be Mr. Kelso Sturgeon

who is author of Guide to Sports Betting and other sports

gambling publications.
Next is Mr. Robert James, Chairman of the ILegisla-
tive Conmittee of the National Collegiate Athletic Association
Next is Mr. George Killian, Executive Director of
the National Junior College Athletic Association.
Those three witnesses will testify this morning.
This afternoon Mr. Clarence Campbell, President of
the National Hockey League, Mr. Larry Merchant, a sportswriter

for the New York Post and author of The National Football Leagy

Lottery, Mr. Ollan Cassell, the Executive Director of the
Amateur Athletic Union, and Guy Mainella who conducts a talk
show, "Calling All Sports," for WBZ Radio Station in Boston, a
radioc station which has taken a particular interast in the
matter of sports gambling.

I took the opportunity yesterday, and I would like

16

13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

3l Reporters, Inc.
25

196

on behalf of the Commisgioners today, to remind e witnesses
that we are here as a fact-finding panel. There ¥ no pre-
disposition on the part of the Commission as to anything,
and particularly in respect to the legalization of gambling.

I took pains to say this because somahow or other
it is the popular thought that we are hare to consider a bill
which 1s to legalize gambling on sports in the United States ~-
which is not so.

and I remind you that the guestions which the
Commissioners oxr the staff may ask the witnesgses, although they
may seem to indicate same bias one way or tha other, are not
intended to, but rather are intended,to draw out the arguments
of the witnesses, most of whom wilivhava positions which they
are urging.

Mr. Kelso is President of Gambling Research, Inc.;
which ig a new company coacerning itself with publishing re-
lated to the gambling industry.

As I say, he is the author of

Guide to Sports Betting, Football Betting ~ The Biggest Busi~

ness, and other provocative titles we are interested in hearing
ahout.
Welcome here, Mr. Sturgeon.
STATEMENT OF KELSO STURGEON, AUTHOR, GUIDE TO
SPORTS, BETTING
MR, STURGEON: Chairman Morin and distinguished

Commigsion members.
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My name is Kelso Sturgeon. X am the author of

Guide to Sports Betting, which was published last year by
flarper and Rowe. I have spent the last four years researching
and writing about sports bestiing. I currently am doing a

gecond book for Harper and Rowe, a book which will be entitled

Pootball Betting - The Biggest Business.

I also am an expert dgambling witness and work with
attorneys preparing gambling cases for court. I also am
president of a small, newly-formed company called Gambling
Regearch, Inc.

I reside in éreat Neck, New York.

I want to thank this Commission for the invitation
to share some of my thoughts on whether sports betting should
be legalized. I am here today as an ambassador without port-
folio, representing the bettors and bookmakers of this country.

In establishing my position and in ordexr to put
these remarks into proper context, I dafinitely am in favor of
legalized sports betting. However, I am unconcerned whether
it is legalized. It will exist as this counfry's biggest
business, regardless of the actions of this Commission.

The basic question before you is not at all compli-
cated. It is merely a matter of whether betting should be
conducted by a subgulture operating basically outside the law,
or whether it should be legalized and put under governmental

supervision.
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in this brief statement, T will attempt to bring
the question of sports betting from the twilight zone of philoq
sophical rhetoric into the spectrum of reality. I am not
as interested, now, in the "what might be's" of this question
as I am what is. Because my spsaking time is restricted, I am
going to try to say many things quickly, but I hope you will
ligten carefully and not be reluctant to ask questions when
I am €inished.

Pirst of all, I am very interested in the work of
this Commigsion and the recbmmquations it will make to the
United States Congress. It is imperative that this Commission
be objective and realistic in iﬁs report, for what you say
certainly will play a major role in forming the future of the
gambling industry in the United States.

With this in mind, it is important that this
Commissicn never let the picture of the sports betting propo-
sition get out of foens. The hazards each of fou fate in
analyzing and drawing conclusions is very real. Ia redearch-
in§ any area of gambling, at least in the United Stites, almost
all available data comes from two sourses -~ studiea cénducted
with Gamblers Anonymous, an organization completely made up of

compulsive gamblers and compulsive losers, and data gathared

through agencies such as the Federal Bureau of Investigation

only the negative factors of gambling and basically igntrés
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the two most important elements of wagering -~ the average
bettor and the average bookmaker. I would hope this Commission
would not draw any conclusions without first seeking the
opinions of bettors and of those with whom they bet.

First of all, let's considexr the gports bettor who
too often is mistaken for and identi:ied as being one and the
same with the horse bettor. However, demographics of tha
sports bettor show him to be better educated, financially more
successful and living at a higher level of social acceptance
than the average person who bets horses regularly. and it is
very important to remember the sports bettor simply does not
bet. on horses, a sport in which betting iz legal in 31 of the
He

50 States. The sports bettor has no interest in horses.

doeg not identify with them, Horse racing in this country is a
dying businese, and this Commission can basically ignoxe it when
congidering the future of gambling in the United States. It
would be a tragic mistake to use the example of horse racing to
lay the foundation for new legalized vambling pyograms. Horse
racing's average mutuel handle and average daily aktendance have
not shown an increase since the 1940's.

1 am presently conducting a study on 200 people vwho
wager from $200 to $40,000 a week on football, basketball and
baseball. Less than 20 per cent of them made z bet on a horse
in the perioed of time from Jannary 1, 1973, to mid-November of

1974. This study is approximately 50 per cent complete, but I

-
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| helieve thase figures will held up right to its conclusion. It
is difficult for the sports bettor to accept the fact he can

bet on horses legally and not on sports. Horse racing was

legalized in this country when the horse wag very much a part

! of averyday life. But as soon as the automobile and the

|
3
i tractor replaced the horse, the horse and horse racing began
1 their decline.

f This is a fact which this Commission must understand.
;;Horse racing interests, politiciana looking for new ways to
§@raise revenues, and people studying gambling heretofore have

';ignored the natural decline and lack of interest in horse racing.
E%You cannot, if you are to properly shape the futurae of gambling.
i

‘fnorse racing as we know it today will not exist at the turn of
the century. Consider horse racing and sports betting as com-
pletely different business, for they are. Never lose sight of

this fact: the sports bettor is not a horse battor. He has
grown up with a football, a basketball or a baseball in hism
And he

hand., He identifies with them -~ not with the horse.

bets on those things he understands. He understands sportg --
not horse racing.

Becauge I have spent the last four years researching
and writing about sports betting, I have come to learn the
dangers of asswiption. Like so many people before me, I learned
that conclusions based on assumption2 can be intellectually

embarrassing, I assumed, for instance, that the bettor would
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be willing to pay the 2 per cent gambling tax if he could bet

legally. I was wrong. He simply won't pay it. In cor;qspondn
ing with and talking personally to bettors, they have made it
quite clear they will not pay any tax on a bet. and, if legis+t
lation legalizing gambling insists the bettor pay the tax, the
new laws will mean nothing. The bettor will continue to wader
sacyetly with an illegal boockmaker. It's as simple as that.
The fact that bookmakers, likewise, have gaid they won't
absorb the 2 per cent tax complicates matters even more, but
let's talk more about the bookmaker and his prohlems later.

I alsoc assumed big sports bettors would stay away
from legal betting outlets if credit betting was not available
to them. I was wrong again. More than 50 per cent of the
bettors interviewed said they already have to put up their
nmoney in advance. It seems that when anti-gambling laws made
it increasingly hazardous for both bettors and bookmakers to
use the telephone, ¢credit betting started to die. Bookmakers
and their representatives now conduct business on a pergon~to~
persoch basis. They see one another almost daily, and bookmakers
have begun to train these people to put up their money when
they bet. By the same token, the bookmaker settles up hours
after the bettor wins. Most bettors interviewed. said elimina-
tion of credit betting was not that important. They do not
care how business is handled; they are concerned with one

basic thing: getting paid when they win -~ nothing more,

13
14
15
16

17

20
| 2
22
23

24

ol Reporters, Tnc.

25

202

nothing less.

This Commission shvuld be aware that any legalized
sports betting operation that doesn't give the bettor the
opportunity toc wager on single games will fall far short of
any meaningful accomplishment. What I am sayiqj ig simply
that it is not enough to legalize and sanction ;ports lotteries
and expect to capture the average bettor's money. The average
bettor wagers on one tean to beat another. He is sophisticated
enough in his approach to know the near~1mpossib1e odds against
his picking 13 to 20 winners in a single Bport§ 1ottezy. This
is not to say that sports lotterégs do not have their place;
for they do, and they should be legalized, too. I do not know
what percentage of the illegal gambling dollar the lottery-type
football/sports cards now constitute, but most bookmakers don‘t

aven bother with them. They are another business, run by other
people who have little, if anything, in comnon with the average
bookmaker, and it is this average bogkmaker who handles most
of the sports betting money.

I could talk for days about the bettor, but will
summarize my thoughts about nim by saying he is an individual
who already has his betting habits foxmed, and any effective
legislation changes will have to_ be made to accommodate these
habits. The sports bettor has used a certain system of betting
for the past 40 years and he is not going to chande. Ifnnew

isgislation doesn't accept him as he is, he will continue to

N
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bet in the same illegal fashion that is so much habit for him
now.
The position of the bookmaker is even simpler to

I have had the opportunity in the last year to
interview many bookmakers, and I think I know how they think.
Recently I had the opportunity to meet with a man the Faderal
Bureau of Investigation considers one of the biggest bockmakers
in this country. The interview was arranged through an
attorney and monitored by an attorney. I was instructed by
the attorney never refer to the man as a bookmaker, but only
as a gambler, during our conversation. That was the basic
ground rule of the interview. Any time the attorney objacted
te a part of the convérsation, we agreed to strike that part.
But, even with these restrictions, it was the most enlightening
conversation I have ever had with anyone in the gambling
business.

Here, briefly, are the highlights of that conversa-
tion:

First of all, it was the sincere opinioa of this
bookmaker that sports betting already is legal.
that bookmakers took this position when the Federal gambling
stamp was raised to $500 a year and certain rules goverxning
gambling tax laws were changed. He said the new $500 Fedaral
gambling stamp, along with the réduced gambling tux -- from 10

per cent to 2 per cent ~- makes it much easier to be a "legal"

He explained . :
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bookmaker in 1975.

But more important than that was the fact the
Federal Government no longer will supply the names and addresse
of those who purchase the $500 stamp to local police depart-
ments and politicians. In the past, holders of the old $5d
gtamp were supposed to colleqt a 10 per cent tax on every bet.
They couldn'‘t and didn‘t for obvious reasons. Their names and
addresses were supplied to local officials and those Qho held
the etanmp were harrassed and shook down by police departménts,
mayors, city managers, city councilmen, et cetera, all across
this land. Untold millions of dollars were extorted from book-
makers by local policé agencies and politicians in recent years

The bookmaker who compliad with the old law and pur-
chased éhé $50 stamp had to include in his overhead thousands o
dollars in “"police and political taxes." He no longer faces
thig hazard and, regqgardless of how this Commission feels or
reacts, the bookmakers already helieve they are 90 per cent
legal. - At worst, they consider themselves to be operating
in a gray area of the law.

And, this bookmaker, like others, said it will be
difficult to be 100 per cent honest in either collecting or
absorbing the 2 per cent tax. He, too, hag discoverad the
bettor will not pay the tax, And the bookmaker would be
financially strapped to do so. Consider these figures, which

are the consensus opinion of thiz man and 22 other bookmakers
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I have isterviewed.

The margin of profit on booking football and
basketball averages out just below 4.7 ber cent. A 2 per cent
gambiing tax absorbed by the bockmaker would cut this to less
than 2.7 per ¢ent and is an unattractive, unrealistic margin
of profit.

Now consider baseball, which is a bit more compli-
cated in its betting make-up. The margin of profit on booking
baseball is just under 1.8 per cent. This means a bookmaker
would lose money on every baseball bet if he had to pay the
tax.

On thematter of horses, only two of the 23 book~
makers interviewed took any thoroughbred or harness racing
action. The margin of profit on horses is about 16 per cent,
but gambling percentages do not hold up unless there is wolume
and the other 21 betting accountants -~ including my star
witness -~ gaid there was not enocugh interxest or volume in
their areas to justify booking horges.

But let's get back specifically to the original
bookmaker I interwviewed with an attorney. This particvilar
bookmaker said he felt free to speak for "no less than 1,000"
of his fellow bockmakers in New York City, Nassau County, New
York, suffolkvcchnty, New York, and Northern New Jersey. He
and his associates have frequent conversations about. the legal

versus 1llegal gambling question. They are almost 100 per cent
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in favor of legalizing sports betting. Simply put, they would

love to go legitimate. and, according to this bookmaker. these

specific thoughts with this Commission:

1. They all are willing to purchase the $500
gambling stamp.

2. They would like to substitute the 2 per cent
Feﬂeral‘tax with a license fee, which would run from $1,000
to $3,500 a month, depending oh the dollar volume of their

respective operations. - P B R

3, They would then‘pay taxes on their profits in
just the samc manner as do all other United States businesses
and: corporations.

4. They will work with the Federal Government -~

betting and tax program. ‘ ‘

5, ‘They would cooupprate wi@h all law enforcement
agencies in establishing and ﬂnforéing rules to govern the
day-to-day operationg of the:gambling businasé.

I do notkknau'youm reaction to these thoughts, but
1 do know, beyond any doubt, that neither the PFederal Govern- {*
ment, nor any State governwment, will be able to elimiﬁaﬁé'
iilegal betting without dealing with the prgsent gambling

It i2 naive to believe he can. The

subculture of this land.

average hpokmaker is going to continue to operate regardless of
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the work of this Commisgion. But he would much rather operate
your way —- legally.

Keep in mind the bookmaker cannot survive if he has
to absorb the 2 per cent gambling tax. And remémbex each book-
maker is a small part of a gigantic subculturé and business
which, in my opinion, already is the biggest industry in the

If you cannot accept the yeality of having to call

upon the expertise of the bookmaking industry, just consider

civilized world in which the bcokmaker is considered less than
a gentleman. In places sn;h as England, France, Germany, and
Australia, for instance, his social ranking is at a level at

least on par with politicians., But, enough for bookmakers.

There are so many aspects of this situation to which

I will add & few more quick thoughts and facts to this presen-—
tation and then entertain questions.

At the present time, legalized sports betting is
opposed by the sports establishment, meaning such things as
the National Football League, Majoxr League Baseball, et cetera.
But there is something ahout this opposition which always
mystifies me. Have you ever noticed how representatives of the

sports establishment appear before commissions such as this

one, tell you how much work they do in ordgr to cope with the

enormous gambling businesas, tell you they are definitely opposed
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to legalized sports betting and then ~- and this is ail impox-
tant -- make the rest of their presentation as if sports
betting dldn't exist. They speak as Af it were something new,
and something all decent peoplé should oppose. They cbviously
don't have the answers. They don’t even know the questions.
On another point, it must be obvious to this Com-
mission that current Federal and State gambling statutes mean
little or nothing. Researgh has shown that only the States of
New Jersey, Texas, and Nebraska attempt to enforce anti-
gambling laws with ang}degree of enthusiasm. And, I believe
this Commission already has heard the FBI say it simply cannot
enforce the laws as they are now on the books. The laws ob-
viously are not effective because chzanging public opinicr has
outdated them. There is no question gambling laws should be

more realistically structuxed to fit the times,

I think it alse is safe to say illegal betting over |

the years has not affected the integrity of sporting events.
Bookmakers think gamds are honest, or thay wouldn't let pseople
bet an them, ‘ v

on the social implications of gambling. I don't
have the answers and you don't eithexr. Sports betting has been
conducted in dozens of forelgn countries for years, and none
of tﬁem,ue:e swallowed up in moral decay. Why are we sSo gon-

cerned this countyy will be? It is my opinion gambling in

moderation is a healthy recreational outlet with numsrous
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financlal and psychological rewards.
On the matter of new tax revenues, this Commissgion

has an qbligation to Adig deeply into the possible financial

It is not enough to say legalization of sports
betting will raise $1 billion, $2 billion or $10 bhillion a
You must go further than that.

I asked the Chaze Manhattan Bank in New York to
try to determine what haﬁéena to the economy when the profits
from illegal gambling are not taxed, and the theories and
figures supplied by that bank are stunning. The financial
aspects and repercussions of this question are complicated( but
you owe it to the United States Congress and the American
people to analyze this issue in great detail.

For instance, if there is $1 billion in taxez the
States and Pederal qovernments could have but did not get,
what does this mean to the economy? And more than that, what
has this 351 billion grown to three, four, or five years from
now? What other taxes must we raise, or what services must we
discontinue in an inflationary economy because this money
never found its way into public gervices? As one dconomist
at Chase Manhattan said, there is one thing for sure, the "no
tax" on the profits of illegal gambling are "a tax" on avery
hnerican. And, keep in mind, we are not even discussing licens

fees, only profits. This is a compllcated question but there
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are people who do have the answers. Find them.

and last, this Commission should remember that
gports betting is conducted successfully in dozens of other
countries, and it is free from scandal.

Now my prepared text will differ just a little b;t
here. I get a bit tired of hearing the sports establishment
single out a few isolated incidents of so-called "betting
gcandals" in countries where sports bstting was legalized. If
an isolated incident or two means a busiAess is corxupt, then
thare isn't a single ?usiﬁess, industry or institution of
american society which is not corrupt. Every segment of our
society has incidents of scandal, Thig doesn't make them
corrupt. Some foreign gambling is conducted through sophisti-
cated computer operations, some by bookmakers, Some of it is
run by governments; some of it is yun by public benefit cor-xi
porations; some of it is conducted by private individuals. éﬁu“ 
foreign expertise is available to you. I have talke&‘to‘maﬁy
people involved in the gambling business in other countries
and they would be pieased to share their knowledge with you.

In conclusion, I am sorry I have spoken for so
long, and I am somewhat reluctant to leave here knowing I have
but scratched the surface. I have mapy ideas on how sports '
betting could and should be legalized and implemented, but
mf time allotment does not permit me to go into them today.

Posaibly at a later date I could supply this information to
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you in the form of a writhén report. Suffice it to 5ay simply
that anyvrecommendations this Commission makes which ignores
the mode éf operation of the present gambling subculture in
this country is doomed to failure. Keep that one thought in
mind and I am confident you will make this puzzle fit together
for the U.S. Congress.

Thank you very much for listening to me. I hope
that in some small way I have shared some thoughts with you
that night give you some guidance for the future, It has been
a pleasure to be able to share honest thoughts and facts with
such a distinguished Commission. Please feel free to call on
me in the future if there is any additional contrioution I
might nake.

Now, if there are any questions, I will attempt to
answer them at this time.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: I really enjoyed your presentation
because I find that I personally agree with so much of it.

I want to thank you for coming. Our practice has
been at these hearings to have the staff question the witnesses
first in general terms, and then the Commissioners will follow
with their own questions.

So I am going to ask Miss Marilu Marshall who 3is ouxr
Deputy Director to start the questioning.

MS. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Sturgeon, I have some general guestions
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concerning your research. Pirst of all, you made reference to
the study you are conducting on sports bettors and I wonder

if you could tell the Commission, first of all, how your sampl%
was selected and, secondly, what percentage of the total popu-
lation you are discussion.

MR. STURGEON: I am éoing this research in the form
of a written guestionnaire and inquiry to 200 people who I
know bet. I would be pleased to tell this Commission how I
know they bet privately. I don'’t care to dé that publicly.'
But I obtained their names andALave corresponded-Qith them and
xnow beyond any doubt that these people are sports battors.

1 have not sampled the general public per se. I
went right to people I know who bet. So thia‘is not a general
sample of public opinion, I am ﬁealing strictly with people
who I know bet and who I feel have something to say on this
particular subject. But it is not a random sample of the
American public.

MS. MARSHALL: Geographically speaking, are they all
in one locale?

MR. STURGEON: I would say that geographically
speaking -~ and this is merely a guess -- I would say they are
from every area of the country. I couldn'‘t say if they ave
from all 50 States.

MS. MARSHALL: Could you tell us, sir, on what

research you base your statement that only Nebraska, I think
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you said, Texas and New Jersey make a vigorous attempt to
enforce their gambling lawa?

MR. STURGEON: I obtained this information f£rom
attornéys who review primarily gambling cases for me. aAnd X
am glad to explain the basis for this.

Let me back up by making this statement.

The States of Texas, Nebraska, and New Jersey seen
to equate gambling with a uxime such as manslaughter, second-~
degree murder, and so forth. In fact, in the State of New
Jersey, in some cases you'd be better off to be convicted of
manslanghter than bookmaking.

These are states attorneys who have a rather jaun-

diced view in comparison with other States as to the anthusiasm

i with which they prosecute people vwho bet and those whe book

bets. But these are merely the opinions of the attorneys who
work primarily on gambling cases.

MS. MARSHALL: When you gay “"afitorneys who work on
gambling cases,” ars you talking about defense attorneys?

ME, STURGEON:
attorneys who handle gambling cases.

MS. MARSHALL: But I am talking about pfivate
practice.

MR. STURGEON: Private practice, yes.
MS. MARSHALL: Has your résearch turned up any

information regarding incidents of bribery related to gambling

I am talking basically about criminal
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within sports organizations?

MR. STURGEON: No. The only thing I have turned up’
is two incidents of two foothall plavers who werae very much
involved with thé wrong people. It was in the area of
Shylocking. Oune of them was involved in a major trade this
last season because of his association with Shylocks.

There iz another onea I heard of but I have no reasony
to doubt the situation. I do not know it personally. h

But I have never uncovered anything that would
-indicats bribery or anythiﬂq, just-£wo instances of football
players getting into debt ané porrowing money from the wrong
people and being obligated. ;

MS. MARSHALL: We had some testimony from'the
Department of Justice last year during which they told us
their projected volume of illeégal gambling was $2% billion to
530 billion. ' Do you care to comment on that? . _—
MR. STURGEON: Miss Marshall, I think it's higher
than thot. But I found the same problen I am sure this
Commission has found. It-is so difficult to acourately assess
the volume of gambling or many questions related to it because
thare 533t simply is no reliable research. I would say it is
higher than that. I would say it is at least that.

MS. MARSHALL: They also told us that illébal
gumbling forms the largest source of revenua for organized

crime, Would you gomment on that statement?
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MR. STURGEON: I don't think there is any question

about it. I would like to elaborate on it if I might.

In talking to bockmakers, some of which I'm sure
are involved in organized crime, some of which I'm sure'are
independent -- and there certainly is a difference -- the
organized Strike Force has been very, very effective in weaken-
ing organized crime, and probably from the standpoint of law
enforcement was the greatest thing that has ever happened to
this country.

And I find this situation -- and maybe I am drawing
conclusions that I don't have any right to draw sc I will stand|
challenged, if necessary.

1 think that organized crime right now is probably
weaker than it has been in this country in years, and people
who are involved in organized crime are more afraid of gsing
+o the penetentiary, being convicted, being indicted than they
ever have been.

Here is what has happened.

Pirst of all,; the Strike Force is very effective,
and at tlo~ same time much of the old leadership of the so-
called organized crime is old. It is very weak. &And in
talking to people who may or may not bé -~ I have no personal
knowledge of this -~ involved with organized crime, I find no
enthusiasm on their part to follow this great operation or

whatever it is supposed to be.
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I didn't mean to build you a Swiss clock to get +o
this point, but here is what has happened.

organized crime, as I say iight now, is weaker than
it has ever been. I honestly believe the fact that organized
crime bookmakers would even concede the point ¢o speak with me
shows that they themselves have serious doubts about the
future of organized crime itself. Because I guarantee you
five years ago it would have been unheard of. They wouldn't
even have taken the timé to have spoken to me.

S50 I really believe that you have this weak position

of organized crime, and if someone were to legalize betting

away their cash flow - I would never want to go on recoxd
as saying it would eliminate organized crime, but I think
it would almost destroy it.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: You say organized crime bookm#kers
How do you know they were organized crima?

MR, STURGEON: Mr. Morin, I don't, and I am only
assuming certain things. And once again, that is a dangerous
thing to do.

I'd like to point out -- and maybe the FBI has done
this, too. I have read some speeches of Clarence Kelly's.
There is definitely a difference between the organized erime

bookmaker and the bookmakex. There are many people who are not
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connected; there are people who are,

But my assumptions, when I mention organized crime

bookmakers, are simply my own opinion., I have no proof that ify.

is so.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Then I take it that you assume somg
of the bookmakers you have talked o were not and some were?

MR. STURGEON: Definitely.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: What do you base the assumption on?
2 hunch?

MR. STURGEON: I would answer that guestion in
private. I wouldn't like to answer it in publiec.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: All right.
We could give you immunity.
MR. STURGEON: No. I would be very pleased to
speak with this Commission. I will tell you the problems in
researching gambling are very difficult because many peopie
who should talk to you are very concerned about being exposed
or revealed or whatever, and unfortunately that is why it is
difficult sometimes to really pin down what is actually going
on. And I appreciate your offer of immunity, but I really
would be very pleased to speak with any member of the Commis-
sion behind closed doors. I don't want to do it in public.

CBAIRMAN MORIN: In other words, yon'd rather have
protection rather than immunity?

MR. STURGEON: Well, you are getting close to the
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truth.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: 1 interrupted Miss Marshall.

MS. MARSHELL: Mr. Sturgeon, yesterday we had as a
witness hera Jimmy (the Greek) Snyder and he shared with us
some of his views in the same area. Are you familiar with his
theories on the gubject?

MR. STURGEON: I was very busy and didn't get here
myself, so I énly know wha£ I have heard in hallway chatter,
If you'd brief me, 1'd appreciate it.

M5, MARSHALL: His opinion is that the anti-~
racketeering laws passed in 1961 have made a great inroad
tewﬁrd disposing of what he calls the big bookmaker. In his
opinion, there are no big bookmakers in the true sénse of the
word left today.

Do you agree or disagree?

MR. STURGEON: Once again I will answer this ques-
tion as plain as I can. I would be once again pleased to go
behind closed doors and give you more detail.

But I did read in the newspaper where Mr. Snyder
Baid that there really were probably only five bookmakers in
the country left who'd take a bet of up to $1oo,oop. I can
introduce him to five within five minutes of time who will takel
any amount of money he wants to bet, and certainly there are
I'd have to say the man is 100

more than five in the country.

per cent wrong. There are more big bookmakers now than there
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ever have been.

MS. MARSHALL: Is this evaluation based on your
current research?

MR. STURGEON: Absolutely, and on face-to-face
interviews with people.

‘ \’ns. MARSHALL: He also draws a distinction between
what he calls social betting and professional or heavy betting
that would be encouraged hy the legalization of gambling.

Do you have a comment on that?

. .. MR. STURGEON: That is a @ifficult question, and
ifdlliké~é§ teli you I really don't know the answer to that.
I honestl§ don't know and I don't have an opinion.

MS. MARSHALL: One thing I'd like to diffexr on with
you in'yohr statement. You said the FBI had told us they
canndt enforce the laws on the bocks as they are now. Actually
what they did tell us is quite the contrary. They gave us
statistice that showed during a seven-year period they have
enforced rather vigorously the laws on the books, to the tune
of 734 indictments, 333 of which dealt with sports bookmaking,
The Justice Department. tells us, however, their efforts have
reached only 2 per cent of the illegal gambling market.

I had spdken to a membe

MR. STURGEON: I apologize.

of your staff and received the wrong information. I should
have viewed that guestion in the area of their effactiveness

rather than their ability to enforce.

r

28 1

18
191
20
21
22
23
24

Sederal Reporters, Inc.

25

220

MsS. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 1 have
no further guestions.

CRAIRMAN MORIN: You may have been told that there
was testimony to the effect -- and I don't recall who gave it ‘
-- that it is not posgible to stamp out illegal gambling in
the United States, at least under the present laws. So in
that respect you are correct.

Congressman Wiggins is with us this morning from
California, and I am going to ask him to begin the questioning.

Incidentally, we will be go%ng over a little bit
on the scheduled time. I will announce that now because we
have extra time this morning and can afford an extra 15 minutes|
with this witness.

MR. WIGGINS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Sturgeon, you are connected with an organiza-
tion known

as Sports Action. What is that organization?

MR. STURGEON: I haven’'t been there for a year.
MR. WIGGINS: What is your current connection?
MR. STURGEON: None.

MR. WIGGINS: You are an independent researcher?
MR. STURGEON: Right.

MR. WIGGINS: How do you make a living?

MR. STURGEON: I write.

MR, WIGGINS: No problem?

MR, STURGEON: Sorry?

e
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WIGGINS: Do you write for profit?

STURGEON:  Yes, sir.

MR. WIGGINS: What was your connection with Sports

* Action?

MR. STURGEON: I have none.

MR. WIGGINS: You have never been connected with
them? |

MR. STURGEON: I said I left there about a year ago.

MR. WIGGINS: What was your connaction with --

STURGEON: I apologize. I can't hear yon.

Z*R. WIGGINS: WwWhat was your connection with this

thing called Sports action?

MR. STURGEON: I served as editor there and worked

-~ it gave me the opportunity to get involved very de#ply in
researching gambling.

MR. WIGGINS: And ~-

MR. STURGEON: Let me finish. And when it had

sexrved its usefulness, I left there.

MR. WIGGINS: What is the organization Sports

Action?

MR. STURGEON: It is a publishing company.

MR. WIGGINS: 1Is it still in existence?

MR. STURGEON: Yes, it is.

MR. WIGGINS: Were you an editor or employee?

MR, STURGEON: Yes, ¥ was the editor,

b
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MR. WIGGINS: 1Is it in any way connected with

gambling activities?
MR. STURGEON: No.

MR. WIGGINS: Who owns it?

MR. STURGEON: It is owned by a man by the name of

Jack Cohen.
HR. WIGGINS: Spell the last name, please.

MR. STURGEON: C-o~h-e-n.

MR. WIGGINS: Ia-it your wiew that sports betting,
at least in part, is an organized activity?

MR. STURGEON: Now, what do you me¢an by “organized
activity?” Do you mean an activity of organized crime?

1o MR, WIGGINS: No, I am wanting to know from you -

_ if you have found that the sports betting in this country is

 in any way organized.

MR. STURGEON: I would just say an absolute,
definite "yes" to your qugstion.

Now, the difficulty in finding just how it is
organized and to find its levels and upper levels of manage-
But there is no
guestion in my mind that there is a certain organization that
goes with it.

MR. WIGGINS: I'd like you to describe, at least as

you understand it, the structure of this organization.

MR. STURGEON: Mr. Wiggins, I am at a loss to really
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desceribe it. I only know of its existence. There is one thing
that I am including in the book that I am doing now for Harper
and Rowe, and I have talked to a lot of people about it, both
law enforcemené agencies and people who ar;-in the gambling
business,. and I really haven't ~- I honestly don't know. I
would say that to angswer that question your best source would
be probably the Federal Bureau of Investigation,

I really don't know the answer to the question.
There is no way that anyone could ever convince me that the
organization itself does not exist. It operates too smoothly
and too quickly for there not to be some kind of an organiza~
tion.

MR. WIGGINS: Well, insofar as you know the answer,
what would be the relationship of an individual bookie with
this organization?

MR, STURGEON: I £find that most bookmakers have a
common tie to an orgénization. And I would like to simply
say let's not confuse an organization with organized crime
becanse they are two separate things.

But you will find that bookmakers do usually join up
with someone else in being able to have some Xind of a lay~off
operation, A bookmaker would want to bg able to send some cof
the money he got someplace else if he felt like it was too much
or more than he wanted to handle.

So as long as we can differentiate between an
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organization and organized crime, I think that regardless of
which way a bookmaker might fall, he does have at least a semi~
official tie to some area, somebody else or Some group of
peopie, where they might lay off their money and balance their
bets.

But I have no personal knowledge of that. It is
just, once again, an asgumption based on the realistic way in
which gambling is conducted.

MR. WIGGINS: I want you to know I am making‘ﬁp' *
connection between the organization structure of bettihgiahd;

organized crime for purposes of my questions. I am just -
wondering how it is organized, if it is organized.

You say that it is. You feel that it is, I should
say. And the services performed by the structure to the in-
dividual bookie is that of laying off bets.

MR. STURGEON: Basically, yes.

MR. WIGGINS: Is there an information service con-
nected with it?

Mr. Wiggina, I am going to give you

MR, STURGEON:

two examples. There are two instances I am aware of that
occurred during the last football se#son which one ma up to
the very realistic existence of an organization. And I would
gtand gorrected on a few of the facts. Basically what I am
speaking of is correct.

There were two copllege football games during the
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last season, one involving Pittsburgh and West Virginia, the

other involving the University of Georgia and South Carolina,

- which provad to me that there is some kind of an organization.

And let me just briefly go into this.
There was another problem -— a betting line was

carried on the Georgia-South Carolina football game all week

* long, and then on Friday night, at approximately 8:00 or 8:30,

that particular game wasg taken off of the board all across the

. country.

Now, there might have been a few isolated places
vou could bet on it, but basically the game was taken down
and you couldn't bet., And when a game goes off the board I
would like to know why.

So I started making informal calls myself to £ind
out why. It seems like an hour hefore this game was taken off
the board all across the country there had been a problem at
the University of Georgii with nine or ten players, and CQaéh
Dooley decided that possibly they wouldn't play the following
day, and within an hour after he had even raised the question
or the possibility that these players would not play, you
couldn't bet that game anywhere in the country.

And so in one hour, from the time a decision was made
on the university c#mpus to the time the bookmakers all across

the country took the game off the board - no one can tell me a

pipeline doesn't exist somewhere.
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The gecond game would be the Univerasity of
Pittsburgh --

MR. WIGGINS: That's all right. You made your
% think the point is well taken, that there is some
connection between individual bookies and some organization
which disseminates information, perhaps lays off bets for
individual bookies.

MR. STURGEOK: and I think it is a sophisticated
organization. B

MR. WIGGINS: Yes. B

Now, yon asserted, largely on the basis of belief
rather than data, that some of the profits f£rom sports betting
finds its way into organized crime. You make that point in
your book.

k MR. STURGEON: I don't think there is any question
about it. .

MR. WIGGINS: Do those profits come from the
structure, the suparstructure of organized bettiné, oxr do they
cone largely from the individual bookie == in the first in-
stance, that is?

MR. STURGEON: I am not sure I understand your
question. If ¥ don't understand it correctly, just start over.
T would just simply say that the money that finds itf
yay into organized crime is money that is bet with or that

starts with organized crime -- you know, this money is bet with
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organized crime bookmakers, It starts at the bottom and finds
i¥s way up.

1 may have misunderstood your quegtion, but there
is a lot of money nat involved with organized crime, and that
would never find its way into organized crime, By the same
token, I think in major cities organized crime is a tremendous
problem. .

MR. WIGGINS: Do you think the major source of funds
for loan-sharking, for example, comas f£rom the individual
bookies directly, that they are engaged in thuse activities?
Or are they funded through some third party before they are
divertead?

MR.

STURGEON: Thisg, once again, is an assumption

based nat on actual fact but what I think. I think that it
works both ways. I think a certain amount of it would go
through third parties. I think that many bookmakers probably
Shylock ¥hemselves.

MR. WIGGINS: If the activity of sports betting were
legalized, would this organization still remain intact?

MR, STURGEON:

No.  And let me say this, Mr,

Wiggina: You know, T am not here advocating that any govern—
ment go into business with organized ctime. I detest organized
crime and everything that it representa. But I think that the
bookm@kers themsalves would make certain that there were no

connections with organized crime —-
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MR. WIGGINS: No, no,; no, don't go back to thne

I am curious to know: In youg

ﬂ opinion, if the activity of sports betting were legalized as

you suggest, would this super organization which lays off bets
and provides information remain intact?

MR. STURGEQ.: I think it would depend on how the
laws were changed and in what manner they were set up. Haybe
that doesn't answer the question. It is very difficult to
Answer that guestion. If ganbling legislation wera changed to
license the present bookmakers, these bookmakexs would do the
work of the Pederal Government in whatevei manner it would be
necessary to set up.

MR. WIGGINS: Well -~

MR. STURGEON: Let me finxish.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: You may not have time.
MR. STURGEON: I can't say whether it would exist

or not. It would depend on whether or not it was necessary.

It would depend on what kind of laws were passed.
MR. WIGGINS: I take it that laying off bets and
providing instant service to bookies -~ and someone would
provide that service, I'm sure. Perhaps the Federal or Stat
governments could move into the vacuam, and maybe “°§? Pexhap
the organization would continue to provide the servicéa to
poolcies even if it were legalized, wouldu't you conaeéeuéhaé§

MR. STURGEON: I would think so.
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MR. WIGGINS: I don't want to take too much time
put I want to ask one other question.

I get the impression from your testimony, Mr.
Sturgeon, there are a lot of individual intrepreneurs here -~
mayba they are all individual intrepreneurs in the bookie
business -- but they have some connection for purposes suitable
to themselves, but another organization for information and for
laying off bets.

But to the extent we are talking about individnals
now, who are bookies, they are involved in a business which has
a high level of cash transaction, a minimal amount of records.
Would they submit to regularization of their activities and
regulation of them when it would be perhaps more profitable
for them taxwise and otherwise to stay outside of the law in
dealing with these high-volume cash transactions?

MR. STUXGEON: Thay definitely would-submit to any
kind of scrutiny that the government wanted to place them
under.

MR. WIGGINS: Would the name of the beitor and the
amount of the bet be an important record for them to retain Zfor|

the government to scrutinize the volume of ‘their activities?

MR, STURGEON: You know, duce again =~ I will answer

your cuestion yes and no. I would be against any'legalizétion

+hat made the bettors name available to anybody. However, the

amount pf the bet I would think would be very important.
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MR. WIGGINS: I will withhold the balance of my
questions, Mr. Chairman. : .

CHAIRMAN MORIN: I am sure that Mr. Coleman from
New Jersey has some questions. . '

MR, COLEMAN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I really
don't want to get into the igaaue of manslaughter versus book-
making in New Jersey, but I have just one ox two questions.

Mr. Sturgeon, going over ybur statemant, I note

that you don‘t set a figure On what you feel the approximate

amount of illegal wagering is:_ You gave some answer on that

and said it was very difficult. But do you have any idea, asg

. to asports betting, how much you think is illegally wagered?

MR. STURGEON: If I were pinned down, I'd say it -
exceeded $100 billion a year.
MR. COLEMAN: $100 billion?
'MR. STURGEON: Yes.
MR, COLEMAN: In one part of your presentation you
ralk about the potential tax revenue and, of course, use an
example of $1 billion.
assuming it is .$100 billion, as you said, and kalf
of that could be channeled 1eg§;1§:df it were approved; what
tax reveriue would you estimate you could raise?
Not being a figure man, I §qﬁ'£\

MR. STURGEON:

want to be held to this, but I would say between $2 billion

and $2.5 billio: year.

i -“w



39

~ Ace-Federal Reporters, Inc,

19
20
21
22
23
24

25

231

In the situation you mentioned about

MR. COLEMAN:

' horse racing when you talk about the decline, isn't it a fact

i that there are a great many —- I think herxe in the East, to my

knowledge, more tracks have sprung up -~
MRE. STURGEON: What has happensd, ¥r. Colaman, 28
you will find overall figures in horse racing are larger.
Average figures are lower and have declined since the 1940°s.
Horse racing is in a very, very difficult financial
gituation right now, and it is simply from a lack of interest

on the part of the public.

MR. COLEMAN: I have nothing further.
Thank you, sir.
MR. STURGEON: Thank you.
CHATRMAN MORIN: Mr. Dowd, who is a prosecuting
attorney from Stark County, Ohio, will question now.

MR. DOWD: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

T would like to pursue how you arriwve at your

$100 billion annual betting figure. 1 assume that is an

illegal sports betting figure?
MR. STURGEON: Once again, Mr. Dowd, I apologize.

I wish I had never said $100 billion. But if I had to be

pinned down I would say that.
But here is the problem. There is really no basis.

There is no data available that says it is in thig area. And

just getting around amd talking to bookmakers themselves and
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their volume of business, I don't think the $29 to $30 billion
that is used or accepted —~- even jin its shaky position -- is
anywhere clogse to the amount of ﬁoney that is wagered illegally

In answer to the sSecond part of your gugation(vl am
not taiking horses at all, only sports. -
. MR, DOWD: Do you have any ballpark figure on how
many adult persons in the United States on a regular basis
engage in illegal sports betting?

MR. STURGEON: No, I do not. .

MR, DOWD: I have computed tha£ if there is as high
as 20 million sports bettors, if you use that as a figure, to
reach the sum of $100 billion a year, each of those 20 million
bhattors would have to wager an averade of $5,000 a year to reac
your $100 billion figure.

‘Does that sound reasonable to you?

MR. STURGEON: It certainly does.
MR, DOWD: How do you arrive at that?
MR. STURGEON: When you say 55,000 a yeaxr, you are
talking about a man betting less than $100 a week. And I
think the average bettor bets far more than $100 a week.

MR. DOWD: What do you base that belief on?
MR. STURGEON: In interviewing these 200 people
who I know bet.

Keep in mind, the smallest bettor in that group

8o far bats an average of $200 a week. The largest bettox
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bets $40,000 a week.
Wow, I have ot compitdd ah Average, but it wolld be

MR, DOWD: As I read your testimony, it is unclear

It comes through
to me, especially in the first page of your statement, that
this subculture exists and we have some obligation to recognize

this subculture and, in effect, legitimize its activity because

law.
Ts that the basic thrust of your reasoning?
MR. STURGEON: No. Let me say this: I just simply
think that it is completely hypocritical for this business teo
exist in this country in this volume with absolutely a minimum
oOnce again, X don't want to be misunderstood., I am

in favor of legalizing betting, period, 100 per cent. It is
going to exist whether it’s legal or not.

T think that if it can be eliminated and it's for
the good of thé public to eliminate it, then let's eliminate it
If it can't be eliminated and it's a problem we all have to
live with, let's figure out scme way to live with it.

MR. DdWD: Mayba I am way off the beaten track, but
I have a great problem in my community with armed xobbery, and

we constantly send people to prison. And the losses are
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enormous in gur comfunity.

Bot I don't think ¥nybody wolld stiggést ¥hat we
should recognize this subculture that believes the way to put
bread on the table is to commit armed robbery.

MR. STURGEON: How many cames of armed robbery did
you have in your community last year?

MR,

DOWD: A great number.

MR. STURGEON: How many?

MR. DOWD: I supposé abolt 10 to 15 a week.. I
suppose we send an average of 100 people to prison a'year for
that crime, maybe 75.

MR. STURGEON: I certainly respect your point of
view. I don’t think that the comparison is rélevant.

MR. DOWD: Why?

MR. STURGﬁbN: You are talking about a violeht
erime against society. You are not talking about something
that the people want. Nobody wants armed robbery.
MR. DOWD: The people that commit them want them.
MR. STURGEON: Once again, I don't want to argue
philogophy or to get inte a Semaptic argument with you, but in

my min

MR. DOWD: All right, let's lay that aside. Why do

you believe that it is in the public interest to legalize
sports betting?

MR. STURGEON: I think that the times have changed
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and that the public wants it.

MR. DOWD: What evidence do yod have that the
majority of the people in this cowntry want to legalize sports
betting?

MR.

STURGEON: I think “majority" is a bad word. I

have no evidence that the majority want to. I have evidence
that many millions of peopls want it.
My understanding is that the legislature

MR. DOWD:

still operates by majority rule. I8 the fact a minority wants
something enough to move the entire country?

MR. STURGEON: ILet me tell you something. Much of
the legislation in this country has been passed and implemented
to accommodate minorities. This wouldn't be anything new.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: Let me interrupt here to say I
think vour opinion is as good as anybody's and maybe better,
but we do have the University of Michigan going through an
extensive survey which will give us answers, and rather than
speculate here I think we should move along.

MR.

DOWD: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAYRMAN MORIN: Attorney General List of the State
of Nevada.

MR, LIST: <Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am interested in knowing what research, if any,
you have done concerning the legal bookmakers' in the State of

Nevada on sports betting.
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MR. STURGEON: Well, I have tested them.

You know, I could not believe when I saw figures
from the State of Nevada -~ and correct me if I am wrong on
the figure -- between $3 and $3.5 million was het in Nevada on

r 1073 -~ T am nat sure which figure

[}

looked at.
Tt just was inconceivable to me, realizing it was
legalized there -- and I took into account the population of

Nevada. I know nothing about what percentage of people who

live there bet. But it was inconceivable that people-in the

state of Nevada would only handle that amount of money a year.

50 I went to Las Vegas myself and began to make
inquiries -~ and once again, I'd like to go behind closed
doors to elaborate on this if you wish. But I will just tell
you that up until a few months ado almast anybody who wanted
to go to Nevada could go and bet with an illegal bookmaker for
whatever amount of moriey he wanted and it was never taxed.
That is all I know about Nevada.

Anybody could make such a bet with a

MR. LIST:

licensed legal bookmaker, you say?

MR. STURGEON: Yes. I won't say any bookmaker. I1'd

4ust say the outlets were available to do that. - and if you'd
like to discuss that behind closed doorg ~~
MR. LIST: I want to understand your testimony.

You spoke rather rapidly and I wasn't sure I understcod yocu

e




! specificall&.
2 MR. STURGEON: I apologize.
, 3 MR. LIST: 1Is it your testimony here that you dis-
) A; covered in Las Vegas a person could put down any amount of
5' money under the table or privately with one of the licensed
# ’ﬁdokmakéfbjzaiggithkothex 11l=gal bookmakers in town?
7 MR. STURGEON: Both.
8 MR. LIST: I definitely would like to talk to you
9} behind closed doors.
10 {Laughter.)
n MR, STURGEON: Once again, Mr. List, in researching
12 gambling, the problems are tremendous because you are dealing
) 13 with many people who, regardiess of how they feel, axe
4 operating in a gray area of the law, are breaking the law. And
15 it is difficult to speak publicly about these things.
16 MR, LIST: How long were you in las Vegas?
R4 MR. STURGEON: Four days.
8 MR. LIST: Did you pursua the guestion with anyone
19 there, or do you have any opinions about the effect of the 2
20 per cent excise tax on the gross volume of business being done
2 by licensed bookmakers?
) 22 MR. STURGEON: I think the 2 per cent tax is pre-
Ay gsently being absorbed by the bookmakers there. I haven't been
M&ﬁ”“qumnu%ﬁi there since, but I understand it is being absorbed and it is my
5 understanding it has increased the volume of their business.
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Howaver, they will face problems when it comes time to book

baseball because they can't abscorb the 2 pef cent tax at that

o time.,

MR. LIST: Would it surprise you to learn, for

_ example, that one licensed bookmaker out there in the month of

December only did about $120,000 in gross bets in sports bet-

i+ ting?

MR. STURGEON: That wouldn't surprise me at all.

MR. LIST: I might add that his groas profit was

! only $1100 on the bets, and that was before he paid a $2400,

2 per cent excise tax.

So it doesn't surprise you that they are unable to
absorb the 2 per cent tax of unable to keep ahsorbing it?

MR. STURGEON: No, the bookmakers I have spoken to
say the 2 per cent figure just puts them at a tremendous dis-

advantage. BAnd one thing, HMr. List, you are probably aware of

~ that maybe other members of this Cormmission are not, is that

there is a tremendous question on how much money really would
be raised with sports betting legalized.

As T say, I have just begun a survey or study with
the Chase Manhattan Bank, and if the figure cane l&ﬁ I wouldn't
be surprised, and if it came high I Nouldn'tgbe‘aurpriaeéi It
is a tough busingss to make money in. The margin of profit-is
low. |

You are aware there are only six licensad

MR. LIST:
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sports bookies presently operating in the State of Nevada?

MR. STURGEON: I didn't know. .
CHAIRMAN MORIN: If the average bettor loses and th
margin of profit is so low, I wonder where all tlemoney goes.
Somebody has ta
witness' comment on it. There is a very strong feeling that
the 2 per cent Federal excise tax is the difference between
bettors dealing with legal bookmakers and dealing with illegal
bookmakers, because most of the legal bookmakers have now
reached the position that they are no; going to be able to
continue absorbing it.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: I am anxious to move aleng. I
would like to avoid as much as possible speculakion if we can
deal with facts.

MR. LIST: I have no further questions.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: We are running over time.

Professor Phillips from Washincton and Lee
University.

DR, PHILLIPS: Mr. Chairman, just a couple of quick
questions.

Mr. Sturgeon, you talked about your study of 200
people who wager from $200 to $40,000 a week on football,
basketball and baseball.

Wounld you supply to us at some future tine a
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breakdown of those 200 people as to how much they wager per
week and annually?
Yez, I would.

MR, STURGEON: And I would even go

further than that. I am sure that I would want to ask their

permiseion, but those pesple wers swars of the study I aw
attempting to do. There might even be the possibility 1'd

make the names available to you.

DR. PHILLIPS: I am not worried about the nanes.

MR. STURZEON: 1I'd definitely make this data avail-~
able to you.

PR. PHILLIPS: I'd like a breakdown of the 200.

MR. STURGEON: Yes.

DR. PHILLIPS: Secondly, you mentioned ghe Chase

study which supplied certain theories and
figqures that you say are stunning. Have thaose been supplied
to the staff?

MR. STURGEON: No, they have not, and I am dealing
with a gentleman at Chase Manhattan by the name of Phillip
Braverman, and the research is really not complete., I would
supply that to this Commission, though. And keep in mind in
many cases we are dealing here more with iheory ~- and I am notl
an economist so forgivé me —- we are dealing more with the
theory and philosophy of the dollar than raybe we are with
profit and loss.

DR. PHILLIPS: That is the obvious reason I'd like
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to see that.
MR. STURGEQN: Yes, I will definitely supply this
Commission with that material.

DR, PHILLIPS: Finally, your figures on profit

! marging are in lixe With some other estimates that we have

received earlier. Would you briefly explain why it is that

you believe these profit margins vary so considerably from

;. football and basketball to baseball, and then to horse racing?

MR, STURGEON: I hate to say this, but I am unquali-

fied to answer that question. I am only going on the basis of
information gathered from thesc individuals.

DR. PHILLIPS: Thapk you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIRMAN MGRIN: I think there are no further
guestions, and I want to thank you very much for coming, and
I think you may have an opportunity to get behind those closed
doors.

MR, STURGEON: Thank you very much.
CHBAYRMAN MORIN: We will take a three-minute recess,
and ask Mr, James to come up.

(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN MORIN: The hearing will please come to
order. 3
The next witness is Mr. Robert C. James who is
Commigsioner of the Atlantic Coast Conference of the National

Collegiate Athletic Aasociation, the NCAA, so-called.
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.its member institutions -~ batiing on team sporta.
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Thank you for coming, sir, and thank you for being
STATEMENT OF ROBERT C. JAMES, CHAIRMAN, LEGISLATIVE

COMMITTEE, NCAA, ACCOMPANIED BY RITCHIE T. THOMAS,

ESQ., COX, LANGPORD AND BROWN
MR. JAMES: I am joined by Mr. Ritchie Thcmas of Cox
Langford and Brown, who sexve as legal counsel to the NCAA.

CHATIRMAN MORIN: I notice ypu have a prepared state-

upon it.

- -

MR. JAMES: If it is permissible, I would like to

read it.

CHAIRMAN MQRIN: Surely.

MR. JAMES: Mr. Chairman and members of the Commis~
sion, I am Robert €. James, Commissioner of the Atlantig”dsastwu

Conference. I appear befora you today in my capacity as
Chairman of the Legislative Committee of the Nationpal
Collegiate Athletic Association in order to present the views

of the NCAA on a matter which is of grave condern to it and

I can state unequivoecally that the NCAA is
adamantly opposed to any governmental action, Federal or Staée,
which in effect approves gambling on team sporting events,
whether such action takes the form of legislation legalizing

such gambling or merely entails a less than vigorous
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i cied of the NCAA, a brief description of our organization and
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enforcement of existing laws limiting sports gambling activitiesg.
Such opposition extends not only to betting on athletic contests
fegsional team gports. Further, the NCAA recommends and will

support Federal legislation which makes gambling on team sport-

Since the NCAA's opposition to betting on team

sports relates directly to the fundamental purposes and poli~

its goals will aid you in understandiang the basis for and
depth of the NCAA's position.

The NCAA is a voluntary, nonprofit, educational
organization for the administration of intercollegiate amateuxr
sports in the United States. It is composed of 719 member
four-year colleges and universities and 87 allied and affiliated
collegiate conferences and other organizations who have volun~
tarily joined our organization in order to support and promote
its goals. WNCAA policies are determined by delegates voting ir
annual convention and those delegates are appointed by the
chief executive officer of each member institution and allied
athletic conference.

The NCAA membership provides intercollegiate compe-
tition in at least 36 different sports in which moxe than
To protect

210,000 men and women students compete annually.

the integrity of such competition and the participants therein
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~-- the institutions, the coaching staffs and above all the
student~athletes -- NCAA member institutions, working throuyh
regional athletic conferences and the NCAA at the national
level, have adopted rules and regulations governing such comée:
titjon. These rules and regulations have three fundamental
1. 7o prevent the student-athlete or the athletic
program from being exploited by the coach, hig institution oxr

outside promoters. By exploitation, I mean attempts to:qépiﬁ

without regard to the student's educational needs and‘attaiﬁ-w
ments.

2. To maintain those particularly popular inter~
collegiate sports activities within reasonable educational
boundaries and contrsl so that in fact they can be justified ag
a desirable extracurricular function of an institution of
higher education.

3. To maintain a reagonable degree of equal oppo£~
tunity and competitive balance between and among institutions
of higher education on the playing floor and field.

o NCAA member institutions and allied athletic con-
ferences have long recognized tﬂaéwfulfillment of these pur-
posés would be seriously jeopardized if gambling zetivity of
any kind were permitted in connection with intercollegiate

sporting events. This histoxicanti-gambiing policy undexlies

A Lt e R e bt b <




53

17
18
19
20

21

22
23
24

Ac¢e-Federal Reparters, Inc,
25

_ many of the provisions
f The NCAA Consgtitution, for examplé, plicés updn mémber institu-

j tions the responsibility of insuring that:

. honpor and dignity of fair play, and the generally recognized

all times so that intercollegiate athletics as a whole, their

{ which specifically addresses the matter of gambling in inter-
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of the NCAA Constitution and Ry~Laws.

Individuals employed by, or associated with, a
member institution to administer, conduct or coach inter-
collegiate athletics and all partinipating student-athletzs

shall deport themselves with honesty and sportsmanship at
institutions and they, as individuals, shall represent fhe

high standards associzted with wholesome competitive sports.
Also to be noted is Policy No. & of the NCAA's
Recommended Policies and Practices for Intercollegiate Athletics
collegiate sport8. I have attached a copy of Policy No. 8 to
my prepared text, and in the interest ¢f time will not read it.
However, I do wish to state for the record that Peolicy No. 8
sets forth recommended actions to bz undertaken by member in-
stitutions to cﬁmhat the menace presented by gambling and the
bribery that often accompanies gports betting as gamblers
attempt to eliminate or minimize their risks. Such recommended
actions include the counseling of studeﬁt bodies, athletic
squads and student-athletes as to the seriousness of the
gambling problem and the nature of existing laws limiting

gambling activities; the expulsion of students =-- athlete or
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nonathlete -~ for failure to report a solicitation to be a

party to sgports bribery or for acting for gambling interests

ibg}dis@;ﬁbuﬁihg handicap information or handling bets; and

the support of the enactment and enforcement of strong anti-
gambling legislation.

In addition to these gerieral principles relating to
sports gambling and bribery, specific rules aimed at destroying
or minimizing the opportunities for organized gambling to iﬁ-
fluence amateur athletic events have been adopted by the
membership. -
Prime examples of such rules are the prohihition on
outside basketball competition for individual stndent~athletes,
the prohibition on postseason basketball practice, the limita-
tions on the length of the basketball season, and the number
of games which may be played, and the policy that ali gameg of
the NCAA National Championship competition, except the champ~
ionship finals, be conducted on campus or in facilities at
which an institution schedules its regular ;eason contests.
Each of these rules is designed to ensure that(intercollegiate
games are played in a normal ccollege atmosphere and to make it

as difficult as possible for outside influences to xeach the

-participants. e

As guggested by the foregoing déscription of the

NCAA's anti-gambling policies: and rules, the principal respon-—

sibility for enforgement liey with individual member institutioTa .
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and affiliated regional conferences and, when violations of
local or PFederal law may be involved, with local or Federal law
enforcement agencies.

' It is, therefore, impossible for the NCAA to astimat
the cost of the efforts of college athletics to prevent attemptj
to influence the outcome of college athletic contests and to
defend itself from any contact with gambling activities. The
NCAA's anti-gambling countermeasures are a normal adjunct of
the NCAA's overall enforcement and events areas of its opera-
tions. While most of the effortsg of the NCAA's rules and en~
forcement program are directed toward recruiting violations and
violations of other NCAA legislation, enforcement personnel are
constantly on the alert for any indications of gambling
activity. vhen a gambling problem does arigse, close liaison
with the institution and local and other law enforcement
agencies is maintained until the case has been disposed of.

In addition to its own enforcement efforts and the
enforcement efforts of its member institutions, the NCAA and
its member institutions and conferences have on numerous
occasions supported strong anti-gambling legislation in Congress
and various State legislatures. Its members have also con-
sistently opposed legalization legislation at the State level,
most recently in Massachusetts where several Boston area insti-

tutions were instrumental in aiding a State legislator's

successful campaign against the legalization of betting on team
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sports. Further, while the NCAA has abandoned formal efforts
to deter the printing of point spreads in newspapers, its
representatives and institutional representatives have urged
newspaper writers and sports commentators to avoid publicizing
point spreads.

Mr, Chairman and members of the Commission, I wish
to emphasize that the NCAA's anti~gambling policies, rules and
countermeasures are not based upon the arbitrary prejudices
of averly-protective patrons of athletics, but rather are-the
responses of deeply involved administrators of and participants
in intercollegiate athletics to specific abuses which on
occasion have arisen as the outgrowth of sports betting
activities,

The specific rules governing college basketball

and Policy No. 8, bpth of which I have previously mentioned,

were direct products of the point~shaving scandal which

rocked college basketball in the early 1960's. Also, many of

you will recall that that scandal. which epitomizes the threat
which gambling activities pose to the integrity and existence
legislation, making it a crime to use bribery to influence the
outcome of a sporting contest. It is precisely this types of

experience which clearly shows the inadvisability of legalizing
gambling on team sports and demonstrates the necessity for even

gtricter anti-gambling legislation.

Because of the very nature of the problem and bhecause
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of its vixcumseribed jurisdiction and the largely decentralized
administration of its rules, the NCAA has no informed opinion

as to the extent of gambling on college athletic events, Cer-~

tainly, it appears that illegal gamblirng on college sports does

take place. However, while there have been a few incidents
of student-athletes placing bets on college athletics events,
NCAA files do not reveal any instance since 1965 in which it
has been found that a college athlete or an official has en-~
deavored to altexr illegally the outcome of an athletic event
or to affect the margin of victory.

We believe that this is attributable not only to the

efforts of the NCAA and its members to prevent illegal gambling

. from affecting college athletics, but also to Federal statutes

limiting gambling activities, particularly the anti-bribery
gtatute, and %o the quick reaction which, in our experience,
local law enforcement officials make to reports of betting
by college athletes and othexr gambling activities involving
college sport events,

This is not to say. however, that existing statutes
and enforcement efforta are sufficient to prevent another
scandal of the magnitude of thepoint-shaving scandal. On
occagion rumors and allegations as to gambling on collegde
sports surface. The increasing sophistication of. gambling

oyxganizations and the cavalier attitude towards gamhling which

is developing among those segments of the public lured by

-Federal Reporters, Inc,
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promises of increased excitemént and a fast buck for them-
sélves or their State's treasury demand moiré comprehensive :
. legislation and more stringent 1awrenforc?men§‘anq>prosecuticn,

designed to combat the pernicious influence which experience
shows gambling exerts on athletaes and athletic competition.

For thegde reasons and to avoid the chaos which would

! result if individual States ¢ere permitted to enact legislation

legalizing sports betting, the NCAA recommends the enactment
cf Federal legislation making activities in interstate commerce
in pursuit of gambling on any team qurting event criminal.

The NCAA wishes to go on record in the clearest and
most emphatic way that it opposes the legalization of gambling

on team sports, whether amateur or professional. The NCAA
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helieves that all sports are intertwined in the publi¢ mind
to swch a degree that doubts about the integrity of any one
sport would guickly spread to other sports. It would be es-
pecially unwise to legalize betting on high school and college
sports because of the particular vulnerability which these
programs and theiy participants have to the undesirable side
effects of gambling.

First, whereas the scope of professional sports is
rather limited, making requlation problems possibly of manage-
able proportions, the extensive scope of college sports activif

ties would make it impossible to protect participants £rom the

increased attempts to influence the outcome oi'sporting events

Q
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which would surely follow legalization. In football there

are but 26 professional teams having 40-man rxosters, while 460
colleges have football teams comprised of 60, 70 or even 80
players per sguad. There are some 28 professional basketball
teams; there are nearly 700 NCAA college basketball teams
playing some 9,000 games each sedson. To ensure the integrity
of the competition and individual participants in the context
of legalized sports betting would, at best, be prohibitively
expensive and, at worst, simply impossible.

Secondly, legalization -- to say nothing of official
government sanctioning ~~ of gambling on these wavents will bring
gambling onto the campug, openly and to an extent far greater
than appears to be the case at present. The result, we Eirmly
believe, will be to increase tremendously the exposure of
student~athletes to pressures from gamblers.

In this regard, the particular vulnerability of
the college student-athlete must be borne in mind. They are
17-to~20-year-old boys and girls. To subject these youngsters
who are already under considerable academic and competitive
pressure to added pressures of defending themselves against
improper attempts to influence the outcome of the events in
which they participate would be unconscionable. Surely, neithe
this Commission nor any legislative body would deliberately
heighten the pressures and responsibilities already placed on

college athletes or increase the exposure of our nation's youth

4
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to the corrupting influences which experience has shown are
agsociated with sports betting.

Thirdly, legalization of gambling on college sports
would thrust intercollegiate programs into an environment
hostile to their basic principles. Open and widespread wagering
on conteats is clearly inconsistent with fundamental concepts
of amateurism in sports. Moreover, for many institutions it

would raise questions whether college sports conducted in such

an atmosphere remain valid education programs. . .As a consequencg

a grave threat would be posed to the contin&ation of competitive
college athletic programs. )

In closing, I would like to speak quite frankly with
The NCAA and its members are deeply disturbed by the tone
and thrust of recent articles on sports betting and the Commis-
sion's policy review appearing in the New York Times and other
newspapers. We sense that there is developing towards sports
betting a lalssez-faire attitude which totally ignores the
realities of sports competition. Even in communications from
the staff of this Commission, we £ind sports programs described
as an "industry."

In your inguiry into betting on team sports, you

are dealing with an activity whieh is digtinct from and far morg
gsensitive than the pursuits commonly associated with that term.

You are dealing with the lives and futures of thousands of

young men and women and the intagrity of competitions which are

-
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of great importance to the development of the individual par-
ticipants, to the educational institutions for which they com~
pete and to the many fans of such institutions.

Today I ask your assurances that before acceding to
what the media would have us believe is an almost irresistible
drift toward legalization of gambling on team sports, the
members of this Commission will seriously consider the possi-
bilities for mischief and corruption which legalization would
foster. I, in turn, can assure you that the NCAA and its
nmembers will in the future, as they: have in the past, vigor-
ously oppose action which we believe threatens to dastroy the
athletic programs of this nation's high schools and colleges.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

(Policy 8, Gambling and Bribery, is as follows:)

R 3
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NCAA Recommended P licies and
Practices for Intercoll.gimr¢ Athletics

.

POLICY 8
GAMBLING AND BRIBERY

Section 1. College administrators should redouble their efforts
in counseling the student body at-large and athletes in particular as to the
seriousness of the gambling problem. This is an unending and continual challenge
and one to which college athletic administrators must constantly rededicate
thenselves.

Section 2. All institutions should warn their athletic squads
regularly against the threat and corruption attached tp the activities of
gamblers; cite existing and applicable Federal, state and local laws; review
the tragedy which has struck some students; and post pertinent messages on
this subject to remind the student-athletes of these facts.

Section 3. Institutional rules should provide that any student
(athlete or non-athlete) shall be expelled from college for failure to report
a solicitation to be a party to sports bribery; further, institutional regulations
should provide that a student shall be expelled if he becomes an agent of the
gambling industry through the process of distributing handicap information
or handling bets. [NOTE: 'Institutions should encourage local authorities to
enact and enforce laws prohibiting this type of activity on the part of any
citizen.]

Section 4. Any additional steps that can be taken to make it more
difficult for the briber to gain information or to make contact at the campus
level should be undertaken.

Section 5. In those states which do not have anti-bribery laws or
where existing laws are inadequate, member institutions should take the leadership
in petitioning state legislatures to pass strong legislation to deal with this
subject.
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CHATRMAN MORIN:
MR. JBAMES: Well, we are intexpreting from the
articles that the infermation contained therein just saia,
"Well, it is going to happen. Let it be there and don't do
anything about it.”

CHATIRMAN MORIN: I asked you a gquestion: What do
you mean by "a laigsez-falre attitude?”

MR. JAMES: Just that: don't do anything about it.
Iet it develop to any point, without controls.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Let what develop?

MR, JAMES: The feeling that we gather fyom the
articles which appeared in the paper -- ’

CHAIRMAN MORIN: No, let me put it another way. I
think that classically a laissez-faire attitude is used to
describe one which is, "Leave things the way they are.,"”

Am I correct?

MR. JAMES: I would presume go.

CHATRMAN MORIN: Which leads me to believe or leads
me to ask: What is the attitude of the NCAA if it is not "do
nothing?"

MR. JAMES: The attitude of the NCAA, I think, sir,
has been demonstrated fully in all of our actions in the past.
I have never in any meeting of any type of representation from
member institutions of the NCAA taken anything but a stand

adamantly opposed in any way to legalization of gambling.

What do you mean by "laigsez-faire?
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CHAIRMAN MORIN: Therefore, it is, "Leave things the|
way they are,” which translated into French ig laissez~faire.

MR. THOMAS: Mr, Chairman, what I understand Mr.
James has referred to and what he has said is there is the
argument that, "There is a lot of gamblipg gaing on, and
therefore, let's fecognize because lots of people do it it's
okay and let's not try to stop it."

I think certainly it is valid to describe that asg
laissez~faire.”

CHAIRMAN MORIN: I agree with you on that. Let me

ask you what the NCAA is doing to txy to stop it. .

MR. THOMAS: I think, again, Mr. James' statéﬁent
referred to the NCAA's actions in this regard. The NCAA's
action is with anything that would lead to increase in gambling.
Thig is with respect to the integrity of their avents.

- CHAIRMAN MORIN: Very well.

What is thepoliey of the NCAA regarding the dissemi
nation of injury information, collegiate football injury in-
formation, for example? ; .

MR. JAMES: There is a committee very actively in-
volved in this, sir. It is headed by Dr. Carl Blythe, head
of the Physical Education Dapartment of the University of
North Carolina.

Bach year through al} the trainers of our membex

institutions we submit stagigtical data on a very axtensive
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. say that the Notre Dame guarterback cuts his foot on a piece

' unable to play on Saturday.

! or should it do anything under the NCAA policy?

| press conferences our coaches hold weekly with news wedia.
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survey. This information is compiled by Dr. Blythe, and the

purpese of obtaining information is to attempt to develop
CHAIRMAN MORIN: That is not what T meant. Lat's

of glass in the locker room on Wednesday and is going to be

What does Notre Dame do about that}

MR. JAMES: - It is not required to do anything.

CHATRMAN MORIN: So that no one is to know that
the quarterback is injured and will not play oﬁ Saturday.
MR. JAMES: Mr. Morin, I have witnessed countless
our practices are open, in the main, to any and all persons who
wish to attend them. Very seldom at these press conferences
ig there an injury which goes undetected, and rarely is it
not specifically a part of the conference. In other words,
squarterback So and So was injured Saturday. What is the

extent of his injury? Do you think he will be able to play
Saturday?*

And I think our coaches attempt to make an honest
assessment, and I don't think this knowledge is hidden from the
publie. .

CHAIRMAN MORIN: I doﬁ'i think it is elther. But I

wondex if you had ; policy similar to the pro-football leagues
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where the injuries are reported?

MR. JAMES: No, we do not, sir.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: I have another question.
really intruding on the staff here.

I guess I am referring to your fear that the Commis-

You state that the NCAA has abandoned formal effort
to deter the §rintinQ‘of point spreads in newspapers. #hy?

MR. JAMES:® It was just ineffective from a national
standpoint, so I believe what we have done in this regard is
that going to the differing areas of the country, if this is
creating problems in that area, then the institutions respond
to it.

We have communications periodically from the NCAA
to institutions recommending policies. We have publications
which come from our coaches association which are affiliated
members of the NCAA.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: I understand all that but that
doesn't answer my question. The statement says you have
abandened efforts --

MR.JAMES: Up & national level.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: I say why? Why abandon the efforts

what T am getting at -~ and I think you realize it -t
that one week before the gollegiate football season starts

several million people are going out and buying football
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cards for $1 or $10 or $100 a piece, and they are going to
gamble on intercollegiate football .games. And the reason they
are going to is that it is po$sible to have a point spread.
And the reason it is possible to have a point spread is that
the point spread is published and publicized.

Now, if gambling is so bad, I am simply saying:
why doesn't the NCAA not only not abandon its national policy
but press its national policy, redouble its effortsa?

MR. JAMES: Because I believe the feeling was, sir,
it could be more effectively accomplished at the local level.

MR. THOMAS: Mr. Chalrman, I think ; have looked at
the history of this matter perhaps more extensively than Mr.
James has, and let me add a couple of points in this regayd.

1 think that it was the NCAA experience that two
points discouraged them from continuing an aggressive operation
with regard to this matter,

Oné was that it simply wasn't very effective in many
areas of the country and there was absolutely no promise that.
no matter what they did it would become more effective.

and the second point was that a very strong argument
wag made on the other side, by the press in particular, that
as far as they were concerned, what was involved were large
iasues of the freedom of the press and freedom of speech.

As you can imagine, this is an area as to which

educational institutions are particularly sensitive, to claims
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of this nature, and the NCAA in the circumstances has.taken a
more indirect .approach to the publication of point spreads.

It is my understanding that in media conferences,
ag Mr. James notes, at a conference level and at a national
level, when NCAA officials are together with sportswriters,
sports editors, television and radio people, they point out
that they believe that discussions of point spread over tele-
vision, radio, and publication in the newsgpapers puts the
emphaszis on the wrong thing as to their events, shttourages

_gamhlinq, fa;iligate; gambling to some extent, and in their
view it is not a desgsirable practice.

Certainly, it is left up to the newspapers then -~
it has béen the experience of NCAA officials that in these
discussions frequently the newspapermesns will agree.

However, the point spreads still seem to be pub~
lished.

Mr. Chairman, perhaps this would be a good area
for Federal legislation, 4if there is, in fact, no first

amendment igsue here -~ and I think there may be.
CHATRMAN MORIN: I think the reason for the question
is that it has been suggested that the Commission is adopting
a laimsez-faire attitude, while at the same time the NCAA is
abandoning a policy which would oppoge the one thing that -
encouragées gambling on intercollegiate sports more than any

other single thing in the United States.
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MR. THOMAS: Mr. Chairman, I think as to that state~-
ment, there are two points we have to make.

One of them is that our statement does not accuse
the Commisgsion of adopting a laissez-faire attitude, but what
the statement said was there seems to be developing such an
attitude.

Certainly the attitude we were pointing to was re-
flected in New York Times articles and perhaps that was an
attitude of the reporter.

And secondly, if it is in fact true, Mr. Chairman,
that the publication of point spreads is the principal cause
of sports betting, that is a fact of which we are not aware.

I am not aware of the evidence on that.

CHAYRMAN MORIN: I suppose that we ought to make
an official release somehow or other that the New York Times
is not the official organ of the Gambling Commission. Because
whatever appearsg in the New York Times somehow or other achieves
an authoritative ring which lead§ us to spend a half-day
denying it.

I don't think the attitude is deVeléping on the
Commission.

I have, as I say, intruded on the staff's time.
Ritchie has some questions.

MR. RITCHIE: Thank you.

I want to express at the outset, gentlemen,
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particularly Mr. James, that although the staff is cast in the
role of the devil's advocate, I want you to understand the
nature of our questioning. The fact that I am from the State
of Oklahoma and differ greatly with the decisions made regarding
the University of Oklahoma by your orxganization {laughter), I
want to be on record that I attended Oklahoma State University.

Gentlémen, again I feel somewhat, as the Chairman
has indicated, like I have heard a breakfast ceréal advertise-
ment for the all-American boy.

You have said you have a po;ition against legaliza-
tion. You are disturbed by the description of college activi-
ties as an industry. ‘ '

Now, I'G iike for you to recite for us, if you will:
the gross receipts from television and attendance at sporting
events which the NCAA sanctions and See if that does not indi-
cate that it is, in fact, an industry.

. MR. JAMES: Well, let me start off, sir, by stating
the requirement of the NCAA forinstitutioﬁal membership. And
perhaps we could get this more in an educational frame,

Our programs, by NCAA rule, mist be under faculty
control. The faculty_atﬁleticyhbdy which controls athletics
must have in its membexship a majority of faculty members. It
may have student appointees; it may have alunni appointees,
but the control =--

MR, RITCHIE: Mr. James, in the interest of time,
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sir, do you discontinue sporting events when they dor't show a
profit?

MR. JAMES: I think you are speaking maybe of an
isol;ted instance. I don't believe every institution dis-
continues a sporting program because it doesn't show a profit
or we would have many institutions without any but two programs

MR, RITCHIE: That is right, and those two programs
carry the others. And when they don't carry them sufficiently,
measures are taken te make sure the revenues are increased.

This is the problem the Gambling Commission is con-
cerned about. You state you have the ability to regulate this.
You state that you have codes of conduct. You state you have
certain abilities to enforce things, But you are ignoring the
fact that there ig a terrific amount of gambling on NCAA
events, particularly college football.  And you are ignoring
whether or not you have a responsibility to insure that some-
thing other than the athlete's integrity is preserved, are you
not, sir?

JAMES

MR. No, I don't think we are saying that.

MR, RITCHIE: Well, you have suggested that it is
the responsibility of this Commission to institute Federal
legislation in this area. Are you suggesting, sir, that the
Federal Government disavow itg all-purpose intention that the
States have a right to make these decisions themselves? Are

you suggesting that we ban legal sports betting in Nevada
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becauge the people df Nevada aren't entitled to make that de-

cision? .

MR. JAMES: Well, I would call to your attention,
sir, that it is my understanding that where it is lagal to
place a sports bet in Nevada, there is an agreement there will
bhe no bets taken on college athletic events.

MR. RITCHIE: Absolutely.
MR. JAMES: Maybe that's wrong.

MR. RITCHRIE: .What is wrong with that? You don't
have any instances at the University of Nevada, I'm sure.

MR. JAMES: But I don't think that suggests it v
shouid be the national policy either. I think we are speaking
in a rather isolated instance.

MR. RITCHIZ: Why? The Stata of Nevada is able to
aliow wagers on college events and exclude wagers on collages
located within its boundaries, and you have nc instances to
show that is an unwise policy. Why 1sh'tuang other State
entitled to make that same judgment? Should you superimpose
your judgment upon that of the people of those State; who might
wish to do that?

MR. JAMES: Well, at the present time, six, I do not
believe ~- I think that what you do for us is to take away our
greatest deterxent with cﬁ??&thletes, to keep them constantly
aware of the problem that\iﬁé& have in associating with these

people. Right now I don't believe we are talking about
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widespread gambling on our campuses. It igs my opinion if you

legalize it -~

MR, RITCHIE: Widespread gambling onjyour campuses
by students?

MR. JAMES: Yes.

MR, RITCHIE: By the general students?

MR, JAMBES: Students.

MR, RITCHIE: Let's give an age limit that would

exclude students. Why wouldn't that be a natural regulation?
But are you suggesting, sir, there isn't widespread gambling
on colliege eventis?
MR. JAMES: I do not know the extent of gambling
on college events. I wish I could bring it to you.

MR. RITCHIE: Let me suggest to you that all
authoritative sources this Commission has consulted suggest
that it is an enormous amount of money wagered annually, par-
ticularly on college football, even growing now on sollege
basketball.

Let me raise another issue, and I don't wish to
take the entire time for presenting questions to you.

We are told by people who ara bookmakers, people wh
are outside the scope of law, that one of the particularly
sensitive areas regarding college athletics regards the

alumni and their relationship to the coach.

We are cited instances where people who have made

1

21
22
23
24

3} Reporters, Inc.
25

ii

i

265

large contributions to sporting programs intentionally tell
the coach before he goes in, "I want you to know that I have
$10,000 bet on a 2l-point spréad. Don't let it interfere with
your judgment about how to run the game, but T want you to know
that."

Do you think, sir, you are regulating that type of
pregsure on collage sporting events that might lead a coach to
make some judgment about leaving his first string in longer so
that the ppint spread of 21 is surpassed?
MR. JAMES: What I am suggesting to you is that the
principles of ethical conduct which I cited in that paragraph
are a very vital part of what we are talking about.

The administrative head of each one of our institu-
tions is required to certify annually that he does not have a
staff member who is in viclation, who has been helped by in-
fractions of those principles -- has not been a member of his
staff for a period of two years, or none of the sports in‘that
institution are eligible to compete in national championships.

Now, if we found this out, that this circumstance
did arise -~

MR. RITCHIE: How would you find it out, Mr. James?
What rasources do you apply to that type of investigation othex
than this certification?

MR. JAMES: Well, I can tell you what I do from a

conference level.
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MR, RITCHIE: Yes, six.

MR. JAMES: And I can téll you what cSaches asso~
ciations do from a national level. Thay constantly call this
to the attention of their coaches and ask their coaches to call
it to the attention of their athletes,

I personally visit with our coaches each year in
each sport. I personally, at a maxinum of once in a two-year
period with particularly the football and basketball squads,
visit and discuss it with them, the fact of their responsi-
billty to call any instance to the attention of their conch so
it can be brought to our atiention.

I know you hear these things and we hear a lot of
things, but I am not too sure that that is a true circumstance.
It may have happened and I can‘t deny that it did. I think
what we should be talking about here is what is the normal
circumstance, not the unusual.

MR. RITCHIE: According to the information that we
are trying to gather for atilization in this Commizsion, I am
not suggesting that it is normal, but I am certainly suggesting
that it appears to be frequent. .

MR. JAMES: I know what you are speaking about.

We often hear that the alumni can fire thé coach but I can cite
you instance after instance where that is not true,
Well, I am not really speaking of his

MR. RITCHIE:

job security, sir.
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Now, one final question regarding your position on
the legalization of sports betting on professional avents.

Why do you think that would have some effect on

4 colliege athletics if there were no wagers allowed on college

i athleties, pool cards, as they now exist in virtually every city

in this country, or sports event betting?
MR. JAMES: I believe, sir, our two activities are
’ 80 intertwined that it is almost impossible to distinguish one

&from the wther in certain regards,

MR. RITCHIE: Between professional and college
athletica?

MR. JAMES: X said "in c¢ertain regards.™ And we
£ind this quite frequently in the rules administration. In
the sport of football, for example, we will often receiﬁﬁ con-
plaints from spectators that a certain situatienwas not
called in a very key game, but in fact was a professional rule.
And I think the public in general does not want to take the
time to distinguish one from the other.

I think that wé are asgociated in other activities
where it would be very difficult to separate one frcé:ﬁhe
other, just as I think it would be difficult to sepata;e us
from the high schools.

MR. RITCHIE: Since I have moved to within your
conference, I want to compliment you on the quality of the

basketball in NCAA.
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MR. JAMES: Thank yon very much.

CHATIRMAN MORIN: Maybe that is one thing you can’t

control.

MR, JAMES: We try there, too.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: Why don't we start with Professor
Phillips,

DR. PHILLIPS: Mr. Chairman, I don't have any

additional guestions.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Mr. Coleman.

MR, COLEMAN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. James, the reference to the problems that you
had in basketball back in the '60's -- as I remember, it
gtarted in the late '40's even, and early '50's. But was it
your informaﬁion that the bribe and attempted bribe of
collegiate basketball players were made by gamblers or by
bookmakers?

MR.. JAMES: Could I give you the information we
disseisinated on that, si;?

MR. THOMAS: X -think, sir, I can give you a few
more details on that. It is our understanding again -~ and
this is: just from viewing what we found in our old f£iles about
it -~ it appears that contacts were made ;nitially through
forner basketball players who were, I would say, gamblers
rapher than bookmakers. There was soﬁe evidence in some parts

|

of the. country the activ;&? itself was financed by bookmakers.,
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ﬁn. COLEMAN: Well, was there any pattern? There
were certainly enough cages to form' some sort of a pattern that
there were more attempts made by gamblers or by bookmakers.

MR. THOMAS: What waes involved in this case was a
ring, if we can describe it as such, of a number of people
who were agssociated. And as I say, the contacts were made
from people who were gamblers. But as I say, it was our under-
standing that in some areaé financing for these pay-offs was
done by bookmakers. So they were both involved, gamblers
and bookmakers. “

-

MR. COLEMAN: TLet me tall you the reasan for the

question, It has been discussed that certain things con-
ceivably could be legalized, Or wiﬁhout legalization of sports
betting, if the gamblers were going to make the contacts, they
are going to be there in any event, aren't they? In other
wordg, you are still going to have the gamblers whether it's
legal or illegal.

MR. THOMAS: One of our concerns, sir, is with
numbers, I think to some extent we are all speculating, We
are predicting from a base which everybody here today has
acknowledged is a little bit unclear. But I think that most
people would anticipate that with the legalization of gambling
activities on sports events, there will be a great many more
people involved in {t. And it io the feeling of the NCAA

mambars that this will increase the number of people who may bé
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interested in both trying to fix events, and even the fixing,
point-ghaving issue agside. It will greatly ingreasg the
number of people who are trying to get inside information.
Anybody who has a bet down wants to know all he can about the
event.

MR, COLEMAN: That is not unusual, I don't think.
MR. THOMAS: Beg pardon?

MR. COLEMAN: If you brought & lot more bettors in

the field, you wouldn't bring the $10,000 people in. You'd
get the $5, 5§15, $20. Those aren‘t the ones who £ix basket-
balll games. Would you try to fix a basketball game that you
put $25 on, in your opinion?

MR. THOMAS: Well, I think what we are concerned
about;, as I say, is not only people who may take steps to try
to fix the game but people who,in order to protect their $25,
which may be important to a great many peaple, want to call
up the star basketball player and find out how he is feeling
today, want to call the coach.

I think if somebody starts losing $25 every week
over a year, it may be important to a lot of people.

It is also an amount of money which may be one that
college students could or would be betting. And again, the
follow's fraternity brother has $50 riding on a game and the
fraternity brother is going to get him ~- not get him to

shave a point, but let him kngw that it would be impoxtant if
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the team won by more than 20.

CHATRMAN MORIN: Your testimony is the Association

believes the legalization of gambling is going to increase the

danger of attempts to fix intercollegiate contests. That is

the testimony, bottom line, of the NCAA?
MR. THOMAS: That would be one side of it, sir. We
also believe it Yill increase the extent to which people are
trying to get inside information about the game from players.
This is another side, and it goes beyond mera fixing. It is
just trying to know as much as théy can a;out the game,
CHAIRMAN MORIN: It increases the chance of that?

MR. THOMAS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: And this is based, I take it, on

' speculation rather than any particulaxr fact or survey?

MR, THOMAS: As you know, sir, we do not have
nationwide legalized gawbling.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: © I am not looking for an argument,
honeatly. We are trying to build a record here in a limited
amount of rime. Asd I think the record should finally demon-~
strate what the position of the NCAA is, not what you are do%ng
and what you speculate or why you don't have the facility, but
rather what your positioﬁlis and‘upon vhat it is based. &and
from there on we have to operate.

I take it that correctly summarizes the NCAA

mogition?

2
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MR. THOMAS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Mr. Dowd.
MR. DOWD: I have just one question, hopefully.

What evidence do you have today’that the level of
illegal gambling represents an unhealthy influence on college
athletics today? '

MR. JAMES: We do not have specific information

available to us, but I would have to believe this is a great

part, because of the vigilance we have demonstrated witb this |

problem and the effectiveness of our coaches dealing with #t
at an institutjonal level.

MR. DOWD: Do you have any evidence that sugdests
that the players today in big games, where it ig fairly
obvious that there is a big betting, are in any way responsive
or handicapped or bothered by that fact?

MR. JAMES: I think that any evidence that we have
ever determined of involvement by athletes or coaches was
very promptly dealt with at an institutional level so it never
became an NCAA problem. It never has become a conference
problem.

When our institutions determine that this might be
a matter of concern to them, they have acted very promptly and
ivery decizively.

But your belief is you can't control it

MR. DOWD:

if it is legal?
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MR. JZMES: I think vou introduce prassures here to

our players and place them in a far different atmosphere than

prevails today, and I think it would be totally unfair to do
this.

MR, DOWD: .‘Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHATRMAN MORIN: You realize that to the uninitiated

that is a non sequitur. -So long as it is illegal, therxe are no

pressures on the plavers, but as soon as you legalize it they

feel the pressure,

MR. JAMES: 8ir, I think if you legalize it for

whatever purpose you might, it impiies that this is correct.
What do we do if it is legalized for financial gain -~

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Do you mean it is correct £o throw
a game becausez it is legal to bet on it? There ig mere pressur
on the playerf'

ME, JAMES: There are more people betting. Because

I _am one of those people who believes there are those who don't)

i

‘ao things that are illegal.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: So the player feels instead of 10y
people betting onhim there are 10,000 so there is more prdésufe
on him?

MR. JAMES: No. I think we are talking about a
different sort of pressure than exista teoday. Mr. Chairman,
and it is a very valid concern, I'm sure.

‘CHAIRMAN‘Monlﬁz I sm sure the cuncern ig«vali&'or“
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we wouldn't 211 be here, but it is a matter of whether the
concern is misplaced or whether it can be explained.

MR. JAMES: I would certainly have to sustain the

harm before we found out.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: Did we skip over General List?

Excuse me.

MR, LIST: T have just a couple of brief guestions.

There was testimony here to the Commigsion yesterday
to the effect that 60 per cent of the adult males attending
ball games have some perdgonal knowledge of the point spread,
and furthermore have a wager of some Sort on the game.

Does that statistic surprise you or gtartle you or
would you challenge it? '

MR. JAMES: I would challenge it from a college
standpoint. I don't know whether it was specifically related

to all games, professional or college, or just to professional

games.
| 1 think in the main people who attend our athletics
contests are alumni or people who reside in the area, and they
go to the game Qecause of affiliation of some Sort with the
institution and not to see if they have won their bet or not.
Maybe this is not true in other areas.
MR, LIST: Perhaps it is due to the fact that we

don't have hard information yet on the subject, but certainly |

there is a large schoolof thought,‘don't you agree, that

13 1
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; indicates that there is a far greater interest in ball games,

- or at least a much more substantial interest than you would

- that there would be information on that that would not be

culty with your point that there is that number of peoPle that

. the attitude you take, both here and in previous statements and

. publications of your organization, leads manyjpeople to helieve

" gome sort of sterile test tube or sterile atmosphere where all

i of Americans who follow the games and read the sports pages and

. can junp or how fast a football receiver can run,-but they are
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concede, fromthe bettors? Isn't that a possibility?

MR. JAMES: Oh, I think there would be a possibility

available to me, and I'd be harxd-pressed to make any judgement

I am not trying to evade the point, but I have diffi-

go to our =<

~ -~ -

MR. LIST:. @ think there are people who feel that

that you are operating, in a sense, in a kind of vacuum, isola-

tion, that football games and basketball games are played in

that is of concern is tHe educational effect that’it might have

on the participants, when really there are millions and milliond
attend the ball games not to see how high a basketball player

interested in the points and'they are interested iqjthe campe~
titive angle of the gambling as well. '

And I suégest to you that perhaps there is a far
greater number than you are willing to conceda. And it seems

this Commission has a duty to f£ind that out and to take it into
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account.

MR. JAMES: Well. in making that determination, I
hope you will bear in mind the responsibility which we feel we
And I just
don't know how many people sit in our stands and bet. I just
don't know.

MR. LIST: Your primary responsibility is to the
players and to the universitie: you represent; right?

MR. JAMES: Yeg, sir.
MR, LIST: And not to the people who sit home and
raad the sports pages.

MR. JAMES: That is not our primary responsibility.
Our primary responsibility is as you stated it.

MR. LIST: 1In fact, you are not concerned about
whether they are betting with illegal bookies or legal bookies
or whethef they are betting at all so long as it doesn't affect
the people you represent, namely the players and coaches and
schools. Am I right?

MR. JAMES: T might be concerned as a citi;en but in
my area of responsibility, no.

I am concerned that if we take the steps that some
have suggested, it will place our players in a position which i%
far more Aifficult than prevails at the present time. And I
have to have that concern, and that is the concern I have been

alluding to thig morning.

18
19
20
21
22
23
24

af Reporiers, ing,

25

277

MR. LIST: What I am suggesting is that for every
person who is inside that gymnasium, or let's say for every
person who is participating on the ball team, there may be a
million people {n this country who are affected by his per-
formance, and you are concerned with that one individual.

Don't you think this Commission has some obligation
to consider the views of those other million?

MR, JAMBES: I just don't have apy -~ I haven't
thought of it. I am speaking of the concerns that we have.
Perhaps you do, and I am sure that my position is that taking
into consideration all of the concerns, ours will be very im~
portant to you.

MR. LIST: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: I am not going to put you on the
spot today, but you notice it is entirely possible for this
Commigsion -- and I might say it is also entirely unlikely =--
entirely possible for this Commission at least to make a de~
termination that gambling on intercollegiate football games is
8o widespread that the use of interstate commerce to disseminate

information abont these games is illegal; therefore, thit

national television should not be parmitted to carry inter~

collegiate football contests. e
Now, that would be one great recommendatiorn,:
{Laughter.)

Because it would certainly put to a gredt extent an

e s o et
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end to gawbling on intercollegiate sports, and that wounld fit
right into the program of the NCAA. But I can sée that that

might perhaps meet with some opposition from the NCAA at the

. game time.

MR. JAMES: I might say, sir, we did not develop or
invent television.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Don't put yourself in the position
of saying that would be a good recommendation.

MR. JAMES: I am not going to say that, no, sir.
CHAIRMAN MORI:: Professor Phillips has a question.
PR. PHILLIPS: Mr. James, follawing up one queséion
that Mr. DList asked you, does the NCAA have any position with
respect to sports cards or pool cards which are found, to the
best of my knowledge, on every campus in the United States?

MR. JAMES: Sir, the reason that we have a policy
here instead of a rule is because this problem area has been
most effectively administered at the institutional level.
Now, when we go to the institutional level, it is only natural
to assume that we will have problem areas in one sector of the
country which would not prevail in another sector. So, there-
fore, there is more concern in that particular area.

S¢ we don't have a rule which specifically excludes
any type there, except the statement which is contained in the
policy sabmitted to the Commission. We do not have a rule.

A policy iz a gujdeline. And our institutions -- I'm sure if
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" mpst effectively at the institutiocnal level, which is the most

1 gasirable level for us to have it handled.

' sense the schools let it go on?
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vause it would be véry easy to do so.
But I am not aware of any Action that the NCAA has

had to take in this matter, six, because it has been handled

DR. PHILLIPS: Mr. James, you mean handled in the

MR- JAMES: Wo, sir. I think in every instance
vhere this was brought to the fronkt there was very efféctive
action taker on behalf of the institution.

ﬁ'R .+ PHILLIPS: Okav.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Again, I remind you of what I said
pefore we started. Don't take the tone of the questioning to
indicate any bias. Thig Commission ~- I think every member of
3t ~- is very well aware that the lagalization of gambling pre-
gents some tremendous problems. They are not necessarily the
ones you have cited today., There are otherg that are far mora
serious.

And don't.bglieve the newspapers when they tell you
there is an irresistibie drift toward the legalization of
gambling, becausz Jimmy the Greek gaid it is a million to one
against it. |

Thank yay very much for coring and responding to our|
sometines very vigdioua gquestioning.

MR. JAMES: Thank you.

s
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MR. THOMAS: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: The next witness to come before the
Commission is Mr. George Killian who is Executive Director of
the National Junior Collage Athletic Association.

I might add that very shortly after the formation of
this Commission was announced in the press, we received a -
letter from Mr. Killian's organization -~ I think it was the
very first letter that we received -- expregsing concern about
the legalization of gambling. And jt has been a long time
since, but Mr. Killian, you finally made it. Thanks for coming.
STATEMENT OF GEORGE KILLIAN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL JUNIOR COLLEGE ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION
MR. KILLIAN: Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, my name is George Killian, and I am
the Executive Director of the National Junior College Athletic
Association, commonly referred to as the NJICAA.

It is a pleasure and an honor to appear before you
today, and on behalf of the Association I represent, I wish to
thank you for giving me the opportunity to express my views.
Wa, who make sports both our vocation and avoc&tion, realize
the importance and magnitude of your task. ;

With your kind indulgence, I would like to briefly
familiariz\Lyou with the organization I represent. While

relativeiy'hew, the NJCAA represents the fastest growing segment]

of education in this country, namely the junior‘colleges. For
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 the past four or five years junior colleges -- or community
~‘colleges, as they are commonly called today -- have been openin
at the rate of approximately one a month. Economic conditions
have slowed that down somewhat. Predictions are that this rate
will continue for at least another five years. Without going
into the philosophy of the juniot college movement, suffice it
to say it is f£illing a void that has long been present in our
educational system. It is from our ranks that come the techni-
cians and the paraprofessionals that this country so vitally .

needs.

The NJCAA,‘A nonprofit organization, represents more
than 555 of these institutions throughout the United States,
which we have divided into 21 lev.slative regions. It is the
purpose of the corparation to promote and foster junior college

. athletics on intersectional and national levels so that results
© willbe consistent with the total educational program of its

members.

Let me at this point establish what I feel is the

current pecking order in intercollegiate sports. Quite

¥ naturally, the NCAA would have the premier program, followed

u by the NAIA, and then the NJCAA. This, then, will give you some
ﬁ direction as I attempt to give you the feelings of our group
on the matter currently facing the Commission.

f Let me emphatically stagevthat the NJCAA would

oppose any attempt to make sports betting legal. We feel that

|
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we have & moral and ethical commitment to our membership to see

that sports betting does not become an additiopal problem to

' the already overabundance of problems that the field of intex-

" collegiate athletics is now experiencing. We feel that if

junior college athletic contests were the subject of betting,

it would place a tremendous strain on the players and the

" coaches and would bring a new dimension that quite frankly we

don't need.
Gentlemen and ladies, it seem3s to be common know-

ledge that the p;eseht methods of law enforcement are not

i effective in dealing with gambling activities within the

United States. ‘However, the facts are limited and it is

extremely difficult for the NJCAA to suggest what might be

: done to make the current Federal and State -statutes more effec—

tive. However, we do not believe that the panacea for solving
thie is the 1egaiization of sports bettinq.

. In our opinion, illegal betting over the past decade
has not affected the integrity of tﬁ; games, asvvieWed on our
level.
areas, they inform me that illegal betting on jusior college
games is nonexistent in this day and age. However, I would
like to call to the Commission's attention that a decade ago
this was not true, as the college team I was coaching did

appear on the "cards” in basketball.

day and ‘today, the thought came back to me that thexre was a

In checking with our regional direagors in the big city

And as I sat here yester-—|.
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rating sheet out in those days called the Dunkle rating, which
did carry the iine on junior college basketball games.

In tﬂe discuséion with ourburbén area regional
directors, they all voiced concern that if sports betting were
made legal, the possibility exists thaﬁ this would affect‘du;
team on the localvlevel. There was no doubt in their minds
that a possibility existed of creating a new group of bettors,
namely the students on each of the respective campuses.

With this‘in mind, there then exists the possibility
of the use of bribes which could lead éo a multitude of Qinqg
It’is our opinion that athlétic contegsts today are not in-
fluenced by peint spread consideration. Howevér. if sports
betting wbu;d put a greater emphasis on winning or losing by a
margin thq} by just winning the game is one of conjecture.

This lead; us to the question of whether or not a
college athlete isAreally aware that gambling surfounds his
activities. chn a limited number of interviews, the answer is
no. If there is no awareness to this possible activity, then
it would have no effect on their play. ‘

Basketball, which happens to be the number one spec-
tator sport as far as junior colleges are conceined, presents
a rather unigue picture in the junior coileges, of which this

Commission should be aware. Over half of our junior colleges

are located in rural and suburban areas where spectator interxesy§ .

Institutions located in the large

0

reaches a feverish piltch.
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1 city areas attract a limited number of spectators.

2 It would seem to me that if sports betting were

3 legalized we would be opening new territories to gambling where
. none now exist. Let me give you an example.

5 Our national office is located in Hutchinson, Kansas,
6 where our local junior college regularly plays before capacity
7 crowds of 6,500. In the six years that I have resided in this
8 coﬁmunity, I have yet to see any form of gambling connacted
with these games. Furthermore, we have played our National
10 Championship in this same city for 27 years, and having been
.vi“ attendance since 1559, the same observation holds true.
‘? Hence, my concern when there rests the possibility of having

13 gambling because it now would fall within Pederal and State

14 statutes.

¢
15 To date, the NJCABR has not spent one cent in the

16 supervision of sports betting., We consider ourselves most
17, fortunate that we do not have a problem at this time with sportj

8% petting. This is not to say that it might not exist, but to th

i

!
]9(‘best of our knowledge we have no record in this area.

20? Let me point out, ladies and gentlemen, we would
21! hope and pray that the future would not hold for us the possi-
22 bility of having to employ a staff to supervise this area.
23{ Economically it would be an impossible burden for us to shoulden
24§:In reality it probabli would drastically alter the method of

B our operation.
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The question of whether or not the NJCAA would
welcome thé idea that a percentage of profits from gambling
activities go to athletic departments as a new source of
revenue is really unfair. Surely every department worth its
salt is looking for new funds, but I doubt that ve, af a
national oxganization responsible for junior college ;thletic
programsg, would want to sell our soul for these dollars.

Gentlémen, as sure as I'm sitting here, there ;ill
be those among us who will disagree with my stand. The
financing of intercollegiate athletips on our level has éecome
a most serious problem, and one that will not disappear in the
immediate future.

In closing, I don't wish to appear as the three

. monkéys, who see no evil, hear no evil, and speak no evil, I

would like to once again erphasize that illegal gambling to

date has not been a problem on our leével. I have felt it only
fair to address my remarks to those ¢uestions which pertain to
junior college athletics. I have noi attempted tb answer

questions such as specifics on the nimber of instances of

bribery attempts involving players, coaches, and officials,

because it is not applicable to our situation. To do otherwise

would be to fantasize.

I would like to again thank the Commission for the
honor and privilege of appearing before you.

If you have any questions, I will be most happy to
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answer thém.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: It takee a brave man to invite
those after the last witness.

Mr. Ritchie may have some gquestions, however.

MR. RITCHIE: Could you give us some kind of an
idea, sir, of the revenue difficulties you are presently ex-
periencing, that is; the revenues received, the gross receipts
from sports events, and the cost of those programs?
Yes; Mr. Ritchie. Most junior college

MR. KILLIAN:

athletic programs are supported by student funds. We have a
number of colleges throughout the country that take their
student funds, and they supplement these in areas with dona-
tions from booster clubs, et cetera, which we permit -~ which
some of our colleagues in the other organizations do not.

his, then, woulC be further supplemented, if you
were fortunate to be in an area where junior college athletics
does well at the gate.

You mentioned, for sxample, being from Oklahoma.
Oklahoma is one Sfate where most of your junior colleges are
located in small, rural areas, and they become a source of
entertainment for the local populace, and therefore they draw
better than five or six of our member colleges would draw in
the City of New York.
I see. I have also lived in Californi

MR. RITCHIE:

and am very familiar with the program there.
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Would you say Oklahoma'’s experience is unigue or
California's is more typical?

MR. KILLIAN: I'd say you have to break the country

into areas. Oklahoma, Kansas, Nebraska, Yowa -— these areas

draw very well.
New York State, for example, Pennsylvania, Harylénd,

the District, and so on, draw very poorly. What you would take

in at the gate couldn't keep you in tape.

MR. RITCHIE: You have stated that presently you

have absolutely no. difficulty with jllegal wagering having any
effect vpon any of your sporting events.

MR. KILLIAN: To the hest of our knowledge that is
true. .
MR. RITCHIE: And you have stated you are opposed
"to the legalization of wagers on it. But say that we legalized
2 aystem that did not reach your membership, would you then say,
if we legalized wagering on larger schools, that would create

an 13legal market for the junior colleges in your judgment?

MR. KILLIAN: 7T think the thing would kind of filter

down. Once you 1egalizé"éomething up here, it has a tendency

to go down. And I am afraid if sports betting were made legal,

we'd have people who'd want to include our people back on the
cards.
I went through this once 15 or 18 years ago when

“Dunkle had his rating and we appeared on his rating shest. We

kY
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have disappeared off everybody's rating sheet, and we are very
happy with that, because we run probably the purest amateur
type of intercollegiate prbgram that anybody could run.

MR. RITCHIE: I am familiar with it, and I certainly

commend your membership for what they have developed.

But, sir, you recognize that betting on professional
gamés, as well as college games, is legal in the State of
Nevada now, and even though that is so, that has had no effect
even on schools located in California; is {hat correct?

MR. KYLLIAN: If you say so. I have no knowledge of
what effect it would have on a California school.

You do have a number of members there.

MR. RITCHIE:

MR. KILLYAN: Very few, That is the one State we

don't have a very large membership from.

.

MR. RITCHIE: I have no further questions.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Mr. Coleman.
That's a big junior college state, New Jersey.
MR. COLEMAN: No, I don't think so.
Mr. XKillian, am I correct that in the juniox college
you find very few so-called scholarship athletes?
MR. KILLIAN: That §asically is true, Mr. Coleman.
I believe you are frem New Jersey, and Mercer County Community
College has won our National Championship two years in a row.
To the best of my knowledge, the amount of scholar-

ship money at Mercer County would be Qery, very small.
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MR. COLEMAN: The reason I asked the question, as I
recall your statement you said you didn't think that players
had that much awareness of point spreads to be bothered -~ did
you say that?

Mﬁ. KILLIAN: Yes,

MR, COLEMAN: Are you talking generally about
collegiate players?

MR. KILLIAN: I am talking about our players because
there is no line established on junior college haske{;gll ganes
or football qame;, for that mgtte;, and the youngsters that I
talk with are not aware of any betting ~-~ they are noﬁ aware of
any point spread because there isn't any.

MR. COLEMAN: You have in your junior colleges
people -about whoﬁ you know, when they come there, there is a

good chance after some time they might go sgmewhere else.

MR. KILLIAN: Oh, abgsolutely.
MR, COLEMAN: And on a scholarship, no question
about: it?
MR. KILLIAN: No doubt about it. We have many youndgt -

sters that are placed by four-year colleges in our institutions

-~ for many reasons. Years ago it was because of grade systems
Many of our junior colieges play a very good

achedule. The caliber of competition would be above that of

a freshman schedule. And lots of times these youngsters are

sent to specific junior colleges not only to up their academic

o
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standards but to improve their athletic ability.

MR. COLEMAN: What I really want to find out is:
From your experience, do you think there is any relation at
all to whether the so-called -- I don't want to call it "paid
athlete" but the scholarship athlete -- would have moxre of an
awareness, perhapg, of what is going on in gambling in the
sport he is involved in as opposed to someone who is there
and not a scholarship athlete?

MR. KILLIAN: ©No, I don't think so. Again, the
number of athletes I have talked to are very, very limited.
But the ones I did talk to, at least two I know are on scholar-
ship at our own junior college in Hutchinson, Kansas, and had
no knowledge at all, didn‘t even realize that people would bet
on the gane.
truth -- but I had the feeling they were telling me the truth.

MR. COLEMAN: Thank you very much, Mr. Killian.
CHAIRMAN MORIN: General List of Nevada.

MR. LIST: I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Mr. Dowd?

MR. DOWD: I have no questions.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: I don't think that this should
reflect on the fact that we are not interested but we have
exhausted our guestions.

MR. KILLIAN: I was glad you asked them of Mr. James.

{Laughter.)

Whether they are naive or actually telling me the
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CHAYRMAN MORIN: Dr, Phillips?

DR. PHILLIPS: No questions.

CHAIRMAN MORIN: Thank you very much. I am glad you
We will adjourn until 1:00 o'’clock. The first
witness will be c1are§ce Campbell, President of the National
Hockey League.

{(Whereupon, at 12:00 m., a luncheon recess was

taken until 1:00 p.m.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION

(1:00 p.m.)

DR. PHILLIPS: Will the hearing come to order,

' please.

Our first witness this afternoon is Mr. Clarence
Campbell.

Mr. Campbell, we appreciate the lengths to which you

. went to get here. We understand you were snowed in yesterday,
_ and further understand that to avoid the snow you drove from

: Montreal to Vermont, and then flew down to be here with us

today.

We appreciate it, sir.

STATEMENT OF CLARENCE CAMPBELL, PRESIDENT,

NATIONAL HOCKEY LEAGUE

MR. CAMPBELL: I have only one observation to make,
and that is that the combination of the weather, the airlines,
the union, and the Federal Government is a pretty formidable
conspiracy to defeat by yourself. But anyway, I am grateful
to Allegheny Airlines for getting me here, and I am grateful
also to the Commission for its generous attitudes towards my
shortcomings in this respect.

Gentlemen, your Executive Director has requssted the
prasentation of a brief history of the National Hockey League,
its background, and so on. -I am not at all sure that that is

esgsential to your consideration. If it becomes important, I

o} Reporters, Inc.
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i think there is sufficient material here for you to be able to

2‘ understand the dimensions to which this game has ascended over
3! the period of the laast roughly 50 years since it first came

4’ into the United States in 1924 at Boston.

5% In the interval, of course, we had approximately 40
6% yaars of consolidation, and then the last seven or eight have
7ﬁ been ones of vigorous expansion.

8% And the impact of that expansion probably is the

oy

point of greatest interest to this Commission, because it will -
]oﬁ be indicative of the expansion not only numericaily but gec-
ny graphically, and the figures which I have provided in the short
’{history of it -- the last couple of pages of it which form the
?ifirst part of my brief -- you will see the progress which has

141 heen made since 1946-47 in terms of paid attendance. And that

15“represents an increase of from 2,600,000 to a projected paid
16 | attendance this year of over 10 million.
17! The progress has been even more phenomenal since

18 expangion in 1967-68 when your atﬁendance in the preceding

19 year was 3,300,000, and as I have just observed, in the current
20 year it will exceed 10 million.

21 I am much more concerned -~ and I think the inter-
22|l ests which I represent, the members of the National Hockey 7
23 League ﬁnd the League in its totality ~- my brief is not that
241l 1ong, and with your indulgence I will deal with it all.

25 DR. PHILLIPS: Please do.
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MR. CAMPBELL: I don't know what the practice is
with respect to questioning, whether it is intermittently or
at the end.

I think we prefer to let you

DR. PHILLIPS: No, sir.

MR. CAMPBELL: Gentlemen, the National Hockey League
is uneguivocally opposed to the extension of legalized gambling
to team sports in any form. We have over the past several yearsg
made our opposition in this regard abundantly clear and heve
voiced our opposition to the legalization of sports betting
whenever the opportunity has presented itself.

For the purposes of these remarks, I will refer to
the extension of legalized gambling on team sports as "sports
betting" or “"sports gambling."

Gambling is not an intrinsic part of our sport and
we cannot perceive where or how legalized gambling on the game
of hockey, or any team sport for that matter, will be of any
benefit %o the sport. {n the contrary, w¢ can ses whers sports
betting could do irreparable harm to our game. When you
subordinate the entertainment aspect of a game in favor of a
gambling interest, you have completely changed the nature of
the sport. For over 50 years the Natiornal Hockey League has
been providing its fans with hockey games, played by gifted,
skilled athletes, solely for the enjoyment and entertainﬁent

of éhose fans. We ara not in the hockey business to provide
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.over 25 years ago that we had something which might be refexred

* feague for life, in 1948.

’ affect the outcome of a game.

gamblers with a medium for conducting an activity which we
consider to be potentially threatening to the integrity of our
sport.

The National Hockey League has been uncommonly free
of any gambling scandal for more than 25 years. We know of
no instance of anyone connected with the National Hockey League
illegally or improperly attempting to influence the outcome of
a game. .

I should say parenthetically there I am taking: .

litexally‘the time limit of 25 years kecause it is jus€ a little

to as a scandal, at which time I expelled two members of the
That was for gambling on games in
the National Hockey League.

We also know of no instance of anyone in the League

being offered a bribe or any other inducement to illegally

This does not mean, he

that

that we are complacent about such a possibility orx uﬁaware
such problems could occur. In this regard, the—x&kinnal Hockey!
League has established its own Security ﬁepartmdnt. It is the
job of this department, among other thinys, to maintain vigi-~
lance over our League in an effort to prevent incidents such
as daescribed above from taling placa.

In our opinion, the legalization of sports bggting

will not only increase the potential dangeryof a gambling

{ )
Y.
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scandal in our sport but will greatly increase the funds which
we will have to expend to maintain proper surveillance over
our League.  We believe that the legalirzation of sports betting
will increase enormously the number of people gambling on
hockey games, thus exposing our playYers, coaches, managers and
trainers to more and more people who are no longer fans, but
gamblers seeking information which they feel will assist them
in winning their bets.

We do not buy the argument that most people gamble;
therefore why not legalize it? We believe that even today
mogt people still attach a stigma to illegal gambling. How-
ever, if you remove that stigma and give it an aura of re-
spectability or social acceptability, in our opinion, you will
create a whole new generation of gamblers., We believe the
experience of off-trasiz betting in New York City bears this
out. We do not believe that many of the more than 10 million
fans who attend our games during the season, or the millions
more who watch our games on television, have a wagering inter-
est in theoutcome of thase games.

We are not concerned with the fan who may bet a
dullar or two on his favorite team with a friend or neighbor.
This type of bet is not going to affect the fan's loyalty to
his team, Our concern is with the gambler who bets money on
a game and whose only interest in that game ls whether he wing

or loses his bet. When ypgu £I1l an arena or stadium with fans-
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' important ingredients -- the home-town fans cheering the

- stated that gambling on hockey games is minimal compared to
" other sportg. In this regard we are most fortunate. Our-

i
~ sport, for many reasons, does not lend itself to the typé of |

games aremormally low-scoring contests which make it more

| Nonetheless, we are concerned - about the gambling that does take

 hibits anyone in the League, top to bottom, from gambling on

297

turned-gamblers, you take away from the sport one of its most

efforts of the home team. With an arena full of fans-turned-

gamblers, there is the distinct possibility that the,hQQe tean,
even though winning, could be booed by these fans because they
are not beating the point spread. Those of us who sit in the

stands may not fully realize the importance of fan reaction to
the morale and détermination of an athlete, but I assure you ani
participant in a sporting event can testify to that point.

At the present time, knoyledgeable people have

\t::\

gambling where there is a point spread established. Our

difficult for the oddsmakers to develop a meaningful betting
line. As a result of this, one will seldom find a betting line
or "puck" line, so-called, published on hockey games in news-

papers or other publications in any of our franchise cities.

place on our games and have taken what we consider to be -
prudent action to protect the integrity of our sport.

The National Hockey Leadue has a rule which pro-

National Hockey League games. It is tha position of the League

v
=
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that anyone in the National Hockey League who wagers on League
games, whether his team is involved in the game or not, project
a poor image for our sport and is subject to severe discipli-
nary action, including expulsion or forfeiture of franchise.

If sports gambling were to be legalized, we would be
placed in the position of telling our people that what is
legal for everyone elge is illegal for them. There is ho way
the National Hockey League will ever condone gambling by its
employees or the employees of its member ¢lubs on National
Hockey ILeague games.

And once more, parenthetically, I'd like to make
this observation, that it is a matter of some anxiety to me
personally, and I think to our counsel and others who are‘inter
ested in:thiS'point, that if it mver comes to a situation where
legiglation is necessary, or is deemed to be advisable to
authorize in some manner the wagering or so-called sports bet-
ting, that this will not create for the participating people
any constitutional or legal right to be able to do it, not-
withstanding their corntractual obligations with us not to do
s0; Because without the injunction against gambling within the
sport itself, I think you will agree.that it would be 3ust an
intolerable situation.

The suggestion has been made that the legalization

of sports betting could be a source of new revenue for the

League and its member clubs. While thisg is a possibiiity, the

“
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i purpose, the League and its member c¢lubs would indeed have to

" poses for which it was not intended, and we were being forced

. real danger to our sport as we know it today.

- tegrity of our sport, and in my opinion this is exactly what

. to admit, even to himself, that he has made a bad bet;
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National Hockey League is so adamantly opposed to legalized
sports betting that' we have never given this any serious con-
sideration. I am sure, though, that should legalized Sports
betting ba forced on us, and our game is pirated for this

In this connection,

give this a great deal of consideration.

however, we would feel that our sport was being used for pur-

into an activity which we believe to be immoral and a very
These revenues would not be worth a damn if the

result of legalized sports betting is the exosion of the in-

willhappen. Most fans can undersﬁand when a_player has an
off night,” especially with an 80-game schedule and enoxmous
amounts of travel. . However, it is not_the nature of a gambler
some=~

thing or someone else is always to blame for his loss. So

when a player has an "off night“ which results in the gambler
losing his wager, the pléyer's motives become suspect and the
gambler immediately questions his honesty and integrity. This,
of course, could result in irreparable harm to the plaver's

reputation and career. In sports, being innocent is not
enough; you must always be, like Caesar's wife, abova suspicion}

We do not wish, at this time, to bacoma involved in
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a discussion of the various positions, pro and con, regarding
the effect legalized sports gambling will have on organized
crime, police corruption and revenues to State and local
governments. Suffice it to say that we do not belisve the
legalization of sports gambling will have a meaningful impact
on any of these areas. Nor do we believe it is the function
of the National Hockey League to comment on the effectiveness
of any Federal or State statute designed to control illegal
gambling activity or on the efforts of those people who are
resonsible for enforcing these laws.

As we understand it, the context in which the word
“jagalization” has been used in connection with this matter is
misleading. Any program to legalize sports betting requires
more than merely repealing the current laws prohibiting
gambling. It requires active participation and promoticn by
the government to encourage and facilitate the citizens of the

community to gamble. One only has to visit New York City to

witness the tremendous advertising canpaigns put on by Of £~
prack Betting Corporation under the name of the “New York ﬁets.
To us, this is the most insidious part of legalized gambling.
You elmost feel as if you are neglecting your civie duty if
you do not place a bet with OTB.

We do not believeit is the proper function of

government to actively encourage jts citizens to gamble on

sporting events with promises of "pie-in—the-sky" winnings or
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smsller tax burdens. Nor do we believe it is the proper
function of government to exploit a private enterprise by
forcing it to take part in an activity for which it was never
intended; and in which it has no desire to participate.

The National Hockey League, like any professional
sport, must always maintain absgolute integrity in the eyes of
the public. Unqﬁestioned honesty is the ife-blood of any
sporting event. Without it, you no longer have a contest; you
have an exhibition. Gambling, more than anything else, offers
the greatest threat to the integrity of our game.
zation of sports ganbling, by encouraging’everyone to gamble,
would place an immense and undue pressure on professional
athletes and management. We can see no posdsible benefits re-
sulting from the sanction of what is now an illegal practice.
The riskg on the downside, however, are enormous and it is be-
caugse of these tremendous risks that the National Hockey
League must express its opposition to the extgnsion of legalizdg
gamtling to team sporks.
PHILLIPS:

DR. Thank you, Mr,. Campbell.

Mr. Ritchie has some guestions, please, sir.

MR. RITCHIE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

MR. CAMPBELL: In this connection -- I don't know
if there is anyone who wishes ﬁo direct any gquestions togﬁe,
but in the course of the discussxon earlier, the appearances

of other wltneases, I have been given to undexrstand that

The legali-.

p“
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 someone has posed a guestion or several have posed a question:

If your sport is currently not being adversely influenced by
the illegal gambling which exists, what makes you so frightened
of legalized gambling if it should be so legislated?

I understand that question was pecsed, and I want to
provide an answer to it as far as we are concerned.

The answer to it is very simple and very straight-
forward, and that is: The consequences of the £irst breakdown
are irrevecable. Once you have destroyed the confidence of
the public in your sport, there is no way thgt you are qoing .
to retrieve it -- no way. So we are not going to have a
second chance.

And the more risks that vou add or the greater
number of people participating, the greater number having a
gambling interest in the game, the more likely you are to
genzrate a scandal of some kind ur other, improper involvement,
for which you will not be forgiven.

Now, in this connection, I should like to point out
alse that no one in America has such-a big stake in the
successful operation of a sport asﬁthe governments in this
country -- Pederal, State, county, city. Think of thebhillions
of dollars that have been invested in the plants in which
these games are being conducted. Just think cf that.

Now, who provides the income tomake those things

viable of their cost recoverable? Obviously, the sports
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enterprises.

But if you are going to damage their position to
the point where the public loses faith, T would say that the
governments totally have more to lose than anyone. This is
a bigger risk than most people think it is.

And I want to say with all the conviction I can
command that I believe that the preservation of the integrity of
all sports as played in America today is the only assurance of
their continued success. ~

MR. RITCHIE: Thank you, Mr. Campbell.

on behalf of the staff, I would like to ask you just
a few additional questions, if I may.

CAMPBELL:

HMR. Yes, of course,

MR. RITCHIE: Directing your attention to the exis-
tence of soccer, which is in terms of scoring and in terms of
time not dissimilar to the game of hockey, do you see any re-
lationship to the great popularity of the soccer matches in
England that persists desgpite what you might iear as some type
of encroachment through betging by event and also the soccer
pools which all my relatives in Scotland enjoy weekly?

And it seems to heighten the interxrest in the soccer
matches as opposed to diminishing it.

Do you sge‘any relation to that, sir?

MR. CAMPBELL:‘ Let me put it this way: I think the

concept of pooi batting, which that is, is a sort of a weekend
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. regimented, there is no quaestion about that.

" whole pool betting possible. And they get the major benefit
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pastime in the old country. And I have seen it in operation

And it is very, very strictly

And the thind that makes it acceptable to the soccer
people is the fact that the government has permitted it to have

2 copyright of its schedule, which is the thing that makes the

from it.

MR. RITCHIE: Yes, sir, I appreciate that, but don't
you see that as a viable possibility for, say, hockey, hoth
in Canada and in this country?

MR. CAMPBELL: HNo, I don't. I don't think there
are enough people in this country who are prepared to sit down
and do that kind of a job., The fans collectively are not that
knowledgeable about the individual team:.

I can't conceive that pool betting will ever have
any real serious appeal for people here, plus the fact that I
am gure the cost of administration in pool betting will cer-
tainly result in & much 19we: percentage of return -- not that
that matters too much if the ratio is 100,000.

MR, RITCHIE: Part of our interest from the Com-
mission standpoint is the experience in foreign jurisdictions,
and I am sure -- you call it the old country and I call it
home -~ in Great Britain and other countries, spacifically

some 80-odd countries contribute to the soccer pool at
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approximately $12 million a weeﬁ.

I suggest to you thatindicates a great deal of
interest worldwide in English soccer matches, and I am confi-
dent most people wouldn't know how to play soccer or anything
shout it., It happens to be something that heightens their
interest.

Again, I am not trying to compare, bgt your paftiqu
lar sport lends itself. In'the soccer pool the greatest amounqs
are realized from selecting ties as opposed to winning -and
losing. .

MR. CAMPBELL: That is right.

MR. RITCHIE: Additionally, you receive less than
if you pick a tie if the visiting team wins, ardyou receive
less than that if the home team wins.

Don't all those things seem to work, aiﬁieast so
far as the British soccer pool, regarxding those matches and
those types of wagers?

MR. CAMPBELL: Let me say this: I am not at all

sure whether the American or North American gambling aficionadd
is interested in that type of weekend recreation. For most of

them, many of them, that is really what it is, It ia a form of
relaxation for many of them.

MR. RITCHIE: I appreciate that, sir, but with the
pools that are offered of $1.5 million, I am not sure whether

they'd care if it was wagered on hockey or anything else. It
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| does increase their interest in the sport, but their real

interest is winning a great deal of money for very little in-
vestment.

MR. CAMPBELL: I agree.
MR. RITCHIE: The other aspect of our inquiry re-
garding hockey and your experience in Canada as part of an
organization that controls both an industry within the United
States and one located adjacent to the United States, you
have stated that your league had a terrific concern for the
appearances and the integrity of those people connected with
it.

MR. CAMPBEIL: That is right,
MR. RITCHIE: We are advised that f:here are owners
in Toronto and Vancouver who are convicted f£elons, who you
have allowed to retain their owsership.

Can you explain why you have made that decision
and what implication that might have ﬁqun American owner who
might be convicted of a felony?

MR. CAMPBELL: Yes, I can give you an explanation.
It may not be an acceptable one, but it operates in this
fashion.

In the caseé of the Toronto conviction =- shall I
put it that way? ~- of one of the owners, and possibly it
would have been two if he had remained alive, the situationu

there was that there was a great deal of confusion in the
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trial. I don't want to quarrel with the consequences of the
decisiorn, but it was very carefully monitored by us, by our
counsel. And the situation was that there never was at any'
time in that situation one dollar of public money in jeopardy
in any fashion. That is, there was no private investment.
The funds which were found to have been misapplied -- shall I
put it that way? —-- had long since been replaced in a proper
auditing fashion. And I am not saying that that doasn't still
leave the stigma of some improper action in the first in-
stance, but that was the issue in the trial throughout.

And inasmuch as it had no other implications for .
anyone except that this was a bit of a power 5lay between two
conflicting interests in thé organization itself, the parties
involved were permitted to resign from participation in the
conduct of their particular organizationé.

That relates to Toronto.

Now, in respect to the situation in Vancover. I'd

like to measure my words here, because I feel very, very

strongly and very bitterlyvgbnut this., I testified in that

case myself,
The accused person was victimized from the outset
. J// IS
by a rival who planted(zﬁférmation in various places that ﬁut

\ s
him in technical default with the securities organization in

1
British Columbia.

T can tell you also that the party who was
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responsible for this action also signed the identical prospectu
that was signed by the accused, but he was never chg;ged.

What happéned in that situation was simply that the
philosophy in British Columbia, in the Province of British
Columbjia, is that only British Colunbians will profit by
operations in this province. And when Mr. Scallor went to

British Columbiaz as a foreigner, he was immediately the vietim

of that philosophy. And that was maintained throughout the

entire period of his operation of that hockey club.

I have = very high regard for Mr. Scallon. I think
that what he did legally may very well have constituted a crime
for which he was convicted. But I am going to say this: If he
hadn't been a foreigner, he never would have been prosecuted.

MR. RITCHIE: Well, sir, I am not trying to argue
the facts with which you are obviously much more familiar than
ourselves, but the integrity of the game is placed in question
because of the conviction; do you agree? Arn] our question is:
How have you been able to resolve in those particular in-
stances in favor of the person who has been convicted and
against the appearance of integrity?

MR. CAMPBELL: Well, let me put it this way. I
don't think the position -- as I have said, anyone involved in
sports should, like Caesar's wife, be above suspicion.

The vioclations here -- and undoubtedly they were

criminal under our criminal code -- did not appear to me and

&
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to the other members of the Board of Governors of the League
of the‘character that were going to be seriously damaging to
the long-range interests of the sport.

And while I am not saying that thé impact of those
events has fully exhausted itself, I think our judgment has
been vindicated in the interval by the response that we have
had.

MR. RITCHIE: All right, sir.

Now, would you have any particular different
standard which you would apply, to an Agerican?

MR. CAMPBELL: I don't think so. I don't know any

reason why we would have a double standard in any particular

gituvation.

MR. RITCHIE: All right, sir.

MR. CAMPBELL: I think if the participation by the

owner related to something that had to do with the playing of
the game itself or the residual effect on the public -~ I

think we'd react exactly the same.

MR. RITCHIE: Would you recognize, then, a convic-

tion in the U.S. courts as gomething that would give rise to

question?

MR. CAMPBELL: Oh, yes, sir.

MR. RITCHIE: Recently, Emprise Corporation or one

of itssubsidiaries has been convicted of a felony. Does

Emprise or any of its subsidiaries hold ‘any concession rights

S

2
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with any League teams?
MR. CAMPBELL: Yes, Emprise has a concession con-
tract with three of our member clubs.
MR. RITCHIE: What, if anything, is your view on the
propriety of their arrangement in view of their conviction?
1 have

MR, CAMPRELL: Well, let me put it this way:

been associated with the hockey business for a very long time,

" apnd I think to take a record of an organization which extends

* back and the principal subject of the criticism of its relates

primarily to incidents that occurred years and years and years

11& ago under quite different circumstances, may or may not be ==

MR. RITCHIE: Mr. Campbell, let me correct vhat may

be a misimpression. If it occurred years and years and years

14 ago, I could not have investigated it, and I happened to have

invegtigated tha particular case while I was a member of the

‘63 Department of Justice just prior to my becoming Executive

‘7w Director of this Commission.
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The facts in that case, which occurred in 1972,
involved incidents alleged to have occurred in 1966 and '67,
on which juries made a finding.

T don't call that years and years ago.

MR. CAMPBELL: Let me put it this way: I am not,
obviously, as well informed on the sggject as you are,

MR. RITCHIE: We'll Era&é inf&rmatﬁon on the

Canadian cases and the Amerjcan cases.
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MR. CAMPBELL: Well, I have known the Jacobsfamily

for a very, very long timu. And I know -~ and I am sufe you do
too -- that at various times along the way they have assisted
and supported our sport, as well as others, in a very realistic
and practical manner.

I do not believe that they have ever exacted from
any of our people, certainly, any ﬁnreasonable or improper
tribute. And inasmuch as there is no way in which they can
have —— unless there is an obligation such as a hypothecation
of stock or 50méthiﬂq of that character -- I think an arm's
length transaction for the conduct of a business in which they
are eminently competent is perfectly all right.

MR, RITCHIE: I see. Well, I am only using your
standard of Caesar's wife, Mr. Campbell. I am no& suggesting
one.

- Regarding the three teams which have some interest,
would you designate which of your League members those are?

‘ MR. CAMPBELL: ©Oh, I think it's a matter of common
knowledge that there are three teams that have had for a very
long time a relationship in the'ccncessicn business with each
of them: Buffalo, where the family have operated fgr many
years -- in fact, they operate the franchigse -~ Chicago likg-
wise, and St. Louis. ' v .

MR. RITCHIE: Am I correct in that it is your

position and your League's position that despite the fact that
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the appellate process and the Federal conviction for basically
violating Federai law by traveling interstate in vinlation o§
1awa of Nevada, that is,holding a hidden interest in a casino
in Las Vegas, that that does not raise any question in your
mind about the rights of the Emprise Corporation to be con-
nected‘with your sport in those three cities?

MR. CAMPBELL: I think the guestion you pose calls
for an affirmative answer. I think definitely it is a matter
+o which we are obliged to direct our attention. I don't think
there is any question whatever. Whethér we all arrive at the
gsame conclusion in the end, I'm not sure.

MR. RITCHIE: ‘Well, do you have it under considera-
tion as to what, if any, action your League will take regarding
Emprise?

MR. CAMPRELYL: I must say to you at the moment that
there are some other economic problems that have taken pri-

ority. Our litigation and things of this kind over the last

" couple df years has -- I shouldn't say it has reduced the im-

portance, but at least the order of priority oﬁrévents and
p:obleﬁs has heen modified considerably by that. And cer~
tainly I have it in mind thatwe must make a firm policy deci-
sion about these matters in the fullness of time, hopefully
socner than later.

MR. RITCHIE: All right, I will go on with the

subject, if I may. and take advantage of your long experience

121
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in Canada.

2; Can you tell us how the Canadian Govermment is
3. faring against illegal gambling ih Canada? Are they winning or
4 losing? We have received a great deal of information about
3 who is winning the war here, organized crime or the governmént.
& MR. CAMPBELL: There are currently a number of very |
7 serious inquiries in piogress in Canada which impiy‘~— well, »
8_.they have established quite improper conduct at various laevels
9. of goverpment administration. I refer particularly to the
10 curreng'inq&iry into the building trades by the Kliéh Commig~
]]; sion dn Montreal.
]2; : So far as the subject of gambling is concerned, I
’3V thiﬁk that the emphasis has been turned around’very largely by
]4% the ;egiélation whicﬁ has been passed in Canada authorizing
15& lotteries by our provinces, notably Quebec, which has taken it
]6; up. And in addition to that, we have had three, and I think
]7; we are on the fourth, Olympic lottery.
]Bn Thq lottery has been much more prominent than any-
‘9F thing else. k
20£ MR. RITCQIE: Does that have any detrimental effect
212 on League games or attendance in Canada?
225 MR. CAMPBELL: Not at all, because they are not re-
23% lated. Lotteries in Quebec are identified in only one situation
241

! with horse racing, and it is once a wesk. They have what is

25 : -
called "Lotta Perfecta." You must seirgt. four horses in the

I
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correct order in one race. And it provides a pretty substan—

tial pay-off. And then they have regular lotteries every week.
MR. RITCHIE: I am just curious as to the nature of
the constitution or by-laws. In the event that the Commission
should recommend and Congress should enact legislation which
would preclude ownership, interest, control, or connection of

a convicted felon by United States étandards, would you apply
that type of criterion to your Canadian clubs in the event the
United States Congress legislated or prescribed that particular
type of activity?

MR. CAMPBELLy Well, I am not sure that I am compe-
tent to respond to your question either as a matter of authority
But certainly any standards estab-
lished for the ethical conduct of people involved in sport in
the United States would receive the highest possible considera-
tion in Canada, I'm sure, and it would be equally applicable to
our sport.

MR. RITCHIE: I see. Would you suggest that the
Commigsion consider making it a condition that in order to
participate in this in the United States that equal standards
must be reciprocal with other countries?

We are not trying to legislate for the Canadian
Government --

MR. CAMPBELL: On the face of it, that is an

eminently reasonable poasition to take. What the international

al Reporters, Inc,
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; implications might be for some of the people I wouldn't have

2 any clue at this stage.

3 f MR. RITCHIE: Nor would I.

44 MR. CAMPBELL: I haven't addressed my mind to that.
5. MR. RITCHIE: I sudgest that with a name like

i R
.6ﬁ Campbell we are probably both from the same part of Scotf%nd.

7” We appreciate very much your being here.
!

ai  DR. PHILLIPS: Mr. Dowd.

7l MR. DOWD: Thank you. -

104 I have one question I would like to pursue.

" MR. CAMPBELL: Yes.

‘2: MR, DOWD: You indicated after you finishe&Vthe text
]3ffof your remarks an answer to a qqestion that had been posed Eo
14 previous witnesses.

13 MR. CAMPBELL: Yes.

16

MR, DOWD: And I believe your answer was to the
]7§ effect that you believe that the consequences of the first

breakdown would be irrevocable.

19 MR. CAMPBELL: Yes.

2 MR, DOWD: I am not certain how that responds to the
2 question, Mr. Campbell.

22 MR. CAMPBELL;: What I am Saying is this, that like
23

anyone else engaged in any enterprise, no matter what it is, I

24 must anticipate the risks to which you are exposing yourself,

% either by your own choica or byhthose choices which are forged

Ihesl
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upon you hy others, and do all in your power to prevent them
from coming to pass.

What I am saying is that in our case it is our
conviction that the intensification of gambling by legalizing
it will greatly enhance or escalate the risks of our becoming

involved in this, because we are couverting the nature of the

‘gupport from a fan sport to a gambling sport; that for this

reason we are, of necessity, exposing or being exposed to a

éreatly intensified risk. And it is one we are very anxious

" to avoid.

Now, I don't know whether I have responded to your
question or not. I hope so.
+ MR. DOWD: Well, it seems to me one could make the
argument that there is a great risk involved in massive
illegal gambling.

MR. CAMPBELL: That I couldn't say.

MR. DOWD: In the sense that it is beyond control.
I understand that hockey as a sport hasn't had the action, so
to speak, that professional football has had.

But it seems to me inherent in all that illegal
conduct, which appears to be in many respects unsupervised and
uncontrolled, is a substﬁntial risk.

MR.‘CAMPsénL: I agree with you completely. I agree
completely. |

MR, DOWD: All right, accepting that you agree with

14 1t
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me, isn't it conceivable -- and pose this as a question for
the pukpose of an answer, not necessarily that I believe it --
that the proper correct governmental regulation of the betting
society might minimize rather than increase the risks that are
now conceivably apparent with this large amount of illegqal,
unsupervised, unregimented, uncontrolled betting.

MR, CAMPBELL: Nobody has indicated to me how this
could be done.

The situation is this, that at the present time and
as far as is predictable, the illegal4as§ects of gambling are
86 attractive that no amount of window dressing that can be
provided to make it look better than it really is will ever
rehlace the advantages which illegal gambling has for those
who take part.

What I am‘concerned about -- and I think what our
anxiety is -- is thatup to the present. time ganbling has been
looked upon as having an element of stigma attached to:it
because of the nature of thé thing. - It is utterly unproductive
It does soc many damaging things to so many pecple, for which
the community eventually has to pay a very big bill.

' I have heard nothiné from anyone that indicates
that they will be able to compete with the gambling, except my
hope is that the number of participants will be kept within
reasonable limits.

Now; if you add, és I said before -— I used another
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expression -- an aura of respectability'abcut gambling, or
social acceptability, then to me you have broken down the

biggest barrier you have to the whole risk associated with

| gambling.

That is the problem as I see it.
MR, DOWD: Thank you very much.

DR. PHILLIPS: Mr. Coleman.

MR, COLEMAN: Thank you, Dr, Phillips.
Mr. Campbell, just two questions.
One, on page 3 of your statement I read, "It is the

position of the League that anyone in the National Hockey

League who wagers. on League games, whether his team is involved

; in the game or not, projects a poor image for pur sport and

is subject to severe disciplinary action."

Now, yoit told us about someone you expalled. Is
that a firm rule that they are expelled forever?
They were expelled for ever, for

MR. CAMPBELL:

life.

MR, COLEMAN: Is it automatic?

MR, CAMPBELL: IE it is proven against them, Yes.
That is the rule and there is no appeal.

MR. COLEMAN: Okay.
and the other question is: Axe you aware that there
is some sort of gambling to some extent on National Hockey

League games?
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MR. CAMPBELL: ©Oh, I am sure there is. I don't have
the slightest doubt ahcut it, as a matter of fact.

I have in ny file here a promotional brochure by
a citizen who appeared here and testified, Mr. Snyder, in which
he offers some advice about the respective capabilities of thé
Rational Hockey League teams, along with a lot of other data
which he bbrrowed from our official records. But in retrospect
it isn't any more valuable than the orxrdinary blue sheet you
can get outside any racetrack in the countri..

MR, COLEMAN: 1In the years you‘havehbeeh President
of the League, Mr. Campbell, ‘can you tell us on how mﬁny ocea-
sions information became available that you had to investigate
charges of tampering with your players?

MR. CAMPBELL: I can truthfully say in the 29 years
I have been associated with this office I have only had this
one major situation to deal with. And it was a most fortuitous
development in one way. It was fortuitous in that the in-
fractions were not -~ I shouldn't say they weren't serious;
they were serious; they were very serious -- but in the context
in which they arose, happily for us it didn't create any great

scandal at that time, although thers was a great deal of

place and it might lead to scmething else.
P

What happened was that a con, who was being employefl

in the ciéy of Detroit as a listening post to protect a
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syndicate, got bored. He had been in the gambling busirness

one way or another for some time. He had been in jail many

times. He had some sports interests. And beiny bored sitting

at this telephone -~ all he had to do was just alert the key
people at the right time when he got the right signal; that
wag his total job -~ he became involved in promoting a little
finor gambling, first in horse racing -~ in fact, in all
aspects of the matter. And he engaged the interest of these
two players, first in horse racing and then eventually in
wagering on hockey games.

This was monitored over a bugged telephone for -~
I would think it would be maybe some five or six months.

And then all of a sudden this hockey situation
appeared, and it had been a matter of amusement among the
police reporters at the time, but cf course it was not a
matter of amusement to us as soon as we found out about it.
And we were very fortunate that the Governor of the State of
Michigan cooperated enormously, as did the Chief of Police
in Detroit, or otherwise we never in the world could have
prosecuted these people successfully.

MR. COLEMAN: And who were they?

MR. CAMPBELL: That's the only case which I have

been called upon in any way to investigate the wagering inside

the sport or any effort on anyone's part to influence the
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result of the game.

MR. COLEMAN: Does the League, 8o to speak, orient
its players on some sort of periodic basis against some sort
of pitfalls?

MR. CAMPBELL: ©Oh, yes, we have a program of in-
doctrination which is continuous n its operation, but
primarily guided by our security department, pointing out all
the weakneages, the risks associated with receiving favors
from anyone. .

. There have beeén a number of instances of that
cheracter where people of less than acceptable socizl stan-
dards have attempted to ingratiate themselves to hockey players|
in one way or another by doing them favors and affording them
entertainment, and so on. But fortunately, nothing has come
out of them.

There are twa reacsons for this, or at least there
is one particular reason, certainly, in the current area
anyway, and that is the extraordinarily high salaries and the
affluence of the sport would place even Mr. Snyder or any of
his assoclates out of any possibilities of influencing them
in this current situation. )

But that doesn't mean that the players and their
families could not be infiltrated in such a way as to try to
That is a constant risk and we have to warn

get information.

against it.
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“Now, there are various ways in which the clubs do
one of them, which has begn quite .highly successful —--
we- believe this is the effect of it -- is to have them, the

group, live in the .same community -and have a constant mutual

codmtemensm o amom Mn--ikili‘-n [or no
e o vy v,
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probability of their heing influencedq by scmeone who is inter-
ested in promoting them or exploiting them,

MR. COLEMAN: %"hank you very much.
DR. PHILLIPS: .Mr. Campbell, we appreciate your
statement, and we appreciate the information %nat vou have
provided the Commission and your eiforts to get here. We
hope your trip home is much shorter and more enjoyable.

MR. CAMPBELL: I will say amen to that.

DR. PHILLIPS: We do thank you very much.

MR. CAMPBELL: Thank you. - I appreciate your

hearing.
DR. PHILLIPS?&QMfi Merchant is with the New York

Post and is author of Zhe National Football League Lottery.

We have nad your statement. If you wish to
either read it or to.summarigze it, whichever you would prefer.
STATEMENT OF LARRY-MERCHANT, SPORTSWRITER,
NEW. YORK POST
MR. MERCHANT: . Mrs: Chairman, I would like to zead
the statement, but I should warn you that I have, like any

newgpaper man, edited it right down to the last minute before

teporters, Inc.,
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1 I turned it in, and so there are some changes, and Some of
2 them that might be important.
3/ I am a sports columnist for the New York Post. I

4: have been a sportswriter for 20 years. I am here because of

5__this b 2 a_couple of vears ago, 'The National Football

6. Lottery.
7' emphasis on football.

The book‘examiqgs sports betting in America with an

8& It was an attempt to determine exactly how book-
9, makers and the national betting apparatus functioned. My
10: remarks here are based primarily on my findings. secondarly

1 ag a response to various questions that have been raised since

13' I am‘in favp: of the legalization of SPﬂrtﬁ b;tting,
]4, provided that it is st™~tured in such a way that it does not
15ﬁ endangey spo;ts. kI be..ove this can be dorne.
163 I must note f£irst that virtually all of the horal
17q ob]eutxons to legalized gambling were made to Jdgallzed drinking
18] of alcoholic beverages, People wanted to drlnk and the laws
194 prohibiting them could not be enforced. People wanted to drink
20y and the laws prohibit 1ng them could not be enEorced. People

21| want to gambie and the laws prohibiting them cannot be enforced
22| We are all familiar with the fallouts of these social contra-

23 dictions: Bribed law enforcement agents, with a resulting

{
24 loss of public confldence, plea-bargalnzng and minxscule fines

25} that mock and divercrowd courtu. enrzchment of organ-zed crime ~-
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,I
132 ]‘,in sum, a waste of the law's time, energy and resources, making

2ﬁno appretiable derit in the betting apparatus.
i

3 Unless the government is willing to take two crucial

4;‘ésteps, however, it cannot compete with that apparatus, and
- GO GtLEmpt ToT

The tax

It must abolish the tax on winnings.

i
i
7Hon winnings is punitive and would be countex-productive to

83Elegalized gambling on sports. It is punitive because at the

4
9ifend of the year there are very, very few bettors wno.are

|
10? winners. It would be counter-productive because, needing all

n of their winnings to go on betting, bettors would use illegal

12

bookmakers instead of legal bookmakers. This is exactly what

] 13 went on in Nevada when I did my research there, before the

“ excige tax on sports betting was raduced from 10 to 2 per cent.
15 All the important betting was done illegally right there in

16 Nevada where gambling is legal, forecing the legal bookmaker to
7 operate illegally in orxder to compete.

18 A recent development is instructive. When the
excige was reduced to 2 per cent, legal bookmakers absoxbed

20 the tax in an attempt to take business from illegal bookmakers.

2 According to my informants, they did indeed increase business
) ' 2 substantially. But, as it developed, their margin of profit
2 did not permit them to absorb the 2 per cent. So the bettor
Am$dudkmoﬂwhﬁ:. must now pay the tax, and as a result they are going back to
25

lllegai bookmakers. Nobody pays 12 per cent for money if they

.33
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can get it for 10 per cent, 11-10 being the normal odds a
bettor must lay a bookmaker.
2. Legal bookmakers must providp ai least equal

service in order to compete with illegal bookmakers. This

feans they must provide short-term credit, which is, in effect,

Jjust a method of handling money conveniently. They must be
able to provide fast service and action on every game or
propogition that illegai bookmakers offer.

This weans they must book college as well as pro-
fessional gamés. i make that expli¢it because there obviously
would be stfong opposition to betting on college football and
bagketball. But there is heavy beiting on college games, and
if 1ega1,b06kmakers won't provide the sexvice, bettors will
support illegal bookmakers who de.

For reasons connected to both points, in my judgment
government should not act as the legal bookmakers. Rather, it
should license bookmakers.

‘ For one reason, big betto:g often bet with money
that is illegally held -~ that is, it has never been taxed --
and they would not risk exposure by dealing with a government
agency.

For another, the Qovernment could neither provide
short-term credit nor the speedy pre~game service that many

bettors require. 2 good bookmaker can make a vefy fine living

with a dozen to 20 steady well-serviced customers. The

)
7

i/
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_ government presumably could not operadte with such a tidy ratio.
I 1. any event, the government is not famous for its customer

i relations.
S

A most important reason: the danger of fixes would

be appreciably increased if government was the bookmaker. The

‘betting apparatus -- by which T mean the loosely connected

gambling establishment -- ig a sensitive mechanism that detects
meaningful fluctuatlions in odds, and unusually large bets. '
such. fluctuations in betting may indicate a betting coup,
triggaring an alarm system.
An illustration: The gambling establishment last
suspects a fix-coup nine:years ago when two players allegedly
asked a friend to bet $1,500 for sach of them against their
team. The friend also upped his own normal bet, multiplying
his normal bet significantly. The bookmaker he bet with became

curious, if not suspicious, and either on that occasion or a

subgsequent one when the stakes were raised he himself bet

another bookmaker that much and more for his own profit. Thus,)

a chain reaction began, until a plunger in another State tried
to bet $200,000 on the game. The system tilted, and the game
was taken off the board nationally as a betting proposition.
I am;conceéned that the source of heavy betting
would be difficult, if not impossible, to trace in a network
of government betting shops. It is often impossible to make

unusually large bets with bookmakers, but it probably would be

10

1

13
14

15

19
20
21
22
23

24

“ral Reporiers, Inc.

25

”

327

possible to spread tremendous sums around. say, New !ork*city's
140 off-Track Betting shops without being detected.

similar dangers would obtain if government oéerated
sports betting by betting pools, as in horse racing. Theoreti-

cally, government would skim a percentage of the pool, and the

odds would be éeteiﬁihéngy'tﬁé'AESEhigfbéE"Eﬂ7;£ZﬁW§§EE; ]

7 First, that would not be competitive with illegal
betting on football and basketball, which have gained popu-
larity since they were handicapped by point spreads.

Seqond,.such a system would proviée opportunities
for illegal bookmakers to maximize profits by "laying off”
excess bets when the odds were favorable.

Third, when odds are predictably one-sided -— and
betting habits of the public fall into‘a.predictable pattern --
it would take a smaller investment‘to pull off a bigger coup.

The government would benefit in the following ways
by licensing bookmakers:

It would generate revenue for municipalities by
licensing, taxing, creating jobs and unburdening law enferceye
agencies from responsibilities of dealing with petty crimes of
consent.

It would effectively drive organized érime out bf
illegal gambling.

It would legitimatize many businessmen-bookmakexs

who aren't in league with criminal alements who would like

|

I ' £
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nothing better than to operate in the open as first-class
citizens. 1In fact, that is why s¢ many have gravitated to

Nevada. These men would provide the services that bettors

product they are selling as the sports themselves. That is why
the National Pootball League monitors fluctuations in odds in
every NFL city by having daily contact with illegal bookmakers

A source of fairly substantial revenues would be
generated through the distribution of parlay or pool or sports
cards. These provide a much larger margin of profit than
betting in individual games. The way I envision it, they
would be distributed by legal bookmakers for the government,
or where legal bookmakers or betting shops are not established
by selected outlets. In France, for example, "tierce" or
triple bets on horseracing; can be placed with mutuel clerks
at cafes that wish to provide that service.

There is a marked difference between parlay‘cards
and soccer pools in Europe and elsewhere that should be clari-
fied to refute claims that they would encourage betting coups.

Soccer pools resemble giant national lotteries in
which the government skims a percentage of the total handle angt
the payoff is determined by the number of winners. Whatever
the device used, the payoff is often tens of thousands to one;

‘a year or so ago in Great Britain a woman won close to a
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million dollars on a bet of a few cents -- tax free, I might
add. With the potential of such enormous odds, it is con-
ceivable that someone would try to £ix a game or two and by

covering every mathematical possibility with thousands of

beté pﬁli off a éoﬁp.’ T£ere gaQe been a f;& such attempts.
There have been a few scandals.

I would like to point out, however, that soccer
continues to thrive, that enthusiasm for the game itgelf --
outside betting -- remains high. I am the American sporting
éorrespondent for the London Observer. I read it regularly
and other British newspapers from time to time. I recently
games and socialized with sportswriters. I found no evidence
of cynicism or diminished interest in soccer due to the
betting on pocls. In contrast, as has been pointed out here,
there was heightened interest, if anything.

Mathematical fixes Eased on parlay cards do act
make sense. If you are going to fix a game in order to re-
duce the odds with the percentages in your favor to bet on
parlay cards, you might as well bet on the fixed game itself
if you think you can do it.

B hasten to add that the possibility'of a fix in
professional sports is minimized today by the stakes to be losf
by high-salaried players. Gambling scandals in professional

sports have always occurred in a climate of high profitability
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and low wages, This isn't to say that fixes won't occur in

jsolated instances. That danger exists now and will always
exist.

T would like now to respond to some of the objec~
tions raigsed to legalized gambling.

Is it moral for the goverament to encourage betting
That horse and degleft the barn, it seems to me, when horse
and dég racing were legalized. Moxe than half the States
have legal gambling in one form or other.

Is legal gambling a regressive tax on the poor?
The policy or ntmbers playing that flourishes in ghettos,
to say nothing of church bingo, suggests that the poor get
gomething out of gambling, just as the rich do in their
pleasnure domes, and who are We to deny that to them? I
gerionsly doubt that that or legal lotteries make them poorer
than they are. I am touched by Commissioner Pete Rozelle's
gensitivity to this regressive tax on the poor, since I don't
know any pooi people who can afford to go to National Footbalﬁ
Ieague games.

But this is beside the point, which is that betting
on games is largely a middle-class pastime, as prevalent in
suburbs as cities, in country clubs as taverns. I use the
word "pastime" deliberately to indicate that betting for the

majority of bettors is a social pastime rather than disease

as many moralists insist.
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Would legal gambling create gamblaholics? Probably
some. The ‘end ‘6f prohibition did not, after 2ll, reduce
alcohelism. It Wwas a price the society decided was worth
paying for whatever good legalization achieved. In my ex-
perience, sportaholics people over~obsessed with gports are
far more prevalent and dangerous to the health than gamblaholic

Would lagal gambling create large numbers of social
gamblers? At the very least, it would bring them out of the
closet, although there is little or no stigma attached to
gambling today. OTB surveys in New York indicated that the
great majority of‘beetors had before at racetracks. In fact,
contrary to thé worst fears of OTB opponents, officials ex-
pressed disappointment in the numbers of ngw“bettors that
waere established. A Harris poll taken 2%71971, I :elieve,
showed that about one out of every four football fans bet
regularly, one out of ten of these with bookmakexrs. I suspect
that the numbers have increased since then and would increase
with legalized gambling. .

In general, the expressed fears on the impact of
OTB on society have not materialized td my knowledge.

v Would the emphasis of fans shift £rom winning games
to winning bets if gambling were legalized? Sincé‘those who
do bet usually bet on the home team, I doubt that the
The ballparks crammed with fans

emphasis would tip noticably.

rooting against the home team's best interests, or criticixing

e
{83
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mistakes more vehemently than they do now, is absurd in my

! experience. The proof is there for the seeing and hearing in

any country where betting is legal. Emotional fans are far

' more likely than bettors to vent their spleen on athletes.

The fact of the matter is that bettors add rather than sub-
tract a dimension to games, mainéaining excitement when the
outcome on the field is decided while the outcome of the bets
are not. Half the games in the NFL last year were decided by
For bettors, those games weren't over
until time ran out.

Would legalized gambling cast suspicion on the
integrity of games? It would cast no more and perhaps less
suspicion than currently exists in the shadowy world of
illegal gambling. After a game in which the Redskins scored
a touchdown in the last seconds of play in 1972, affecting the
bet but not the game, Commissioner Rozelle pointed to the
brief flareup that followed in the press as an example of what
could happen under legalized gambling, as he did yesterday.
But the fact of the matter was that it did happen without
legalized gambling. Mr. Rozelle said he had been bombarded
with mail questioning the motives of the Redskins. T asked
to see that bombardment. It turned out to consist of six
letters, five from fans who said they didn’t bet. Something
11kev%ﬁat happens several times a year. If football has been

hurt by it, I'd like to know hpw.
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Would legalized gambling increase the likelihood of
fixes? Many billions of dollars are bet illegally on sports
right now. I have no reason to believe the climate would
change dramatically with legal betting, any more than it has
changed under OTB in New York.

Would fan-athlete relationships change? No.
Jockeys, who live in a gambling environment, seém to survive
nicely. Ballparks and arenas would not be turned intc casinos.

Should professional teams, or cotleges, be granted
a percentage of the profits. on legalized gambling? I don't
know why not. They do get a small percentage in Great Britain.
But if organized sports is so determined not to be a part of
it, it might be best for them not to share in the proceeds.
They do share in other ways directly and indirectly in terms
of attendance and especially in terms of«television. There is
a symbiotic relationship between high Monday night football
ratings and the tremendous sums bet on those games, which
bookmakers report are consistently among the biggest betting
propositions they book. No payments are made to teams in
Great Britain where, incidentally, there is substantial betting
on such events as golf and tennis in addition to soccer. In
accordance with Commissioner Bowie Kuhn's statement yesterday
that baseball would fight legalized gambling in New York, I

suggest they bring a case against legal bookmakers in Nevada.

Until they d#- I urge the Commission to review
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first-hand evidence of theimpact of betting on sports and
sociéty in Great Britain. 1It is Spposéd in America, in my view
because of conflicts of interest and/or social theology rather
than social xeality.

DR. PHILLIPS: Ms. Marshall, on.behalf of the staff,
has some questions.

MS. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Merchant, would you expourdon the theory that
attendance at games would be affected by gambling?

MR. MERCHANT: I am sudgesting that betting is both
a reflaction of and a stimulus to attendance.

MS. MARSHALL: Do you feel that the character
of the fans attending the games would be different? For
example, Commissicner Kuhn yesterday stated that in his opinion
the sport of baseball would become less of a family sport and
perhaps take on more the character of a gambling participant
fan as opposed to a family fan. Do you disagree with that?
MR. MERCHANT: I don't know how to project that, I
have seen some pretty emotional fans who were not family fans
and were just very passionate fans.

I will say that in Yankee Stadium for many years
right underneath the sign on the bleacher wall that said
"Betting Prohibited,” there was a section of several hundred
people who sat in a group and who bet on virtually every pitch

in the game, and they were among the more paséionate fans in
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- rather than took away from it. )

. sible for any person to differentiate between ths passions of
' a bettor in a ballpark and the passione of an ordinary fan.

© Most of them are the same.
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the bgllpark and contributed to the ambience in the ballpark: .

MS. MARSHALL: Would you say the passion was rela-
tive to the amount of morney bet?

MR. MERCHANT: I would say that it would be impos-

“ ws. MARSHALL: You indicated that there is a certain
amount of danger at the present time of fi§ee,~or at least a r
suspicion of fixes. Do you feel this danger would increase witk
the advent of legalized gambling?
I don't know how much the

MR. MERCHANT: I do not.

danger is. As I indicated, the last time anyone suspected
anything happening was nine years ago. Whatever dander exists
now I suspect would exist with legalized gambling.

MS. MARSHALL: Why do yor feel it would not in~
Grease?

MERCHANT: Because there are so many billions

MR.
of dollars being bet now there surely iz enough to try to £ix
a game if somebody was gso disposed.

I don't know the difference if you‘are betting $20
billion illegally or $40 billion legally why you couldn’t find
a suny to fix a game now as with the larger figure.

MS. MARSHALL: Both Commissioners Rozelle and Kuhn

&
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yesterday stated that they felt that with the advent of
legalized sports wagering, the fan, even the non-betting fan,
might be more prone to be suspicious of a player. They cited
us several examples wherein there were boos or something from
the stands based on players' moves. They felt this suspicion
might increase if there were legalized betting.

Would you ccmment on it? -

MR. MERCHANT: I just don't know how to project that
and I don'‘t know how he can either.

According to the Harris Poll, which was taken
nationwide, roughly one out of four fans had some kind of ‘a bet
on a game. I would extrapolate on those figures that in the
cities where the games were actually being played, the figures
are probably much higher. My experience in sitting both in
gtands §nd in press boxes is that the figure is higher. and 1
just don't know how to differentiate between the passionate
fan and the passionate bettor.

| MS. MARSHALL: Mr. Snyder yesterday, James Snyder,
told us that with the passage of the antiracketeering laws in
1961, the big bookmaker, as he defined it, was virtually wiped
out and that today-none of that exists or very little of it,
actually, is what he said.

He indicated thaﬁ‘ﬁith raespect to your Harris Poll
60 pér cent of the pecple in the stands had a wager placed.

Do you draw a distinction, as he does, between
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social betting and the large-scale professional gambling?

MR. MERCHANT: T think the distinction has been

drawn. I don't know where exactly to make it. I agree with
him that there is not as much high-powered betting as there
has been in the past; that the laws barring the transference
of gambling information between the States have tended to
ninimize that part of it. And I would agree with him that
perhaps half the people in your average WFL ballpark do have
a bet of anywhere from a -dollar on up.

As I suggestedvin my statement, I think these v
peop!.. frequently add to tﬁe excitenment. ‘ ‘

MS. MARSHALL: Thank you.

I have no further questions.

DR. PHILLXIPS: Mr. Coleman.

MR. COLEMAN: Mr. Merchant, the subject was covered
a bit yesterday, and perhaps you can give us your opinion, usin
football as an example and basketball also. The newspapers
publish the so-called spread, the point differential -~ most
newspapers do in some way or other, some in regular little
boxes and otheré in an article. '

What benefit can it have on the betting commnunity?

)

MR. MERCHANT: . It has an information benefit to
people who aie interested in games coming up that night in
basketball or games that weekend. People who don't bet are

often just as interested in the point spread as people who do
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bet. As a matter of fact, I don't go back far enough not to
remémher when the lead of the Satﬁ%ﬁay morning piece on a
college football game didn't say Ohic State was a thrae-point
favorite over Michigan, 6r whateveyr. It has always been used
as a point of reference for the upcoming games in football.

And I might add at this point for Mr. Ritchie's
benefit that I was a scrub at the University of Oklahoma, and
I made my first bet on a Football game on the campus of the
University of Oklahoma, and the point spreads were not pub-~
lished in any newspapers that I knew of at the University of
Oklahoma.

MR. COLEMAN: Did you bet even?
MR, MERCHANT: No, I bet by the point spread.
MR. RITCHIE: Which team did you bet on?
MR. MERCHANT: Oklahoma AsM at that time.
MR. COLEMAN: You have stated in your paper here
that if you legalize sports betting it should be done by
1icensing bookmakers rather than governmental operation; is
that correct?

MR. MERCHANT: Yes, sir.
MR, COLEMAN: Now, this poses a question in my mind.
I assume you mean by that the existing bookmakers -- or don‘t
you mean that?

MR. MERCHANT: I mean anybody who is willing tc put

up his money and risk it.
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MR. COLEMAN: How would you feel about those persons
who had’ been convicted of illegal bookmaking being licensed by
the government?

MR. MERCHANT: I think that should be up to the li~
censing agency just as licensing agencies today decide who can
get a liquor license, whether they are felons or nst felons.

»MR. COLEMAN: You have made a study, and you are a

sportswriter for a large New York paper, and you certainly hea

certain things, and you give us an example in. your papwr here

| of a betting coup, so to speak.

Why, under any stretch of the lmagination, should

you have a convicted bookmaker who has broken the law ever be

» licensed under a governmental operation?

MR. MERCHANT: I Qor't think he should.

MR. COLEMAN: aAnd to further that, the very coup
example you give here —-- and you have used the word “curious” ~
he wanted a piece of the action.

MR. MERCHANT: The bookmaker will take a part in
the coup if he can find out. But that leaves all the rest of
the thousands of bookmakers out of it, and that is why they
want to set games as honest as possible.

MR. COLEMAN: I raised the question this morning,
who were the fixers. Were they gamblers oxr bookmakers? ibu
have indicated‘in your testimony that bookmakers bet as well

as gamblers. Do they bet amongst themselves?

» w
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MR.

MERCHANT: They do. I should point out that
even in the example I gave of the suspected gambling coup, the
people on down the line who bet the game may not have any know-~
ledge of what actually is taking place in that game. They

may not know why the bets have increased, but they may suspect
that somebody does, and they are on the inside of it and are
going to try to take advantage of it.

MR. COLEMAN: One final question. The questions I
am raising here would really be a problem no matter who ran it,
the dishonest operator, which we probably have with the illegal
gambling. Would you have it also with the legal gambling, no
matter how-you ran it?

MR.

MERCHANT : There is always a risk with a cash

business. I don't know that they are going to declare their
income exactly as they get it to the tax authorities, et cetera
A1l I am saying is these people, and many of them that I have
talked to, would prefer to operate in the open, prefer to oper-
ate legally. And most of them have never even gotten near
anything like a fix.

They are making so much money now that they don't
need it. They want to see the game honest for that reason.
The volume of betting has increased so dramatically in the
last ten years that they can make very, very handsome livings

without having to resort to that, in the same way that players

Qhave to be tempted by fixes because of their high salaries.
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MR. COLEMAN: Thank you very much.

DR, PHILLIPS: Mr. Dowd.

MR. DOWD: Mr. Merchant, I want to congratulate you
on what I think is a well-put-~together presentation, and I‘d
like to explore with you one of your major points. You have
spent some time on it, and that is the idea that the winnings
to the bettor would not be taxable.

I agree with you, I believe, that any system of
legalized gambling without that facet to it would doom the plan
But by the same toké;, I question whether legislative bodies
or, for that matter, a great pefcenﬁage of our population, are
prepared to accept that proposition in the context of their own
tax requirements.

And'I think I follow your reasoning, but I question
whether specifically legislatures, and I suppose even more
importantly the people, are in any way prepared for that type
of proposition. f

MR. MERCHANT: Well, I don't know that ﬁhgy are
either. k

I would suggest in that case that the bettor would
be taxed at the end of the year if he could show a profit. I
think i{n some way, perhaps, the legislation can be. framed so
that the effect is the exact same,

MR. DOWD: uoesn't that inevitably then return -~

if you go that far and say you are going to tax the bettor
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based on his year-end profits, doesn't that, then, have the
effect of simply shifting the enforcement effort from the anti-
gambling statutes to the taxing arena, and still impose upon
enforcement the sane burdens that are time-conrum g and often
unproductive?

MR. MERCHANT: I think that if the gambler was
assured that he would only be taxed if he won at the end of
the year, I don't think he'd be too concerned about it. Be-
cauge the overwhelming majority of people who go into this
don't really expect to make money out of it. It is their way
of paying for a pastime.

MR. DOWD: Somebody who is betting $20,000 and
$30,000 a crack doesn't expect to make money at it.

MR. MERCHANT: I don't know many of them that do.
and what do we do about the people who bet all that money in
casinos? We don't tax them, do we?

MR, DOWD: No, I agree. I think they escape it,
but St least there is no official governmental policy that
says that if you make your income or your living by gambling‘
successfully that you will not be taxed on it, but if you
work in a shop or in a mill or the newspapers that you wilk -
be taxed.

i+ is that disparity in governmental policy that I
think would be unacceptable.

MR. MERCHANT: What I am suggesting, sir, is that
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the man who wins a bet is not taxed as he wins that particular
bet. That is the main thing.

There are people who bet professionally and declare
their earnings on the basis of their winnings. They do that
already.

Some of thoaé people I know of want to see it
legalizeé. I don't know how ig the best way to structure the

lgw 80 it could be passed without people saying we are allawing

' people who gamble to get away without paying tax.

But the fact of the matter is that the end,resﬁit
is that those people -~ there's less than a handful who really
make a living out of betting. And it seems to me that there
must be some way to structure it so that it is possible.

MR, ﬁOWD: What you are saying is that inevitably
only the bockmaker makes money on sports betting.

MR. MERCHANT: Very close to only the bookmaker,
that's trpe. I have spoken to any number of bookmakers, and
I haven't been able to find a single one to say that there is
a bettor who beats him consistently over a long period of time.
There are a handful of professionals I know in Las Vegas,
professional bettors, who do make some money by various very
sophisticated financial devices. k

MR, DOWD: Do you think it is conceivable to put

together a sttem, given the make-up of bookmakers as you know

them ~~ do you think it is possible to put togsther any kind

«
&
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of taxing system where they would really pay their fair share
of the earnings?

MR. MERCHANT: I would have to suggest that the
Commission should study how it is done in Great Britain.
Posaibly someone who works for the government closely monitor-
ing them would be the way to do it.

But I have asked a number of people in Creat
Britain who have told me they operate just the way any business
does.

MR. DOWD:

Thank you very much.

DR. PHILLIPS: Mr. Merchaat, thank you for your
statement and for your time.
We will stand adjourned for five minutes, and then
we will hear from the AAU.
MR. MERCHANT: Thank you.
(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)
DR. PHILLIPS: The hearing will be back in order,
please.

We are pleased to have with us next two represen-

its President, Mr. Joseph Scelzo, and its Executive Director,
Mr. Cassell.

I have discussed with Mr. Scelzo his statement. He
would like to have it filed as it has been received, but both

he and Mr. Cassell would like to make some remarks before

—
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questions.

We aie pleased to have both of you here and welcome
you.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH SCELZO, PRESIDENT, AAU,

ACCOMPANIED BY OLLAN CASSELL, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,

AAU

MR. SCELZO: Thank you very much, Dr. Phillips.

Yesterday, before I left for Washington, I got a
sall from the Toledo Blade and they wanted a statement. So
rather than read them 20 pages that we have filed, or there-
abouts, I succinctly gave them this, and I'd like to read it
to you:

"t don't think it comes as any shock but I am un-
alterably opposed to gambling of any kind that depends on
human performance, particularly and especially if it involves
amateur sports or sportsmen. -

"In my opinion, any sport that depends in any part
on gambling for all of its popularity or assistance, directly

or indirectly, is not a sport. It is rather a contrived
activity not worthy of idealism of human participation or
sport.

"phe obvious adverse implications for the athleﬁes
involved make it imperative that gambling in such cases nqt

be tolerated in any form, least of all legalized and

encouraged by government initiative, approval or involvement,
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unless to stop it.”

Now, an President of the Amatéur Athletic Union,
which is the largest and the oldest amateur sports governing
body in the world, I think it comes as nothing new to you that
I probably would be less of an expert on gambling than any of
the speakers that you may have had before you. Because in

searching my 30 years of experience with the Athletic Union,

the Amateur Athletic Union, and its 87-year-old history, I

. was unable to uncover a single instance of any scandal arising

out of an AAU sport invelving gambling.

But that doesn’'t mean that we don't have some very
strong opinions and feelings which I think I'd like to share
with you.

Now, if you take the world and take the Olympic
movement and the international scene -- and this is a small
world today ~- you find that legalized gambling would violate
not only the principles of amateur athletics but also the
principles of our international and Olympic movement.

S0 I could start off by telling you that what would
be involved here, if it were to spread to amateur sports, is
that it would just naturally evolve that the United States
would eventually have no team in world championships or Olympic
gamas. It is that simple,

1 think another point that you should familiarize

yourself with, particularly if you are concentrating on amateur
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sport -— although in a way I think philosophically it should go
to all sport that has human endeaver as its major function.
But when you deal with amateur sport -- and in the United
States the Amateur Athletic Union does have a tremendoué re-
sponsibility, because the majority of amateur sport is con-
trolled and is regulated by it. And you have in that amateur
sport a group of 300,000 volunteers. it is a large service
organization, perhaps the largest service organization of its
kind known, with everybody gpntributing, everybody doing un-
selfishly what they consfé?é to be God's work. As a base
over 700 clubs,kdemocratic, open to all, young or old, athlete
or coach, parent or athlete -- the only such organization I
know.

And you know that so many of them are sexrvice or-
ganizations, churches. And it doesn't take much to surmise
that gambling associated with it would change it to the dére,
in fact eliminate it. Because all of this work is g;ge. And
we have just conservatively estimated that with the volunteer
effort that we have now, the value that we return now at no
money cost to anyone is over a half-billion dollars a yeax
that nobpdy is paying for. 2and that is the contribution.

_ It is okay if it is God's work. I don't kol of
any gamhling -- although gambling may be voluntary, I don't
know of any volunteer gamblers, and I just don't think wa

could keep that organization geing. 2nd it vould be impossiblg
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for us to try to assimilate that kind of activity and that kind
of money. It would involve some changes in the whole structure|
It changes him, as Ollan Cassell tells me, in the head. It
changes the relationship between the coach and athlete, which
is Bo necessary and privileged, and the officiator.

And those of you that know of the vast numbers of
officials that are necessary in track and field and swimming
alone, which require more than maybe all the other sports put
together, it would be just a fantastic thing to try to organize
train, and patrol this, and then scheduling would make it just
impossible for us to control this kind of activity.

But in the enhd, I think the fact that through 87
years of history with no scandal or problem, it would speak
well that this is the kind of thing that must be good, must be
run well, and it is thekind of thing that we should keep.

So I would not only not personally support and
espouse but violently oppose any type of government legaliza-
tion of gambling, particularly in amateur sport.

We have, as your chairman mentioned, Ollan Cassell
who is Executive Director of the Amateur Athletic Union, a
Gold Medal winner, a man who probably better than any other
man in the country today has the grassroot feel for the athlete
and the amateur in the United States.

I wonder, Ollan Cassell, if you'd be kind enough
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to £ill in and give anything that you feel I might have missed.

MR. CASSELL: Thank you, Mr. Scelzo.

Mr, Chairman, I will add a few remarks to what our
President just indicated, and of coﬁrse my experience goes to
being an athlete for 13 years, taking part in Olympic games,
in Pan~American competitions, and in practically all types of
invitational international competitions, as well as dual com~
petitions between our United States and other countries,

During all of these years that I have been asaociatéd
as an ath;ete; and then for ten years now as an administrator’
within the Amateur Athletic Union, I have not come into contac
with any type of gambling activity on track and field events
or amateur events, amateur sSporting events, over which AAU has
control.

And just to lean a bit heavier on one particular
area that Mr. Scelzo touched on, and that is within the dintex-
national competitive area, one of the really great things, and
one éf the things that amatcurs in this United States can look
forward to, is to go into international competition and
traveling, and visiting other countries, and visiting other
athletesﬁ and making friends with people that they have never
seen before, whose language they don't speak —-- helping the

country, the United States, in the way of creating an under-

Americans don't have two heads.

(.\‘\
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professional sports and amateur sports. You have presented a
very atrong case, and I can almost see, with Mr, Cassell's
background and your own dedication, Mr. Scelzo, the American
What we are

flag in the foreground. We are not arguing that.

saying is that we are trying to base this on some facts. You
control a litany of events, and I am aware of possibly some
betting that would occur on basketball, very limited on boxiniz,
but on other events how could legalization affect it?

You mention the sport of baton twirling. For ‘your
information, our Assigtant Executive Director was a Golden
Girl at the University of Miami when she was in college, and
ghe informs me that baton twirling is not a sport, it is an
art; it is really more of a dance form than a sport.

The point is the Commission must base its recommen~
dations upon fact. You are opposed to all forms of legaliza-
tion because you fear, as I understand your testimony, that it
might -~ might -- adversely affect the events that you are
responsible ror the intearity of presently.

My question is: Do you have any evidence to offer,
cross-cultural experienéés of other countries, hopefully
somewhat similar to your own, that would give.ua some basis
of saying we agree or disagree on that particular issue?

MR. SCELZC: No.

MR. RITCHIE: Now, when'angﬁjcan teams compete in

Y -
Europe in these sports -- I supposé,Mp. Cassell, you are the
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. person with the greatest experience in this ~~ where gambling/

is legal, has there beaen any effect upon their performqgge or
upon their play that you are aware of, or any undesiféble con-
sequences?

MR. CASSELL: Well, I can't remember ever competing
in Europe in an event that they had gambling at. And I am
really not that familiar with which countries have legalized
gambling as a country.

Well, virtually all of them is a

MR. RITCHIE:

" pretty good guess.

MR, CASSELL: Legalized gambling?

MR. RITCHIE: Yes.
MR. CASSELL: But the events that I have been in
in track and field -- and I have competed in most of the

countiries in the world, especially in Europe -~ I can't

! remember -- or if there was betting on the events it was done

someplace other than the stadium or behind doors or someplace
whera you didn't know what was going on.

MR. RITCHIE: Gentlemen, let me emphasize that the
staff is often placed in the position of being a devil's advo-
cate. I am not indicating any bias one way or another as to
your position.

Zone 49, which is the State of Nevada in your

group ~- can you tell us whether ox not legalized gambling

exists on sporting events there although precluded on NCAA

N \\‘
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And if gambling was legalized on amateur sports oxr
on human performance, I think you'd take that away from the
American amateur athletes, from the boys and girls, men and

women, that participate in amateur sports, to one day get to

States and represent the country in the Olympic Games.

This is my feeling, that one day, if this does
happen, we might be faced with that situation on the inter-~
national scene, mainly because of the type of regulations that
probably would be required to have legalized gambling in the
United States -- the way that officials must be registered, the
way that coaches are regulated, the way athletes are regulated,
the way events are regulated, and the wayvthe actual sport as
we know it today would probably be changed so greatly in that
there would be so much contJSl by State legislatures or
Federal Government that the thousands of athletes from this
country would not be eligible for any of these international
competitions.

DR. PHILLIPS: Thank you, sir.

I must confess, gentlemen, that I have wondered for
some time whether there was any igsue on which the AAU and the
NCAA could agree, and I think we have now found one with 100
per cent agreement batween the two.

Mr. Ritchie would like to ask some guestions on

behalf of the staff.
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MR. RITCHIE: This is directed to eithexr of you who

Could you give us your opinion about the legaliza- ;-

i

MR. SCELZ0: Well, as I told you, I am not an expert
in this fleld, but I do have some strong opinions. 3

I would be, objectively, personally, against it.

But to answer your question gpecifically, I would
say that what would happen is that you would spill~ovet and
eventually, at least with the top echelon of amateur athlﬁtes
that are in that area that could be thinking in terms of érq—
fessionals, I think it would be just one step away before you
involve them.

But let's not use the octopus of the

MR. RITCHIE:

unknown. Can you give me some examples of how that has occurreg

in Britain or other countries where betting is allowed on pro-

fessional eventa but amateur events are affected adversely by

it one way or another?

MR. SCELZO: I have no comment. I have no knowledges

in this area.

MR, CASSELL: This is a matter that I don't think

we have an experience factor to judge by.
MR. RITCHIR: Well, gentlemen, the point of it is

that the Commission must make a judgment regarding both

L
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professional sports and amateur sports. You have presented a
very strong case, and I can almost see, with Mr. Cassell's
background and your own dedication, Mr. Scelzo, the American
flag‘in the foreground. We are not arguing that. What we are
saying is that we are trying to base this on some facts. You
control a litany of events, and I am aware of possibly some
betting that would occur on basketball, very limited on boxing,
but on other events how could legalization affect it?

You mention the sport of baton twirling. For your
information, our Assistant Executive Director was a Golden
Girl at the University of Miami when she was in college, and
she informs me that baton twirling is not a sport, it is an
art; it is really more of a dance form than a sport.

The point is the Commission must base its recommen-~
dations upon fact. You are opposed to all forms of legaliza-
tion because you fear, as I understand your testimony, that it
might -~ might -- adversely affect the events that you are
respongible for the integrity of presently.

My question is: Do you have any evidence to offer,
cross~zultural experiences of other countries, hopefully
somewhat similar to your own, that would give.us some basis
of saying we agree or disagree on that particular issue?

MR. SCELZO: No.

#R. RITCHIE: Now, when'xnggjcan teams compete in

nd -
Europe in thase Sports -- I supposé;Mz; Cassell, you are the
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person with the greatest experlence in this -~ where gambling
is legal, has there been any effect upon their performance or

upon their play that you are aware of, or any undesirable con-

- sequences?

MR. CASSELL: Well, I can't remember ever competing

in Europe in an event that they had gambling at. And I am
really not that familiar with which countries have legalized
gambling as a country.

MK. RITCHIE: Well, virtually all of them is a
pretty good guess.

MR. CASSFLL: Iegaiized gambling?
MR. RITCHIE: Yes.
MR. CASSELL: But the évents that I have been in
in track and field -- and I have competed in most of the
countries in the world, especially in Europe ~- I can't
remember -- or-if there was betting on the events it was done
someplace other than the stadium or behind doors or someplace
where you didn't know what was going on.

MR. RITCHIE; Gentlemen, let me emphasize that the
staff is often placed in the position of being a devil's advo-
cate. T am not indicating any bias one way or another as to
your position.

zone 49, which is the State of Nevada in your
group -- can You tell us whether or not legalized gambling

exists on sporting events there although precluded on NCAA
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events that occur within the boundaries of the State of

Nevada -~ could you point 4o any difficulty the ARU has ex-
perienced within your Zone 49 based on gambling as it exists
in the State of Nevada?

MR. CASSELL: To the best of our knowledge, it has
never -been brought to our attention there was any difficulty
there with betting on an AAU event, swimming event, boxing
event —- and we have had some large international boxing
events in Las Vegas. We had the Russian-American boxing
event there. And it has never been brought to our attention
that there have been any problems as a result of our being
there where there is legalized gambling.

MR. RITCHIE: You£‘533ic posture offered, Mr.
Scelzo, that legalization will force the United States out
of competition, such as the Olympics.

8ir, again I have to ask you what is your basis
for saying that? If Britain involves itself in the Olympics
and virtually every other country that has gambling on pro-~
fessional sports and gome amateur sports can compete --

MR. SCELZO: In the Olympic Games, we are talking
about Olympic sports -— specifically those amateur Olympic
spdéts -~ if legalized gambling were permitted on that -~

MR. RITCHIE: Not or the Olympica but if gambling

were legal -——

MR. SCELZO: The Olympic sports £ind their

L] €
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culmination in the Olympic¢ Games.

| MR. RITCHIE: But the athletes didn't involve them-
selves in it, and there was no éuestion about their integrity.
It just ﬁappens to be that the governhent, as with movie
theaters and your income and my income, chose to raise revenue
through that activity. Why would that keep the American teams
out of the Olympic Games?

MR. SCELZO: Two reaso£5. one, you'd have to con-

trol the gambling if it is legalized.

MR. .RITCHIE:. Assume it is controlled. You are con-

# trocliing it now.

MR. SCELZ0: Then you'd have to control the offi-

cials. Then the government would have to be controlling the
sport, and that in itself is per se out of bounds fox Olympic
Games.,

MR. RITCHIE: I sense from you, from the positions
of both of you, that you have a ;eal concern thgt some other
organization such as the government might step in and regulate'
this because of their interest in revenue or whatever --
assuming that you can't be‘fighting.crime because you &re not
aware of any crime, be it illegal gambling or otherwise,
connected with any AAU~sanctioned event.

Do you believe that is a fair apprhisal'of youxr
testimony?

" MR. SCELZO: Oh, npo, no. Ei'd say I led you wrong,
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for which I apologize.

Frankly, my biggest and more basic concern is a
lot more idealistic than that. It goes to its effect on ‘the
athlete.

I am sure you have had the testimony day in and day
out from better people than mvself that will tell you the real
source of fear is that when this evolves and revolves around
a sport, how it permeates and changgs that athlete. It
changes from the love of the sport to the materialistic, and
all of theinfluences that go with it -- none of which are good.

MR. RITCHIE: I couldn't agree more.
MR. SCELZO: That is my basic concern.

The others are practical things which so many times
the practical people wish to have concrete things. And I am
saying that this can even evolve into rot being permitted in
the Olympic Games which, to me, wouldn't be as bad as the
effect on the amateur athlete, all the things that we stand
for in that area.

MR, RITCHIE: Well, we so appreciate your being
here, I am going to give you a one-sentence appraisal of all
the aréuments that have been presented.

AlL of the gentlemen who have represented their
particular special interest groups have come befoxre us and

said, "negalization will ruin our sport, but we have absolutely

no evidence to offer you. It is our opinion."

20
21
22
23
24

ra} Reporters, Inc, !l

25

" be it $40 million or $100 billion, whatever the figures are,

357

aAnd what we are seeking, gentlemen, is something
more than someone's opinion.

If the illegal gambling that exists in this country,

is having no appreciable effect upon the athletes, the offi~
cials, the universities, at this time, then why do we fear
legalization? I mean why do you feel that there is going to
be that overwhelming change in the attitudes of the receptive-
ness of the athletes that is not being controlled right now

with the illegal gambling that goes on?

Ty

MR. SCELZO: I understand your dilemma, and I'd

like you to appreciate mine. But I'd like to take a shot, at
least, at part ofyour question.

’ No, we don't have the concrete facts because you'd‘
have to get them by saying, "Let us léqalize gambling for awhi
and see what effect it has."‘

We do know there is a lot of illegal gambling; okay?
And we can tell you for 87 yvears so far we have not had any

gsurfaced problem -- none that I have been able to find, Okay?

On that, we at least:must say tha{;;ileqal gambling,
for whatever reason.-- and let's not say that is the same as
legal gambling, because now you are getting into a psychologi-
cal area of the difference. betwsen right and wroilg, at least

knowing the difference between right and wrong, which I think

is important to people and I think has an influence; that if
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you confuse right and wrong and say legal gambling is the same

i as lagalized gambling, pretty soon lewalized ganbling becomes

good. As soon as you use the word "good” connected with it,

I don't krow what will happen to it, and I am afraid to take

. the chance.

MR. RITCHIE: The Commission cannot propose that
there will be some model program which we will monitor. The
Commission is engaging to spend a great deal of money creating

And the purposge of

" having hearings, particularly publi¢ hearings such as this,

is to seek your é&pert experience and advice, and for that we
appreciate your attendance.

I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

DR. PHILLIPS: Mr. Dowd.
I have no

MR. DOWD: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

questions. I think the witnesses have quite well laid out
their position, at least for my benefit.

DR. PHILLIPS: Mr. Coleman.
MR. COLEMAN: Thank you, Mr., Chairman.

Just one thing I do want to acknowledge on the part
of Mr. Ollan Casséll. X &ant to say it is a pleasure to have
you here. I had the pleasure of seeing you perform a number
of times. He not only represented the United States in the
1600-meter relay, but was also one of our 300 and 400 meter

performers and rapregented the United States in that event.
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I would say in sports, Mr. Scelzo, as Mr. Ritchie said, basket-

' ball would ba the only practicdl probler.

I might gay, Mr. Chaixman, I spoke to Mr, Cassell

during the recess, and we agread that should there be legali-

‘ zation of gambling in track and field, and should there be a

. fixed race, there would be a problem, particularly if no one

finished the race.

(Laughter.)

But I appreciate both of you coming.

MR. SCELZO: 1I'd like to thank you for the courteous
treatment and for the opportunity to permit us to be here,
because even though we are not experts in the field of gambling
we do think that our opinion and voice at least should be
heard on this important question. And whether we did it
adequately or not, you can beliebe that both of us at least
were very sincere.

Thank you.

DR, PHILLIPS: We thank you'both for your effort
and your time., -

(The statement of th{® Amateur Athletic Union is

!

as follows:)
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DR. PHILLIPS: Mr. Mainella.

Let me say while ¥r., Mainella is coming forward
that he is from WBZ in Boston, host of a radio program,
"Calling All Sports," which has been on the air since 1969.
He is also ; sports commentator, and formerly a sports writei
for the Boston Globe.

Mr, Mainella, you mdy do what you wish. The Com-
mission has had your statement, and I believe that those of us
left have read it, so that you may either summarize it, which
I would like to recommend hopefully to you, or you may read it
if you'd rather. It will go in the record as you submitted
it in its entirety either way you wish to handle it, sir.

STATEMENT OF GUY MAINELLA, “TALK SHOW" HOST,
"CALLING ALL SPORTS," WBZ RADIO, BOSTON
MR. MAINELILA: Does the Commission have a specific
pleasure on this? If so, I will abide by it. I can summarizp !
it for you or read it. It will take about eight to ten minutei.

DR. PHILLIPS: I think in all honesty we'd prefer
a summary. Two of us have planes at 5:00 o'clock and should
leave by 3:45 in order to make it. So it would be helpful if
that would be convenient.

MR. MAINELLA: Let me attempt to do that, Mr,

Chairman.,

Briefly, I am opposed to legalizing gambling on

sporting events. I am convinced that the risks involved in
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the legalization of gambling significantiy outweigh the
dubious and far from certain economic gainsg promised by pro-
ponents. Moreover, I am impressed by uritics who question
whether organized crime will suffer if the States manction
gambling on sporting events.

Among the specific reasons that I oppose gambling:

First of all, the capacity of the sport to enter-
tain has already been stretched to the limit. These are par-
ticularly difficult times in American, and I think, quite
frankly, sport cannot satisfy the demands placed on it.

V And if this view has any cz#dence, then I believe
that it follows that opening the door to gambling to' aillions
of citizens who do not now gamble will compound the problem,
If millions of citizens can wager on the outcome of sportinyg
events, a new and potentiaily devastating demand is placed on
sport: It has now beco;e a possible vehicle to instant
wealth -- or, at least, soma, economic gain. The fan who has
wagered money on a sporting event not only demands victory for
the psychological and esthetic reasons I have stated, but for
an even more potent reason ~- money. If his team wins, thLi
betting fan standg to gain financially. Even if his team loses
and he has wagered that way, the fan gains}finanéiallé, but at
vhat cost to the traditiunal and wholesome perception of Sporté

held by most fans?

Naturally, the fams who loses money is peseved at éhe:
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team -- @ negative feeling which may well be displayed in
additionsl acts of misconduct which'already concern sports
team owners and arena and stadia operators. Without doubt,

losing athletes will also be subjected to sharply increased

abuse from gambling fans.
One rationale consistently offered for legalizing
sports betting is that police officers cannot enforce the

existing laws and, further, that police have been corrupted by

pay-offs from the hoodlums who control gambling. Obviously,
both statements are true, but their veracity does not confirm
the rationale as either logical or persuasive.
‘ I would support those ogponents of legalized

gambling who argue, rather pegsuasively, that enforcement of
\ gambling laws has never really Seen attempted with maximum
.vigor, and therefd£e it is ill-advised and quite inaccurate té
say that polipéware incapable of coping with the violations of
the gambligg‘statqtes al;eady on the books.

mxﬂnnther area ot¢concern I have noted in recent years
is the in;reasingly high cost ?f tickets for sporting events,
It seems to me that more and more only affluent Americans can
afford to view sporting events in person. The typical family
routing of several years ago is now beyond the range of millions
of Americans. I wonder whether thdse lower and middle-income
familiep who ktill manage to save money to buy sporting eventg

s

tickets 'wonld forsos those tickets in order to risk their money
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on gambling, inasmuch as the ﬁurpose of this wagering is
obviously to make someone rich. If this happens, will atten~-
dance at sporting events decline, or will the affluent take
up the slack and create a to;ally foreigniand wholly unde-
sirable "elitist atmosphere” in sports?

However, I am not opposed to legalized gambling out
of concern for whether sports teams continue to enjoy sell-out
crowds. Furthex, I am not impressed by the pedestrian logic
of the league commissioners who oppose legalized gambling ot
grounds the "intggxit§" ag their game woulq ba jeopardized. ~I
subscribe to the view that their sports have already beon
threatened by the mob-controlled illegal gambling which is
taking place. Aand, as far as attendance is concerned. the
sports teans are already courting a more affluent audiencé
because of the increasingly inflated price of tickets. The
teams do not seem concerned by this trend.

It is the responsibility of the sports leagues to
guarantee the integrity of their game. &nd, in my opinion.,
they have. The public, which pays the freight, should be
certain that every reasonable effort, consistent with the law,
is being made to keep gamblers and athletes, coaches and
owners at the most distant extremes. In candor, it must be
said that this diligent eﬁfort is not always evident.

Regardless of lapses in security, I have no indepen-

dent knowledge that any professional or college sporting qvénta
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have been influenced by point spread considerations. Aside frow
occasional, unsupported rumoré and gossip, I am unaware of any
proven instance, outside the college basketball scandals of

25 years ago, that sporting events have been fixed, or their
outcome controlled in deference to the point spread.

Skipping over some of #he prepared testimony to go
to page 7, I can't understand why the sports leagues should
have to contend with the extraordinary burdens which I believe
legalized gambling would place on their games. Fundamental to
sport is the concept that the game im of paramount importance.
To the purist, this transcends winning and losing; to the
multitude, winning coupled with some thrills provides satisfac—
tion. Teo the gambler, winning some money, even at the expense
When he loses
his bet, will the unhappy gambler-f£an scream "fix," abuse
athletes and officials, degra2ding a valuable entertainment
vehicle in the process?

I have spent some time Z3lkiang to sports fans about
gambling. The majority seem to sbpport {he concept, although
less than a majority favor I=galized gambling on college sport.
The fans vho support wagering seen well-intentioned, if misled.
They have heard reports that $50 billion a year is bet illegally
on sport and appreciate the compasgion of legislative proponentsg

who promise to hold the line on taxes by collecting revenue

painlessly from sports bettors.
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The proposition is a myth and I think the public

wil change its mind as soon as it realizes that the gimmick

i| taxation which threatens sport is neither painless nox

praiseworthy.
Those who favor gambling doubt that sports fans
will becomz more concerned with winning money than enjoying

They dismiss concerns about the integrity

i of sport by arguing that fixes and point shaving do not seem

to be a problem with the mob in control of gambling. - And, they

betting. Many also subscribe to the notion, not proven, that

legalized gambling will reduce illegal gambling. This conten-
tion, incidentally, is widely employed by proponents of
legalized gambling, but ig never buttressed by firm evidence.
In fact, recent experience ih New York seems to suggest the
opposite is true. .

One

Those who oppose gambling cite several factors.

woman told me she doesn't trust herself and feels she might be

- enticed to spend a couple of dollars a week on betting cards,

.even though she doesh't damble now and can't really afford to

do it,

A school teacher told me Ae became a f£irm opponent
of legal betting when he heard two grade school youngsters
talking about a Patriots' football gaﬁg last fall. One kid

lamented the Patriote had lost by two poihta,.but the other kid

- N
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spread.”
1t is difficult to say how many people have ex-

pressed their opinions to me on this subject over the last 18

legalized gambling on professional sports, and a higher per~
centage, perhaps 75 per cent, oppose betting on college sports.
Regarding a specific question raised by this Commis-
sion, I am unable to answer the guestion posed in your inguiry
to me vegarding what class of Americans bets heaviest on pro-
fessional sport. Consistent with my oppesition to legalized
gambling on any sport, professional football not excepted, it
would be folly to even consider wﬁether athletes should be
allowed to bet. This is precisely another pitfall in this
whole question which ought to strengthen the resolve of those

1f athletes are allowed to gamble

on their own games ~- or even those of other teams -- the’

area where I am moved by the sports commissioners who fret
about the integrity of their game.

Another question posed by the Commissicon wonderxs
whether sports teams should get a percentage of the prof@ts
from legal gambling activities. The guestion asks, perhaps
out of guilt, if such sharing would be a case of “selliqg your

soul” for a few dollars. No doubt some businessmen who own

oy [
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sports teams would sell their souls for fewer dolliars than

. others while others wouldn't sell at any price.

1

3% The question, however, is frivolcus.
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I cannot
stress enough that the revenue potential of legalized gambling
! does not impress me. There are still some pursuits in our
society which neither demand nor require a price tag.
Consistent with this thesis, I raise another gques-
What is to bes said in response ta citizens who note
% that the U. S. Government, historically, with few, mostly
E*unp}easa;t exceptions, has vigwed gambling as unwholesome?
TE gambling is legalized because, in part, government gives

up its attempt to eradicate it, should citizens assume that

1 other conduct now regarded as unlawful will ultimately be

staméed with the government's imprimatur -- because, foru
example, the State cannot control prostitution or drug abuse?
Can State governments legalize sports betting,
despite the great risks. without promising its citizens
austerity and responsibility in administering current revenues?
T would like also to offer the opinion, regarding 7
the question on publishing the betting line and point spread
innﬁewspapars, that such conduct is indefenaible. I should
(f%ﬁi;égihat publishers, like other citizens, are bound % re-
spect the law, and the current law in the United States, until
‘,chahged, holds gambling on sports to be illegal. Therefore,

point spread and betting line information is of use only to

vl
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those citizens who break the law. Regardless of how many
citizens break the law, or what publishers think of gambling
laws, it is nevertheless inconsistent with their responsi-
bilities to society to flaunt the law andprovide informaﬁion
of use only to lawbreakers.

I digress for a moment here to include in this con-
demnation those broadcasters who report odds in the betting
line and would suggest some action be taken on a voluntary
basisg, or failing that, from the FCC to make sure this does
not occur.

Finally, in closing, I would make these general
observations about sport. There are some people, particularly
those in televigion, who perceivetoday's sporting events as
incomplete in themselves. The networks try to dress up Tv}d
gameg with over-crowded, over-modulated announcing booths,
excaegsive replays and sideline announcers who report on hang-
nails and interview girlfriends. "This overkill is an attempt
to disguise both guilt for saturation and fear that having
been saturated, the sports fan will rno longer view the mind-
boggling number of games unless avcbrps of vaudevillians is
on hand to allegedly spice the game.

It has been argued by scme proponents of 1egélized
gambling that wagering will do the same thing for the buffs --
allegediy make the games more exciting, since the fan will havé
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If sport requires such artificial stimulus -~ and I
don't believe it does -- and if government is so devoid of the
progressive --.not regressive -- means to generate additional
revenue that it must sanction gambling on sport to raise
money, then I would predict a calamitous and precipitous
decline of sport in America, not k¢ mention whatévet public
trust remzins for a badly sullied government.

It is true, sport no longer retains the virgin

purity vhich we, as youth, found so enthralling and comforting.

Yet,, to this day, for millionshof anxious Americans, sport is
pure enough and our need for its stimulation and satisfaction
may not have been exceeded in our history. i‘would regard it
as tragic to tamper with this union between fan and his games
for so little economic gain which, I hope I have demonstrated,
is conclusively and irrevocably outweighed by so m:ny obvious
debits and so many perplexing and unanswered ques;ions.

DR. PHILLIPS: Thank you, sir.
MR. MAINELLA: You are welcome.
DR. PHILLIPS: 'Miss Marshall on behalf of the staff.
MS. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

on page 9 of y~uy prepared statement, sir, you

stated that the :ecenﬁy;xperience in New York indicated that
legalized gambling haﬂ%ra;ggd the level of illegal gambling; i
that correct?

MR. MAINELLA: Yes, I did. And I might cite for th
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commission an editorial which appeared in the Christian Science
Monitor, I believe on February 3, ralsing that possibility.

MS. MARSHALL: Do you know what the experience be~
hind that statement is or the studies behind it?

MR, MAINELLA: No, but I understand that some inde-
pendent research has been done, again somewhat tenuous, and
because of the lack about illegal gambling as a whole one
would have to raise some question as to its credibility, but

in fact the bookmakers in New York City indicate their business

hasﬁpicked up becavfﬂ more people are attuned to gambling than

before it became legal.

MS. MARSﬁALL: Was there a specific reference as to
what type of legal gambling was in question?

MR. MAINELLA: No, there was not.
MS. MARSHALL: There was no distinction between the
State lottery or off~track betting?

MR. MAINELLA: No, there was not.
MS. MARSHALL: Mr. Mainella, you stated ~- thiz is
a quote from your statement -- "Enforcement of gambling laws
has never really been attempted with maximum vigor.”

When we had testimony from the FBI, we heard of a
program they called their intensification program, during which
they beefed up their law enforcement effortskggainst gambling.
In spite of these efforts, they were able to reach what they

considered to be only 2 per cent of the illegal gambling.
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" penalties available under the law to curb this.
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What is your feeling as t® the need for maximum

" efforts in the fielid of gambling enforcement?

MR. MAINELLA:

. about whether or not the enforcement officials at the local

- level have done all they ought to do in order to root out

bookies. In my experience as a reporter, I am well aware of

the occasional highly publicized raids in gambling parlors.

| After the cases are brought into court, the suspected bettors

or guilty gamblers are given light sentenceé and sent back to
And that is what I am alluding to. ‘

I thiﬂﬁ:there is obvious evidence that the courts

have not stood behind the gambling laws and made enough

Eveh thg

people arrested by the PBI and brbught to coiirt have not been

. permanently put out of business, nor have the penalties given
. out to these individuals been severe enough to cause other

. people to go out of the gambling business.

it
Your feeling, then, is that the area

14

MS. MARSHALL:

f really lies in the area of” )ud cious administrationsaa’opposeﬁ

i
K

“to law enforcement?
MR. MAINELLA: I believe that is part ‘of it. I
believe one of the specific questions rzised by fhe cow~tssion

in the ¢orrespondence directed to me was whethex ?f/“°t ?9@:

I believe one

<k Z

snouldn't be a greater effort at enforcement.

of the specific questions related to that. And I would

7

!

There seems to be a serious question,
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‘é certainly favor that before I would go into the unknown, as 1; could. But I don't suppose the large number of people who
22 previous testimony indicates. I think the risks are too Qi gamble do.
3: great, . ‘ ’ 3 I think Andy Russell told the Commission that he
: 41 I think Mr. Ritchie raised a question of the last 4! thought 10,000 or 15,000 in an arena of 70,000 might actually
5 witness demanding some factual support for the opinions ex- 51; be betting with a bookmaker. If you legalize it, that number
6% pressed here, and there is no factual support. And I am sure 6@ will ohviously go up.
73 the Commigsion has tried to find that factual support, and 7f MS. MARSHALL: Do you feel the projected volume of
3( hopefully is doing whatever it can to instigate the study for Bﬁ gambling in the United States ig overstated?
9k the raw data that will convince the Commission or at least . 9; MR, MAINELLA: I don't know,wﬁat you are using as
'°§ give solid evidence one way or another that legalized gambling ’ ‘OQ a figure for projected volume. The ngntieth Century Fund
1‘& will not have the effect that I and other people feel it will Ilﬁ Study speculated the net return to States five years from now
i
12} pave. 12% might amount to §$5 billion, and I believe that was based on
135 MS. MARSHALL: Do you feel perhaps the attitude of 13{ arouad $50 billion on all forms of betting, half of which
14 the judiciary in meting out what you consider to be light ]4; would be on sports betting, And I don't know what the basis
15§ mentences is responsive to the public attitude? ‘5f is for that p,ojectiog or its accuracys
16 MR. MAINELLA: Perhaps it might very well be. But |6§ Nevertheless, as I pointed out in my prepared
17/ then, again, the law of the country says that gambling is 7! testimony which I did not read, even if that projection is
181 illegal.’ An2 I think, and I have always felt, that the 18 acéurate, you are talking in terms of about $5 billion, or
194 geatistics cfféred on illegal gambling are way“out of propor- 19 according to the Fund Study, about 2.5 per cent of the
20| tion to what they actually are. People consistently call me 20 revenues necessary to operate the States. That amount of
21l who obviously gamble, as one did last night and said, "I can 21 moneyllsﬁ billion, is currently provided by the Federal
) 22} £ind a bookie any time. I can pick up the telephone.” However), 221 geyernment in :eve;Le sharing which in no way whatsocever
80 operate in a fairly wide ecircle of friends and acquainta%;es 23 jeopardizes the current character of sports, either profes~
AﬂJmkMmehmii and daresay it would be a proposition-for“themvto get hold of ”"§%: sional or amateur.
) 25| w booxmaker. I don’t say they couldn't do if, and they probably 25y - MS. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Mainella,
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You also stated that 60 per cent of your callers
are in Favor of befting on professional events. Is that your

conment?

MR. MAINELLA: Yes. In an earlier conversation with
Mr. Ritchie in Boston, he indicated to me he'd appreciate some
comment from the constituency I have about the situation, and
my best estimate would be 60 per cent, and if you pin me to
the wall I'd say 6€5.

MS. MARSHALL: Out of that 60 to 65 per cent, sir,

themselves?

MR. MAINELLA: No, I couldn't, other than those

who have identified themselves as people who actually bet with
a bookmaker as opposed to that large volume of gports fans who
bet socially.

MS. MARSHALL: I have

Thank you, Mr. Mainel;a.
nothing further.

"DR. PHILLIPS: Mr. Coleman.
MR. COLEMAN: Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

sir, may I ask you, if you care to answer, are
you opposed £o such forms of gambling as lotteries, as it is
legal in Massachusetts, and parimutuel betting on horses?

MR. MAINELLA: No, horses and dogs, as I understand
your question, sir, I agree with those people who?accept

betting on horses and dogs because you are not betting on

/ B/ -
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human beings, as was pointed out yesterday. The lottery area

is, frankly, outaide my area of expertise. I am concerned
with aport. But on brdad and general grounds, I oppose that
for the reason I oppose gambling on sports. It is regressive
taxation.

MR. COLEMAN: If there were put out a referendum
on gsome sports betting proposal -— you propose in your paper
that athletes make the statement very strongly that in no way
should they be permitted to place bets on their own sport. 1Is
that true? e

MR. MAINELLA: Absolutely not.

MR. COLEMAN: How do you justify that with horse

racing which permits jockeys to place bets on themselves? Do

you feel theri:is a connection between the two?

MR;”MAINELLA: Yes, I think there is, and I think
there is ample evidence in horse racing €o support the fect
that it is a totally unhealthy situation. Horse racing has
had a difficult time policing its game, and particularly with
the advent in recent years of the so-called gimmick forms of
betting on horse racing they have had a terrible time with
betting on horse racing.

The ideas‘of jockeys betting on their own races
seemsg to me to bé unbelievable anyway. I could never undex-
stand why that was permitted.

MR. COLEMAN: Thank you.
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MR. DOWD:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Sir, regarding this issue of enforcement and the
suggestion an increased enforcement effort would be preferable
to legalization, in your contact with your constituency, do you
sense any broad consensus for a greater effort for enforcement
in the context of anti-gambling statutes? Do you See any com-
munity pressure brought to bear or any evidence of community
pressure being brought to bear on enforcement to make a greater
effort?

And I ask the question, if I might, so you might per;
ceive what I am interested in. I constantly hear enforcement
personnel speak about an effort against gambling in terms of
priorities, especially in the mind of the public.  Enforcement
personnel are constantly bombarded with demands that Enforce-
ment could make even a stronger effort to put down street crime)
robberies, burglaries, assaults. And it seems to me the public
perceives this as a much greater danger than they do gambling
violations.

And in that context, I ask you to respond as to what]
you sense is the attitude of your constituency, especially as
I understand you have made this study and you have engaged in
talk shows where this is a subject of discussion. ’

MR. MAINBLLA: I observe no interest on‘;he part of
the people who call my program to have police officers make a

more diligent effort to police gambling, no doubt about it.
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. and .I would add in passing that this whole question of legalizeq
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And they are interested in the areas you mention.
I think this begs a number of questions. For

example, what proportion of the street crimes =-- burglary,

i armed robbery, and that kind of thing -- can be related to thosg

people who need éhe money to gamble? I don't think we have any
evidence to support that this is a basic cause of this, and I
don't mean to propose that it is, but without doubt there are
some people who need the money for that purpose.

But you are right, it is a low level of priority,

gambling in sports is a relatively low priority item among
sports fans. There has been some interest in recent weeks, due
in part to editorial campaigns in the Boston media, particﬁlarly
the broadcasting media, my own station, my own comments, and
§nother television station within the past.couple ognweeks, but
by and large no appreéiable interest in_it;

And, quite frankly, that is one of the reasons I
directed some of my testimony to these questions, because I
think there are a number of quesﬁions. And the great danger,
in my opinion, because p;ople have a low level of priority for
this item, is thatJit is likely to become fact withoutta lot
of people knowing exactly what the dangers are.

MR. DOWD: Thank you, sir.
DR. PHILLIPS: I believe Mr. Rigéhie nas a couple

of gquestions.

MR. MAINELIA: I was afraid of that.
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MR. RITCHIE: Mr. Mainella, I think it is helpful
for the record to reflect a fact that you and :I are aware of
but I think the rest of the persons here, as well as our
recoxrd, should be clear on the matter.

The policy which you have espoused in opposition to
legalization, which I might say, sir, as a compliment, is very
welliprepared, very well-thought-out, and I am confident will
be very helpful to us since you are in the opinion business, if
you will, regarding your own professional endeavors --— but
your policy in opposikion_to legalization, does your station
agree with that?

MR. MAINELLA: No, the station has mounted an.
editorial campaign both on radio and television in support of
legalized gambling.

MR. RITCHIE: How extensive is that campaign? Is
this one editorial or more than one editorial?

MR. MAINELLA: No. The company has already pre-
santed, to the best of my knowledge, two, and possibly three,
editorials in favor of legalized gambling on sport, which I
have taken the occasion to match.

MR. RITCHIE: The items of information that you
have raised here that should be considered -- we will call
them for ease of description criteria of change or possible

adverse consequences not intended, whichever -~ those items

of information, are they discussed by your station?
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MR. MAINELLA: No, not by the station in its

editorial campaigns but by me in my respouse and my comments

.on legzlized gambling. And I have had some rather'prolonged

and quite interesting discussions with people who call the
program on most of the issues that I have raised here this
afternoon.

MR. RITCHIE: Well, sir, we are told, and we are

going to determine when we comduct hearings in Boston, that

there 18 a great fervor and movement in favor of legalization

. in Massachusetts and generally in the New England area. Would

you agree with that?
MR. MAINELILA: On the part of whom?

MR. RITCHIE: On the part of at least those people

who are legislatively responsible for representing-the people.
We are told this by iegislators and public officials, and in
some instances we are twld this at least preliminarily by law
enforcement. v

MR. MAINELIA: I don't think that is particularly

'surprising, quite frankly. I think that lawmakers right

éhrough the country right now are finanéially strapped and
they are looking all over for revenue. They are at their
wits' end to find the revenue rate in proposal which is com~-
patible with the public interest. They will save their skin

at election time and they will look at this regreéssive form

of taxation, which gambling is, the lottery is, and by quietly,
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painlessly, as they say, taking it from the taxpayer they
won't notice it, and it won't be particularly difficult for
them to bear.

So I am not the least bit surprised that there are
lawmakers in Massachusetts and some adjoining New England
States, Rhode Island and Connecticut to name some, who are
looking at some and legalized casinos to raise revenue.

As far as the citizenry, I think at the present
time the citizens are not aware of the ramifications of legal~
ized gambling. And I hope that your hearings to be conducted
in Boston in April will at least elevate the public con-
sciousness so the public can make a decision as to whether or
not this is what they want their lawmakers to do with theiy
money.

MR. RITCHIE: gir, do you find the lawmakers are
willing to discuss the isgues that you have raised here?

MR. MAINELLA: Oh, sure. You mean with myself and
6ther Jjournalists?®

MR. RITCHIF: Yes.

MR. MAINELLA: Oh, sure.

MR. RITCHIE: Then a fair debate will occur ulti-
mately before any policy decision is made in Massachusetts?

MR. MAINELLA: Within the media? I would certainly
hope so. I mean despite my personal position regarding

legalized gambling --

o o
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MR. RITCHIE: Let's limit it to the Statehouse
and exclude the media. Will there be a fair debate there, do

you think?

«

MR, MAINELL&: Oh, I think so, sure. OQf course, I
cannot vouch for the integrity or wisdom of Massachusetts
politicians. That is somewhat outside my area of expertise.

MR. RITCHIE: I would again like to compliment
Mr. Mainella on his presentation, both his prepared remarks
and his summary.

MR. MAINELLA: Thank you. . - .

DR. PQILLIPS: Mr. Mainella, your thoughtful
statemen® isiﬁreatly appreciated by the Commission.

S;ﬁce cthers today have talked about former ex-
periences, I might simply state that your radio station
offered an often weary Harvard graduate student much enjoyment
for three years and continues to down in Virginia.on very clear
nights at the present time, ‘

MR. MAINELLA: Mr. Chairman, if things go bad here
with the Commissidn, why dci't you call us?

DR. PHILLIPS: It is ﬁog a bad idea. I might take
you up on that. ’ .

(Laughter.) '

{The complete statement of Mr. Guy Mainella is

as follows:)
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DR, PHILLIPS: This series of public hearings by
the Commission on the Review of the National Policy Toward
Gambling on sports betting is adjourned.

(Wwhereupon, at 3:40 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.
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